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DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY 
SOLID AND HAZARDOUS WASTE DIVISION 

 
HAZARDOUS WASTE MANAGEMENT 

 
CHAPTER 10 

 
STANDARDS FOR OWNERS AND OPERATORS OF HAZARDOUS WASTE TREATMENT, 

STORAGE, AND DISPOSAL FACILITIES 
 
 

264/Subpart A Section 1. GENERAL 
 

264.1  (a) PURPOSE, SCOPE AND APPLICABILITY. 
 

264.1(a)   (i) The purpose of this Chapter and Chapter 5 of  these 
rules and regulations is to establish minimum stand ards which define 
the acceptable management of hazardous waste. 
 

264.1(b)   (ii) The standards in this Chapter and in Chapte r 5 of 
these rules and regulations apply to owners and ope rators of all 
facilities which treat, store, or dispose of hazard ous waste, except 
as specifically provided otherwise in this Chapter or in Chapter 2 
of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.1(c)   (iii) The requirements of this Chapter and Chapt er 5 of 

these rules and regulations apply to a person dispo sing of hazardous 
waste by means of ocean disposal subject to a permi t issued under 
the Marine Protection, Research, and Sanctuaries Ac t only to the 
extent they are included in a State of Wyoming haza rdous waste 
management facility permit by rule granted to such a person under 
Chapter 7, Section 1(a) of these rules and regulati ons. 

 
264.1(d)   (iv) The requirements of this Chapter and Chapte r 5 of 

these rules and regulations apply to a person dispo sing of hazardous 
waste by means of underground injection subject to a permit issued 
under an Underground Injection Control (UIC) progra m approved or 
promulgated under the Safe Drinking Water Act  only to the extent 
they are required by  40 CFR 144.14. 

 
[Comment: Regulations in this Chapter apply to the above-ground 
treatment or storage of hazardous waste before it i s injected 
underground.] 

 
264.1(e)   (v) The requirements of this Chapter and Chapter  5 of 

these rules and regulations apply to the owner or o perator of a POTW 
which treats, stores, or disposes of hazardous wast e only to the 
extent they are included in a State hazardous waste  management 
permit by rule granted to such a person under Chapt er 1, Sections 
1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3, Section 2; Chapter 4; Chapter  6, Section 2; 
Chapter 7; and Chapter 11, Section 2 of these rules  and regulations. 

 
264.1(f)   (vi) The requirements of 40 CFR part 264 do not apply 

to a person who treats, stores, or disposes of haza rdous waste ^  
except that: 

 
264.1(f)(1)    (A) Disposal of hazardous waste by means of 

underground injection is regulated under Chapters V III, IX, and XIII 
of the Wyoming Water Quality Rules and Regulations.  
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264.1(f)(2)    (B) Any person who treats, stores or disposes of 

hazardous waste ^ at a facility which was not covered by standards 
under 40 CFR 264 when Wyoming obtained authorization, and for which 
EPA promulgates standards under 40 CFR 264 after Wyoming is 
authorized, is subject to 40 CFR part 264 .   This paragraph will only 
apply until Wyoming is authorized to permit such facilities under 
subpart A of 40 CFR 271. 

 
264.1(f)(3)    (C) Any person who treats, stores, or disposes 

of hazardous waste, ^  if Wyoming has not been authorized to carry 
out the requirements and prohibitions applicable to  the treatment, 
storage, or disposal of hazardous waste at his or h er facility ^  is 
subject to 40 CFR part 264 .  The requirements and prohibitions that 
are applicable until Wyoming receives authorization to carry them 
out include all Federal program requirements identi fied in 40 CFR 
271.1(j) .  

 
264.1(g)   (vii) The requirements of this Chapter and Chapt er 5 of 

these rules and regulations do not apply to: 
 
264.1(g)(1)    (A) The owner or operator of a facility 

permitted, licensed, or registered by the State of Wyoming to manage 
municipal or industrial solid waste, if the only ha zardous waste the 
facility treats, stores, or disposes of is excluded  from regulation 
under this Chapter and Chapter 5 of these rules and  regulations by 
Chapter 2, Section 1(e) of these rules and regulati ons; 

 
264.1(g)(2)    (B) The owner or operator of a facility managin g 

recyclable materials described in Chapter 2, Sectio ns 1(f)(i)(B), 
(C), and (D) of these rules and regulations (except  to the extent 
they are referred to in Chapter 12, Sections 9 thro ugh 17 or Chapter 
12, Sections 3, 6, 7 or 8 of these rules and regula tions). 

 
264.1(g)(3)    (C) A generator accumulating waste on-site in 

compliance with Chapter 8, Section 3(e) of these ru les; 
 

264.1(g)(4)    (D) A farmer disposing of waste pesticides from  
his or her own use in compliance with Chapter 8, Se ction 7(a) of 
these rules and regulations;  
 

264.1(g)(5)    (E) The owner or operator of a totally enclosed  
treatment facility, as defined in Chapter 1, Sectio n 1(f)(i)of these 
rules and regulations. 

 
264.1(g)(6)    (F) The owner or operator of an elementary 

neutralization unit or a wastewater treatment unit as defined in 
Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations, provided 
that if the owner or operator is diluting hazardous  ignitable (D001) 
wastes (other than the D001 High TOC Subcategory de fined in Chapter 
13, Section 4(a), Table "Treatment Standards for Ha zardous Wastes"), 
or reactive (D003) waste, to remove the characteris tic before land 
disposal, the owner/operator must comply with the r equirements set 
out in Section 2(h)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1(g)(7)    (G) [Reserved] 
 
264.1(g)(8)    (H) The following:   
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264.1(g)(8)(i)    (I) Except as provided in Section 

1(a)(vii)(H)(II) of this Chapter, a person engaged in treatment or 
containment activities during immediate response to  any of the 
following situations: 
 

...(i)(A)      (1.) A discharge of a hazardous 
waste; 

 
...(i)(B)      (2.) An imminent and substantial 

threat of a discharge of hazardous waste; 
 
...(i)(C)      (3.) A discharge of a material which, 

when discharged, becomes a hazardous waste. 
 
...(i)(D)      (4.) An immediate threat to human 

health, public safety, property, or the environment , from the known 
or suspected presence of military munitions, other explosive 
material, or an explosive device, as determined by an explosive or 
munitions emergency response specialist as defined in [40 CFR 
260.10] Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules a nd regulations. 

 
...(ii)     (II) An owner or operator of a facility 

otherwise regulated by this Chapter and Chapter 5 o f these rules and 
regulations must comply with all applicable require ments of Sections 
3 and 4 of this Chapter. 

 
...(iii)     (III) Any person who is covered by Section 

1(a)(vii)(H)(I) of this Chapter and who continues o r initiates 
hazardous waste treatment or containment activities  after the 
immediate response is over is subject to all applic able requirements 
of this Chapter and Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chapters 3 
through 7; and Chapter 11, Section 2 of these rules  and regulations 
for those activities. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) In the case of an explosives or 

munitions emergency response, if a Federal, State, Tribal or local 
official acting within the scope of his or her offi cial 
responsibilities, or an explosives or munitions eme rgency response 
specialist, determines that immediate removal of th e material or 
waste is necessary to protect human health or the e nvironment, that 
official or specialist may authorize the removal of  the material or 
waste by transporters who do not have EPA identific ation numbers and 
without the preparation of a manifest. In the case of emergencies 
involving military munitions, the responding milita ry emergency 
response specialist's organizational unit must reta in records for 
three years identifying the dates of the response, the responsible 
persons responding, the type and description of mat erial addressed, 
and its disposition. 

 
264.1(g)(9)    (I) A transporter storing manifested shipments 

of hazardous waste in containers meeting the requir ements of Chapter 
8, Section 3(a) of these rules and regulations at a  transfer 
facility for a period of ten days or less. 

 
264.1(g)(10)   (J) The addition of absorbent material to waste 

in a container (as defined in Chapter 1, Section 1( f)(i) of these 
rules and regulations) or the addition of waste to absorbent 
material in a container, provided that these additi ons occur at the 
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time waste is first placed in the container; and Se ctions 2(h)(ii), 
8(b), and 8(c) of this Chapter are complied with. 

 
264.1(g)(11)   (K) Universal waste handlers and universal waste  

transporters (as defined in Chapter 1, Section 1(f) (i) of these 
rules and regulations) handling the wastes listed b elow.  These 
handlers are subject to regulation under Chapter 14  of these rules 
and regulations, when handling the below listed uni versal wastes. 

 
...(i)     (I) Batteries as described in Chapter 14, 

Section 1(b) of these rules and regulations. 
 
...(ii)     (II) Pesticides as described in Chapter 14, 

Section 1(c) of these rules and regulations; 
 
...(iii)     (III) Thermostats as described in Chapter 

14, Section 1(d) of these rules and regulations; an d 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Lamps as described in Chapter 14, 

Section 1(e) of these rules and regulations. 
 
264.1(h)   (viii)The requirements of this Chapter and Chapt er 5 of 

these rules and regulations apply to owners or oper ators of all 
facilities which treat, store, or dispose of hazard ous wastes 
referred to in Chapter 13 of these rules and regula tions. 

 
   (ix) Compliance with the permitting requirements  of 

these rules and regulations does not obviate any du ty to obtain and 
comply with Air Quality construction or modificatio n permit pursuant 
to Section 21 of the Wyoming Air Quality standards and regulations.  

 
264.1(i)   (x) Chapter 12, Section 19(f) of these rules and  

regulations identifies when the requirements of thi s Chapter apply 
to the storage of military munitions classified as waste material 
under Chapter 12, Section 19(c) of these rules and regulations.  The 
treatment and disposal of hazardous waste military munitions are 
subject to the applicable permitting, procedural, a nd technical 
standards in Chapters 1 through 11; Chapter 12, Sec tions 1-8, 19 and 
20; and Chapter 13. 

 
264.2  (b) RESERVED. 
 
264.3  (c) RELATIONSHIP TO INTERIM STATUS STANDARDS. A f acility 

owner or operator who has fully complied with the r equirements for 
interim status -- as defined in regulations under C hapter 11, 
Section 2(a) of these rules and regulations -- must  comply with the 
regulations specified in Chapter 5 and Chapter 11, Section 1 and 
Sections 4 through 32 of these rules and regulation s in lieu of the 
regulations in this Chapter, until final administra tive disposition 
of his or her permit application is made, except as  provided under 
Section 18 of this Chapter. 

 
264.4  (d) IMMINENT HAZARD ACTION. Notwithstanding any o ther 

provisions of these rules and regulations, enforcem ent actions may 
be brought pursuant to W.S. 35-11-115; W.S. 35-11-5 03(d); Articles 7 
and 9 of the Wyoming Environmental Quality Act; Cha pter 1, Section 
1(k) of these rules and regulations; or RCRA Sectio n 7003. 
 

264/Subpart B Section 2. GENERAL FACILITY STANDARDS 
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264.10  (a) APPLICABILITY. 
 
264.10(a)   (i) The regulations in this Section apply to own ers 

and operators of all hazardous waste facilities, ex cept as provided 
in Section 1(a) and in Section 2(a)(ii) of this Cha pter. 

 
264.10(b)   (ii) Section 2(i)(ii)(B) of this Chapter applies  only 

to facilities subject to regulation under Sections 8 through 14 and 
Section 23 of this Chapter. 

 
264.11  (b) IDENTIFICATION NUMBER.  Every facility owner or operator 

must apply to the Department for an EPA identificat ion number in 
accordance with the EPA notification procedures (45  FR 12746).  The 
EPA identification number shall be considered to be  the State of 
Wyoming identification number for purposes of these  rules and 
regulations . 

 
264.12  (c) REQUIRED NOTICES. 
 
264.12(a)   (i) Notices: 
 
264.12(a)(1)    (A) The owner or operator of a facility 

that has arrange to receive hazardous waste from a foreign source 
must notify the EPA Regional Administrator in writi ng at least four 
weeks in advance of the date the waste is expected to arrive at the 
facility. Notice of subsequent shipments of the sam e waste from the 
same foreign source is not required.   

 
264.12(a)(2)    (B) The owner or operator of a recovery  

facility that has arranged to receive hazardous was te subject to 
subpart H of 40 CFR Part 262 (see Section 1(a)(iv) of Chapter 8 of 
these rules and regulations) must provide a copy of  the tracking 
document bearing all required signatures to the not ifier, to the 
Office of Enforcement and Compliance Assurance, Off ice of 
Compliance, Enforcement Planning, Targeting and Dat a Division 
(2222A), Environmental Protection Agency, 401 M Str eet, SW., 
Washington, DC 20460; and to the competent authorit ies of all other 
concerned countries within three working days of re ceipt of the 
shipment.  The original of the signed tracking docu ment must be 
maintained at the facility for at least three years .  

 
264.12(b)   (ii)  The owner or operator of a facility that r eceives 

hazardous waste from an off-site source (except whe re the owner or 
operator is also the generator) must inform the gen erator in writing 
that he or she has the appropriate permit(s) for, a nd will accept, 
the waste the generator is shipping. The owner or o perator must keep 
a copy of this written notice as part of the operat ing record. 

 
264.12(c)   (iii) Before transferring ownership or operation  of a 

facility during its operating life, or of a disposa l facility during 
the post-closure care period, the owner or operator  must notify the 
new owner or operator in writing of the requirement s of this Chapter 
and Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3, Secti on 2; Chapter 4; 
Chapter 5; Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7; and Cha pter 11, Section 
2 of these rules and regulations. 

 
 [Comment: An owner's or operator's failure to noti fy the new owner 

or operator of the requirements of this Chapter and  Chapter 5 of 
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these rules and regulations in no way relieves the new owner or 
operator of his or her obligation to comply with al l applicable 
requirements.] 

 
264.13  (d) GENERAL WASTE ANALYSIS. 
 
264.13(a)(1)  (i) Before an owner or operator treats, stores, o r 

disposes of any hazardous wastes, or nonhazardous w astes if 
applicable under Section 7(d)(iv) of this Chapter,  

 
264.13(a)(1)   (A) He or she must obtain a detailed chemical 

and physical analysis of a representative sample of  the wastes. At a 
minimum, the analysis must contain all the informat ion which must be 
known to treat, store, or dispose of the waste in a ccordance with 
this Chapter and Chapter 13 of these rules and regu lations. 

 
264.13(a)(2)   (B) The analysis may include data developed 

under Chapter 2 of these rules and regulations, and  existing 
published or documented data on the hazardous waste  or on hazardous 
waste generated from similar processes. 

 
 [Comment: For example, the facility's records of a nalyses performed 

on the waste before the effective date of these reg ulations, or 
studies conducted on hazardous waste generated from  processes 
similar to that which generated the waste to be man aged at the 
facility, may be included in the data base required  to comply with 
Sections 2(d)(i) and 2(d)(i)(A) of this Chapter. Th e owner or 
operator of an off-site facility may arrange for th e generator of 
the hazardous waste to supply part of the informati on required by 
Sections 2(d)(i) and 2(d)(i)(A) of this Chapter, ex cept as otherwise 
specified in Chapter 13, Sections 1(g)(ii) and 1(g) (iii) of these 
rules and regulations. If the generator does not su pply the 
information, and the owner or operator chooses to a ccept a hazardous 
waste, the owner or operator is responsible for obt aining the 
information required to comply with Section 2(d) of  this Chapter.] 

 
264.13(a)(3)   (C) The analysis must be repeated as necessary 

to ensure that it is accurate and up to date. At a minimum, the 
analysis must be repeated: 

 
...(i)     (I) When the owner or operator is 

notified, or has reason to believe, that the proces s or operation 
generating the hazardous wastes, or non-hazardous w astes if 
applicable under Section 7(d)(iv) of this Chapter, has changed; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) For off-site facilities, when the 

results of the inspection required in Section 2(d)( i)(D) of this 
Chapter indicate that the hazardous waste received at the facility 
does not match the waste designated on the accompan ying manifest or 
shipping paper. 

 
264.13(a)(4)   (D) The owner or operator of an off-site 

facility must inspect and, if necessary, analyze ea ch hazardous 
waste movement received at the facility to determin e whether it 
matches the identity of the waste specified on the accompanying 
manifest or shipping paper. 

 
264.13(b)   (ii) The owner or operator must develop and foll ow a 

written waste analysis plan which describes the pro cedures which he 
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or she will carry out to comply with Section 2(d)(i ) of this 
Chapter. He or she must keep this plan at the facil ity. At a 
minimum, the plan must specify: 

 
264.13(b)(1)   (A) The parameters for which each hazardous 

waste, or non-hazardous waste if applicable under S ection 7(d)(iv) 
of this Chapter, will be analyzed and the rationale  for the 
selection of these parameters (i.e., how analysis f or these 
parameters will provide sufficient information on t he waste's 
properties to comply with Section 2(d)(i) of this C hapter); 

 
264.13(b)(2)   (B) The test methods which will be used to test 

for these parameters; 
 
264.13(b)(3)   (C) The sampling method which will be used to 

obtain a representative sample of the waste to be a nalyzed. A 
representative sample may be obtained using either:  

 
...(i)     (I) One of the sampling methods described 

in Chapter 2, Appendix A of these rules and regulat ions; or 
 
...(ii)     (II) An equivalent sampling method,  if such 

sampling method is approved by rule pursuant to  Chapter 3, Section 2 
of DEQ Rules of Practice and Procedure . 

 
 [Comment: See Chapter 1, Section 3(b) of these rul es and regulations 

for related discussion.] 
 
264.13(b)(4)   (D) The frequency with which the initial 

analysis of the waste will be reviewed or repeated to ensure that 
the analysis is accurate and up to date; and 

 
264.13(b)(5)   (E) For off-site facilities, the waste analyses 

that hazardous waste generators have agreed to supp ly. 
 
264.13(b)(6)   (F) Where applicable, the methods that will be 

used to meet the additional waste analysis requirem ents for specific 
waste management methods as specified in Sections 2 (h), 13(o), 
14(b), 26(e)(iv), 27(n)(iv), and Section 28(d) of t his Chapter, and 
Chapter 13, Section 1(g) of these rules and regulat ions. 

 
264.13(b)(7)   (G) For surface impoundments exempted from land 

disposal restrictions under Chapter 13, Section 1(d )(i) of these 
rules and regulations, the procedures and schedules  for: 

 
...(i)     (I) The sampling of impoundment contents; 
 
...(ii)     (II) The analysis of test data; and, 
 
...(iii)     (III) The annual removal of residues which 

are not delisted under Chapter 1, Section 3(c) of t hese rules and 
regulations or which exhibit a characteristic of ha zardous waste and 
either: 

 
...(iii)(A)      (1.) Do not meet applicable treatment 

standards of Chapter 13, Section 4 of these rules a nd regulations; 
or 

 
...(iii)(B)      (2.) Where no treatment standards 
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have been established; 
 
...(iii)(B)(1)       a. Such residues are 

prohibited from land disposal under Chapter 13, Sec tion 3(c) and 
W.S. 35-11-503(d); or 

 
...(iii)(B)(2)       b. Such residues are 

prohibited from land disposal under Chapter 13, Sec tion 3(d)(vi) of 
these rules and regulations. 

 
264.13(b)(8)   (H) For owners and operators seeking an 

exemption to the air emission standards of Section 28 of this 
Chapter accordance with Section 28(c). 

 
..(i)     (I) If direct measurement is used for the 

waste determination, the procedures and schedules f or waste sampling 
and analysis, and the results of the analysis of te st data to verify 
the exemption. 

 
..(ii)     (II) If knowledge of the waste is used for 

the waste determination, any information prepared b y the facility 
owner or operator or by the generator of the hazard ous waste, if the 
waste is received from off-site, that is used as th e basis for 
knowledge of the waste. 

 
264.13(c)   (iii) For off-site facilities, the waste analysi s plan 

required in Section 2(d)(ii) of this Chapter must a lso specify the 
procedures which will be used to inspect and, if ne cessary, analyze 
each movement of hazardous waste received at the fa cility to ensure 
that it matches the identity of the waste designate d on the 
accompanying manifest or shipping paper. At a minim um, the plan must 
describe: 

 
264.13(c)(1)   (A) The procedures which will be used to 

determine the identity of each movement of waste ma naged at the 
facility; and 

 
264.13(c)(2)   (B) The sampling method which will be used to 

obtain a representative sample of the waste to be i dentified, if the 
identification method includes sampling. 

 
264.13(c)(3)   (C) The procedures that the owner or operator of  

an off-site landfill receiving containerized hazard ous waste will 
use to determine whether a hazardous waste generato r or treater has 
added a biodegradable sorbent to the waste in the c ontainer. 

 
 [Comment: Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3 , Section 2; 

Chapter 4; Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7; and Cha pter 11, Sections 
2 and 3 of these rules and regulations requires tha t the waste 
analysis plan be submitted with part B of the permi t application.] 

 
264.14  (e) SECURITY. 
 
264.14(a)   (i) The owner or operator must prevent the unkno wing 

entry, and minimize the possibility for the unautho rized entry, of 
persons or livestock onto the active portion of his  or her facility, 
unless he or she can demonstrate to the Director th at: 

 
264.14(a)(1)   (A) Physical contact with the waste, structures,  
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or equipment within the active portion of the facil ity will not 
injure unknowing or unauthorized persons or livesto ck which may 
enter the active portion of a facility; and 

 
264.14(a)(2)   (B) Disturbance of the waste or equipment, by 

the unknowing or unauthorized entry of persons or l ivestock onto the 
active portion of a facility, will not cause a viol ation of the 
requirements of this Chapter and Chapter 5 of these  rules and 
regulations. 

 
 [Comment: Chapter 3, Section 2 of these rules and regulations 

requires that an owner or operator who wishes to ma ke the 
demonstration referred to above must do so with Par t B of the permit 
application.] 

 
264.14(b)   (ii) Unless the owner or operator has made a suc cessful 

demonstration under Sections 2(e)(i)(A) and 2(e)(i) (B) of this 
Chapter, a facility must have: 

 
264.14(b)(1)   (A) A 24-hour surveillance system (e.g., 

television monitoring or surveillance by guards or facility 
personnel) which continuously monitors and controls  entry onto the 
active portion of the facility; or 

 
    (B) Controlled Entry: 
 
264.14(b)(2)(i)    (I) An artificial or natural barrier 

(e.g., a fence in good repair or a fence combined w ith a cliff), 
which completely surrounds the active portion of th e facility; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) A means to control entry, at all 

times, through the gates or other entrances to the active portion of 
the facility (e.g., an attendant, television monito rs, locked 
entrance, or controlled roadway access to the facil ity). 

 
 [Comment: The requirements of Section 2(e)(ii) of this Chapter are 

satisfied if the facility or plant within which the  active portion 
is located itself has a surveillance system, or a b arrier and a 
means to control entry, which complies with the req uirements of 
Section 2(e)(ii)(A) or 2(e)(ii)(B) of this Chapter. ] 

 
264.14(c)   (iii) Unless the owner or operator has made a su ccessful 

demonstration under Sections 2(e)(i)(A) and 2(e)(i) (B) of this 
Chapter, a sign with the legend, "Danger -- Unautho rized Personnel 
Keep Out", must be posted at each entrance to the a ctive portion of 
a facility, and at other locations, in sufficient n umbers to be seen 
from any approach to this active portion. The legen d must be written 
in English and in any other language predominant in  the area 
surrounding the facility ^ , and must be legible from a distance of 
at least 25 feet. Existing signs with a legend othe r than "Danger -- 
Unauthorized Personnel Keep Out" may be used if the  legend on the 
sign indicates that only authorized personnel are a llowed to enter 
the active portion, and that entry onto the active portion can be 
dangerous. 

 
 [Comment: See Section 7(h)(ii) in this Chapter for  discussion of 

security requirements at disposal facilities during  the post-closure 
care period.] 
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264.15  (f) GENERAL INSPECTION REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.15(a)   (i) The owner or operator must inspect his or he r 

facility for malfunctions and deterioration, operat or errors, and 
discharges which may be causing -- or may lead to - - (A) release of 
hazardous waste constituents to the environment or (B) a threat to 
human health. The owner or operator must conduct th ese inspections 
often enough to identify problems in time to correc t them before 
they harm human health or the environment. 

 
264.15(b)   (ii) Schedules: 
 
264.15(b)(1)   (A) The owner or operator must develop and 

follow a written schedule for inspecting monitoring  equipment, 
safety and emergency equipment, security devices, a nd operating and 
structural equipment (such as dikes and sump pumps)  that are 
important to preventing, detecting, or responding t o environmental 
or human health hazards. 

 
264.15(b)(2)   (B) He or she must keep this schedule at the 

facility. 
 
264.15(b)(3)   (C)  The schedule must identify the types of 

problems (e.g., malfunctions or deterioration) whic h are to be 
looked for during the inspection (e.g., inoperative  sump pump, 
leaking fitting, eroding dike, etc.). 

 
264.15(b)(4)   (D) The frequency of inspection may vary for the  

items on the schedule. However, the frequency shoul d be based on the 
rate of deterioration of the equipment and the prob ability of an 
environmental or human health incident if the deter ioration, 
malfunction, or any operator error goes undetected between 
inspections.  Areas subject to spills, such as load ing and unloading 
areas, must be inspected daily when in use.  At a m inimum, the 
inspection schedule must include the items and freq uencies called 
for in Sections 8(e), 9(d), 9(f), 10(g), 11(e), 12( i), 13(d), 14(h), 
23(c), 26(d), 27(c), 27(d), 27(i) and 28(d) through  28(j), of this 
Chapter, where applicable. 

 
 [Comment: Chapter 3, Section 2 of these rules and regulations 

requires the inspection schedule to be submitted wi th part B of the 
permit application. The Director will evaluate the schedule along 
with the rest of the application to ensure that it adequately 
protects human health and the environment. As part of this review, 
the Director may modify or amend the schedule as ma y be necessary.] 

 
264.15(c)   (iii) The owner or operator must remedy any 

deterioration or malfunction of equipment or struct ures which the 
inspection reveals on a schedule which ensures that  the problem does 
not lead to an environmental or human health hazard . Where a hazard 
is imminent or has already occurred, remedial actio n must be taken 
immediately. 

 
264.15(d)   (iv) The owner or operator must record inspectio ns in 

an inspection log or summary. He or she must keep t hese records for 
at least three years from the date of inspection. A t a minimum, 
these records must include the date and time of the  inspection, the 
name of the inspector, a notation of the observatio ns made, and the 
date and nature of any repairs or other remedial ac tions. 
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264.16  (g) PERSONNEL TRAINING. 
 
264.16(a)   (i) Training program: 
 
264.16(a)(1)   (A) Facility personnel must successfully 

complete a program of classroom instruction or on-t he-job training 
that teaches them to perform their duties in a way that ensures the 
facility's compliance with the requirements of this  Chapter and 
Chapter 5 of these rules and regulations. The owner  or operator must 
ensure that this program includes all the elements described in the 
document required under Section 2(g)(iv)(C) of this  Chapter. 

 
 [Comment: Chapter 3, Section 2 of these rules and regulations 

requires that owners and operators submit with Part  B of the State 
hazardous waste management facility permit applicat ion, an outline 
of the training program used (or to be used) at the  facility and a 
brief description of how the training program is de signed to meet 
actual job tasks.] 

 
264.16(a)(2)   (B) This program must be directed by a person 

trained in hazardous waste management procedures, a nd must include 
instruction which teaches facility personnel hazard ous waste 
management procedures (including contingency plan i mplementation) 
relevant to the positions in which they are employe d. 

 
264.16(a)(3)   (C)  At a minimum, the training program must be 

designed to ensure that facility personnel are able  to respond 
effectively to emergencies by familiarizing them wi th emergency 
procedures, emergency equipment, and emergency syst ems, including, 
where applicable: 

 
...(i)     (I) Procedures for using, inspecting, 

repairing, and replacing facility emergency and mon itoring 
equipment; 

 
...(ii)     (II) Key parameters for automatic waste 

feed cut-off systems; 
 
...(iii)     (III) Communications or alarm systems; 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Response to fires or explosions; 
 
...(v)     (V) Response to ground-water contamination 

incidents; and 
 
...(vi)     (VI) Shutdown of operations. 
 
264.16(b)   (ii) Facility personnel must successfully comple te the 

program required in Section 2(g)(i) of this Chapter  within ^  six 
months after the date of their employment or assign ment to a 
facility, or to a new position at a facility, which ever is later. 
Employees hired after the effective date of these r egulations must 
not work in unsupervised positions until they have completed the 
training requirements of Section 2(g)(i) of this Ch apter. 

 
264.16(c)   (iii) Facility personnel must take part in an an nual 

review of the initial training required in Section 2(g)(i) of this 
Chapter. 
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264.16(d)   (iv) The owner or operator must maintain the fol lowing 

documents and records at the facility: 
 
264.16(d)(1)   (A) The job title for each position at the 

facility related to hazardous waste management, and  the name of the 
employee filling each job; 

 
264.16(d)(2)   (B) A written job description for each position 

listed under Section 2(g)(iv)(A) of this Chapter. T his description 
may be consistent in its degree of specificity with  descriptions for 
other similar positions in the same company locatio n or bargaining 
unit, but must include the requisite skill, educati on, or other 
qualifications, and duties of employees assigned to  each position; 

 
264.16(d)(3)   (C) A written description of the type and amount  

of both introductory and continuing training that w ill be given to 
each person filling a position listed under Section   2(g)(iv)(A) of 
this Chapter; 

 
264.16(d)(4)   (D) Records that document that the training or 

job experience required under Sections 2(g)(i), (ii ), and (iii) of 
this Chapter has been given to, and completed by, f acility 
personnel. 

 
264.16(e)   (v) Training records on current personnel must b e kept 

until closure of the facility; training records on former employees 
must be kept for at least three years from the date  the employee 
last worked at the facility. Personnel training rec ords may 
accompany personnel transferred within the same com pany. 

 
264.17  (h) GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR IGNITABLE, REACTIVE,  OR 

INCOMPATIBLE WASTES. 
 
264.17(a)   (i) The owner or operator must take precautions to 

prevent accidental ignition or reaction of ignitabl e or reactive 
waste. This waste must be separated and protected f rom sources of 
ignition or reaction including but not limited to: open flames, 
smoking, cutting and welding, hot surfaces, frictio nal heat, sparks 
(static, electrical, or mechanical), spontaneous ig nition (e.g., 
from heat-producing chemical reactions), and radian t heat. While 
ignitable or reactive waste is being handled, the o wner or operator 
must confine smoking and open flame to specially de signated 
locations. "No Smoking" signs must be conspicuously  placed wherever 
there is a hazard from ignitable or reactive waste.  

 
264.17(b)   (ii) Where specifically required by other Sectio ns of 

this Chapter, the owner or operator of a facility t hat treats, 
stores or disposes ignitable or reactive waste, or mixes 
incompatible waste or incompatible wastes and other  materials, must 
take precautions to prevent reactions which: 

 
264.17(b)(1)   (A) Generate extreme heat or pressure, fire or 

explosions, or violent reactions; 
 
264.17(b)(2)   (B) Produce uncontrolled toxic mists, fumes, 

dusts, or gases in sufficient quantities to threate n human health or 
the environment; 
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264.17(b)(3)   (C) Produce uncontrolled flammable fumes or 
gases in sufficient quantities to pose a risk of fi re or explosions; 

 
264.17(b)(4)   (D) Damage the structural integrity of the 

device or facility; 
 
264.17(b)(5)   (E) Through other like means threaten human 

health or the environment. 
 
264.17(c)   (iii) When required to comply with Section 2(h)( i) or 

2(h)(ii) of this Chapter, the owner or operator mus t document that 
compliance. This documentation may be based on refe rences to 
published scientific or engineering literature, dat a from trial 
tests (e.g., bench scale or pilot scale tests), was te analyses (as 
specified in Section 2(d) of this Chapter), or the results of the 
treatment of similar wastes by similar treatment pr ocesses and under 
similar operating conditions. 

 
264.18  (i) LOCATION STANDARDS. 
 
   (i) Applicability: 
 
    (A) The location standards in Section  2(i) of 

this Chapter apply to any new or existing facility for the 
treatment, storage, or disposal of hazardous wastes , which is 
subject to the permit requirements of this Chapter,  except as 
provided in Section  2(i)(i)(B) of this Chapter. 

 
    (B) The location standards in Section 2(i) of 

this Chapter, excluding the standards in Section 2( i)(ii) of this 
Chapter, do not apply to any new or existing Class I  h azardous waste 
management facility which is required by law to be constructed at 
the site of a hazardous waste generator to  manage of newly-listed 
hazardous waste currently legally produced solely b y that generator. 

 
   (ii) Facilities shall not be located in violatio n of 

the following standards:  
 
264.18(a)    (A) Seismic considerations: 
  
264.18(a)(1)    (I) Portions of new facilities where 

treatment, storage, or disposal of hazardous waste will be conducted 
must not be located within 61 meters (200 feet) of a fault which has 
had displacement in Holocene time. 

 
 
264.18(a)(2)    (II) ^  The following terms, defined in 

Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations, apply to 
Section 2(i)(ii)(A)(I) of this Chapter: "fault," "d isplacement," and 
"Holocene."   

 
264.18(b)    (B) Floodplains: 
 
264.18(b)(1)     (I) New facilities shall not be located 

within the boundaries of a 100-year floodplain.   If an existing  
facility is located within a 100-year floodplain, i t must be 
designed, constructed, operated, and maintained to prevent washout 
of any hazardous waste by a 100-year flood, unless the owner or 



10-14 

 

operator can demonstrate to the Director's satisfac tion that: 
 
...(i)      (1.) Procedures are in effect which 

will cause the waste to be removed safely, before f lood waters can 
reach the facility, to a location where the wastes will not be 
vulnerable to flood waters; or 

 
...(ii)      (2.) For existing surface 

impoundments, waste piles, land treatment units, la ndfills, and 
miscellaneous units, no adverse effects on human he alth or the 
environment will result if washout occurs, consider ing: 

 
...(ii)(A)       (a.) The volume and physical 

and chemical characteristics of the waste in the fa cility; 
 
...(ii)(B)       (b.) The concentration of 

hazardous constituents that would potentially affec t surface waters 
as a result of washout; 

 
...(ii)(C)       (c.) The impact of such 

concentrations on the current or potential uses of and water quality 
standards established for the affected surface wate rs; and 

 
...(ii)(D)       (d.) The impact of hazardous 

constituents on the sediments of affected surface w aters or the 
soils of the 100-year floodplain that could result from washout. 

 
 [Comment: The location where wastes are moved must  be a facility 

authorized to manage hazardous waste in the State o f Wyoming or in 
interim status under Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j);  Chapter 3, 
Section 2; Chapter 4; Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter  7; and Chapter 
11 of these rules and regulations.] 

 
 [Comment: (1) Requirements pertaining to other Fed eral laws which 

affect the location and permitting of facilities ar e found in 
Chapter 1, Section 1(j) of these rules and regulati ons. For details 
relative to these laws, see EPA's manual for SEA (S pecial 
Environmental Area) requirements for hazardous wast e facility 
permits. Though EPA is responsible for complying wi th these 
requirements, applicants are advised to consider th em in planning 
the location of a facility to help prevent subseque nt project 
delays.] 

 
264.18(b)(2)    (II) ^  The following terms, defined in 

Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations, apply to 
Section 2(i)(ii)(B)(I) of this Chapter: "100-year f loodplain," 
"washout," and "100-year flood."   

 
264.18(c)    (C) Salt dome formations, salt bed formations, 

underground mines and caves. The placement of any n oncontainerized 
or bulk liquid hazardous waste in any salt dome for mation, salt bed 
formation, underground mine or cave is prohibited ^ . 

     
   (iii) In addition to the location standards of Sect ion 

2(i)(ii) of this Chapter, Class II facilities, as d efined in Chapter 
1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations, shall not be 
located in violation of the following standards:   

  
    (A) Local zoning ordinances:  Facility locations 
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shall not be in conflict with local zoning ordinanc es or land use 
plans that have been adopted by a county commission  or municipality.  

 
    (B) Wetlands:  Facilities shall not be located 

in wetlands.  
 
    (C) Wild and Scenic Rivers Act:  Facility 

locations shall not diminish the scenic, recreation al and fish and 
wildlife values for any Section of river designated  for protection 
under the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act, 16 USC 1271 e t seq., and 
implementing regulations. 

 
    (D) National Historic Preservation Act:  

Facilities shall not be located in areas where they  may pose a 
threat to an irreplaceable historic or archeologica l site listed 
pursuant to the National Historic Preservation Act,  16 USC 470 et 
seq. and implementing regulations, or to a natural landmark 
designated by the National Park Service. 

 
    (E) Endangered Species Act:  Facilities shall 

not be located within a critical habitat of an enda ngered or 
threatened species listed pursuant to the Endangere d Species Act, 16 
USC 1531 et seq., and implementing regulations, whe re the facility 
may cause destruction or adverse modification of th e critical 
habitat, may jeopardize the continued existence of endangered or 
threatened species or contribute to the taking of s uch species. 

 
    (F) Big game winter range/grouse breeding 

grounds:  Facilities shall not be located within cr itical winter 
ranges for big game or breeding grounds for grouse,  unless after 
consultation with the Wyoming Game and Fish Departm ent, the director 
determines that facility development would not conf lict with the 
conservation of Wyoming's wildlife resources. 

 
    (G) Avalanche areas:  Facilities shall not be 

located in documented avalanche prone areas. 
 
    (H) Hydrogeologic conditions:  Facilities shall  

not be located in an area where the Department, aft er investigation 
by the applicant, finds that there is a reasonable probability that 
hazardous waste management activities will have a d etrimental effect 
on surface water or groundwater quality. 

 
    (I) Facilities larger than one acre, and any 

facility which is an incinerator, boiler, or indust rial furnace, 
shall not be located within: 

 
      (I) One (1) mile of a school, or one (1) 

mile of an occupied dwelling house; 
 
     (II) One (1) mile of any public park or 

recreation area; 
 
     (III) One (1) mile of the boundaries of an 

incorporated city or town. 
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    (J) One thousand (1,000) feet of any perennial 

lake or pond which is either naturally occurring, o r which contains 
water used for any purpose not directly related to an industrial 
process. 

 
    (K) Reserved. 
 
    (L) Three hundred (300) feet of any perennial 

river or stream. 
 
   (iv) Reserved. 
 
   (v) In addition to the location standards of Sec tion 

2(i)(ii) of this Chapter, Class III facilities, as defined in 
Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations, shall not 
be located in violation of the following standards:  

 
    (A) All location standards applicable to Class 

II facilities, in Section 2(i)(iii) of this Chapter ; 
 
    (B) Five (5) miles of a school or an occupied 

dwelling house; 
 
    (C) One (1) mile of the center line of the 

right-of-way of a state or federal highway; 
 
    (D) Five (5) miles of the boundaries of an 

incorporated city or town; 
 
    (E) For any hazardous waste management facility  

subject to the location standards of Sections 2(i)( v)(A) through (D) 
of this Chapter, the following additional location standards shall 
apply if they are more restrictive than the locatio n standards of 
Sections 2(i)(v)(A) through (D) of this Chapter: 

 
     (I) No facility shall be located such that 

it poses a cancer risk to potentially exposed popul ations including 
residents, occupants of businesses, schools, or ins titutions, 
exceeding one excess cancer per million people.  Th e cancer risk 
shall be assessed considering projected pollutant r elease rates and 
assumed target intakes during normal operation cond itions specified 
in Section 2(i)(v)(F) of this Chapter. 

 
      (II)  No facility shall be located such 

that it causes chronic toxic effects to potentially  exposed 
populations including residents, occupants of busin esses, schools, 
or institutions, due to exposures to pollutants hig her than chronic 
oral reference dose or chronic inhalation reference  concentration.  
The chronic toxic effect shall be assessed consider ing projected 
pollutant release rates and assumed target intakes during normal 
operation or failure conditions specified in Sectio n 2(i)(v)(F) of 
this Chapter. 

 
     (III)  No facility shall be located such 
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that it causes subchronic or acute toxic effects to  people at the 
facility property boundary due to exposures to poll utants higher 
than the subchronic oral reference dose or subchron ic inhalation 
reference concentration.  The subchronic and acute toxic effect 
shall be assessed considering projected pollutant r elease rates and 
assumed target intakes during failure conditions sp ecified in 
Section 2(i)(v)(F) of this Chapter. 

 
    (F) For the purpose of assessment of health 

risks associated with normal operation or failure o f a hazardous 
waste management facility pollution control or cont ainment system, 
the following normal operation or failure modes sha ll be used: 

 
     (I) For hazardous waste storage facilities 

which are tanks or vessels, normal operation modes shall include 
operation of the facility as designed; failure mode s shall include 
tank rupture, the effects of inadvertent mixing of incompatible 
wastes, failure of primary and secondary containmen t systems or 
liners, and releases of toxic or hazardous air poll utants from tank 
ruptures or during fires; 

 
     (II) For hazardous waste storage facilities 

which are impoundments, normal operation modes shal l include 
operation of the facility as designed; failure mode s shall include 
failure of primary or secondary containment systems  or liners, dike 
failure, and releases of toxic or hazardous air pol lutants during 
fires or from inadvertent mixing of incompatible wa stes such as 
strong acids or bases with wastes stored in the imp oundment; 

 
     (III) For hazardous waste storage facilities 

which are waste piles, normal operation modes shall  include 
operation of the facility as designed; failure mode s shall include 
failure of primary and secondary containment system s or liners, 
failure of primary systems to control releases of w astes during high 
winds, and releases during fires; 

 
     (IV) For hazardous waste landfills and 

treatment facilities, normal operation modes shall include operation 
of the facility as designed; failure modes shall in clude failure of 
primary and secondary containment systems or liners , releases of 
toxic or hazardous air pollutants from inadvertent mixing of 
incompatible wastes and releases during fires; 

 
     (V) For hazardous waste incinerators and 

other treatment facilities for the burning, thermal  treatment, or 
combustion of hazardous wastes, normal operation mo des shall include 
operation of the facility as designed; failure mode s shall include 
failure of primary air pollution control systems, f ailure of any 
automatic or manual waste feed cutoff system, opera tion of the 
facility under conditions of waste temperature and residence time to 
be expected during upset, startup or shutdown condi tions, and 
inadvertent combustion or treatment of wastes conta ining chlorinated 
hazardous wastes, dioxins, arsenic, antimony, bariu m, beryllium, 
cadmium, chromium, lead, mercury, silver, and thall ium; and 
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      (VI) For other hazardous waste storage, 
treatment, or disposal facilities, normal operation  or failure modes 
shall be specified by the director. 

 
    (G) For the purpose of conducting the health 

risk assessment required by Section 2(i)(v)(E) of t his Chapter, the 
following protocols shall be used by the applicant,  unless alternate 
protocols are approved by the department: 

 
     (I) "Risk assessment guidelines of 1986," 

Office of Health & Environmental Assessment, U.S. E nvironmental 
Protection Agency, EPA 600/8-87/045, 

 
     (II) "Risk Assessment Guidance for 

Superfund:  Volume I, Human Health", 1989, U.S. Env ironmental 
Protection Agency, EPA 540/1-89/002, 

 
     (III) "Superfund Exposure Assessment 

Manual", 1988, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency , EPA  540/1-
88/001, 

 
     (IV) "Guidance for Data Useability in Risk 

Assessment", 1990, U.S. Environmental Protection Ag ency, EPA 540/6-
90/008, and  

 
     (V) "Exposure Factors Handbook", 1989, 

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, EPA  600/8-89 /043. 
 
     (VI) "Supplemental Guidance", OSWER 

Directive 9285.6-03, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 
 
    (H) For the purpose of conducting the health 

risk assessment required by Section 2(i)(v)(E) of t his Chapter, 
toxicological data contained in the following publi cations shall be 
used unless alternate data sources are approved by the department: 

 
     (I) Integrated Risk Information System 

(IRIS), U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 
 
     (II) "Health Effects Assessment Summary 

Tables", Office of Research and Development, Office  of Emergency and 
Remedial Response, U.S. Environmental Protection Ag ency, OERR 
9200.6-303 (91-1) (or most recent edition), 

 
     (III) Data from a qualified EPA 

toxicologist, if approved by the department. 
 
  (j) MANAGEMENT AND TECHNICAL CAPABILITIES OF THE OWNER AND 

OPERATOR.  The applicant shall possess demonstrated  acceptable 
experience in operating hazardous waste treatment, storage, and 
disposal facilities in a manner which does not demo nstrate a 
disregard for human health and the environment.  Th e Director shall 
consider the applicant to have demonstrated accepta ble experience 
if: 
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   (i) The applicant is currently operating an exis ting 
facility permitted under Chapter 3 of these rules a nd regulations 
and that facility is currently in substantial compl iance with all 
rules, regulations, and permit conditions adopted u nder the 
Environmental Quality Act and applicable federal re gulations; or 

 
    (ii) If not currently operating a facility in t his 

state, the applicant has experience operating hazar dous waste 
treatment, storage, and disposal facilities in othe r states and has 
operated such facilities in substantial compliance with applicable 
state and federal regulations and permit requiremen ts.  Applicants 
who do not have an operating history in this state shall submit the 
following information to the Director: 

 
    (A) A listing of all permits for hazardous wast e 

treatment, storage, and disposal facilities held by  the applicant 
within the last ten (10) years;  

 
    (B) A listing of such permits revoked for cause ; 
 
    (C) A listing of hazardous waste treatment, 

storage, or disposal facilities owned or operated b y the applicant 
which are currently not in substantial compliance w ith applicable 
state or federal regulations or permit requirements  as officially 
determined by a state or federal regulatory agency;  and 

 
    (D)  A description of all criminal and civil 

penalties assessed against the applicant resulting from violations 
of state or federal environmental laws within the l ast five (5) 
years. 

 
  (k)  THE APPLICANT SHALL DEMONSTRATE FITNESS TO COMPLY WITH 

THE ACT AND THESE RULES AND REGULATIONS.  The past performance of 
the applicant, or any partners, executive officers or corporate 
directors, based on the record before the Director,  constitutes 
evidence that the applicant will comply with provis ions of the Act 
and these rules and regulations and is fit to obtai n a permit. 

 
   (i) The Director may determine that the applican t is 

not fit to obtain a permit if the applicant, or any  partners, 
executive officers or corporate directors have: 

 
    (A) Misrepresented or concealed any material 

fact in the permit application; 
 
    (B) Obtained a permit from the Director by 

misrepresentation or concealment of a material fact ; 
 
    (C) Been convicted of a felony or pleaded guilt y 

to a felony for violations of environmental quality  or criminal 
racketeering laws or regulations within the five (5 ) years preceding 
the application for the permit, which in the judgme nt of the 
Director constitutes evidence that the applicant ca nnot be relied 
upon to conduct the operations described in the app lication in 
compliance with the Act and these rules and regulat ions; 
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    (D) Been adjudicated in contempt of any order o f 

any court enforcing laws of any state or the federa l government 
within five (5) years preceding the application for  a permit. 

 
  (ii) In determining whether the applicant is fit under 

Sections 2(j) and 2(k) of this Chapter, the Directo r shall consider: 
  

    (A) The relevance of the offense to the busines s 
for which a permit is issued; 

 
    (B) The nature and seriousness of the offense; 
 
    (C) The circumstances under which the offense 

occurred; 
 
    (D) The date of the offense; 
 
    (E) The ownership and management structure in 

place at the time of the offense;  
 
    (F) Evidence of rehabilitation including the 

applicant's record of implementing corrective actio n, the 
applicant's cooperation with governmental entities,  implementation 
of formal policies and procedures to prevent recurr ence, and the 
discharge of individuals or severance of affiliatio n with parties 
responsible for the offense.   

 
264.19  (l) CONSTRUCTION QUALITY ASSURANCE PROGRAM. 
 
264.19(a)   (i) CQA program.  
 
264.19(a)(1)   (A) A construction quality assurance (CQA) 

program is required for all surface impoundment, wa ste pile, and 
landfill units that are required to comply with Sec tions 10(b)(iii) 
and (iv), 11(b)(iii) and (iv), and 13(b)(iii) and ( iv) of this 
Chapter. The program must ensure that the construct ed unit meets or 
exceeds all design criteria and specifications in t he permit. The 
program must be developed and implemented under the  direction of a 
CQA officer who is a registered professional engine er. 

 
264.19(a)(2)   (B) The CQA program must address the following 

physical components, where applicable: 
 
...(i)     (I) Foundations; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Dikes; 
 
...(iii)     (III) Low-permeability soil liners; 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Geomembranes (flexible membrane 

liners); 
 
...(v)     (V) Leachate collection and removal 

systems and leak detection systems; and 
 
...(vi)_     (VI) Final cover systems. 
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264.19(b)   (ii) Written CQA plan. The owner or operator of units 

subject to the CQA program under Section 2(l)(i) of  this Chapter 
must develop and implement a written CQA plan. The plan must 
identify steps that will be used to monitor and doc ument the quality 
of materials and the condition and manner of their installation. The 
CQA plan must include: 

 
264.19(b)(1)   (A) Identification of applicable units, and a 

description of how they will be constructed. 
 
264.19(b)(2)   (B) Identification of key personnel in the 

development and implementation of the CQA plan, and  CQA officer 
qualifications. 

 
264.19(b)(3)   (C) A description of inspection and sampling 

activities for all unit components identified in Se ction  2(l)(i)(B) 
of this Chapter, including observations and tests t hat will be used 
before, during, and after construction to ensure th at the 
construction materials and the installed unit compo nents meet the 
design specifications. The description must cover: Sampling size and 
locations; frequency of testing; data evaluation pr ocedures; 
acceptance and rejection criteria for construction materials; plans 
for implementing corrective measures; and data or o ther information 
to be recorded and retained in the operating record  under Section 
(5)(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.19(c)   (iii) Contents of program.  
 
264.19(c)(1)   (A) The CQA program must include observations, 

inspections, tests, and measurements sufficient to ensure: 
 
...(i)     (I) Structural stability and integrity of 

all components of the unit identified in Section 2( l)(i)(B) of this 
Chapter; 

 
...(ii)     (II) Proper construction of all components 

of the liners, leachate collection and removal syst em, leak 
detection system, and final cover system, according  to permit 
specifications and good engineering practices, and proper 
installation of all components (e.g., pipes) accord ing to design 
specifications; 

 
...(iii)     (III) Conformity of all materials used with 

design and other material specifications under Sect ions 10(b), 
11(b), and 13(b) of this Chapter. 

 
264.19(c)(2)   (B) The CQA program shall include test fills for  

compacted soil liners, using the same compaction me thods as in the 
full scale unit, to ensure that the liners are cons tructed to meet 
the hydraulic conductivity requirements of Sections  
10(b)(iii)(A)(I)(2.), 11(b)(iii)(A)(I)(2.), and 13( b)(iii)(A)(I)(2.) 
of this Chapter in the field. Compliance with the h ydraulic 
conductivity requirements must be verified by using  in-situ testing 
on the constructed test fill. The Director may acce pt an alternative 
demonstration, in lieu of a test fill, where data a re sufficient to 
show that a constructed soil liner will meet the hy draulic 
conductivity requirements of Sections 10(b)(iii)(A) (I)(2.), 
11(b)(iii)(A)(I)(2.), and 13(b)(iii)(A)(I)(2.) of t his Chapter in 
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the field. 
 
264.19(d)   (iv) Certification. Waste shall not be received in a 

unit subject to Section 2(l) of this Chapter until the owner or 
operator has submitted to the Director by certified  mail or hand 
delivery a certification signed by the CQA officer that the approved 
CQA plan has been successfully carried out and that  the unit meets 
the requirements of Section 10(b)(iii) or (iv), Sec tion 11(b)(iii) 
or (iv), or Section 13(b)(iii) or (iv) of this Chap ter ; and the 
procedure in  Chapter 4, Section 1(a)(xii)(B)(II) o f these rules and 
regulations has been completed. Documentation suppo rting the CQA 
officer's certification must be furnished to the Di rector upon 
request. 

 
264/Subpart C Section 3. PREPAREDNESS AND PREVENTION 
 
264.30  (a) APPLICABILITY.  The regulations in this Secti on apply to 

owners and operators of all hazardous waste facilit ies, except as 
Section 1(a) of this Chapter provides otherwise. 

 
264.31  (b) DESIGN AND OPERATION OF FACILITY.  Facilities  must be 

designed, constructed, maintained, and operated to minimize the 
possibility of a fire, explosion, or any unplanned sudden or non-
sudden release of hazardous waste or hazardous wast e constituents to 
air, soil, or surface water which could threaten hu man health or the 
environment. 

 
264.32  (c) REQUIRED EQUIPMENT. All facilities must be eq uipped with 

the following, unless it can be demonstrated to the  Director that 
none of the hazards posed by waste handled at the f acility could 
require a particular kind of equipment specified be low: 

 
264.32(a)   (i) An internal communications or alarm system c apable 

of providing immediate emergency instruction (voice  or signal) to 
facility personnel; 

 
264.32(b)   (ii) A device, such as a telephone (immediately 

available at the scene of operations) or a hand-hel d two-way radio, 
capable of summoning emergency assistance from loca l police 
departments, fire departments, or State or local em ergency response 
teams; 

 
264.32(c)   (iii) Portable fire extinguishers, fire control 

equipment (including special extinguishing equipmen t, such as that 
using foam, inert gas, or dry chemicals), spill con trol equipment, 
and decontamination equipment; and 

 
264.32(d)   (iv) Water at adequate volume and pressure to su pply 

water hose streams, or foam producing equipment, or  automatic 
sprinklers, or water spray systems. 

 
 [Comment: Chapter 3, Section 2 of these rules and regulations 

requires that an owner or operator who wishes to ma ke the 
demonstration referred to above must do so with Par t B of the permit 
application.] 

 
264.33  (d) TESTING AND MAINTENANCE OF EQUIPMENT.  All fa cility 

communications or alarm systems, fire protection eq uipment, spill 
control equipment, and decontamination equipment, w here required, 
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must be tested and maintained as necessary to assur e its proper 
operation in time of emergency. 

 
264.34  (e) ACCESS TO COMMUNICATIONS OR ALARM SYSTEM. 
 
264.34(a)   (i) Whenever hazardous waste is being poured, mi xed, 

spread, or otherwise handled, all personnel involve d in the 
operation must have immediate access to an internal  alarm or 
emergency communication device, either directly or through visual or 
voice contact with another employee, unless the Dir ector has ruled 
that such a device is not required under Section 3( c) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.34(b)   (ii) If there is ever just one employee on the p remises 

while the facility is operating, he or she must hav e immediate 
access to a device, such as a telephone (immediatel y available at 
the scene of operation) or a hand-held two-way radi o, capable of 
summoning external emergency assistance, unless the  Director has 
ruled that such a device is not required under Sect ion 3(c) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.35  (f) REQUIRED AISLE SPACE.   
 
   (i) The owner or operator must maintain aisle sp ace to 

allow the unobstructed movement of personnel, fire protection 
equipment, spill control equipment, and decontamina tion equipment to 
any area of facility operation in an emergency, unl ess it can be 
demonstrated to the Director that aisle space is no t needed for any 
of these purposes. 

 
 [Comment: Chapter 3, Section 2 of these rules and regulations 

requires that an owner or operator who wishes to ma ke the 
demonstration referred to above must do so with Par t B of the permit 
application.] 

 
264.36  (g) RESERVED. 
 
264.37  (h) ARRANGEMENTS WITH LOCAL AUTHORITIES. 
 
268.37(a)   (i) The owner or operator must attempt to make t he 

following arrangements, as appropriate for the type  of waste handled 
at his or her facility and the potential need for t he services of 
these organizations: 

 
264.37(a)(1)   (A) Arrangements to familiarize police, fire 

departments, and emergency response teams with the layout of the 
facility, properties of hazardous waste handled at the facility and 
associated hazards, places where facility personnel  would normally 
be working, entrances to and roads inside the facil ity, and possible 
evacuation routes; 

 
264.37(a)(2)   (B) Where more than one police and fire 

department might respond to an emergency, agreement s designating 
primary emergency authority to a specific police an d a specific fire 
department, and agreements with any others to provi de support to the 
primary emergency authority; 

 
264.37(a)(3)   (C) Agreements with State emergency response 

teams, emergency response contractors, and equipmen t suppliers; and 



10-24 

 

 
264.37(a)(4)   (D) Arrangements to familiarize local hospitals 

with the properties of hazardous waste handled at t he facility and 
the types of injuries or illnesses which could resu lt from fires, 
explosions, or releases at the facility. 

 
264.37(b)   (ii) Where State or local authorities decline to  enter 

into such arrangements, the owner or operator must document the 
refusal in the operating record. 

 
264/Subpart D Section 4. CONTINGENCY PLAN AND EMERGENCY PROCEDUR ES 
 
264.50  (a) APPLICABILITY.  The regulations in this Secti on apply to 

owners and operators of all hazardous waste facilit ies, except as 
Section 1(a) of this Chapter provides otherwise. 

 
264.51  (b) PURPOSE AND IMPLEMENTATION OF CONTINGENCY PLA N. 
 
264.51(a)   (i) Each owner or operator must have a contingen cy 

plan for his or her facility. The contingency plan must be designed 
to minimize hazards to human health or the environm ent from fires, 
explosions, or any unplanned sudden or non-sudden r elease of 
hazardous waste or hazardous waste constituents to air, soil, or 
surface water. 

 
264.51(b)   (ii) The provisions of the plan must be carried out 

immediately whenever there is a fire, explosion, or  release of 
hazardous waste or hazardous waste constituents whi ch could threaten 
human health or the environment. 

 
264.52  (c) CONTENT OF CONTINGENCY PLAN. 
 
264.52(a)   (i) The contingency plan must describe the actio ns 

facility personnel must take to comply with Section s 4(b) and 4(g) 
of this Chapter in response to fires, explosions, o r any unplanned 
sudden or non-sudden release of hazardous waste or hazardous waste 
constituents to air, soil, or surface water at the facility. 

 
264.52(b)   (ii) If the owner or operator has already prepar ed a 

Spill Prevention, Control, and Countermeasures (SPC C) Plan in 
accordance with 40 CFR part 112, or 40 CFR part 151 0, or some other 
emergency or contingency plan, he or she need only amend that plan 
to incorporate hazardous waste management provision s that are 
sufficient to comply with the requirements of this Chapter and 
Chapter 5 of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.52(c)   (iii) The plan must describe arrangements agreed  to by 

local police departments, fire departments, hospita ls, contractors, 
and State and local emergency response teams to coo rdinate emergency 
services, pursuant to Section 3(h) of this Chapter.  

 
264.52(d)   (iv) The plan must list names, addresses, and ph one 

numbers (office and home) of all persons qualified to act as 
emergency coordinator (see Section 4(f) of this Cha pter), and this 
list must be kept up to date. Where more than one p erson is listed, 
one must be named as primary emergency coordinator and others must 
be listed in the order in which they will assume re sponsibility as 
alternates. For new facilities, this information mu st be supplied to 
the Director at the time of certification, rather t han at the time 
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of permit application. 
 
264.52(e)   (v) The plan must include a list of all emergenc y 

equipment at the facility (such as fire extinguishi ng systems, spill 
control equipment, communications and alarm systems  (internal and 
external), and decontamination equipment), where th is equipment is 
required. This list must be kept up to date. In add ition, the plan 
must include the location and a physical descriptio n of each item on 
the list, and a brief outline of its capabilities. 

 
264.52(f)   (vi) The plan must include an evacuation plan fo r 

facility personnel where there is a possibility tha t evacuation 
could be necessary. This plan must describe signal( s) to be used to 
begin evacuation, evacuation routes, and alternate evacuation routes 
(in cases where the primary routes could be blocked  by releases of 
hazardous waste or fires). 

 
264.53  (d) COPIES OF CONTINGENCY PLAN. A copy of the con tingency 

plan and all revisions to the plan must be: 
 
264.53(a)   (i) Maintained at the facility; and 
 
264.53(b)   (ii) Submitted to all local police departments, fire 

departments, hospitals, and State and local emergen cy response teams 
that may be called upon to provide emergency servic es. 

 
 [Comment: The contingency plan must be submitted t o the Director 

with part B of the permit application under Chapter  1, Sections 
1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3, Section 2; Chapter 4; Chapter  6, Section 2; 
Chapter 7; and Chapter 11, Section 2 of these rules  and regulations 
and, after modification or approval, will become a condition of any 
permit issued.] 

 
264.54  (e)  AMENDMENT OF CONTINGENCY PLAN.  The continge ncy plan must 

be reviewed, and immediately amended, if necessary,  whenever: 
 
264.54(a)   (i)  The facility permit is revised; 
 
264.54(b)   (ii)  The plan fails in an emergency; 
 
264.54(c)   (iii)  The facility changes -- in its design, 

construction, operation, maintenance, or other circ umstances -- in a 
way that materially increases the potential for fir es, explosions, 
or releases of hazardous waste or hazardous waste c onstituents, or 
changes the response necessary in an emergency; 

 
264.54(d)   (iv)  The list of emergency coordinators changes ; or 
 
264.54(e)   (v)  The list of emergency equipment changes. 
 
264.55  (f)  EMERGENCY COORDINATOR.  At all times, there must be at 

least one employee either on the facility premises or on call (i.e., 
available to respond to an emergency by reaching th e facility within 
a short period of time) with the  responsibility fo r coordinating 
all emergency response measures. This emergency coo rdinator must be 
thoroughly familiar with all aspects of the facilit y's contingency 
plan, all operations and activities at the facility , the location 
and characteristics of waste handled, the location of all records 
within the facility, and the facility layout. In ad dition, this 
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person must have the authority to commit the resour ces needed to 
carry out the contingency plan. 

 
 [Comment: The emergency coordinator's responsibili ties are more 

fully spelled out in Section 4(g) of this Chapter. Applicable 
responsibilities for the emergency coordinator vary , depending on 
factors such as type and variety of waste(s) handle d by the 
facility, and type and complexity of the facility.]  

 
264.56  (g)  EMERGENCY PROCEDURES. 
 
264.56(a)   (i)  Whenever there is an imminent or actual eme rgency 

situation, the emergency coordinator (or his or her  designee when 
the emergency coordinator is on call) must immediat ely: 

 
264.56(a)(1)   (A)  Activate internal facility alarms or 

communication systems, where applicable, to notify all facility 
personnel; and 

 
    (B)  Notify appropriate State or local agencies  

with designated response roles if their help is nee ded. 
 
264.56(b)   (ii)  Whenever there is a release, fire, or expl osion, 

the emergency coordinator must immediately identify  the character, 
exact source, amount, and areal extent of any relea sed materials. 
The coordinator may do this by observation or revie w of facility 
records or manifests, and, if necessary, by chemica l analysis. 

 
264.56(c)   (iii)  Concurrently, the emergency coordinator m ust 

assess possible hazards to human health or the envi ronment that may 
result from the release, fire, or explosion. This a ssessment must 
consider both direct and indirect effects of the re lease, fire, or 
explosion (e.g., the effects of any toxic, irritati ng, or 
asphyxiating gases that are generated, or the effec ts of any 
hazardous surface water run-off from water or chemi cal agents used 
to control fire and heat-induced explosions). 

 
264.56(d)   (iv)  If the emergency coordinator determines th at the 

facility has had a release, fire, or explosion whic h could threaten 
human health, or the environment, outside the facil ity, the 
coordinator must report his or her findings as foll ows: 

 
264.56(d)(1)   (A)  If the environmental coordinator's assessme nt 

indicates that evacuation of local areas may be adv isable, the 
coordinator must immediately notify appropriate loc al authorities.  
The coordinator must be available to help appropria te officials 
decide whether local areas should be evacuated; and  

 
264.56(d)(2)   (B)  The coordinator must immediately notify 

either the government official designated as the on -scene 
coordinator for that geographical area, (in the app licable regional 
contingency plan under 40 CFR part 1510) or the Nat ional Response 
Center (using their 24-hour toll free number 800/42 4-8802).  The 
Department of Environmental Quality must also be no tified 
immediately, using its 24 hour telephone number 307 /777-7781.   The 
report must include: 

 
...(i)     (I)  Name and telephone number of reporter; 
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...(ii)     (II)  Name and address of facility; 
 
...(iii)     (III)  Time and type of incident (e.g., 

release, fire); 
 
...(iv)     (IV)  Name and quantity of material(s) 

involved, to the extent known; 
 
...(v)     (V)  The extent of injuries, if any; and 
 
...(vi)     (VI)  The possible hazards to human health, 

or the environment, outside the facility. 
 
264.56(e)   (v)  During an emergency, the emergency coordina tor must 

take all reasonable measures necessary to ensure th at fires, 
explosions, and releases do not occur, recur, or sp read to other 
hazardous waste at the facility. These measures mus t include, where 
applicable, stopping processes and operations, coll ecting and 
containing release waste, and removing or isolating  containers. 

 
264.56(f)   (vi)  If the facility stops operations in respon se to a 

fire, explosion, or release, the emergency coordina tor must monitor 
for leaks, pressure buildup, gas generation, or rup tures in valves, 
pipes, or other equipment, wherever this is appropr iate. 

 
264.56(g)   (vii)  Immediately after an emergency, the emerg ency 

coordinator must provide for treating, storing, or disposing of 
recovered waste, contaminated soil or surface water , or any other 
material that results from a release, fire, or expl osion at the 
facility. 

 
 [Comment: Unless the owner or operator can demonst rate, in 

accordance with Chapter 2, Section 1(c)(iii) or 1(c )(iv) of these 
rules and regulations, that the recovered material is not a 
hazardous waste, the owner or operator becomes a ge nerator of 
hazardous waste and must manage it in accordance wi th all applicable 
requirements of Chapters 5, 8, 9, and 10 of these r ules and 
regulations.] 

 
264.56(h)   (viii)  The emergency coordinator must ensure th at, in 

the affected area(s) of the facility: 
 
264.56(h)(1)   (A)  No waste that may be incompatible with the 

released material is treated, stored, or disposed o f until cleanup 
procedures are completed; and 

 
264.56(h)(2)   (B)  All emergency equipment listed in the 

contingency plan is cleaned and fit for its intende d use before 
operations are resumed. 

 
264.56(i)   (ix)  The owner or operator must notify the Dire ctor, 

and appropriate State and local authorities, that t he facility is in 
compliance with Section 4(g)(viii) of this Chapter before operations 
are resumed in the affected area(s) of the facility . 

 
264.56(j)   (x) The owner or operator must note in the opera ting 

record the time, date, and details of any incident that requires 
implementing the contingency plan. Within 15 days a fter the 
incident, he or she must submit a written report on  the incident to 
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the Director. The report must include: 
 
264.56(j)(1)    (A)  Name, address, and telephone number of 

the owner or operator; 
 
264.56(j)(2)    (B)  Name, address, and telephone number of 

the facility; 
 
264.56(j)(3)    (C)  Date, time, and type of incident (e.g., 

fire, explosion); 
 
264.56(j)(4)    (D)  Name and quantity of material(s) 

involved; 
 
264.56(j)(5)    (E)  The extent of injuries, if any; 
 
264.56(j)(6)    (F)  An assessment of actual or potential 

hazards to human health or the environment, where t his is 
applicable; and 

 
264.56(j)(7)    (G)  Estimated quantity and disposition of 

recovered material that resulted from the incident.  
 
264/Subpart E Section 5.  MANIFEST SYSTEM, RECORDKEEPING, AND RE PORTING  
 
264.70  (a)  APPLICABILITY.  The regulations in this Sect ion apply to 

owners and operators of both on-site and off-site f acilities, except 
as Section 1(a) of this Chapter provides otherwise.  Sections 5(b), 
5(c), and 5(g) of this Chapter do not apply to owne rs and operators 
of on-site facilities that do not receive any hazar dous waste from 
off-site sources, and to owners and operators of of f-site facilities 
with respect to waste military munitions exempted f rom manifest 
requirements under Chapter 12, Section 19(d)(i) of these rules and 
regulations.  Section 5(d)(ii) of this Chapter only  applies to 
permittees who treat, store, or dispose of hazardou s wastes on-site 
where such wastes were generated. 

 
264.71  (b) USE OF MANIFEST SYSTEM. 
 
264.71(a)   (i) If a facility receives hazardous waste accom panied 

by a manifest, the owner or operator, or his or her  agent, must: 
 
264.71(a)(1)   (A) Sign and date each copy of the manifest to 

certify that the hazardous waste covered by the man ifest was 
received; 

 
264.71(a)(2)   (B) Note any significant discrepancies in the 

manifest (as defined in Section 5(c)(i) of this Cha pter) on each 
copy of the manifest; 

 
 [Comment: The Department does not intend that the owner or operator 

of a facility whose procedures under Section 2(d)(i ii) of this 
Chapter include waste analysis must perform that an alysis before 
signing the manifest and giving it to the transport er. Section  
5(c)(ii) of this Chapter, however, requires reporti ng an 
unreconciled discrepancy discovered during later an alysis.] 

 
264.71(a)(3)   (C) Immediately give the transporter at least 

one copy of the signed manifest; 
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264.71(a)(4)   (D) Within 30 days after the delivery, send a 

copy of the manifest to the generator; and 
 
264.71(a)(5)   (E) Retain at the facility a copy of each 

manifest for at least three years from the date of delivery. 
 
264.71(b)   (ii) If a facility receives, from a rail or wate r (bulk 

shipment) transporter, hazardous waste which is acc ompanied by a 
shipping paper containing all the information requi red on the 
manifest (excluding the EPA identification numbers,  generator's 
certification, and signatures), the owner or operat or, or his or her 
agent, must: 

 
264.71(b)(1)   (A) Sign and date each copy of the manifest or 

shipping paper (if the manifest has not been receiv ed) to certify 
that the hazardous waste covered by the manifest or  shipping paper 
was received; 

 
264.71(b)(2)   (B)  Note any significant discrepancies (as 

defined in Section 5(c)(i) of this Chapter) in the manifest or 
shipping paper (if the manifest has not been receiv ed) on each copy 
of the manifest or shipping paper. 

 
 [Comment: The Department does not intend that the owner or operator 

of a facility whose procedures under Section 2(d)(i ii) of this 
Chapter include waste analysis must perform that an alysis before 
signing the shipping paper and giving it to the tra nsporter. Section 
5(c)(ii) of this Chapter, however, requires reporti ng an 
unreconciled discrepancy discovered during later an alysis.] 

 
264.71(b)(3)   (C) Immediately give the rail or water (bulk 

shipment) transporter at least one copy of the mani fest or shipping 
paper (if the manifest has not been received); 

 
264.71(b)(4)   (D) Within 30 days after the delivery, send a 

copy of the signed and dated manifest to the genera tor; however, if 
the manifest has not been received within 30 days a fter delivery, 
the owner or operator, or his or her agent, must se nd a copy of the 
shipping paper signed and dated to the generator; a nd 

 
 [Comment: Chapter 8, Section 2(d)(iii) of these ru les and 

regulations requires the generator to send three co pies of the 
manifest to the facility when hazardous waste is se nt by rail or 
water (bulk shipment).] 

 
264.71(b)(5)   (E) Retain at the facility a copy of the 

manifest and shipping paper (if signed in lieu of t he manifest at 
the time of delivery) for at least three years from  the date of 
delivery. 

 
264.71(c)   (iii) Whenever a shipment of hazardous waste is 

initiated from a facility, the owner or operator of  that facility 
must comply with the requirements of Chapter 8 of t hese rules and 
regulations. 

 
 [Comment: The provisions of Chapter 8, Section 3(e ) of these rules 

and regulations are applicable to the on-site accum ulation of 
hazardous wastes by generators. Therefore, the prov isions of Chapter 
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8, Section 3(e) of these rules and regulations only  apply to owners 
or operators who are shipping hazardous waste which  they generated 
at that facility.] 

 
264.71(d)   (iv) Within three working days of the receipt of  a 

shipment subject to subpart H of 40 CFR part 262 (s ee Chapter 8, 
Section 1(a)(iv) of these rules and regulations), t he owner or 
operator of the facility must provide a copy of the  tracking 
document bearing all required signatures to the not ifier, to the 
Office of Enforcement and Compliance Assurance, Off ice of 
Compliance, Enforcement Planning, Targeting and Dat a Division 
(2222A), Environmental Protection Agency, 401 M Str eet, SW., 
Washington, DC 20406, and to competent authorities of all other 
concerned countries.  The original copy of the trac king document 
must be maintained at the facility for at least thr ee years from the 
date of signature. 

 
264.72  (c) MANIFEST DISCREPANCIES. 
 
264.72(a)   (i) Manifest discrepancies are differences betwe en the 

quantity or type of hazardous waste designated on t he manifest or 
shipping paper, and the quantity or type of hazardo us waste a 
facility actually receives.  

 
264.72(a)(1) & (2)   (A) Significant discrepancies in quantity are:  

For bulk waste, variations greater than 10 percent in weight, and 
for batch waste, any variation in piece count, such  as a discrepancy 
of one drum in a truckload.  

 
264.72(a)(2)   (B) Significant discrepancies in type are 

obvious differences which can be discovered by insp ection or waste 
analysis, such as waste solvent substituted for was te acid, or toxic 
constituents not reported on the manifest or shippi ng paper. 

 
264.72(b)   (ii) Upon discovering a significant discrepancy,  the 

owner or operator must attempt to reconcile the dis crepancy with the 
waste generator or transporter (e.g., with telephon e conversations). 
If the discrepancy is not resolved within 15 days a fter receiving 
the waste, the owner or operator must immediately s ubmit to the 
Director a letter describing the discrepancy and at tempts to 
reconcile it, and a copy of the manifest or shippin g paper at issue. 

 
264.73  (d) OPERATING RECORD. 
 
264.73(a)   (i) The owner or operator must keep a written 

operating record at his or her facility. 
 
264.73(b)   (ii) The following information must be recorded,  as it 

becomes available, and maintained in the operating record until 
closure of the facility: 

 
264.73(b)(1)   (A) A description and the quantity of each 

hazardous waste received, and the method(s) and dat e(s) of its 
treatment, storage, or disposal at the facility as required by 
Appendix A of this Chapter; 

 
264.73(b)(2)   (B) The location of each hazardous waste within 

the facility and the quantity at each location. For  disposal 
facilities, the location and quantity of each hazar dous waste must 
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be recorded on a map or diagram of each cell or dis posal area. For 
all facilities, this information must include cross -references to 
specific manifest document numbers, if the waste wa s accompanied by 
a manifest; 

 
 [Comment: See Section 7(j) of this Chapter for rel ated 

requirements.] 
 
264.73(b)(3)   (C) Records and results of waste analyses and 

waste determinations performed as specified in Sect ions 2(d), 2(h), 
13(o), 14(b), 26(e),27(n), and 28(d)of this Chapter  and Chapter 13, 
Sections 1(d)(i) and 1(g) of these rules and regula tions. 

 
264.73(b)(4)   (D) Summary reports and details of all incidents  

that require implementing the contingency plan as s pecified in 
Section 4(g)(x) of this Chapter; 

 
264.73(b)(5)   (E) Records and results of inspections as 

required by Section 2(f)(iv) of this Chapter (excep t these data need 
be kept only three years); 

 
264.73(b)(6)   (F) Monitoring, testing or analytical data, and 

corrective action where required by Section 6 of th is Chapter and 
Sections 2(l), 9(b), 9(d), 9(f), 10(c), 10(d), 10(g ), 11(c)-(e), 
12(g), 12(i), 12(k), 13(c)-(e), 13(j), 14(h), 23(c) , 26(e)(iii)-
(vi), 26(f), 27(n)(iv)-(ix), and 27(o) and Section 28(c) through (k) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.73(b)(7)   (G) For off-site facilities, notices to 

generators as specified in Section 2(c)(ii) of this  Chapter; and 
 
264.73(b)(8)   (H) All closure cost estimates under Chapter 5, 

Section 1(c) of these rules and regulations, and, f or disposal 
facilities, all post-closure cost estimates under C hapter 5, Section 
1(c) of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.73(b)(9)   (I) A certification by the permittee no less 

often than annually, that the permittee has a progr am in place to 
reduce the volume and toxicity of hazardous waste t hat the permittee 
generates to the degree determined by the permittee  to be 
economically practicable; and the proposed method o f treatment, 
storage or disposal which is the most practicable m ethod currently 
available to the permittee which minimizes the pres ent and future 
threat to human health and the environment. 

 
264.73(b)(10)   (J) Records of the quantities (and date of 

placement) for each shipment of hazardous waste pla ced in land 
disposal units under an extension to the effective date of any land 
disposal restriction granted pursuant to Chapter 13 , Section 1(e) of 
these rules and regulations, a petition pursuant to  Chapter 13, 
Section 1(f) of these rules and regulations, or a c ertification 
under Chapter 13, Section 1(h) of these rules and r egulations, and 
the applicable notice required by a generator under  Chapter 13, 
Section 1(g)(i) of these rules and regulations; 

 
264.73(b)(11)   (K) For an off-site treatment facility, a copy 

of the notice, and the certification and demonstrat ion, if 
applicable, required by the generator or the owner or operator under  
Chapter 13, Section 1(g) or Section 1(h) of these r ules and 
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regulations; 
 
264.73(b)(12)   (L) For an on-site treatment facility, the 

information contained in the notice (except the man ifest number), 
and the certification and demonstration if applicab le, required by 
the generator or the owner or operator under  Chapter 13, Section 
1(g) or Section 1(h) of these rules and regulations ; 

 
264.73(b)(13)   (M) For an off-site land disposal facility, a 

copy of the notice, and the certification and demon stration if 
applicable, required by the generator or the owner or operator of a 
treatment facility under  Chapter 13, Section 1(g) and Section 1(h) 
of these rules and regulations, whichever is applic able; and 

 
264.73(b)(14)   (N) For an on-site land disposal facility, the 

information contained in the notice required by the  generator or 
owner or operator of a treatment facility under  Chapter 13, Section 
1(g) of these rules and regulations, except for the  manifest number, 
and the certification and demonstration if applicab le, required 
under Chapter 13, Section 1(h) of these rules and r egulations, 
whichever is applicable. 

 
264.73(b)(15)   (O) For an off-site storage facility, a copy of 

the notice, and the certification and demonstration  if applicable, 
required by the generator or the owner or operator under Chapter 13, 
Section 1(g) or Section 1(h) of these rules and reg ulations; and 

 
264.73(b)(16)   (P) For an on-site storage facility, the 

information contained in the notice (except the man ifest number), 
and the certification and demonstration if applicab le, required by 
the generator or the owner or operator under  Chapter 13, Section 
1(g) or Section 1(h) of these rules and regulations . 

 
264.73(b)(17)   (Q) Reserved  ^.   
 
264.74  (e) AVAILABILITY, RETENTION, AND DISPOSITION OF R ECORDS. 
 
264.74(a)   (i) All records, including plans, required under  this 

Chapter and Chapter 5 of these rules and regulation s must be 
furnished upon request, and made available at all r easonable times 
for inspection, by any officer, employee, or repres entative of the 
DEQ who is duly designated by the Director. 

 
264.74(b)   (ii) The retention period for all records requir ed 

under this Chapter and Chapter 5 of these rules and  regulations is 
extended automatically during the course of any unr esolved 
enforcement action regarding the facility or as req uested by the 
Director. 

 
264.74(c)   (iii) A copy of records of waste disposal locati ons and 

quantities under Section 5(d)(ii)(B) of this Chapte r must be 
submitted to the Director and local land authority upon closure of 
the facility. 

 
264.75  (f) BIENNIAL REPORT.  The owner or operator must prepare and 

submit a single copy of a biennial report to the Di rector by March 1 
of each even numbered year. The biennial report mus t be submitted on 
EPA form 8700-13B. The report must cover facility a ctivities during 
the previous calendar year and must include: 
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264.75(a)   (i) The  EPA identification number, name, and address 

of the facility; 
 
264.75(b)   (ii) The calendar year covered by the report; 
 
264.75(c)   (iii) For off-site facilities, the  EPA identification 

number of each hazardous waste generator from which  the facility 
received a hazardous waste during the year; for imp orted shipments, 
the report must give the name and address of the fo reign generator; 

 
264.75(d)   (iv) A description and the quantity of each haza rdous 

waste the facility received during the year. For of f-site 
facilities, this information must be listed by  EPA identification 
number of each generator; 

 
264.75(e)   (v) The method of treatment, storage, or disposa l for 

each hazardous waste; 
 
264.75(f)   (vi) Reserved. 
 
264.75(g)   (vii) The most recent closure cost estimate unde r 

Chapter 5, Section 1(c) of these rules and regulati ons, and, for 
disposal facilities, the most recent post-closure c ost estimate 
under Chapter 5, Section 1(c) of these rules and re gulations; and 

 
264.75(h)   (viii)For generators who treat, store, or dispos e of 

hazardous waste on-site, a description of the effor ts undertaken 
during the year to reduce the volume and toxicity o f waste 
generated. 

 
264.75(i)   (ix) For generators who treat, store, or dispose  of 

hazardous waste on-site, a description of the chang es in volume and 
toxicity of waste actually achieved during the year  in comparison to 
previous years to the extent such information is av ailable for the 
years prior to 1984. 

 
264.75(j)   (x) The certification signed by the owner or ope rator 

of the facility or his or her authorized representa tive. 
 
264.76  (g) UNMANIFESTED WASTE REPORT.  If a facility acc epts for 

treatment, storage, or disposal any hazardous waste  from an off-site 
source without an accompanying manifest, or without  an accompanying 
shipping paper as described in Chapter 9, Section 2 (a)(v)(B) of 
these rules and regulations, and if the waste is no t excluded from 
the manifest requirement by Chapter 2, Section 1(e)  of these rules 
and regulations, then the owner or operator must pr epare and submit 
a single copy of a report to the Director within fi fteen days after 
receiving the waste. The unmanifested waste report must be submitted 
on EPA form 8700-13B. Such report must be designate d ‘Unmanifested 
Waste Report’ and include the following information : 

 
264.76(a)   (i) The  EPA identification number, name, and address 

of the facility; 
 
264.76(b)   (ii) The date the facility received the waste; 
 
264.76(c)   (iii) The EPA identification number, name, and a ddress 

of the generator and the transporter, if available;  
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264.76(d)   (iv) A description and the quantity of each 

unmanifested hazardous waste and facility received;  
 
264.76(e)   (v) The method of treatment, storage, or disposa l for 

each hazardous waste; 
 
264.76(f)   (vi) The certification signed by the owner or op erator 

of the facility or his or her authorized representa tive; and 
 
264.76(g)   (vii) A brief explanation of why the waste was 

unmanifested, if known. 
 
 [Comment: Small quantities of hazardous waste are excluded from 

regulation under this Chapter and Chapter 5 of thes e rules and 
regulations and do not require a manifest. Where a facility receives 
unmanifested hazardous wastes, the DEQ suggests tha t the owner or 
operator obtain from each generator a certification  that the waste 
qualifies for exclusion. Otherwise, the DEQ suggest s that the owner 
or operator file an unmanifested waste report for t he hazardous 
waste movement.] 

 
264.77  (h) ADDITIONAL REPORTS.  In addition to submittin g the 

biennial reports and unmanifested waste reports des cribed in 
Sections 5(f) and 5(g) of this Chapter, the owner o r operator must 
also report to the Director: 

 
264.77(a)   (i) Releases, fires, and explosions as specified  in 

Section 4(g)(x) of this Chapter; 
 
264.77(b)   (ii) Facility closures specified in Section 7(f)  of 

this Chapter; and 
 
264.77(c)   (iii) As otherwise required by Sections 6, 10 th rough 

13, 26, 27, and 28 of this Chapter. 
 
264/Subpart F Section 6. RELEASES FROM WASTE MATERIAL MANAGEMENT  UNITS 
 
264.90  (a) APPLICABILITY. 
 
264.90(a)(1)  (i) Except as provided in Section 6(a)(ii) of thi s 

Chapter, the regulations in this Section apply to: 
 
264.90(a)(1)   (A) Owners or operators of facilities that 

treat, store or dispose of hazardous waste. The own er or operator 
must satisfy the requirements identified in Section  6(a)(i)(B) of 
this Chapter for all wastes (or constituents thereo f) contained in 
waste material management units at the facility, re gardless of the 
time at which waste was placed in such units. 

 
264.90(a)(2)   (B) All waste material management units must 

comply with the requirements in Section  6(l) of th is Chapter. A 
surface impoundment, waste pile, and land treatment  unit or landfill 
that receives hazardous waste after July 26, 1982 ( hereinafter 
referred to as a "regulated unit") must comply with  the requirements 
of Sections 6(b) through 6(k) in this Chapter in li eu of Section 
6(l) in this Chapter for purposes of detecting, cha racterizing and 
responding to releases to the uppermost aquifer. Th e financial 
responsibility requirements of Section 6(l) of this  Chapter apply to 
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regulated units. 
 
264.90(b)   (ii) The owner or operator's regulated unit(s) a re not 

subject to regulation for releases into the uppermo st aquifer under 
this Section if: 

 
264.90(b)(1)   (A) The owner or operator is exempted under 

Section 1(a) of this Chapter; or 
 
264.90(b)(2)   (B) He or she operates a unit which the Director  

finds: 
 
...(i)     (I) Is an engineered structure, 
 
...(ii)     (II) Does not receive or contain liquid 

waste or waste containing free liquids, 
 
...(iii)     (III) Is designed and operated to exclude 

liquid, precipitation, and other run-on and run-off , 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Has both inner and outer layers of 

containment enclosing the waste, 
 
...(v)     (V) Has a leak detection system built into 

each containment layer, 
 
...(vi)     (VI) The owner or operator will provide 

continuing operation and maintenance of these leak detection systems 
during the active life of the unit and the closure and post-closure 
care periods, and 

 
...(vii)     (VII) To a reasonable degree of certainty, 

will not allow hazardous constituents to migrate be yond the outer 
containment layer prior to the end of the post-clos ure care period. 

 
264.90(b)(3)   (C) The Director finds, pursuant to Section 

12(k)(iv) of this Chapter, that the treatment zone of a land 
treatment unit that qualifies as a regulated unit d oes not contain 
levels of hazardous constituents that are above bac kground levels of 
those constituents by an amount that is statistical ly significant, 
and if an unsaturated zone monitoring program meeti ng the 
requirements of Section 12(i) of this Chapter has n ot shown a 
statistically significant increase in hazardous con stituents below 
the treatment zone during the operating life of the  unit. An 
exemption under Section 6(a)(ii) of this Chapter ca n only relieve an 
owner or operator of responsibility to meet the req uirements of this 
Section during the post-closure care period; or 

 
264.90(b)(4)   (D) The Director finds that there is no 

potential for migration of liquid from a regulated unit to the 
uppermost aquifer during the active life of the reg ulated unit 
(including the closure period) and the post-closure  care period 
specified under Section 7(h) of this Chapter. This demonstration 
must be certified by a professional geologist or ge otechnical 
engineer. In order to provide an adequate margin of  safety in the 
prediction of potential migration of liquid, the ow ner or operator 
must base any predictions made under this paragraph  on assumptions 
that maximize the rate of liquid migration. 
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264.90(b)(5)   (E) He or she designs and operates a pile in 
compliance with Section 11(a)(iii) of this Chapter.  

 
264.90(c)   (iii) The regulations under Section 6 of this Ch apter 

apply during the active life of the regulated unit (including the 
closure period). After closure of the regulated uni t, the 
regulations in Section 6: 

 
264.90(c)(1)   (A) Do not apply if all waste, waste residues, 

contaminated containment system components, and con taminated 
subsoils are removed or decontaminated at closure; 

 
264.90(c)(2)   (B) Apply during the post-closure care period 

under Section 7(h) of this Chapter if the owner or operator is 
conducting a detection monitoring program under Sec tion 6(i) of this 
Chapter; or 

 
264.90(c)(3)   (C) Apply during the compliance period under 

Section 6(g) of this Chapter if the owner or operat or is conducting 
a compliance monitoring program under Section 6(j) of this Chapter 
or a corrective action program under Section 6(k) o f this Chapter. 

 
264.90(d)   (iv) Regulations in Section 6 of this Chapter ma y apply 

to miscellaneous units when necessary to comply wit h Sections 23(b) 
through 23(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.90(e)   (v) The regulations of this Section apply to all  

owners and operators subject to the requirements of  Chapter 1, 
Section 1(h)(iii)(G) of these rules and regulations , when the 
Department issues either a post-closure permit or a n enforceable 
document (as defined in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i))  of these rules 
and regulations at the facility. When the Departmen t issues an 
enforceable document, references in Section 6 of th is Chapter to "in 
the permit" mean "in the enforceable document." 

 
264.90(f)   (vi) The Director may replace all or part of the  

requirements of Sections 6(b) through (k) of this C hapter applying 
to a regulated unit with alternative requirements f or groundwater 
monitoring and corrective action for releases to gr oundwater set out 
in the permit (or in an enforceable document) (as d efined in Chapter 
1, Section 1(f)(i)) of these rules and regulations where the 
Director determines that: 

 
264.90(f)(1)   (A) The regulated unit is situated among waste 

material management units (or areas of concern), a release has 
occurred, and both the regulated unit and one or mo re waste material 
management unit(s) (or areas of concern) are likely  to have 
contributed to the release; and 

 
264.90(f)(2)   (B) It is not necessary to apply the groundwater  

monitoring and corrective action requirements of Se ctions 6(b) 
through (k) of this Chapter because alternative req uirements will 
protect human health and the environment. 

 
264.91  (b) REQUIRED PROGRAMS. 
 
264.91(a)   (i) Owners and operators subject to Section 6 of  this 

Chapter must conduct a monitoring and response prog ram as follows: 
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264.91(a)(1)   (A) Whenever hazardous constituents under 
Section 6(d) of this Chapter from a regulated unit are detected at a 
compliance point under Section 6(f) of this Chapter , the owner or 
operator must institute a compliance monitoring pro gram under 
Section 6(j) of this Chapter. Detected is defined a s statistically 
significant evidence of contamination as described in Section 
6(i)(vi) of this Chapter; 

 
264.91(a)(2)   (B) Whenever the ground-water protection 

standard under Section 6(c) of this Chapter is exce eded, the owner 
or operator must institute a corrective action prog ram under Section 
6(k) of this Chapter. Exceeded is defined as statis tically 
significant evidence of increased contamination as described in 
Section 6(j)(iv) of this Chapter; 

 
264.91(a)(3)   (C) Whenever hazardous constituents under 

Section 6(d) of this Chapter from a regulated unit exceed 
concentration limits under Section 6(e) of this Cha pter in ground 
water between the compliance point under Section 6( f) of this 
Chapter and the downgradient facility property boun dary, the owner 
or operator must institute a corrective action prog ram under Section 
6(k) of this Chapter; or 

 
264.91(a)(4)   (D) In all other cases, the owner or operator 

must institute a detection monitoring program under  Section 6(i) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.91(b)   (ii) The Director will specify in the facility p ermit 

the specific elements of the monitoring and respons e program. The 
Director may include one or more of the programs id entified in 
Section 6(b)(i) of this Chapter in the facility per mit as may be 
necessary to protect human health and the environme nt and will 
specify the circumstances under which each of the p rograms will be 
required. In deciding whether to require the owner or operator to be 
prepared to institute a particular program, the Dir ector will 
consider the potential adverse effects on human hea lth and the 
environment that might occur before final administr ative action on a 
permit modification application to incorporate such  a program could 
be taken. 

 
264.92  (c) GROUND-WATER PROTECTION STANDARD. 
 
   (i) The owner or operator must comply with condi tions 

specified in the facility permit that are designed to ensure that 
hazardous constituents under Section 6(d) of this C hapter detected 
in the ground water from a regulated unit do not ex ceed the 
concentration limits under Section 6(e) of this Cha pter in the 
uppermost aquifer underlying the waste management a rea beyond the 
point of compliance under Section 6(f) of this Chap ter during the 
compliance period under Section 6(g) of this Chapte r. The Director 
will establish this ground-water protection standar d in the facility 
permit when hazardous constituents have been detect ed in the ground 
water. 

 
264.93  (d) HAZARDOUS CONSTITUENTS. 
 
264.93(a)   (i) The Director will specify in the facility pe rmit 

the hazardous constituents to which the ground-wate r protection 
standard of Section 6(c) of this Chapter applies. H azardous 
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constituents are constituents identified in Appendi x H of Chapter 2 
of these rules and regulations that have been detec ted in ground 
water in the uppermost aquifer underlying a regulat ed unit and that 
are reasonably expected to be in or derived from wa ste contained in 
a regulated unit, unless the Director has excluded them under 
Section 6(d)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.93(b)   (ii) The Director will exclude a Chapter 2, Appe ndix H 

constituent from the list of hazardous constituents  specified in the 
facility permit if he or she finds that the constit uent is not 
capable of posing a substantial present or potentia l hazard to human 
health or the environment. In deciding whether to g rant an 
exemption, the Director will consider the following : 

 
264.93(b)(1)   (A) Potential adverse effects on ground-water 

quality, considering: 
 
...(i)     (I) The physical and chemical 

characteristics of the waste in the regulated unit,  including its 
potential for migration; 

 
...(ii)     (II) The hydrogeological characteristics of 

the facility and surrounding land; 
 
...(iii)     (III) The quantity of ground water and the 

direction of ground-water flow; 
 
...(iv)     (IV) The proximity and withdrawal rates of 

ground-water users; 
 
...(v)     (V) The current and future uses of ground 

water in the area; 
 
...(vi)     (VI) The existing quality of ground water, 

including other sources of contamination and their cumulative impact 
on the ground-water quality; 

 
...(vii)     (VII) The potential for health risks caused 

by human exposure to waste constituents; 
 
...(viii)     (VIII)The potential damage to wildlife, 

crops, vegetation, and physical structures caused b y exposure to 
waste constituents; 

 
...(ix)     (IX) The persistence and permanence of the 

potential adverse effects; and 
 
264.93(b)(2)   (B) Potential adverse effects on hydraulically-

connected surface water quality, considering: 
 
...(i)     (I) The volume and physical and chemical 

characteristics of the waste in the regulated unit;  
 
...(ii)     (II) The hydrogeological characteristics of 

the facility and surrounding land; 
 

...(iii)     (III) The quantity and quality of ground 
water, and the direction of ground-water flow; 
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...(iv)     (IV) The patterns of rainfall in the 
region; 

 
...(v)     (V) The proximity of the regulated unit to 

surface waters; 
 
...(vi)     (VI) The current and future uses of surface 

waters in the area and any water quality standards established for 
those surface waters; 

 
...(vii)     (VII) The existing quality of surface water, 

including other sources of contamination and the cu mulative impact 
on surface-water quality; 

 
...(viii)     (VIII)The potential for health risks caused 

by human exposure to waste constituents; 
 
...(ix)     (IX) The potential damage to wildlife, 

crops, vegetation, and physical structures caused b y exposure to 
waste constituents; and 

...(x)     (X) The persistence and permanence of the 
potential adverse effects. 

 
264.93(c)   (iii) In making any determination under Section 6(d)(ii) 

of this Chapter about the use of ground water in th e area around the 
facility, the Director will consider any identifica tion of 
underground sources of drinking water and exempted aquifers made 
under 40 CFR 144.8. 

 
264.94  (e) CONCENTRATION LIMITS. 
 
264.94(a)   (i) The Director will specify in the facility pe rmit 

concentration limits in the ground water for hazard ous constituents 
established under Section 6(d) of this Chapter. The  concentration of 
a hazardous constituent: 

 
264.94(a)(1)   (A) Must not exceed the background level of that  

constituent in the ground water at the time that li mit is specified 
in the permit; or 

 
264.94(a)(2)   (B) For any of the constituents listed in Table 

1, must not exceed the respective value given in th at table if the 
background level of the constituent is below the va lue given in 
Table 1; or 

 
 

Table 1 -- Maximum Concentration of Constituents fo r Ground-water 
Protection 

 
Constituent 

 
Maximum concentration 1 

 
Arsenic 

 
0.05 

 
Barium 

 
1.0 

 
Cadmium 

 
0.01 

 
Chromium 

 
0.05 

 
Lead 

 
0.05 
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Mercury 0.002 
 
Selenium 

 
0.01 

 
Silver 

 
0.05 

 
Endrin (1,2,3,4,10,10-hexachloro-1,7-
epoxy-1,4,4a,5,6,7,8,9a-octahydro-1, 4-
endo, endo-5,8-dimethano naphthalene) 

 
0.0002 

 
Lindane (1,2,3,4,5,6-
hexachlorocyclohexane, gamma isomer) 

 
0.004 

 
Methoxychlor (1,1,1-Trichloro-2,2-bis (p-
methoxyphenylethane) 

 
0.1 

 
Toxaphene (C 10H10Cl 6, Technical chlorinated 
camphene, 67-69 percent chlorine) 

 
0.005 

 
2,4-D (2,4-Dichlorophenoxyacetic acid) 

 
0.1 

 
2,4,5-TP Silvex (2,4,5-
Trichlorophenoxypropionic acid) 

 
0.01 

 
FOOTNOTE: 1Milligrams per liter. 

 
 

264.94(a)(3)   (C) Must not exceed an alternate limit 
established by the Director under Section 6(e)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.94(b)   (ii) The Director will establish an alternate 

concentration limit for a hazardous constituent if he or she finds 
that the constituent will not pose a substantial pr esent or 
potential hazard to human health or the environment  as long as the 
alternate concentration limit is not exceeded. In e stablishing 
alternate concentration limits, the Director will c onsider the 
following factors: 

 
264.94(b)(1)   (A) Potential adverse effects on ground-water 

quality, considering: 
 
...(i)     (I) The physical and chemical 

characteristics of the waste in the regulated unit,  including its 
potential for migration; 

 
...(ii)     (II) The hydrogeological characteristics of 

the facility and surrounding land; 
 
...(iii)     (III) The quantity of ground water and the 

direction of ground-water flow; 
 
...(iv)     (IV) The proximity and withdrawal rates of 

ground-water users; 
 
...(v)     (V) The current and future uses of ground 

water in the area; 
 
...(vi)     (VI) The existing quality of ground water, 

including other sources of contamination and their cumulative impact 
on the ground-water quality; 
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...(vii)     (VII) The potential for health risks caused 
by human exposure to waste constituents; 

 
...(viii)     (VIII)The potential damage to wildlife, 

crops, vegetation, and physical structures caused b y exposure to 
waste constituents; 

 
...(ix)     (IX) The persistence and permanence of the 

potential adverse effects; and 
 
264.94(b)(2)   (B) Potential adverse effects on hydraulically-

connected surface-water quality, considering: 
 
...(i)     (I) The volume and physical and chemical 

characteristics of the waste in the regulated unit;  
 
...(ii)     (II) The hydrogeological characteristics of 

the facility and surrounding land; 
 
...(iii)     (III) The quantity and quality of ground 

water, and the direction of ground-water flow; 
 
...(iv)     (IV) The patterns of rainfall in the 

region; 
 
...(v)     (V) The proximity of the regulated unit to 

surface waters; 
 
...(vi)     (VI) The current and future uses of surface 

waters in the area and any water quality standards established for 
those surface waters; 

 
...(vii)     (VII) The existing quality of surface water, 

including other sources of contamination and the cu mulative impact 
on surface water quality; 

 
...(viii)     (VIII)The potential for health risks caused 

by human exposure to waste constituents; 
 
...(ix)     (IX) The potential damage to wildlife, 

crops, vegetation, and physical structures caused b y exposure to 
waste constituents; and 

 
...(x)     (X) The persistence and permanence of the 

potential adverse effects. 
 
264.94(c)   (iii) In making any determination under Section (e)(ii) 

of this Chapter about the use of ground water in th e area around the 
facility the Director will consider any identificat ion of 
underground sources of drinking water and exempted aquifers made 
under 40 CFR 144.8. 

 
264.95  (f) POINT OF COMPLIANCE. 
 
264.95(a)   (i) The Director will specify in the facility pe rmit 

the point of compliance at which the ground-water p rotection 
standard of Section 6(c) of this Chapter applies an d at which 
monitoring must be conducted. The point of complian ce is a vertical 
surface located at the hydraulically downgradient l imit of the waste 
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management area that extends down into the uppermos t aquifer 
underlying the regulated units. 

 
264.95(b)   (ii) The waste management area is the limit proj ected 

in the horizontal plane of the area on which waste will be placed 
during the active life of a regulated unit. 

 
264.95(b)(1)   (A) The waste management area includes 

horizontal space taken up by any liner, dike, or ot her barrier 
designed to contain waste in a regulated unit. 

 
264.95(b)(2)   (B) If the facility contains more than one 

regulated unit, the waste management area is descri bed by an 
imaginary line circumscribing the several regulated  units. 

 
264.96  (g) COMPLIANCE PERIOD. 
 
264.96(a)   (i) The Director will specify in the facility pe rmit 

the compliance period during which the ground-water  protection 
standard of Section 6(c) of this Chapter applies. T he compliance 
period is the number of years equal to the active l ife of the waste 
management area (including any waste management act ivity prior to 
permitting, and the closure period.) 

 
264.96(b)   (ii) The compliance period begins when the owner  or 

operator initiates a compliance monitoring program meeting the 
requirements of Section 6(j) of this Chapter. 

 
264.96(c)   (iii) If the owner or operator is engaged in a 

corrective action program at the end of the complia nce period 
specified in Section 6(g)(i) of this Chapter, the c ompliance period 
is extended until the owner or operator can demonst rate that the 
ground-water protection standard of Section 6(c) of  this Chapter has 
not been exceeded for a period of three consecutive  years. 

 
264.97  (h) GENERAL GROUND-WATER MONITORING REQUIREMENTS.  The owner 

or operator must comply with the following requirem ents for any 
ground-water monitoring program developed to satisf y Sections 6(i), 
6(j), or 6(k) of this Chapter: 

 
264.97(a)   (i) The ground-water monitoring system must cons ist of 

a sufficient number of wells, installed at appropri ate locations and 
depths to yield ground-water samples from the upper most aquifer 
that: 

 
264.97(a)(1)   (A) Represent the quality of background water 

that has not been affected by leakage from a regula ted unit; 
 
...(i)     (I) A determination of background quality 

may include sampling of wells that are not hydrauli cally upgradient 
of the waste management area where: 

 
...(i)(A)      (1.) Hydrogeologic conditions do not 

allow the owner or operator to determine what wells  are 
hydraulically upgradient; and 

 
...(i)(B)      (2.) Sampling at other wells will 

provide an indication of background ground-water qu ality that is 
representative or more representative than that pro vided by the 
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upgradient wells; and 
 
264.97(a)(2)   (B) Represent the quality of ground water 

passing the point of compliance. 
 
264.97(a)(3)   (C) Allow for the detection of contamination 

when hazardous waste or hazardous constituents have  migrated from 
the waste management area to the uppermost aquifer.  

 
264.97(b)   (ii) If a facility contains more than one regula ted 

unit, separate ground-water monitoring systems are not required for 
each regulated unit provided that provisions for sa mpling the ground 
water in the uppermost aquifer will enable detectio n and measurement 
at the compliance point of hazardous constituents f rom the regulated 
units that have entered the ground water in the upp ermost aquifer. 

 
264.97(c)   (iii) All monitoring wells must be cased in a ma nner 

that maintains the integrity of the monitoring-well  bore hole. This 
casing must be screened or perforated and packed wi th gravel or 
sand, where necessary, to enable collection of grou nd-water samples. 
The annular space (i.e., the space between the bore  hole and well 
casing) above the sampling depth must be sealed to prevent 
contamination of samples and the ground water. 

 
264.97(d)   (iv) The ground-water monitoring program must in clude 

consistent sampling and analysis procedures that ar e designed to 
ensure monitoring results that provide a reliable i ndication of 
ground-water quality below the waste management are a. At a minimum 
the program must include procedures and techniques for: 

 
264.97(d)(1)   (A) Sample collection; 
 
264.97(d)(2)   (B) Sample preservation and shipment; 
 
264.97(d)(3)   (C) Analytical procedures; and 
 
264.97(d)(4)   (D) Chain of custody control. 
 
264.97(e)   (v) The ground-water monitoring program must inc lude 

sampling and analytical methods that are appropriat e for ground-
water sampling and that accurately measure hazardou s constituents in 
ground-water samples. 

 
264.97(f)   (vi) The ground-water monitoring program must in clude a 

determination of the ground-water surface elevation  each time ground 
water is sampled. 

 
264.97(g)   (vii) In detection monitoring or where appropria te in 

compliance monitoring, data on each hazardous const ituent specified 
in the permit will be collected from background wel ls and wells at 
the compliance point(s). The number and kinds of sa mples collected 
to establish background shall be appropriate for th e form of 
statistical test employed, following generally acce pted statistical 
principles. The sample size shall be as large as ne cessary to ensure 
with reasonable confidence that a contaminant relea se to ground 
water from a facility will be detected. The owner o r operator will 
determine an appropriate sampling procedure and int erval for each 
hazardous constituent listed in the facility permit  which shall be 
specified in the unit permit upon approval by the D irector. This 
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sampling procedure shall be: 
 
264.97(g)(1)   (A) A sequence of at least four samples, taken 

at an interval that assures, to the greatest extent  technically 
feasible, that an independent sample is obtained, b y reference to 
the uppermost aquifer's effective porosity, hydraul ic conductivity, 
and hydraulic gradient, and the fate and transport characteristics 
of the potential contaminants, or 

 
264.97(g)(2)   (B) an alternate sampling procedure proposed by 

the owner or operator and approved by the Director.  
 
264.97(h)   (viii)The owner or operator will specify one of the 

following statistical methods to be used in evaluat ing ground-water 
monitoring data for each hazardous constituent whic h, upon approval 
by the Director, will be specified in the unit perm it. The 
statistical test chosen shall be conducted separate ly for each 
hazardous constituent in each well. Where practical  quantification 
limits (pql's) are used in any of the following sta tistical 
procedures to comply with Section 6(h)(ix)(E) of th is Chapter, the 
pql must be proposed by the owner or operator and a pproved by the 
Director. Use of any of the following statistical m ethods must be 
protective of human health and the environment and must comply with 
the performance standards outlined in Section 6(h)( ix) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.97(h)(1)   (A) A parametric analysis of variance (ANOVA) 

followed by multiple comparisons procedures to iden tify 
statistically significant evidence of contamination . The method must 
include estimation and testing of the contrasts bet ween each 
compliance well's mean and the background mean leve ls for each 
constituent. 

 
264.97(h)(2)   (B) An analysis of variance (ANOVA) based on 

ranks followed by multiple comparisons procedures t o identify 
statistically significant evidence of contamination . The method must 
include estimation and testing of the contrasts bet ween each 
compliance well's median and the background median levels for each 
constituent. 

 
264.97(h)(3)   (C) A tolerance or prediction interval procedure  

in which an interval for each constituent is establ ished from the 
distribution of the background data, and the level of each 
constituent in each compliance well is compared to the upper 
tolerance or prediction limit. 

 
264.97(h)(4)   (D) A control chart approach that gives control 

limits for each constituent. 
 
264.97(h)(5)   (E) Another statistical test method submitted by  

the owner or operator and approved by the Director.  
 
264.97(i)   (ix) Any statistical method chosen under Section   

6(h)(viii) of this Chapter for specification in the  unit permit 
shall comply with the following performance standar ds, as 
appropriate: 

 
264.97(i)(1)    (A) The statistical method used to 

evaluate ground-water monitoring data shall be appr opriate for the 
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distribution of chemical parameters or hazardous co nstituents. If 
the distribution of the chemical parameters or haza rdous 
constituents is shown by the owner or operator to b e inappropriate 
for a normal theory test, then the data should be t ransformed or a 
distribution-free theory test should be used. If th e distributions 
for the constituents differ, more than one statisti cal method may be 
needed. 

 
264.97(i)(2)    (B) If an individual well comparison 

procedure is used to compare an individual complian ce well 
constituent concentration with background constitue nt concentrations 
or a ground-water protection standard, the test sha ll be done at a 
Type I error level no less than 0.01 for each testi ng period. If a 
multiple comparisons procedure is used, the Type I experimentwise 
error rate for each testing period shall be no less  than 0.05; 
however, the Type I error of no less than 0.01 for individual well 
comparisons must be maintained. This performance st andard does not 
apply to tolerance intervals, prediction intervals or control 
charts. 

 
264.97(i)(3)    (C) If a control chart approach is used to 

evaluate ground-water monitoring data, the specific  type of control 
chart and its associated parameter values shall be proposed by the 
owner or operator and approved by the Director if h e or she finds it 
to be protective of human health and the environmen t. 

 
264.97(i)(4)    (D) If a tolerance interval or a 

prediction interval is used to evaluate groundwater  monitoring data, 
the levels of confidence and, for tolerance interva ls, the 
percentage of the population that the interval must  contain, shall 
be proposed by the owner or operator and approved b y the Director if 
he or she finds these parameters to be protective o f human health 
and the environment. These parameters will be deter mined after 
considering the number of samples in the background  data base, the 
data distribution, and the range of the concentrati on values for 
each constituent of concern. 

 
264.97(i)(5)    (E) The statistical method shall account 

for data below the limit of detection with one or m ore statistical 
procedures that are protective of human health and the environment. 
Any practical quantification limit (pql) approved b y the Director 
under Section 6(h)(viii) of this Chapter that is us ed in the 
statistical method shall be the lowest concentratio n level that can 
be reliably achieved within specified limits of pre cision and 
accuracy during routine laboratory operating condit ions that are 
available to the facility. 

 
264.97(i)(6)    (F) If necessary, the statistical method 

shall include procedures to control or correct for seasonal and 
spatial variability as well as temporal correlation  in the data. 

 
264.97(j)   (x) Ground-water monitoring data collected in 

accordance with Section 6(h)(vii) of this Chapter i ncluding actual 
levels of constituents must be maintained in the fa cility operating 
record. The Director will specify in the permit whe n the data must 
be submitted for review. 

 
264.98  (i) DETECTION MONITORING PROGRAM.  An owner or op erator 

required to establish a detection monitoring progra m under Section 6 
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of this Chapter must, at a minimum, discharge the f ollowing 
responsibilities: 

 
264.98(a)   (i) The owner or operator must monitor for indic ator 

parameters (e.g., specific conductance, total organ ic carbon, or 
total organic halogen), waste constituents, or reac tion products 
that provide a reliable indication of the presence of hazardous 
constituents in ground water. The Director will spe cify the 
parameters or constituents to be monitored in the f acility permit, 
after considering the following factors: 

 
264.98(a)(1)   (A The types, quantities, and concentrations of 

constituents in wastes managed at the regulated uni t; 
 
264.98(a)(2)   (B) The mobility, stability, and persistence of 

waste constituents or their reaction products in th e unsaturated 
zone beneath the waste management area; 

 
264.98(a)(3)   (C) The detectability of indicator parameters, 

waste constituents, and reaction products in ground  water; and 
 
264.98(a)(4)   (D) The concentrations or values and 

coefficients of variation of proposed monitoring pa rameters or 
constituents in the ground-water background. 

 
264.98(b)   (ii) The owner or operator must install a ground -water 

monitoring system at the compliance point as specif ied under Section 
6(f) of this Chapter. The ground-water monitoring s ystem must comply 
with Sections 6(h)(i)(B), 6(h)(ii), and 6(h)(iii) o f this Chapter. 

 
264.98(c)   (iii) The owner or operator must conduct a groun d-water 

monitoring program for each chemical parameter and hazardous 
constituent specified in the permit pursuant to Sec tion 6(i)(i) of 
this Chapter in accordance with Section 6(h)(vii) o f this Chapter. 
The owner or operator must maintain a record of gro und-water 
analytical data as measured and in a form necessary  for the 
determination of statistical significance under Sec tion 6(h)(viii) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.98(d)   (iv) The Director will specify the frequencies f or 

collecting samples and conducting statistical tests  to determine 
whether there is statistically significant evidence  of contamination 
for any parameter or hazardous constituent specifie d in the permit 
under Section  6(i)(i) of this Chapter in accordanc e with Section 
6(h)(vii) of this Chapter. A sequence of at least f our samples from 
each well (background and compliance wells) must be  collected at 
least semi-annually during detection monitoring. 

 
264.98(e)   (v) The owner or operator must determine the gro und-

water flow rate and direction in the uppermost aqui fer at least 
annually. 

 
264.98(f)   (vi) The owner or operator must determine whethe r there 

is statistically significant evidence of contaminat ion for any 
chemical parameter of hazardous constituent specifi ed in the permit 
pursuant to Section 6(i)(i) of this Chapter at a fr equency specified 
under Section 6(i)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
264.98(f)(1)   (A) In determining whether statistically 
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significant evidence of contamination exists, the o wner or operator 
must use the method(s) specified in the permit unde r Section 
6(h)(viii) of this Chapter. These method(s) must co mpare data 
collected at the compliance point(s) to the backgro und ground-water 
quality data. 

 
264.98(f)(2)   (B) The owner or operator must determine whether  

there is statistically significant evidence of cont amination at each 
monitoring well at the compliance point within a re asonable period 
of time after completion of sampling. The Director will specify in 
the facility permit what period of time is reasonab le, after 
considering the complexity of the statistical test and the 
availability of laboratory facilities to perform th e analysis of 
ground-water samples. 

 
264.98(g)   (vii) If the owner or operator determines pursua nt to 

Section 6(i)(vi) of this Chapter that there is stat istically 
significant evidence of contamination for chemical parameters or 
hazardous constituents specified pursuant to Sectio n 6(i)(i) of this 
Chapter at any monitoring well at the compliance po int, he or she 
must: 

 
264.98(g)(1)   (A) Notify the Director of this finding in 

writing within seven days. The notification must in dicate what 
chemical parameters or hazardous constituents have shown 
statistically significant evidence of contamination ; 

 
264.98(g)(2)   (B) Immediately sample the ground water in all 

monitoring wells and determine whether constituents  in the list of 
Appendix I of this Chapter are present, and if so, in what 
concentration. 

 
264.98(g)(3)   (C) For any Appendix I of this Chapter  

compounds found in the analysis pursuant to Section  6(i)(vii)(B) of 
this Chapter, the owner or operator may resample wi thin one month 
and repeat the analysis for those compounds detecte d. If the results 
of the second analysis confirm the initial results,  then these 
constituents will form the basis for compliance mon itoring. If the 
owner or operator does not resample for the compoun ds found pursuant 
to Section 6(i)(vii)(B) of this Chapter, the hazard ous constituents 
found during this initial Appendix I analysis will form the basis 
for compliance monitoring. 

 
264.98(g)(4)   (D) Within 90 days, submit to the Director an 

application for a permit modification to establish a compliance 
monitoring program meeting the requirements of Sect ion 6(j) of this 
Chapter. The application must include the following  information: 

 
...(i)     (I) An identification of the concentration 

or any Appendix I of this Chapter constituent detec ted in the ground 
water at each monitoring well at the compliance poi nt; 

 
...(ii)     (II) Any proposed changes to the ground-

water monitoring system at the facility necessary t o meet the 
requirements of Section 6(j) of this Chapter; 

 
...(iii)     (III) Any proposed additions or changes to 

the monitoring frequency, sampling and analysis pro cedures or 
methods, or statistical methods used at the facilit y necessary to 
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meet the requirements of Section 6(j) of this Chapt er; 
 
...(iv)     (IV)  For each hazardous constituent 

detected at the compliance point, a proposed concen tration limit 
under Section 6(e)(i)(A) or (B) of this Chapter, or  a notice of 
intent to seek an alternate concentration limit und er Section 
6(e)(ii) of this Chapter; and 

 
264.98(g)(5)   (E)  Within 180 days, submit to the Director: 
 
...(i)     (I)  All data necessary to justify an 

alternate concentration limit sought under Section 6(e)(ii) of this 
Chapter; and 

 
...(ii)     (II)  An engineering feasibility plan for a 

corrective action program necessary to meet the req uirement of 
Section 6(k) of this Chapter, unless: 

 
...(ii)(A)      (1.)  All hazardous constituents 

identified under Section 6(i)(vii)(B) of this Chapt er are listed in 
Table 1 of Section 6(e) of this Chapter and their c oncentrations do 
not exceed the respective values given in that Tabl e; or 

 
...(ii)(B)      (2.)  The owner or operator has sought 

an alternate concentration limit under Section 6(e) (ii) of this 
Chapter for every hazardous constituent identified under Section 
6(i)(vii)(B) of this Chapter. 

 
264.98(g)(6)   (F)  If the owner or operator determines, pursua nt 

to Section 6(i)(vi) of this Chapter, that there is a statistically 
significant difference for chemical parameters or h azardous 
constituents specified pursuant to Section 6(i)(i) of this Chapter 
at any monitoring well at the compliance point, he or she may 
demonstrate that a source other than a regulated un it caused the 
contamination or that the detection is an artifact caused by an 
error in sampling, analysis, or statistical evaluat ion or natural 
variation in the ground water. The owner operator m ay make a 
demonstration under Section 6(i)(vii) of this Chapt er in addition 
to, or in lieu of, submitting a permit modification  application 
under Section 6(i)(vii)(D) of this Chapter; however , the owner or 
operator is not relieved of the requirement to subm it a permit 
modification application within the time specified in Section 
6(i)(vii)(D) of this Chapter unless the demonstrati on made under 
this Section 6(i)(vii) of this Chapter successfully  shows that a 
source other than a regulated unit caused the incre ase, or that the 
increase resulted from error in sampling, analysis,  or evaluation. 
In making a demonstration under Section 6(i)(vii) o f this Chapter, 
the owner or operator must: 

 
...(i)     (I)  Notify the Director in writing within 

seven days of determining statistically significant  evidence of 
contamination at the compliance point that he or sh e intends to make 
a demonstration under Section 6(i)(vii) of this Cha pter; 

 
...(ii)     (II)  Within 90 days, submit a report to the 

Director which demonstrates that a source other tha n a regulated 
unit caused the contamination or that the contamina tion resulted 
from error in sampling, analysis, or evaluation; 
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...(iii)     (III)  Within 90 days, submit to the 
Director an application for a permit modification t o make any 
appropriate changes to the detection monitoring pro gram facility; 
and 

 
...(iv)     (IV)  Continue to monitor in accordance with 

the detection monitoring program established under Section 6(i) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.98(h)   (viii)If the owner or operator determines that t he 

detection monitoring program no longer satisfies th e requirements of 
Section 6(i) of this Chapter, he or she must, withi n 90 days, submit 
an application for a permit modification to make an y appropriate 
changes to the program. 

 
264.99  (j)  COMPLIANCE MONITORING PROGRAM.  An owner or operator 

required to establish a compliance monitoring progr am under Section 
6 of this Chapter must, at a minimum, discharge the  following 
responsibilities: 

 
264.99(a)   (i)  The owner or operator must monitor the grou nd water 

to determine whether regulated units are in complia nce with the 
ground-water protection standard under Section 6(c)  of this Chapter. 
The Director will specify the ground-water protecti on standard in 
the facility permit, including: 

 
264.99(a)(1)   (A)  A list of the hazardous constituents 

identified under Section 6(d) of this Chapter; 
 
264.99(a)(2)   (B)  Concentration limits under Section 6(e) of 

this Chapter for each of those hazardous constituen ts; 
 
264.99(a)(3)   (C)  The compliance point under Section 6(f) of 

this Chapter; and 
 
264.99(a)(4)   (D)  The compliance period under Section (g) of 

this Chapter. 
 
264.99(b)   (ii)  The owner or operator must install a groun d-water 

monitoring system at the compliance point as specif ied under Section 
6(f) of this Chapter. The ground-water monitoring s ystem must comply 
with Sections 6(h)(i)(B), 6(h)(ii), and 6(h)(iii) o f this Chapter. 

 
264.99(c)   (iii)  The Director will specify the sampling pr ocedures 

and statistical methods appropriate for the constit uents and the 
facility, consistent with Sections 6(h)(vii) and (v iii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.99(c)(1)   (A)  The owner or operator must conduct a sampli ng 

program for each chemical parameter or hazardous co nstituent in 
accordance with Section 6(h)(vii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.99(c)(2)   (B)  The owner or operator must record ground-

water analytical data as measured and in a form nec essary for the 
determination of statistical significance under Sec tion 6(h)(viii) 
of this Chapter for the compliance period of the fa cility. 

 
264.99(d)   (iv)  The owner or operator must determine wheth er there 

is statistically significant evidence of increased contamination for 
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any chemical parameter or hazardous constituent spe cified in the 
permit, pursuant to Section 6(j)(i) of this Chapter , at a frequency 
specified under Section 6(j)(vi) of this Chapter. 

 
264.99(d)(1)   (A)  In determining whether statistically 

significant evidence of increased contamination exi sts, the owner or 
operator must use the method(s) specified in the pe rmit under  
Section 6(h)(viii) of this Chapter. The methods(s) must compare data 
collected at the compliance point(s) to a concentra tion limit 
developed in accordance with Section 6(e) of this C hapter. 

 
264.99(d)(2)   (B)  The owner or operator must determine whethe r 

there is statistically significant evidence of incr eased 
contamination at each monitoring well at the compli ance point within 
a reasonable time period after completion of sampli ng. The Director 
will specify that time period in the facility permi t, after 
considering the complexity of the statistical test and the 
availability of laboratory facilities to perform th e analysis of 
ground-water samples. 

 
264.99(e)   (v)  The owner or operator must determine the gr ound-

water flow rate and direction in the uppermost aqui fer at least 
annually. 

 
264.99(f)   (vi)  The Director will specify the frequencies for 

collecting samples and conducting statistical tests  to determine 
statistically significant evidence of increased con tamination in 
accordance with Section 6(h)(vii) of this Chapter. A sequence of at 
least four samples from each well (background and c ompliance wells) 
must be collected at least semi-annually during the  compliance 
period of the facility. 

 
264.99(g)   (vii)  The owner or operator must analyze sample s from 

all monitoring wells at the compliance point for al l constituents 
contained in Appendix I of this Chapter at least an nually to 
determine whether additional hazardous constituents  are present in 
the uppermost aquifer and, if so, at what concentra tion, pursuant to 
procedures in Section 6(i)(vi) of this Chapter. If the owner or 
operator finds Appendix I constituents in the groun d water that are 
not already identified in the permit as monitoring constituents, the 
owner or operator may resample within one month and  repeat the 
Appendix I analysis. If the second analysis confirm s the presence of 
new constituents, the owner or operator must report  the 
concentration of these additional constituents to t he Director 
within seven days after the completion of the secon d analysis and 
add them to the monitoring list. If the owner or op erator chooses 
not to resample, then he or she must report the con centrations of 
these additional constituents to the Director withi n seven days 
after completion of the initial analysis and add th em to the 
monitoring list. 

 
264.99(h)   (viii)If the owner or operator determines pursua nt to 

Section 6(j)(iv) of this Chapter that any concentra tion limits under 
Section 6(e) of this Chapter are being exceeded at any monitoring 
well at the point of compliance he or she must: 

 
264.99(h)(1)   (A)  Notify the Director of this finding in 

writing within seven days. The notification must in dicate what 
concentration limits have been exceeded. 
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264.99(h)(2)   (B)  Submit to the Director an application for a  

permit modification to establish a corrective actio n program meeting 
the requirements of Section 6(k) of this Chapter wi thin 180 days, or 
within 90 days if an engineering feasibility study has been 
previously submitted to the Director under Section 6(i)(vii)(E) of 
this Chapter. The application must at a minimum inc lude the 
following information: 

 
...(i)     (I)  A detailed description of corrective 

actions that will achieve compliance with the groun d-water 
protection standard specified in the permit under S ection 6(j)(i) of 
this Chapter; and 

 
...(ii)     (II)  A plan for a ground-water monitoring 

program that will demonstrate the effectiveness of the corrective 
action. Such a ground-water monitoring program may be based on a 
compliance monitoring program developed to meet the  requirements of 
Section 6(j) of this Chapter. 

 
264.99(i)   (ix)  If the owner or operator determines, pursu ant to 

Section 6(j)(iv) of this Chapter, that the ground-w ater 
concentration limits under this Section 6(j) of thi s Chapter are 
being exceeded at any monitoring well at the point of compliance, he 
or she may demonstrate that a source other than a r egulated unit 
caused the contamination or that the detection is a n artifact caused 
by an error in sampling, analysis, or statistical e valuation or 
natural variation in the ground water. In making a demonstration 
under Section 6(j)(ix) of this Chapter, the owner o r operator must: 

 
264.99(i)(1)    (A)  Notify the Director in writing within 

seven days that he or she intends to make a demonst ration under 
Section 6(j)(ix) of this Chapter; 

 
264.99(i)(2)    (B)  Within 90 days, submit a report to the 

Director which demonstrates that a source other tha n a regulated 
unit caused the standard to be exceeded or that the  apparent 
noncompliance with the standards resulted from erro r in sampling, 
analysis, or evaluation; 

 
264.99(i)(3)    (C)  Within 90 days, submit to the Director 

an application for a permit modification to make an y appropriate 
changes to the compliance monitoring program at the  facility; and 

 
264.99(i)(4)    (D)  Continue to monitor in accord with the 

compliance monitoring program established under Sec tion 6(j) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.99(j)   (x)  If the owner or operator determines that th e 

compliance monitoring program no longer satisfies t he requirements 
of Section 6(j) of this Chapter, he or she must, wi thin 90 days, 
submit an application for a permit modification to make any 
appropriate changes to the program. 

 
264.100  (k)  CORRECTIVE ACTION PROGRAM.  An owner or oper ator required 

to establish a corrective action program under Sect ion 6 of this 
Chapter must, at a minimum, discharge the following  
responsibilities: 
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264.100(a)   (i)  The owner or operator must take corrective action 
to ensure that regulated units are in compliance wi th the ground-
water protection standard under Section 6(c) of thi s Chapter. The 
Director will specify the ground-water protection s tandard in the 
facility permit, including: 

 
264.100(a)(1)   (A) A list of the hazardous constituents 

identified under Section 6(d) of this Chapter; 
 
264.100(a)(2)   (B) Concentration limits under Section 6(e) of 

this Chapter for each of those hazardous constituen ts; 
 
264.100(a)(3)   (C) The compliance point under Section 6(f) of 

this Chapter; and 
 
264.100(a)(4)   (D) The compliance period under Section 6(g) of 

this Chapter. 
 
264.100(b)   (ii) The owner or operator must implement a corr ective 

action program that prevents hazardous constituents  from exceeding 
their respective concentration limits at the compli ance point by 
removing the hazardous waste constituents or treati ng them in place. 
The permit will specify the specific measures that will be taken. 

 
264.100(c)   (iii) The owner or operator must begin correctiv e action 

within a reasonable time period after the ground-wa ter protection 
standard is exceeded. The Director will specify tha t time period in 
the facility permit. If a facility permit includes a corrective 
action program in addition to a compliance monitori ng program, the 
permit will specify when the corrective action will  begin and such a 
requirement will operate in lieu of Section 6(j)(ix )(B) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.100(d)   (iv) In conjunction with a corrective action pro gram, 

the owner or operator must establish and implement a ground-water 
monitoring program to demonstrate the effectiveness  of the 
corrective action program. Such a monitoring progra m may be based on 
the requirements for a compliance monitoring progra m under Section 
6(j) of this Chapter and must be as effective as th at program in 
determining compliance with the ground-water protec tion standard 
under Section 6(c) of this Chapter and in determini ng the success of 
a corrective action program under Section 6(k)(v) o f this Chapter, 
where appropriate.  

 
264.100(e)   (v) In addition to the other requirements of Sec tion 

6(k) of this Chapter, the owner or operator must co nduct a 
corrective action program to remove or treat in pla ce any hazardous 
constituents under Section 6(d) of this Chapter tha t exceed 
concentration limits under Section 6(e) of this Cha pter in 
groundwater: 

 
264.100(e)(1)   (A) Between the compliance point under Section 

6(f) of this Chapter and the downgradient property boundary; and 
 
264.100(e)(2)   (B) Beyond the facility boundary, where 

necessary to protect human health and the environme nt, unless the 
owner or operator demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Director 
that, despite the owner's or operator's best effort s, the owner or 
operator was unable to obtain the necessary permiss ion to undertake 
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such action. The owner/operator is not relieved of all 
responsibility to clean up a release that has migra ted beyond the 
facility boundary where off-site access is denied. On-site measures 
to address such releases will be determined on a ca se-by-case basis. 

 
264.100(e)(3)   (C) Corrective action measures under Section 

6(k)(v) of this Chapter must be initiated and compl eted within a 
reasonable period of time considering the extent of  contamination. 

 
264.100(e)(4)   (D) Corrective action measures under Section 

6(k)(v) of this Chapter may be terminated once the concentration of 
hazardous constituents under Section 6(d) of this C hapter is reduced 
to levels below their respective concentration limi ts under Section 
6(e) of this Chapter. 

 
264.100(f)   (vi) The owner or operator must continue correct ive 

action measures during the compliance period to the  extent necessary 
to ensure that the ground-water protection standard  is not exceeded. 
If the owner or operator is conducting corrective a ction at the end 
of the compliance period, he or she must continue t hat corrective 
action for as long as necessary to achieve complian ce with the 
ground-water protection standard. The owner or oper ator may 
terminate corrective action measures taken beyond t he period equal 
to the active life of the waste management area (in cluding the 
closure period) if he or she can demonstrate, based  on data from the 
ground-water monitoring program under Section 6(k)( iv) of this 
Chapter, that the ground-water protection standard of Section 6(c) 
of this Chapter has not been exceeded for a period of three 
consecutive years. 

 
264.100(g)   (vii) The owner or operator must report in writi ng to 

the Director on the effectiveness of the corrective  action program. 
The owner or operator must submit these reports sem i-annually. 

 
264.100(h)   (viii)If the owner or operator determines that t he 

corrective action program no longer satisfies the r equirements of 
Section 6(k) of this Chapter, he or she must, withi n 90 days, submit 
an application for a permit modification to make an y appropriate 
changes to the program. 

 
264.101  (l) CORRECTIVE ACTION FOR WASTE MATERIAL MANAGEME NT UNITS. 
 
264.101(a)   (i) The owner or operator of a facility seeking a 

permit for the treatment, storage or disposal of ha zardous waste 
must institute corrective action as necessary to pr otect human 
health and the environment for all releases of haza rdous waste or 
constituents from any waste material management uni t at the 
facility, regardless of the time at which waste was  placed in such 
unit. 

 
264.101(b)   (ii) Corrective action will be specified in the permit 

in accordance with Section 6(l) and Section 18 of t his Chapter. The 
permit will contain schedules of compliance for suc h corrective 
action (where such corrective action cannot be comp leted prior to 
issuance of the permit) and assurances of financial  responsibility 
for completing such corrective action. 

 
264.101(c)   (iii) The owner or operator must implement corre ctive 

actions beyond the facility property boundary, wher e necessary to 
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protect human health and the environment, unless th e owner or 
operator demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Di rector that, 
despite the owner's or operator's best efforts, the  owner or 
operator was unable to obtain the necessary permiss ion to undertake 
such actions. The owner/operator is not relieved of  all 
responsibility to clean up a release that has migra ted beyond the 
facility boundary where off-site access is denied. On-site measures 
to address such releases will be determined on a ca se-by-case basis. 
Assurances of financial responsibility for such cor rective action 
must be provided. 

 
    (A) The requirements of Section 6(l)(iii) of 

this Chapter apply to: 
 
RCRA 3004(v)(1)    (I) All facilities operating under permits 

issued under W.S. 35-11-503(d); W.S. 35-11-801; Cha pter 4, Section 
2(a); and RCRA Section 3005(c), and  

 
RCRA 3004(v)(2)    (II) All landfills, surface impoundments, 

and waste pile units (including any new units, repl acements of 
existing units, or lateral expansions of existing u nits) which 
receive hazardous waste after July 26, 1982. 

 
RCRA 3004(v)   (B) Pending promulgation of such regulations, 

the Director shall issue corrective action orders f or facilities 
referred to in paragraphs (A)(I) and (II) above, on  a case-by-case 
basis, consistent with the purposes of Section 6(l) (iii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.101(d)   (iv) This does not apply to remediation waste ma nagement 

sites unless they are part of a facility subject to  a permit for 
treating, storing or disposing of hazardous wastes that are not 
remediation wastes. 

 
264/Subpart G Section 7. CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE 
 
264.110  (a) APPLICABILITY.  Except as Section 1(a) of thi s Chapter 

provides otherwise: 
 
264.110(a)   (i) Sections 7(b) through 7(f) of this Chapter ( which 

concern closure) apply to the owners and operators of all hazardous 
waste management facilities; and 

 
264.110(b)   (ii) Sections 7(g) through 7(k) of this Chapter (which 

concern post-closure care) apply to the owners and operators of: 
 
264.110(b)(1)   (A) All hazardous waste disposal facilities; 
 
264.110(b)(2)   (B) Waste piles and surface impoundments from 

which the owner or operator intends to remove the w astes at closure 
to the extent that these Sections are made applicab le to such 
facilities in Section 10(i) or Section 11(i) of thi s Chapter; 

 
264.110(b)(3)   (C) Tank systems that are required under Section  

9(h) of this Chapter to meet the requirements for l andfills; and 
 
264.110(b)(4)   (D) Containment buildings that are required 

under Section 28(c) of this Chapter to meet the req uirement for 
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landfills. 
 
264.110(c)   (iii) The Director may replace all or part of th e 

requirements of this Section (and the unit-specific  standards 
referenced in Section 7(b)(iii) of this Chapter app lying to a 
regulated unit), with alternative requirements set out in a permit 
or in an enforceable document (as defined in Chapte r 1, Section 
1(f)(i)), where the Director determines that: 

 
264.110(c)(1)   (A) The regulated unit is situated among waste 

material management units (or areas of concern), a release has 
occurred, and both the regulated unit and one or mo re waste material 
management unit(s) (or areas of concern) are likely  to have 
contributed to the release; and 

 
264.110(c)(2)   (B) It is not necessary to apply the closure 

requirements of Section 7 of this Chapter (and thos e referenced 
herein) because the alternative requirements will p rotect human 
health and the environment and will satisfy the clo sure performance 
standard of Section 7(b)(i) and (ii) of this Chapte r. 

 
264.111  (b) CLOSURE PERFORMANCE STANDARD.  The owner or o perator 

must close the facility in a manner that: 
 
264.111(a)   (i) Minimizes the need for further maintenance; and 
 
264.111(b)   (ii) Controls, minimizes or eliminates, to the e xtent 

necessary to protect human health and the environme nt, post-closure 
escape of hazardous waste, hazardous constituents, leachate, 
contaminated run-off, or hazardous waste decomposit ion products to 
the ground or surface waters or to the atmosphere; and 

 
264.111(c)   (iii) Complies with the closure requirements of Section 

7 of this Chapter, including, but not limited to, t he requirements 
of Sections 8(i), 9(h), 10(i), 11(i), 12(k), 13(k),  14(l), 23(b)-
(d), and 28(c) of this Chapter. 

 
264.112  (c) CLOSURE PLAN; AMENDMENT OF PLAN. 
 
264.112(a)   (i) Written plan.  
 
264.112(a)(1)   (A) The owner or operator of a hazardous waste 

management facility must have a written closure pla n. In addition, 
certain surface impoundments and waste piles from w hich the owner or 
operator intends to remove or decontaminate the haz ardous waste at 
partial or final closure are required by Sections 1 0(i)(iii)(A)(I) 
and 11(i)(iii)(A)(I) of this Chapter to have contin gent closure 
plans. The plan must be submitted with the permit a pplication, in 
accordance with Chapter 3, Section 2(e)(ii)(M) of t hese rules and 
regulations, and approved by the Director as part o f the permit 
issuance procedures under Chapter 3, Section 1 and Chapter 6, 
Section 1 of these rules and regulations. In accord ance with Chapter 
4, Section 1(c) of these rules and regulations, the  approved closure 
plan will become a condition of any State hazardous  waste facility 
permit. 

 
264.112(a)(2)   (B) The Director's approval of the plan must 

ensure that the approved closure plan is consistent  with Sections 
7(b) through 7(f) of this Chapter and the applicabl e requirements of 
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Section 6 of this Chapter, and Sections 8(i), 9(h),  10(i), 11(i), 
12(k), 13(k), 14(l), 23(b), and 28(c) of this Chapt er. Until final 
closure is completed and certified in accordance wi th Section 7(f) 
of this Chapter, a copy of the approved plan and al l approved 
revisions must be furnished to the Director upon re quest, including 
requests by mail. 

 
264.112(b)   (ii) Content of plan. The plan must identify ste ps 

necessary to perform partial and/or final closure o f the facility at 
any point during its active life. The closure plan must include, at 
least: 

 
264.112(b)(1)   (A) A description of how each hazardous waste 

management unit at the facility will be closed in a ccordance with 
Section 7(b) of this Chapter; 

 
264.112(b)(2)   (B) A description of how final closure of the 

facility will be conducted in accordance with Secti on 7(b) of this 
Chapter. The description must identify the maximum extent of the 
operations which will be unclosed during the active  life of the 
facility; and 

 
264.112(b)(3)   (C) An estimate of the maximum inventory of 

hazardous wastes ever on-site over the active life of the facility 
and a detailed description of the methods to be use d during partial 
closures and final closure, including, but not limi ted to, methods 
for removing, transporting, treating, storing, or d isposing of all 
hazardous wastes, and identification of the type(s)  of the off-site 
hazardous waste management units to be used, if app licable; and 

 
264.112(b)(4)   (D) A detailed description of the steps needed 

to remove or decontaminate all hazardous waste resi dues and 
contaminated containment system components, equipme nt, structures, 
and soils during partial and final closure, includi ng, but not 
limited to, procedures for cleaning equipment and r emoving 
contaminated soils, methods for sampling and testin g surrounding 
soils, and criteria for determining the extent of d econtamination 
required to satisfy the closure performance standar d; and 

 
264.112(b)(5)   (E) A detailed description of other activities 

necessary during the closure period to ensure that all partial 
closures and final closure satisfy the closure perf ormance 
standards, including, but not limited to, ground-wa ter monitoring, 
leachate collection, and run-on and run-off control ; and 

 
264.112(b)(6)   (F) A schedule for closure of each hazardous 

waste management unit and for final closure of the facility. The 
schedule must include, at a minimum, the total time  required to 
close each hazardous waste management unit and the time required for 
intervening closure activities which will allow tra cking of the 
progress of partial and final closure. (For example , in the case of 
a landfill unit, estimates of the time required to treat or dispose 
of all hazardous waste inventory and of the time re quired to place a 
final cover must be included.) 

 
264.112(b)(7)   (G) For facilities that use trust funds to 

establish financial assurance under Chapter 5, Sect ion 1(d) of these 
rules and regulations and that are expected to clos e prior to the 
expiration of the permit, an estimate of the expect ed year of final 
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closure. 
 
264.112(b)(8)   (H) For facilities where the Director has 

applied alternative requirements at a regulated uni t under Section 
6(a)(vi) of this Chapter, Section 7(a)(iii) of this  Chapter, and/or 
Chapter 5, Section 1(a)(v) of these rules and regul ations either the 
alternative requirements applying to the regulated unit, or a 
reference to the enforceable document containing th ose alternative 
requirements. 

 
264.112(c)   (iii) Amendment of plan. The owner or operator m ust 

submit a written notification of or request for a p ermit 
modification to authorize a change in operating pla ns, facility 
design, or the approved closure plan in accordance with the 
applicable procedures in Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1 (j); Chapter 3; 
Chapter 4; Chapter 6; Chapter 7; and Chapter 11, Se ction 2 of these 
rules and regulations. The written notification or request must 
include a copy of the amended closure plan for revi ew or approval by 
the Director. 

 
264.112(c)(1)   (A) The owner or operator may submit a written 

notification or request to the Director for a permi t modification to 
amend the closure plan at any time prior to the not ification of 
partial or final closure of the facility. 

 
264.112(c)(2)   (B) The owner or operator must submit a written 

notification of or request for a permit modificatio n to authorize a 
change in the approved closure plan whenever: 

 
...(i)     (I) Changes in operating plans or facility 

design affect the closure plan, or 
 
...(ii)     (II) There is a change in the expected year 

of closure, if applicable, or 
 
...(iii)     (III) In conducting partial or final closure 

activities, unexpected events require a modificatio n of the approved 
closure plan. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) The owner or operator requests the 

Director to apply alternative requirements to a reg ulated unit under 
Section 6(a)(vi) of this Chapter, Section 7(a)(iii)  of this Chapter, 
and/or Chapter 5, Section 1(a)(v) of these rules an d regulations. 

 
264.112(c)(3)   (C) The owner or operator must submit a written 

request for a permit modification including a copy of the amended 
closure plan for approval at least 60 days prior to  the proposed 
change in facility design or operation, or no later  than 60 days 
after an unexpected event has occurred which has af fected the 
closure plan. If an unexpected event occurs during the partial or 
final closure period, the owner or operator must re quest a permit 
modification no later than 30 days after the unexpe cted event. An 
owner or operator of a surface impoundment or waste  pile that 
intends to remove all hazardous waste at closure an d is not 
otherwise required to prepare a contingent closure plan under 
Section 10(i)(iii)(A)(I) or Section 11(i)(iii)(A)(I ) of this 
Chapter, must submit an amended closure plan to the  Director no 
later than 60 days from the date that the owner or operator or 
Director determines that the hazardous waste manage ment unit must be 
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closed as a landfill, subject to the requirements o f Section 13(k) 
of this Chapter, or no later than 30 days from that  date if the 
determination is made during partial or final closu re. The Director 
will approve, disapprove, or modify this amended pl an in accordance 
with the procedures in Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j ); Chapter 3; 
Chapter 4; Chapter 6; Chapter 7; and Chapter 11, Se ction 2 of these 
rules and regulations. In accordance with Chapter 4 , Section 1(c) of 
these rules and regulations, the approved closure p lan will become a 
condition of any State hazardous waste management f acility permit 
issued. 

 
264.112(c)(4)   (D) The Director may request modifications to 

the plan under the conditions described in Section 7(c)(iii)(B) of 
this Chapter. The owner or operator must submit the  modified plan 
within 60 days of the Director's request, or within  30 days if the 
change in facility conditions occurs during partial  or final 
closure. Any modifications requested by the Directo r will be 
approved in accordance with the procedures in Chapt er 1, Sections 
1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3; Chapter 4; Chapter 6; Chapter  7; and Chapter 
11, Section 2 of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.112(d)   (iv) Notification of partial closure and final c losure. 
 
264.112(d)(1)   (A) The owner or operator must notify the 

Director in writing at least 60 days prior to the d ate on which he 
or she expects to begin closure of a surface impoun dment, waste 
pile, land treatment or landfill unit, or final clo sure of a 
facility with such a unit. The owner or operator mu st notify the 
Director in writing at least 45 days prior to the d ate on which he 
expects to begin final closure of a facility with o nly treatment or 
storage tanks, container storage, or incinerator un its to be closed. 
The owner or operator must notify the Director in w riting at least 
45 days prior to the date on which he or she expect s to begin 
partial or final closure of a boiler or industrial furnace, 
whichever is earlier. 

 
264.112(d)(2)   (B) The date when the owner or operator "expects  

to begin closure" must be either: 
 
...(i)     (I) No later than 30 days after the date 

on which any hazardous waste management unit receiv es the known 
final volume of hazardous wastes, or if there is a reasonable 
possibility that the hazardous waste management uni t will receive 
additional hazardous wastes, no later than one year  after the date 
on which the unit received the most recent volume o f hazardous 
wastes. If the owner or operator of a hazardous was te management 
unit can demonstrate to the Director that the hazar dous waste 
management unit or facility has the capacity to rec eive additional 
hazardous wastes and he or she has taken , and will continue to take, 
all steps to prevent threats to human health and th e environment, 
including compliance with all applicable permit req uirements, the 
Director may approve an extension to this one-year limit; or 

 
...(ii)     (II) For units meeting the requirements of 

Section 7(d)(iv) of this Chapter, no later than 30 days after the 
date on which the hazardous waste management unit r eceives the known 
final volume of non-hazardous wastes, or if there i s a reasonable 
possibility that the hazardous waste management uni t will receive 
additional non-hazardous wastes, no later than one year after the 



10-59 

 

date on which the unit received the most recent vol ume of non-
hazardous wastes. If the owner or operator can demo nstrate to the 
Director that the hazardous waste management unit h as the capacity 
to receive additional non-hazardous wastes and he o r she has taken, 
and will continue to take, all steps to prevent thr eats to human 
health and the environment, including compliance wi th all applicable 
permit requirements, the Director may approve an ex tension to this 
one-year limit. 

 
264.112(d)(3)   (C) If the facility's permit is terminated, or 

if the facility is otherwise ordered, by judicial d ecree or final 
order under W.S. 35-11-503(d); Articles 7 and 9 of the Wyoming 
Environmental Quality Act; Chapter 11, Section 8(f) ; or RCRA Section 
3008, to cease receiving hazardous wastes or to clo se, then the 
requirements of Section 7(c)(iv) of this Chapter do  not apply. 
However, the owner or operator must close the facil ity in accordance 
with the deadlines established in Section 7(d) of t his Chapter. 

 
264.112(e)   (v) Removal of wastes and decontamination or 

dismantling of equipment. Nothing in Section 7(c) o f this Chapter 
shall preclude the owner or operator from removing hazardous wastes 
and decontaminating or dismantling equipment in acc ordance with the 
approved partial or final closure plan at any time before or after 
notification of partial or final closure. 

 
264.113  (d) CLOSURE; TIME ALLOWED FOR CLOSURE. 
 
264.113(a)   (i) Within 90 days after receiving the final vol ume of 

hazardous wastes, or the final volume of non-hazard ous wastes if the 
owner or operator complies with all applicable requ irements in 
Sections 7(d)(iv) and (v) of this Chapter, at a haz ardous waste 
management unit or facility, the owner or operator must treat, 
remove from the unit or facility, or dispose of on- site, all 
hazardous wastes in accordance with the approved cl osure plan. The 
Director may approve a longer period if the owner o r operator 
complies with all applicable requirements for reque sting a 
modification to the permit and demonstrates that: 

 
    (A) Either: 
 
264.113(a)(1)(i)    (I) The activities required to comply with 

Section 7(d)(i) of this Chapter will, of necessity,  take longer than 
90 days to complete; or 

 
     (II) The owner or operator demonstrates: 
 
...(ii)(A)      (1.) The hazardous waste management 

unit or facility has the capacity to receive additi onal hazardous 
wastes, or has the capacity to receive non-hazardou s wastes if the 
owner or operator complies with Sections 7(d)(iv) a nd (v) of this 
Chapter; and 

 
...(ii)(B)      (2.) There is a reasonable likelihood 

that he or another person will recommence operation  of the hazardous 
waste management unit or the facility within one ye ar; and 

 
...(ii)(C)      (3.) Closure of the hazardous waste 

management unit or facility would be incompatible w ith continued 
operation of the site; and 
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264.113(a)(2)   (B) He or she has taken and will continue to 

take all steps to prevent threats to human health a nd the 
environment, including compliance with all applicab le permit 
requirements. 

 
264.113(b)   (ii) The owner or operator must complete partial  and 

final closure activities in accordance with the app roved closure 
plan and within 180 days after receiving the final volume of 
hazardous wastes, or the final volume of non-hazard ous wastes if the 
owner or operator complies with all applicable requ irements in 
Sections 7(d)(iv) and (v) of this Chapter, at the h azardous waste 
management unit or facility. The Director may appro ve an extension 
to the closure period if the owner or operator comp lies with all 
applicable requirements for requesting a modificati on to the permit 
and demonstrates that: 

 
    (A) Either: 
 
264.113(b)(1)(i)    (I) The partial or final closure 

activities will, of necessity, take longer than 180  days to 
complete; or 

 
     (II) The owner or operator demonstrates 

that: 
...(ii)(A)      (1.) The hazardous waste management 

unit or facility has the capacity to receive additi onal hazardous 
wastes, or has the capacity to receive non-hazardou s wastes if the 
owner or operator complies with Sections 7(d)(iv) a nd (v) of this 
Chapter; and 

 
...(ii)(B)      (2.) There is reasonable likelihood 

that he or another person will recommence operation  of the hazardous 
waste management unit or the facility within one ye ar; and 

 
...(ii)(C)      (3.) Closure of the hazardous waste 

management unit or facility would be incompatible w ith continued 
operation of the site; and 

 
264.113(b)(2)   (B) He or she has taken and will continue to 

take all steps to prevent threats to human health a nd the 
environment from the unclosed but not operating haz ardous waste 
management unit or facility, including compliance w ith all 
applicable permit requirements. 

 
264.113(c)   (iii) The demonstrations referred to in Sections  

7(d)(i)(A) and 7(d)(ii)(A) of this Chapter must be made as follows: 
 
264.113(c)(1)   (A) The demonstrations in Section 7(d)(i)(A) of 

this Chapter must be made at least 30 days prior to  the expiration 
of the 90-day period in Section 7(d)(i) of this Cha pter; and 

 
264.113(c)(2)   (B) The demonstration in Section 7(d)(ii)(A) of 

this Chapter must be made at least 30 days prior to  the expiration 
of the 180-day period in Section 7(d)(ii) of this C hapter, unless 
the owner or operator is otherwise subject to the d eadlines in 
Section 7(d)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
264.113(d)   (iv) The Director may allow an owner or operator  to 
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receive only non-hazardous wastes in a landfill, la nd treatment, or 
surface impoundment unit after the final receipt of  hazardous wastes 
at that unit if: 

 
264.113(d)(1)   (A) The owner or operator requests a permit 

modification in compliance with all applicable requ irements in 
Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3; Chapter 4 ; Chapter 6; 
Chapter 7; and Chapter 11, Section 2 of these rules  and regulations 
and in the permit modification request demonstrates  that: 

 
...(i)      (I) The unit has the existing design 

capacity as indicated on the part A application to receive non-
hazardous wastes; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) There is a reasonable likelihood that 

the owner or operator or another person will receiv e non-hazardous 
wastes in the unit within one year after the final receipt of 
hazardous wastes; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) The non-hazardous wastes will not be 

incompatible with any remaining wastes in the unit,  or with the 
facility design and operating requirements of the u nit or facility 
under this Chapter or Chapter 5 of these rules and regulations; and 

 
...(iv)      (IV) Closure of the hazardous waste 

management unit would be incompatible with continue d operation of 
the unit or facility; and 

 
...(v)     (V) The owner or operator is operating and 

will continue to operate in compliance with all app licable permit 
requirements; and 

 
264.113(d)(2)   (B) The request to modify the permit includes an  

amended waste analysis plan, ground-water monitorin g and response 
program, human exposure assessment required under C hapter 3, Section 
2(a)(x) of these rules and regulations and W.S. 35- 11-503(d), and 
closure and post-closure plans, and updated cost es timates and 
demonstrations of financial assurance for closure a nd post-closure 
care as necessary and appropriate, to reflect any c hanges due to the 
presence of hazardous constituents in the non-hazar dous wastes, and 
changes in closure activities, including the expect ed year of 
closure if applicable under Section 7(c)(ii)(G) of this Chapter, as 
a result of the receipt of non-hazardous wastes fol lowing the final 
receipt of hazardous wastes; and 

 
264.113(d)(3)   (C) The request to modify the permit includes 

revisions, as necessary and appropriate, to affecte d conditions of 
the permit to account for the receipt of non-hazard ous wastes 
following receipt of the final volume of hazardous wastes; and 

 
264.113(d)(4)   (D) The request to modify the permit and the 

demonstrations referred to in Sections 7(d)(iv)(A) and 7(d)(iv)(B) 
of this Chapter are submitted to the Director no la ter than 120 days 
prior to the date on which the owner or operator of  the facility 
receives the known final volume of hazardous wastes  at the unit ^ . 

 
264.113(e)   (v) In addition to the requirements in Section 

7(d)(iv) of this Chapter, an owner or operator of a  hazardous waste 
surface impoundment that is not in compliance with the liner and 
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leachate collection system requirements in W.S. 35- 11-503(d); RCRA 
Section 3004(o)(1) and 3005(j)(1); or RCRA Section 3004(o)(2) or 
(3); or RCRA Section 3005(j)(2), (3), (4), or (13) must: 

 
264.113(e)(1)   (A) Submit with the request to modify the 

permit: 
 
...(I)     (I) A contingent corrective measures plan, 

unless a corrective action plan has already been su bmitted under 
Section 6(j) of this Chapter; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) A plan for removing hazardous wastes 

in compliance with Section 7(d)(v)(B) of this Chapt er; and 
 
264.113(e)(2)   (B) Remove all hazardous wastes from the unit by  

removing all hazardous liquids, and removing all ha zardous sludges 
to the extent practicable without impairing the int egrity of the 
liner(s), if any. 

 
264.113(e)(3)   (C) Removal of hazardous wastes must be 

completed no later than 90 days after the final rec eipt of hazardous 
wastes. The Director may approve an extension to th is deadline if 
the owner or operator demonstrates that the removal  of hazardous 
wastes will, of necessity, take longer than the all otted period to 
complete and that an extension will not pose a thre at to human 
health and the environment. 

 
264.113(e)(4)   (D) If a release that is a statistically 

significant increase (or decrease in the case of pH ) over background 
values for detection monitoring parameters or const ituents specified 
in the permit or that exceeds the facility's ground -water protection 
standard at the point of compliance, if applicable,  is detected in 
accordance with the requirements in Section 6 of th is Chapter, the 
owner or operator of the unit: 

 
...(i)     (I) Must implement corrective measures in 

accordance with the approved contingent corrective measures plan 
required by Section 7(d)(v)(A) of this Chapter no l ater than one 
year after detection of the release, or approval of  the contingent 
corrective measures plan, whichever is later; 

 
...(ii)     (II) May continue to receive wastes at the 

unit following detection of the release only if the  approved 
corrective measures plan includes a demonstration t hat continued 
receipt of wastes will not impede corrective action ; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) May be required by the Director to 

implement corrective measures in less than one year  or to cease the 
receipt of wastes until corrective measures have be en implemented if 
necessary to protect human health and the environme nt. 

 
264.113(e)(5)   (E) During the period of corrective action, the 

owner or operator shall provide semi-annual reports  to the Director 
that describe the progress of the corrective action  program, compile 
all ground-water monitoring data, and evaluate the effect of the 
continued receipt of non-hazardous wastes on the ef fectiveness of 
the corrective action. 

 
264.113(e)(6)   (F) The Director may require the owner or 
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operator to commence closure of the unit if the own er or operator 
fails to implement corrective action measures in ac cordance with the 
approved contingent corrective measures plan within  one year as 
required in Section 7(d)(v)(D) of this Chapter, or fails to make 
substantial progress in implementing corrective act ion and achieving 
the facility's ground-water protection standard or background levels 
if the facility has not yet established a ground-wa ter protection 
standard. 

 
264.113(e)(7)   (G) If the owner or operator fails to implement 

corrective measures as required in Section 7(d)(v)( D) of this 
Chapter, or if the Director determines that substan tial progress has 
not been made pursuant to Section 7(d)(v)(F) of thi s Chapter he or 
she shall: 

 
...(i)     (I) Notify the owner or operator in 

writing that the owner or operator must begin closu re in accordance 
with the deadlines in Sections 7(d)(i) and (ii) of this Chapter and 
provide a detailed statement of reasons for this de termination, and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Provide the owner or operator and the 

public, through a newspaper notice, the opportunity  to submit 
written comments on the decision no later than 20 d ays after the 
date of the notice. 

 
...(iii)     (III) If the Director receives no written 

comments, the decision will become final five days after the close 
of the comment period. The Director will notify the  owner or 
operator that the decision is final, and that a rev ised closure 
plan, if necessary, must be submitted within 15 day s of the final 
notice and that closure must begin in accordance wi th the deadlines 
in Sections 7(d)(i) and (ii) of this Chapter. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) If the Director receives written 

comments on the decision, he or she shall make a fi nal decision 
within 30 days after the end of the comment period,  and provide the 
owner or operator in writing and the public through  a newspaper 
notice, a detailed statement of reasons for the fin al decision. If 
the Director determines that substantial progress h as not been made, 
closure must be initiated in accordance with the de adlines in 
Sections 7(d)(i) and (ii) of this Chapter. 

 
...(v)     (V) The final determinations made by the 

Director under Sections 7(d)(v)(G)(III) and (IV) of  this Chapter are 
not subject  to appeal to the Wyoming Environmental Quality Cou ncil . 

 
264.114  (e) DISPOSAL OR DECONTAMINATION OF EQUIPMENT, STR UCTURES AND 

SOILS.  During the partial and final closure period s, all 
contaminated equipment, structures and soils must b e properly 
disposed of or decontaminated unless otherwise spec ified in Sections 
9(h), 10(i), 11(i), 12(k) or 13(k) of this Chapter.  By removing any 
hazardous wastes or hazardous constituents during p artial and final 
closure, the owner or operator may become a generat or of hazardous 
waste and must handle that waste in accordance with  all applicable 
requirements of Chapter 8 of these rules and regula tions. 

 
264.115  (f)  CERTIFICATION OF CLOSURE.  Within 60 days of  completion 

of closure of each hazardous waste surface impoundm ent, waste pile, 
land treatment, and landfill unit, and within 60 da ys of the 
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completion of final closure, the owner or operator must submit to 
the Director, by registered mail, a certification t hat the hazardous 
waste management unit or facility, as applicable, h as been closed in 
accordance with the specifications in the approved closure plan. The 
certification must be signed by the owner or operat or and by an 
independent registered professional engineer. Docum entation 
supporting the independent registered professional engineer's 
certification must be furnished to the Director upo n request until 
he or she releases the owner or operator from the f inancial 
assurance requirements for closure under Chapter 5,  Section 1(d)(ix) 
of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.116  (g)  SURVEY PLAT.  No later than the submission o f the 

certification of closure of each hazardous waste di sposal unit, the 
owner or operator must submit to the local zoning a uthority, or the 
authority with jurisdiction over local land use, an d to the 
Director, a survey plat indicating the location and  dimensions of 
landfills cells or other hazardous waste disposal u nits with respect 
to permanently surveyed benchmarks. This plat must be prepared and 
certified by a professional land surveyor. The plat  filed with the 
local zoning authority, or the authority with juris diction over 
local land use, must contain a note, prominently di splayed, which 
states the owner's or operator's obligation to rest rict disturbance 
of the hazardous waste disposal unit in accordance with the 
applicable Section 7 regulations of this Chapter. 

 
264.117  (h)  POST-CLOSURE CARE AND USE OF PROPERTY. 
 
   (i) Care and use requirements:  
 
264.117(a)(1)   (A) Post-closure care for each hazardous waste 

management unit subject to the requirements of Sect ions 7(h) through 
7(k) of this Chapter must begin after completion of  closure of the 
unit and continue for 30 years after that date and must consist of 
at least the following: 

 
...(i)     (I) Monitoring and reporting in accordance 

with the requirements of Sections 6, 10, 11, 12, 13 , and 23 of this 
Chapter; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Maintenance and monitoring of waste 

containment systems in accordance with the requirem ents of Sections 
6, 10, 11, 12, 13, and 23 of this Chapter. 

 
264.117(a)(2)   (B) Any time preceding partial closure of a 

hazardous waste management unit subject to post-clo sure care 
requirements or final closure, or any time during t he post-closure 
period for a particular unit, the Director may, in accordance with 
the permit modification procedures in Chapter 1, Se ctions 1(h)-1(j); 
Chapter 3; Chapter 4; Chapter 6; Chapter 7; and Cha pter 11, Section 
2 of these rules and regulations: 

 
...(i)     (I) Shorten the post-closure care period 

applicable to the hazardous waste management unit, or facility, if 
all disposal units have been closed, if he or she f inds that the 
reduced period is sufficient to protect human healt h and the 
environment (e.g., leachate or ground water monitor ing results, 
characteristics of the hazardous wastes, applicatio n of advanced 
technology, or alternative disposal, treatment, or re-use techniques 
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indicate that the hazardous waste management unit o r facility is 
secure); or 

 
...(ii)     (II) Extend the post-closure care period 

applicable to the hazardous waste management unit o r facility if he 
or she finds that the extended period is necessary to protect human 
health and the environment (e.g., leachate or groun d water 
monitoring results indicate a potential for migrati on of hazardous 
wastes at levels which may be harmful to human heal th and the 
environment). 

 
264.117(b)   (ii) The Director may require, at partial and fi nal 

closure, continuation of any of the security requir ements of Section 
2(e) of this Chapter during part or all of the post -closure period 
when: 

 
264.117(b)(1)   (A) Hazardous wastes may remain exposed after 

completion of partial or final closure; or 
 
264.117(b)(2)   (B) Access by the public or domestic livestock 

may pose a hazard to human health. 
 
264.117(c)   (iii) Post-closure use of property on or in whic h 

hazardous wastes remain after partial or final clos ure must never be 
allowed to disturb the integrity of the final cover , liner(s), or 
any other components of the containment system, or the function of 
the facility's monitoring systems, unless the Direc tor finds that 
the disturbance: 

 
264.117(c)(1)   (A) Is necessary to the proposed use of the 

property, and will not increase the potential hazar d to human health 
or the environment; or 

 
264.117(c)(2)   (B) Is necessary to reduce a threat to human 

health or the environment. 
 
264.117(d)   (iv) All post-closure care activities must be in  

accordance with the provisions of the approved post -closure plan as 
specified in Section 7(i) of this Chapter. 

 
264.118  (i) POST-CLOSURE PLAN; AMENDMENT OF PLAN. 
 
264.118(a)   (i) Written Plan. The owner or operator of a haz ardous 

waste disposal unit must have a written post-closur e plan. In 
addition, certain surface impoundments and waste pi les from which 
the owner or operator intends to remove or decontam inate the 
hazardous wastes at partial or final closure are re quired by Section 
10(i)(iii)(A)(II) and Section 11(i)(iii)(A)(II) of this Chapter to 
have contingent post-closure plans. Owners or opera tors of surface 
impoundments and waste piles not otherwise required  to prepare 
contingent post-closure plans under Section 10(i)(i ii)(A)(II) and 
Section 11(i)(iii)(A)(II) of this Chapter must subm it a post-closure 
plan to the Director within 90 days from the date t hat the owner or 
operator or Director determines that the hazardous waste management 
unit must be closed as a landfill, subject to the r equirements of 
Sections 7(h) through 7(k) of this Chapter. The pla n must be 
submitted with the permit application, in accordanc e with Chapter 3, 
Section 2(e)(ii)(M) of these rules and regulations,  and approved by 
the Director as part of the permit issuance procedu res under Chapter 
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3, Section 1 and Chapter 6, Section 1 of these rule s and 
regulations. In accordance with Chapter 4, Section 1(c) of these 
rules and regulations, the approved post-closure pl an will become a 
condition of any State hazardous waste management f acility permit 
issued. 

 
264.118(b)   (ii) For each hazardous waste management unit su bject 

to the requirements of Section 7(i) of this Chapter , the post-
closure plan must identify the activities that will  be carried on 
after closure of each disposal unit and the frequen cy of these 
activities, and include at least: 

 
264.118(b)(1)   (A) A description of the planned monitoring 

activities and frequencies at which they will be pe rformed to comply 
with Sections 6, 10, 11, 12, 13, and 23 of this Cha pter during the 
post-closure care period; and 

 
264.118(b)(2)   (B) A description of the planned maintenance 

activities, and frequencies at which they will be p erformed, to 
ensure: 

 
...(i)     (I) The integrity of the cap and final 

cover or other containment systems in accordance wi th the 
requirements of Sections 6, 10, 11, 12, 13, and 23 of this Chapter; 
and 

 
...(ii)     (II) The function of the monitoring 

equipment in accordance with the requirements of Se ctions 6, 10, 11, 
12, 13, and 23 of this Chapter; and 

 
264.118(b)(3)   (C) The name, address, and phone number of the 

person or office to contact about the hazardous was te disposal unit 
or facility during the post-closure care period. 

 
264.118(b)(4)   (D) For facilities where the Director has 

applied alternative requirements at a regulated uni t under Section 
6(a)(vi) of this Chapter, Section 7(a)(iii) of this  Chapter, and/or 
Chapter 5, Section 1(a)(v) of these rules and regul ations, either 
the alternative requirements that apply to the regu lated unit, or a 
reference to the enforceable document containing th ose requirements. 

 
264.118(c)   (iii) Until final closure of the facility, a cop y of the 

approved post-closure plan must be furnished to the  Director upon 
request, including request by mail. After final clo sure has been 
certified, the person or office specified in Sectio n 7(i)(ii)(C) of 
this Chapter must keep the approved post-closure pl an during the 
remainder of the post-closure period. 

 
264.118(d)   (iv) Amendment of plan. The owner or operator mu st 

submit a written notification of or request for a p ermit 
modification to authorize a change in the approved post-closure plan 
in accordance with the applicable requirements in C hapter 1, 
Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3; Chapter 4; Chapter 6 ; Chapter 7; and 
Chapter 11, Section 2 of these rules and regulation s. The written 
notification or request must include a copy of the amended post-
closure plan for review or approval by the Director . 

 
264.118(d)(1)   (A) The owner or operator may submit a written 

notification or request to the Director for a permi t modification to 
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amend the post-closure plan at any time during the active life of 
the facility or during the post-closure care period . 

 
264.118(d)(2)   (B) The owner or operator must submit a written 

notification of or request for a permit modificatio n to authorize a 
change in the approved post-closure plan whenever: 

 
...(i)     (I) Changes in operating plans or facility 

design affect the approved post-closure plan, or 
 
...(ii)     (II) There is a change in the expected year 

of final closure, if applicable, or 
 
...(iii)     (III) Events which occur during the active 

life of the facility, including partial and final c losures, affect 
the approved post-closure plan. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) The owner or operator requests the 

Director to apply alternative requirements to a reg ulated unit under 
Section 6(a)(vi) of this Chapter, Section 7(a)(iii)  of this Chapter, 
and/or Chapter 5, Section 1(a)(v) of these rules an d regulations. 

 
264.118(d)(3)   (C) The owner or operator must submit a written 

request for a permit modification at least 60 days prior to the 
proposed change in facility design or operation, or  no later than 60 
days after an unexpected event has occurred which h as affected the 
post-closure plan. An owner or operator of a surfac e impoundment or 
waste pile that intends to remove all hazardous was te at closure and 
is not otherwise required to submit a contingent po st-closure plan 
under Section 10(i)(iii)(A)(II) and Section 11(i)(i ii)(A)(II) of 
this Chapter must submit a post-closure plan to the  Director no 
later than 90 days after the date that the owner or  operator or 
Director determines that the hazardous waste manage ment unit must be 
closed as a landfill, subject to the requirements o f Section 13(k) 
of this Chapter. The Director will approve, disappr ove or modify 
this plan in accordance with the procedures in Chap ter 1, Sections 
1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3; Chapter 4; Chapter 6; Chapter  7; and Chapter 
11, Sections 2 and 3 of these rules and regulations . In accordance 
with Chapter 4, Section 1(c) of these rules and reg ulations, the 
approved post-closure plan will become a permit con dition. 

 
264.118(d)(4)   (D) The Director may request modifications to 

the plan under the conditions described in Section 7(i)(iv)(B) of 
this Chapter. The owner or operator must submit the  modified plan no 
later than 60 days after the Director's request, or  no later than 90 
days if the unit is a surface impoundment or waste pile not 
previously required to prepare a contingent post-cl osure plan. Any 
modifications requested by the Director will be app roved, 
disapproved, or modified in accordance with the pro cedures in 
Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3; Chapter 4 ; Chapter 6; 
Chapter 7; and Chapter 11, Sections 2 and 3 of thes e rules and 
regulations. 

 
264.119  (j) POST-CLOSURE NOTICES. 
 
264.119(a)   (i) No later than 60 days after certification of  

closure of each hazardous waste disposal unit, the owner or operator 
must submit to the local zoning authority, or the a uthority with 
jurisdiction over local land use, and to the Direct or a record of 
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the type, location, and quantity of hazardous waste s disposed of 
within each cell or other disposal unit of the faci lity. For 
hazardous wastes disposed of before January 12, 198 1, the owner or 
operator must identify the type, location, and quan tity of the 
hazardous wastes to the best of his or her knowledg e and in 
accordance with any records he or she has kept. 

 
264.119(b)   (ii) Within 60 days of certification of closure of the 

first hazardous waste disposal unit and within 60 d ays of 
certification of closure of the last hazardous wast e disposal unit, 
the owner or operator must: 

 
264.119(b)(1)   (A) Record, in accordance with State law, a 

notation on the deed to the facility property -- or  on some other 
instrument which is normally examined during title search -- that 
will in perpetuity notify any potential purchaser o f the property 
that: 

 
...(i)     (I) The land has been used to manage 

hazardous wastes; and 
 
...(ii)     (II) Its use is restricted under 

regulations within Section 7 of this Chapter; and 
 
...(iii)     (III) The survey plat and record of the 

type, location, and quantity of hazardous wastes di sposed of within 
each cell or other hazardous waste disposal unit of  the facility 
required by Sections 7(g) and 7(j)(i) of this Chapt er have been 
filed with the local zoning authority or the author ity with 
jurisdiction over local land use and with the Direc tor; and 

 
264.119(b)(2)   (B) Submit a certification, signed by the owner 

or operator, that he or she has recorded the notati on specified in 
Section 7(j)(ii)(A) of this Chapter, including a co py of the 
document in which the notation has been placed, to the Director. 

 
264.119(c)   (iii) If the owner or operator or any subsequent  owner 

or operator of the land upon which a hazardous wast e disposal unit 
is located wishes to remove hazardous wastes and ha zardous waste 
residues, the liner, if any, or contaminated soils,  he or she must 
request a modification to the post-closure permit i n accordance with 
the applicable requirements in Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); 
Chapter 3; Chapter 4; Chapter 6; Chapter 7; and Cha pter 11, Section 
2 of these rules and regulations. The owner or oper ator must 
demonstrate that the removal of hazardous wastes wi ll satisfy the 
criteria of Section 7(h)(iii) of this Chapter. By r emoving hazardous 
waste, the owner or operator may become a generator  of hazardous 
waste and must manage it in accordance with all app licable 
requirements of these rules and regulations. If he or she is granted 
a permit modification or otherwise granted approval  to conduct such 
removal activities, the owner or operator may reque st that the 
Director approve either: 

 
264.119(c)(1)   (A) The removal of the notation on the deed to 

the facility property or other instrument normally examined during 
title search; or 

 
264.119(c)(2)   (B) The addition of a notation to the deed or 

instrument indicating the removal of the hazardous waste. 
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264.120  (k) CERTIFICATION OF COMPLETION OF POST-CLOSURE C ARE.  No 

later than 60 days after completion of the establis hed post-closure 
care period for each hazardous waste disposal unit,  the owner or 
operator must submit to the Director, by registered  mail, a 
certification that the post-closure care period for  the hazardous 
waste disposal unit was performed in accordance wit h the 
specifications in the approved post-closure plan. T he certification 
must be signed by the owner or operator and an inde pendent 
registered professional engineer. Documentation sup porting the 
independent registered professional engineer's cert ification must be 
furnished to the Director upon request until he or she releases the 
owner or operator from the financial assurance requ irements for 
post-closure care under Chapter 5, Section 1(d)(ix)  of these rules 
and regulations. 

 
264/Subpart I Section 8. USE AND MANAGEMENT OF CONTAINERS 
 
264.170  (a) APPLICABILITY. The regulations in this Sectio n apply to 

owners and operators of all hazardous waste facilit ies that store 
containers of hazardous waste, except as Section 1( a) of this 
Chapter provides otherwise. 

 
 [Comment: Under Chapter 2, Sections 1(g) and 4(d)( iii) of these 

rules and regulations, if a hazardous waste is empt ied from a 
container the residue remaining in the container is  not considered a 
hazardous waste if the container is "empty" as defi ned in Chapter 2, 
Section 1(g) of these rules and regulations. In tha t event, 
management of the container is exempt from the requ irements of this 
Section.] 

 
264.171  (b) CONDITION OF CONTAINERS.  If a container hold ing 

hazardous waste is not in good condition (e.g., sev ere rusting, 
apparent structural defects) or if it begins to lea k, the owner or 
operator must transfer the hazardous waste from thi s container to a 
container that is in good condition or manage the w aste in some 
other way that complies with the requirements of th is Chapter. 

 
264.172  (c) COMPATIBILITY OF WASTE WITH CONTAINERS.  The owner or 

operator must use a container made of or lined with  materials which 
will not react with, and are otherwise compatible w ith, the 
hazardous waste to be stored, so that the ability o f the container 
to contain the waste is not impaired. 

 
264.173  (d) MANAGEMENT OF CONTAINERS. 
 
264.173(a)   (i) A container holding hazardous waste must alw ays be 

closed during storage, except when it is necessary to add or remove 
waste. 

 
264.173(b)   (ii) A container holding hazardous waste must no t be 

opened, handled, or stored in a manner which may ru pture the 
container or cause it to leak. 

 
 [Comment: Reuse of containers in transportation is  governed by U.S. 

Department of Transportation regulations including those set forth 
in 49 CFR part 173.28.] 

 
264.174  (e) INSPECTIONS. 
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   (i) At least weekly, the owner or operator must 

inspect areas where containers are stored, looking for leaking 
containers and for deterioration of containers and the containment 
system caused by corrosion or other factors. 

 
 [Comment: See Sections 2(f)(iii) and 8(b) of this Chapter for 

remedial action required if deterioration or leaks are detected.] 
 
264.175  (f) CONTAINMENT. 
 
264.175(a)   (i) Container storage areas must have a containm ent 

system that is designed and operated in accordance with Section 
8(f)(ii) of this Chapter, except as otherwise provi ded by Section 
8(f)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.175(b)   (ii) A containment system must be designed and o perated 

as follows: 
 
264.175(b)(1)   (A) A base must underly the containers which is 

free of cracks or gaps and is sufficiently impervio us to contain 
leaks, spills, and accumulated precipitation until the collected 
material is detected and removed; 

 
264.175(b)(2)   (B) The base must be sloped or the containment 

system must be otherwise designed and operated to d rain and remove 
liquids resulting from leaks, spills, or precipitat ion, unless the 
containers are elevated or are otherwise protected from contact with 
accumulated liquids; 

 
264.175(b)(3)   (C) The containment system must have sufficient 

capacity to contain 10% of the volume of containers  or the volume of 
the largest container, whichever is greater. Contai ners that do not 
contain free liquids need not be considered in this  determination; 

 
264.175(b)(4)   (D) Run-on into the containment system must be 

prevented unless the collection system has sufficie nt excess 
capacity in addition to that required in Section 8( f)(ii)(C) of this 
Chapter to contain any run-on which might enter the  system; and 

 
264.175(b)(5)   (E) Spilled or leaked waste and accumulated 

precipitation must be removed from the sump or coll ection area in as 
timely a manner as is necessary to prevent overflow  of the 
collection system. 

 
 [Comment:  If the collected material is a hazardou s waste under 

Chapter 2 of these rules and regulations, it must b e managed as a 
hazardous waste in accordance with all applicable r equirements of 
Chapter 5; Chapters 8 through 10; Chapter 11, Secti on 1 and Sections 
4 through 32; and Chapter 12, Sections 1-8, 19 and 20 of these rules 
and regulations.  If the collected material is disc harged through a 
point source to waters of the United States, it is subject to the 
requirements of Section 402 of the Clean Water Act,  as amended.] 

 
264.175(c)   (iii) Storage areas that store containers holdin g only 

wastes that do not contain free liquids need not ha ve a containment 
system defined by Section 8(f)(ii) of this Chapter,  except as 
provided by Section 8(f)(iv) of this Chapter or pro vided that: 
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264.175(c)(1)   (A) The storage area is sloped or is otherwise 
designed and operated to drain and remove liquid re sulting from 
precipitation, or 

 
264.175(c)(2)   (B) The containers are elevated or are otherwise  

protected from contact with accumulated liquid. 
 
264.175(d)   (iv) Storage areas that store containers holding  the 

wastes listed below that do not contain free liquid s must have a 
containment system defined by Section 8(f)(ii) of t his Chapter: 

 
264.175(d)(1)   (A) F020, F021, F022, F023, F026, and F027. 
 
    (B) Reserved. 
 
264.176  (g) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR IGNITABLE OR REACTIV E WASTE. 
 
   (i) Containers holding ignitable or reactive was te 

must be located at least 15 meters (50 feet) from t he facility's 
property line. 

 
 [Comment: See Section 2(h)(i) of this Chapter for additional 

requirements.] 
 
264.177  (h) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR INCOMPATIBLE WASTES.  
 
264.177(a)   (i) Incompatible wastes, or incompatible wastes and 

materials (see Appendix E of this Chapter for examp les), must not be 
placed in the same container, unless Section 2(h)(i i) of this 
Chapter is complied with. 

 
264.177(b)   (ii) Hazardous waste must not be placed in an un washed 

container that previously held an incompatible wast e or material. 
 
 [Comment: As required by Section 2(d) of this Chap ter, the waste 

analysis plan must include analyses needed to compl y with Section 
8(h) of this Chapter. Also, Section 2(h)(iii) of th is Chapter 
requires wastes analyses, trial tests or other docu mentation to 
assure compliance with Section 2(h)(ii) of this Cha pter. As required 
by Section 8(d) of this Chapter, the owner or opera tor must place 
the results of each waste analysis and trial test, and any 
documented information, in the operating record of the facility.] 

 
264.177(c)   (iii) A storage container holding a hazardous wa ste that 

is incompatible with any waste or other materials s tored nearby in 
other containers, piles, open tanks, or surface imp oundments must be 
separated from the other materials or protected fro m them by means 
of a dike, berm, wall, or other device. 

 
 [Comment: The purpose of Section 8(h) of this Chap ter is to prevent 

fires, explosions, gaseous emission, leaching, or o ther discharge of 
hazardous waste or hazardous waste constituents whi ch could result 
from the mixing of incompatible wastes or materials  if containers 
break or leak.] 

 
264.178  (i) CLOSURE. 
 
   (i) At closure, all hazardous waste and hazardou s 

waste residues must be removed from the containment  system. 



10-72 

 

Remaining containers, liners, bases, and soil conta ining or 
contaminated with hazardous waste or hazardous wast e residues must 
be decontaminated or removed. 

 
 [Comment: At closure, as throughout the operating period, unless the 

owner or operator can demonstrate in accordance wit h Chapter 2, 
Section 1(c)(iv) of these rules and regulations tha t the waste 
material removed from the containment system is not  a hazardous 
waste, the owner or operator becomes a generator of  hazardous waste 
and must manage it in accordance with all applicabl e requirements of 
Chapter 5; Chapters 8 through 10; Chapter 11, Secti on 1 and Sections 
4 through 32; and Chapter 12, Sections 1 through 8,  19 and 20 of 
these rules and regulations.] 

 
264.179  (j) AIR EMISSION STANDARDS. 
 
     (i) The owner or operator shall manage all haz ardous 

waste placed in a container in accordance with the applicable 
requirements of Sections 26, 27 and 28 of this Chap ter. 

 
264/Subpart J Section 9. TANK SYSTEMS 
 
264.190  (a) APPLICABILITY.  The requirements of this Sect ion apply 

to owners and operators of facilities that use tank  systems for 
storing or treating hazardous waste except as other wise provided in 
Sections 9(a)(i), 9(a)(ii), and 9(a)(iii) of this C hapter or in 
Section 1(a) of this Chapter. 

 
264.190(a)   (i) Tank systems that are used to store or treat  

hazardous waste which contains no free liquids and are situated 
inside a building with an impermeable floor are exe mpted from the 
requirements in Section 9(d) of this Chapter. To de monstrate the 
absence or presence of free liquids in the stored/t reated waste, the 
following test must be used:  Method 9095 (Paint Fi lter Liquids 
Test) as described in "Test Methods for Evaluating Solid Waste, 
Physical/Chemical Methods," EPA Publication SW-846,  as incorporated 
by reference in Chapter 1, Section 1(g) of these ru les and 
regulations. 

 
264.190(b)   (ii) Tank systems, including sumps, as defined i n 

Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations, that 
serve as part of a secondary containment system to collect or 
contain releases of hazardous wastes are exempted f rom the 
requirements in Section 9(d)(i) of this Chapter. 

 
264.190(c)   (iii) Tanks, sumps, and other such collection de vices or 

systems used in conjunction with drip pads, as defi ned in Chapter 1, 
Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations and regulated under 
Section 22 of this Chapter, must meet the requireme nts of this 
Section. 

 
264.191  (b) ASSESSMENT OF EXISTING TANK SYSTEM'S INTEGRIT Y. 
 
264.191(a)   (i) For each existing tank system that does not have 

secondary containment meeting the requirements of S ection 9(d) of 
this Chapter, the owner or operator must determine that the tank 
system is not leaking or is unfit for use. Except a s provided in 
Section 9(b)(iii) of this Chapter, the owner or ope rator must obtain 
and keep on file at the facility a written assessme nt reviewed and 
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certified by an independent, qualified registered p rofessional 
engineer, in accordance with Chapter 3, Section 2(b )(iv) of these 
rules and regulations, that attests to the tank sys tem's integrity 
by January 12, 1988. 

 
264.191(b)   (ii) This assessment must determine that the tan k 

system is adequately designed and has sufficient st ructural strength 
and compatibility with the waste(s) to be stored or  treated, to 
ensure that it will not collapse, rupture, or fail.  At a minimum, 
this assessment must consider the following: 

 
264.191(b)(1)   (A) Design standard(s), if available, according 

to which the tank and ancillary equipment were cons tructed; 
 
264.191(b)(2)   (B) Hazardous characteristics of the waste(s) 

that have been and will be handled; 
 
264.191(b)(3)   (C) Existing corrosion protection measures; 
 
264.191(b)(4)   (D) Documented age of the tank system, if 

available (otherwise, an estimate of the age); and 
 
264.191(b)(5)   (E) Results of a leak test, internal inspection,  

or other tank integrity examination such that: 
 
...(i)     (I) For non-enterable underground tanks, 

the assessment must include a leak test that is cap able of taking 
into account the effects of temperature variations,  tank end 
deflection, vapor pockets, and high water table eff ects, and 

 
...(ii)     (II) For other than non-enterable 

underground tanks and for ancillary equipment, this  assessment must 
include either a leak test, as described above, or other integrity 
examination, that is certified by an independent, q ualified, 
registered professional engineer in accordance with  Chapter 3, 
Section 2(b)(iv) of these rules and regulations, th at addresses 
cracks, leaks, corrosion, and erosion. 

 
 [Note: The practices described in the American Pet roleum Institute 

(API) Publication, Guide for Inspection of Refinery  Equipment, 
Chapter XIII, "Atmospheric and Low-Pressure Storage  Tanks," 4th 
edition, 1981, may be used, where applicable, as gu idelines in 
conducting other than a leak test.] 

 
264.191(c)   (iii) Tank systems that store or treat materials  that 

become hazardous wastes subsequent to July 14, 1986 , must conduct 
this assessment within 12 months after the date tha t the waste 
becomes a hazardous waste. 

 
264.191(d)   (iv) If, as a result of the assessment conducted  in 

accordance with Section 9(b)(i) of this Chapter, a tank system is 
found to be leaking or unfit for use, the owner or operator must 
comply with the requirements of Section 9(g) of thi s Chapter. 

 
264.192  (c) DESIGN AND INSTALLATION OF NEW TANK SYSTEMS O R 

COMPONENTS. 
 
264.192(a)   (i) Owners or operators of new tank systems or 

components must obtain and submit to the Director, at time of 
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submittal of Part B information, a written assessme nt, reviewed and 
certified by an independent, qualified registered p rofessional 
engineer, in accordance with Chapter 3, Section 2(b )(iv) of these 
rules and regulations, attesting that the tank syst em has sufficient 
structural integrity and is acceptable for the stor ing and treating 
of hazardous waste. The assessment must show that t he foundation, 
structural support, seams, connections, and pressur e controls (if 
applicable) are adequately designed and that the ta nk system has 
sufficient structural strength, compatibility with the waste(s) to 
be stored or treated, and corrosion protection to e nsure that it 
will not collapse, rupture, or fail. This assessmen t, which will be 
used by the Director to review and approve or disap prove the 
acceptability of the tank system design, must inclu de, at a minimum, 
the following information: 

 
264.192(a)(1)   (A) Design standard(s) according to which 

tank(s) and/or the ancillary equipment are construc ted; 
 
264.192(a)(2)   (B) Hazardous characteristics of the waste(s) to  

be handled; 
 
264.192(a)(3)   (C) For new tank systems or components in which 

the external shell of a metal tank or any external metal component 
of the tank system will be in contact with the soil  or with water, a 
determination by a corrosion expert of: 

 
...(i)     (I) Factors affecting the potential for 

corrosion, including but not limited to: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) Soil moisture content; 
 
...(i)(B)      (2.) Soil pH; 
 
...(i)(C)      (3.) Soil sulfides level; 
 
...(i)(D)      (4.) Soil resistivity; 
 
...(i)(E)      (5.) Structure to soil potential; 
 
...(i)(F)      (6.) Influence of nearby underground 

metal structures (e.g., piping); 
 
...(i)(G)      (7.) Existence of stray electric 

current; 
 
...(i)(H)      (8.) Existing corrosion-protection 

measures (e.g., coating, cathodic protection), and 
 
...(ii)     (II) The type and degree of external 

corrosion protection that are needed to ensure the integrity of the 
tank system during the use of the tank system or co mponent, 
consisting of one or more of the following: 

 
...(ii)(A)      (1.) Corrosion-resistant materials of 

construction such as special alloys, fiberglass rei nforced plastic, 
etc.; 

 
...(ii)(B)      (2.) Corrosion-resistant coating 

(such as epoxy, fiberglass, etc.) with cathodic pro tection (e.g., 
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impressed current or sacrificial anodes); and 
 
...(ii)(C)      (3.) Electrical isolation devices 

such as insulating joints, flanges, etc. 
 
 [Note: The practices described in the National Ass ociation of 

Corrosion Engineers (NACE) standard, "Recommended P ractice (RP-02-
85) -- Control of External Corrosion on Metallic Bu ried, Partially 
Buried, or Submerged Liquid Storage Systems," and t he American 
Petroleum Institute (API) Publication 1632, "Cathod ic Protection of 
Underground Petroleum Storage Tanks and Piping Syst ems," may be 
used, where applicable, as guidelines in providing corrosion 
protection for tank systems.] 

 
264.192(a)(4)   (D) For underground tank system components that 

are likely to be adversely affected by vehicular tr affic, a 
determination of design or operational measures tha t will protect 
the tank system against potential damage; and 

 
264.192(a)(5)   (E) Design considerations to ensure that: 
 
...(i)     (I) Tank foundations will maintain the 

load of a full tank; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Tank systems will be anchored to 

prevent flotation or dislodgment where the tank sys tem is placed in 
a saturated zone, or is located within a seismic fa ult zone subject 
to the standards of Section 2(i)(ii)(A) of this Cha pter; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) Tank systems will withstand the 

effects of frost heave. 
 
264.192(b)   (ii) The owner or operator of a new tank system must 

ensure that proper handling procedures are adhered to in order to 
prevent damage to the system during installation. P rior to covering, 
enclosing, or placing a new tank system or componen t in use, an 
independent, qualified installation inspector or an  independent, 
qualified, registered professional engineer, either  of whom is 
trained and experienced in the proper installation of tank systems 
or components, must inspect the system for the pres ence of any of 
the following items: 

 
264.192(b)(1)   (A) Weld breaks; 
 
264.192(b)(2)   (B) Punctures; 
 
264.192(b)(3)   (C) Scrapes of protective coatings; 
 
264.192(b)(4)   (D) Cracks; 
 
264.192(b)(5)   (E) Corrosion; 
 
264.192(b)(6)   (F) Other structural damage or inadequate 

construction/installation.  All discrepancies must be remedied 
before the tank system is covered, enclosed, or pla ced in use. 

 
264.192(c)   (iii) New tank systems or components that are pl aced 

underground and that are backfilled must be provide d with a backfill 
material that is a noncorrosive, porous, homogeneou s substance and 
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that is installed so that the backfill is placed co mpletely around 
the tank and compacted to ensure that the tank and piping are fully 
and uniformly supported. 

 
264.192(d)   (iv) All new tanks and ancillary equipment must be 

tested for tightness prior to being covered, enclos ed, or placed in 
use. If a tank system is found not to be tight, all  repairs 
necessary to remedy the leak(s) in the system must be performed 
prior to the tank system being covered, enclosed, o r placed into 
use. 

 
264.192(e)   (v) Ancillary equipment must be supported and 

protected against physical damage and excessive str ess due to 
settlement, vibration, expansion, or contraction. 

 
 [Note: The piping system installation procedures d escribed in 

American Petroleum Institute (API) Publication 1615  (November 1979), 
"Installation of Underground Petroleum Storage Syst ems," or ANSI 
Standard B31.3, "Petroleum Refinery Piping," and AN SI Standard B31.4 
"Liquid Petroleum Transportation Piping System," ma y be used, where 
applicable, as guidelines for proper installation o f piping 
systems.] 

 
264.192(f)   (vi) The owner or operator must provide the type  and 

degree of corrosion protection recommended by an in dependent 
corrosion expert, based on the information provided  under Section 
9(c)(i)(C) of this Chapter, or other corrosion prot ection if the 
Director believes other corrosion protection is nec essary to ensure 
the integrity of the tank system during use of the tank system. The 
installation of a corrosion protection system that is field 
fabricated must be supervised by an independent cor rosion expert to 
ensure proper installation. 

 
264.192(g)   (vii) The owner or operator must obtain and keep  on file 

at the facility written statements by those persons  required to 
certify the design of the tank system and supervise  the installation 
of the tank system in accordance with the requireme nts of Sections 
9(c)(ii) through (vi) of this Chapter, that attest that the tank 
system was properly designed and installed and that  repairs, 
pursuant to Sections 9(c)(ii) and (iv) of this Chap ter, were 
performed. These written statements must also inclu de the 
certification statement as required in Chapter 3, S ection 2(b)(iv) 
of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.193  (d) CONTAINMENT AND DETECTION OF RELEASES. 
 
264.193(a)   (i) In order to prevent the release of hazardous  waste 

or hazardous constituents to the environment, secon dary containment 
that meets the requirements of Section 9(d) of this  Chapter must be 
provided (except as provided in Sections 9(d)(vi) a nd (vii) of this 
Chapter): 

 
264.193(a)(1)   (A) For all new tank systems or components, 

prior to their being put into service; 
 
264.193(a)(2)   (B) For all existing tank systems used to store 

or treat EPA Hazardous Waste Nos. F020, F021, F022,  F023, F026, and 
F027, within two years after January 12, 1987; 
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264.193(a)(3)   (C) For those existing tank systems of known and  
documented age, within two years after January 12, 1987 or when the 
tank system has reached 15 years of age, whichever comes later; 

 
264.193(a)(4)   (D) For those existing tank systems for which 

the age cannot be documented, within eight years of  January 12, 
1987; but if the age of the facility is greater tha n seven years, 
secondary containment must be provided by the time the facility 
reaches 15 years of age, or within two years of Jan uary 12, 1987, 
whichever comes later; and 

 
264.193(a)(5)   (E) For tank systems that store or treat 

materials that become hazardous wastes subsequent t o January 12, 
1987, within the time intervals required in Section s 9(d)(i)(A) 
through 9(d)(i)(D) of this Chapter, except that the  date that a 
material becomes a hazardous waste must be used in place of January 
12, 1987. 

 
264.193(b)   (ii) Secondary containment systems must be: 
 
264.193(b)(1)   (A) Designed, installed, and operated to prevent  

any migration of wastes or accumulated liquid out o f the system to 
the soil, ground water, or surface water at any tim e during the use 
of the tank system; and 

 
264.193(b)(2)   (B) Capable of detecting and collecting releases  

and accumulated liquids until the collected materia l is removed. 
 
264.193(c)   (iii) To meet the requirements of Section 9(d)(i i) of 

this Chapter, secondary containment systems must be  at a minimum: 
 
264.193(c)(1)   (A) Constructed of or lined with materials that 

are compatible with the wastes(s) to be placed in t he tank system 
and must have sufficient strength and thickness to prevent failure 
owing to pressure gradients (including static head and external 
hydrological forces), physical contact with the was te to which it is 
exposed, climatic conditions, and the stress of dai ly operation 
(including stresses from nearby vehicular traffic).  

 
264.193(c)(2)   (B) Placed on a foundation or base capable of 

providing support to the secondary containment syst em, resistance to 
pressure gradients above and below the system, and capable of 
preventing failure due to settlement, compression, or uplift; 

 
264.193(c)(3)   (C) Provided with a leak-detection system that 

is designed and operated so that it will detect the  failure of 
either the primary or secondary containment structu re or the 
presence of any release of hazardous waste or accum ulated liquid in 
the secondary containment system within 24 hours, o r at the earliest 
practicable time if the owner or operator can demon strate to the 
Director that existing detection technologies or si te conditions 
will not allow detection of a release within 24 hou rs; and 

 
264.193(c)(4)   (D)  Sloped or otherwise designed or operated to  

drain and remove liquids resulting from leaks, spil ls, or 
precipitation. Spilled or leaked waste and accumula ted precipitation 
must be removed from the secondary containment syst em within 24 
hours, or in as timely a manner as is possible to p revent harm to 
human health and the environment, if the owner or o perator can 
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demonstrate to the Director that removal of the rel eased waste or 
accumulated precipitation cannot be accomplished wi thin 24 hours. 

 
 [Note: If the collected material is a hazardous wa ste under Chapter 

2 of these rules and regulations, it is subject to management as a 
hazardous waste in accordance with all applicable r equirements of 
Chapter 5; Chapters 8 through 10; and Chapter 11, S ection 1 and 
Sections 4 through 32 of these rules and regulation s. If the 
collected material is discharged through a point so urce to waters of 
the United States, it is subject to the requirement s of Sections 
301, 304, and 402 of the Clean Water Act, as amende d. If discharged 
to a Publicly Owned Treatment Works (POTW), it is s ubject to the 
requirements of Section 307 of the Clean Water Act,  as amended. If 
the collected material is released to the environme nt, it may be 
subject to the reporting requirements of 40 CFR par t 302.] 

 
264.193(d)   (iv) Secondary containment for tanks must includ e one 

or more of the following devices: 
 
264.193(d)(1)   (A) A liner (external to the tank); 
 
264.193(d)(2)   (B) A vault; 
 
264.193(d)(3)   (C) A double-walled tank; or 
 
264.193(d)(4)   (D) An equivalent device as approved by the 

Director. 
 
264.193(e)   (v) In addition to the requirements of Sections 

9(d)(ii), 9(d)(iii), and 9(d)(iv) of this Chapter, secondary 
containment systems must satisfy the following requ irements: 

 
264.193(e)(1)   (A) External liner systems must be: 
 
...(i)     (I) Designed or operated to contain 100 

percent of the capacity of the largest tank within its boundary; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Designed or operated to prevent run-on 

or infiltration of precipitation into the secondary  containment 
system unless the collection system has sufficient excess capacity 
to contain run-on or infiltration. Such additional capacity must be 
sufficient to contain precipitation from a 25-year,  24-hour rainfall 
event. 

 
...(iii)     (III) Free of cracks or gaps; and 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Designed and installed to surround the 

tank completely and to cover all surrounding earth likely to come 
into contact with the waste if the waste is release d from the 
tank(s) (i.e., capable of preventing lateral as wel l as vertical 
migration of the waste). 

 
264.193(e)(2)   (B) Vault systems must be: 
 
...(i)     (I) Designed or operated to contain 100 

percent of the capacity of the largest tank within its boundary; 
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...(ii)     (II) Designed or operated to prevent run-on 
or infiltration of precipitation into the secondary  containment 
system unless the collection system has sufficient excess capacity 
to contain run-on or infiltration. Such additional capacity must be 
sufficient to contain precipitation from a 25-year,  24-hour rainfall 
event: 

 
...(iii)     (III) Constructed with chemical-resistant 

water stops in place at all joints (if any): 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Provided with an impermeable interior 

coating or lining that is compatible with the store d waste and that 
will prevent migration of waste into the concrete; 

 
...(v)     (V) Provided with a means to protect 

against the formation of and ignition of vapors wit hin the vault, if 
the waste being stored or treated: 

 
...(v)(A)      (1.) Meets the definition of 

ignitable waste under Chapter 2, Section 3(b) of th ese rules and 
regulations; or 

 
...(v)(B)      (2.) Meets the definition of reactive 

waste under Chapter 2, Section 3(d) of these rules and regulations, 
and may form an ignitable or explosive vapor. 

 
...(vi)     (VI) Provided with an exterior moisture 

barrier or be otherwise designed or operated to pre vent migration of 
moisture into the vault if the vault is subject to hydraulic 
pressure. 

 
264.193(e)(3)   (C) Double-walled tanks must be: 
 
...(i)     (I) Designed as an integral structure 

(i.e., an inner tank completely enveloped within an  outer shell) so 
that any release from the inner tank is contained b y the outer 
shell. 

 
...(ii)     (II) Protected, if constructed of metal, 

from both corrosion of the primary tank interior an d of the external 
surface of the outer shell: and 

 
...(iii)     (III) Provided with a built-in continuous 

leak detection system capable of detecting a releas e within 24 
hours, or at the earliest practicable time, if the owner or operator 
can demonstrate to the Director, and the Director c oncludes, that 
the existing detection technology or site condition s would not allow 
detection of a release within 24 hours. 

 
  [Note: The provisions outlined in the Steel Tank Institute's (STI) 

"Standard for Dual Wall Underground Steel Storage T anks" may be used 
as guidelines for aspects of the design of undergro und steel double-
walled tanks.] 

 
264.193(f)   (vi) Ancillary equipment must be provided with 

secondary containment (e.g., trench, jacketing, dou ble-walled 
piping) that meets the requirements of Sections 9(d )(ii) and 
9(d)(iii) of this Chapter except for: 
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264.193(f)(1)   (A) Aboveground piping (exclusive of flanges, 
joints, valves, and other connections) that are vis ually inspected 
for leaks on a daily basis; 

 
264.193(f)(2)   (B) Welded flanges, welded joints, and welded 

connections, that are visually inspected for leaks on a daily basis; 
 
264.193(f)(3)   (C) Sealless or magnetic coupling pumps and 

sealless valves, that are visually inspected for le aks on a daily 
basis; and 

 
264.193(f)(4)    (D) Pressurized aboveground piping systems 

with automatic shut-off devices (e.g., excess flow check valves, 
flow metering shutdown devices, loss of pressure ac tuated shut-off 
devices) that are visually inspected for leaks on a  daily basis. 

 
264.193(g)   (vii) The owner or operator may obtain a varianc e from 

the requirements of Section 9(d) of this Chapter if  the Director 
finds, as a result of a demonstration by the owner or operator that 
alternative design and operating practices, togethe r with location 
characteristics, will prevent the migration of any hazardous waste 
or hazardous constituents into the ground water; or  surface water at 
least as effectively as secondary containment durin g the active life 
of the tank system or that in the event of a release that does 
migrate to ground water or surface water, no substa ntial present or 
potential hazard will be posed to human health or t he environment. 
New underground tank systems may not, per a demonst ration in 
accordance with Section 9(d)(vii)(B) of this Chapte r, be exempted 
from the secondary containment requirements of Sect ion 9(d) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.193(g)(1)   (A) In deciding whether to grant a variance 

based on a demonstration of equivalent protection o f ground water 
and surface water, the Director will consider: 

 
...(i)     (I) The nature and quantity of the wastes; 
 
...(ii)     (II) The proposed alternate design and 

operation; 
 
...(iii)     (III) The hydrogeologic setting of the 

facility, including the thickness of soils present between the tank 
system and ground water, and 

 
...(iv)     (IV) All other factors that would influence 

the quality and mobility of the hazardous constitue nts and the 
potential for them to migrate to ground water or su rface water 

 
264.193(g)(2)   (B) In deciding whether to grant a variance 

based on a demonstration of no substantial present or potential 
hazard, the Director will consider: 

 
...(i)     (I) The potential adverse effects on 

ground water, surface water, and land quality takin g into account: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.)  The physical and chemical 

characteristics of the waste in the tank system, in cluding its 
potential for migration. 
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...(i)(B)      (2.)  The hydrogeological 
characteristics of the facility and surrounding lan d, 

 
...(i)(C)      (3.)  The potential for health risks 

caused by human exposure to waste constituents, 
 
...(i)(D)      (4.)  The potential for damage to 

wildlife, crops, vegetation, and physical structure s caused by 
exposure to waste constituents, and 

 
...(i)(E)      (5.) The persistence and permanence 

of the potential adverse effects; 
 
...(ii)     (II) The potential adverse effects of a 

release on ground-water quality, taking into accoun t: 
 
...(ii)(A)      (1.) The quantity and quality of 

ground water and the direction of ground-water flow , 
 
...(ii)(B)      (2.) The proximity and withdrawal 

rates of ground-water users, 
 
...(ii)(C)      (3.) The current and future uses of 

ground water in the area, and 
 
...(ii)(D)      (4.) The existing quality of ground 

water, including other sources of contamination and  their cumulative 
impact on the ground-water quality; 

 
...(iii)     (III) The potential adverse effects of a 

release on surface water quality, taking into accou nt: 
 
...(iii)(A)      (1.) The quantity and quality of 

ground water and the direction of ground-water flow , 
 
...(iii)(B)      (2.) The patterns of rainfall in the 

region, 
 
...(iii)(C)      (3.) The proximity of the tank system 

to surface waters, 
 
...(iii)(D)      (4.) The current and future uses of 

surface waters in the area and any water quality st andards 
established for those surface waters, and 

 
...(iii)(E)      (5.) The existing quality of surface 

water, including other sources of contamination and  the cumulative 
impact on surface-water quality; and 

 
...(iv)     (IV) The potential adverse effects of a 

release on the land surrounding the tank system, ta king into 
account: 

 
...(iv)(A)      (1.) The patterns of rainfall in the 

region, and 
 
...(iv)(B)      (2.) The current and future uses of 

the surrounding land. 
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264.193(g)(3)   (C) The owner or operator of a tank system, for 
which a variance from secondary containment had bee n granted in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 9(d)(vi i)(A) of this 
Chapter, at which a release of hazardous waste has occurred from the 
primary tank system but has not migrated beyond the  zone of 
engineering control (as established in the variance ), must: 

 
...(i)     (I) Comply with the requirements of 

Section 9(g), except Section 9(g)(iv) of this Chapt er, and 
 
...(ii)     (II) Decontaminate or remove contaminated 

soil to the extent necessary to: 
 
...(ii)(A)      (1.) Enable the tank system for which 

the variance was granted to resume operation with t he capability for 
the detection of releases at least equivalent to th e capability it 
had prior to the release; and 

 
...(ii)(B)      (2.) Prevent the migration of 

hazardous waste or hazardous constituents to ground  water or surface 
water; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) If contaminated soil cannot be removed 

or decontaminated in accordance with Section 9(d)(v ii)(C)(II) of 
this Chapter, comply with the requirement of Sectio n 9(h)(ii) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.193(g)(4)   (D) The owner or operator of a tank system, for 

which a variance from secondary containment had bee n granted in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 9(d)(vi i)(A) of this 
Chapter, at which a release of hazardous waste has occurred from the 
primary tank system and has migrated beyond the zon e of engineering 
control (as established in the variance), must: 

 
...(i)     (I) Comply with the requirements of 

Sections 9(g)(i), 9(g)(ii), 9(g)(iii), and 9(g)(iv)  of this Chapter; 
and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Prevent the migration of hazardous 

waste or hazardous constituents to ground water or surface water, if 
possible, and decontaminate or remove contaminated soil. If 
contaminated soil cannot be decontaminated or remov ed or if ground 
water has been contaminated, the owner or operator must comply with 
the requirements of Section 9(h)(ii) of this Chapte r; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) If repairing, replacing, or 

reinstalling the tank system, provide secondary con tainment in 
accordance with the requirements of Sections 9(d)(i ) through (vi) of 
this Chapter or reapply for a variance from seconda ry containment 
and meet the requirements for new tank systems in S ection 9(c) of 
this Chapter if the tank system is replaced. The ow ner or operator 
must comply with these requirements even if contami nated soil can be 
decontaminated or removed and ground water or surfa ce water has not 
been contaminated. 

 
264.193(h)   (viii)The following procedures must be followed in order 

to request a variance from secondary containment: 
 
264.193(h)(1)   (A) The Director must be notified in writing by 
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the owner or operator that he or she intends to con duct and submit a 
demonstration for a variance from secondary contain ment as allowed 
in Section 9(d)(vii) of this Chapter according to t he following 
schedule: 

 
...(i)     (I) For existing tank systems, at least 24 

months prior to the date that secondary containment  must be provided 
in accordance with Section 9(d)(i) of this Chapter.  

 
...(ii)     (II)  For new tank systems, at least 30 days 

prior to entering into a contract for installation.  
 
264.193(h)(2)   (B) As part of the notification, the owner or 

operator must also submit to the Director a descrip tion of the steps 
necessary to conduct the demonstration and a timeta ble for 
completing each of the steps. The demonstration mus t address each of 
the factors listed in Section 9(d)(vii)(A) or Secti on 9(d)(vii)(B) 
of this Chapter; 

 
264.193(h)(3)   (C) The demonstration for a variance must be 

completed within 180 days after notifying the Direc tor of an intent 
to conduct the demonstration; and 

 
264.193(h)(4)   (D) If a variance is granted under Section 

9(d)(viii) of this Chapter, the will require the pe rmittee to 
construct and operate the tank system in the manner  that was 
demonstrated to meet the requirements for the varia nce. 

 
264.193(i)   (ix) All tank systems, until such time as second ary 

containment that meets the requirements of Section 9(d) of this 
Chapter is provided, must comply with the following : 

 
264.193(i)(1)   (A) For non-enterable underground tanks, a leak 

test that meets the requirements of Section 9(b)(ii )(E) of this 
Chapter or other tank integrity method, as approved  or required by 
the Director, must be conducted at least annually. 

 
264.193(i)(2)   (B) For other than non-enterable underground 

tanks, the owner or operator must either conduct a leak test as in 
Section 9(d)(ix)(A) of this Chapter or develop a sc hedule and 
procedure for an assessment of the overall conditio n of the tank 
system by an independent, qualified registered prof essional 
engineer. The schedule and procedure must be adequa te to detect 
obvious cracks, leaks, and corrosion or erosion tha t may lead to 
cracks and leaks. The owner or operator must remove  the stored waste 
from the tank, if necessary, to allow the condition  of all internal 
tank surfaces to be assessed. The frequency of thes e assessments 
must be based on the material of construction of th e tank and its 
ancillary equipment, the age of the system, the typ e of corrosion or 
erosion protection used, the rate of corrosion or e rosion observed 
during the previous inspection, and the characteris tics of the waste 
being stored or treated. 

 
264.193(i)(3)   (C) For ancillary equipment, a leak test or 

other integrity assessment as approved by the Direc tor must be 
conducted at least annually. 

 
 [Note: The practices described in the American Pet roleum Institute 

(API) Publication Guide for Inspection of Refinery Equipment, 
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Chapter XIII, "Atmospheric and Low-Pressure Storage  Tanks," 4th 
edition, 1981, may be used, where applicable, as gu idelines for 
assessing the overall condition of the tank system. ] 

 
264.193(i)(4)   (D) The owner or operator must maintain on file 

at the facility a record of the results of the asse ssments conducted 
in accordance with Sections 9(d)(ix)(A) through 9(d )(ix)(C) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.193(i)(5)   (E) If a tank system or component is found to be  

leaking or unfit for use as a result of the leak te st or assessment 
in Sections 9(d)(ix)(A) through 9(d)(ix)(C) of this  Chapter, the 
owner or operator must comply with the requirements  of Section 9(g) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.194  (e) GENERAL OPERATING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.194(a)   (i) Hazardous wastes or treatment reagents must not be 

placed in a tank system if they could cause the tan k, its ancillary 
equipment, or the containment system to rupture, le ak, corrode, or 
otherwise fail. 

 
264.194(b)   (ii) The owner or operator must use appropriate 

controls and practices to prevent spills and overfl ows from tank or 
containment systems. These include at a minimum: 

 
264.194(b)(1)   (A) Spill prevention controls (e.g., check 

valves, dry disconnect couplings); 
 
264.194(b)(2)   (B) Overfill prevention controls (e.g., level 

sensing devices, high level alarms, automatic feed cutoff, or bypass 
to a standby tank); and 

 
264.194(b)(3)   (C) Maintenance of sufficient freeboard in 

uncovered tanks to prevent overtopping by wave or w ind action or by 
precipitation. 

 
264.194(c)   (iii) The owner or operator must comply with the  

requirements of Section 9(g) of this Chapter if a l eak or spill 
occurs in the tank system. 

 
264.195  (f) INSPECTIONS. 
 
264.195(a)   (i) The owner or operator must develop and follo w a 

schedule and procedure for inspecting overfill cont rols. 
 
264.195(b)   (ii) The owner or operator must inspect at least  once 

each operating day: 
 
264.195(b)(1)   (A) Aboveground portions of the tank system, if 

any, to detect corrosion or releases of waste; 
 
264.195(b)(2)   (B) Data gathered from monitoring and leak 

detection equipment (e.g., pressure or temperature gauges, 
monitoring wells) to ensure that the tank system is  being operated 
according to its design; and 

 
264.195(b)(3)   (C) The construction materials and the area 

immediately surrounding the externally accessible p ortion of the 
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tank system, including the secondary containment sy stem (e.g., 
dikes) to detect erosion or signs of releases of ha zardous waste 
(e.g., wet spots, dead vegetation). 

 
 [Note: Section 2(f)(iii) of this Chapter requires the owner or 

operator to remedy any deterioration or malfunction  he or she finds. 
Section 9(g) of this Chapter requires the owner or operator to 
notify the Director within 24 hours of confirming a  leak. Also, 40 
CFR part 302 may require the owner or operator to n otify the 
National Response Center of a release.] 

 
264.195(c)   (iii) The owner or operator must inspect cathodi c 

protection systems, if present, according to, at a minimum, the 
following schedule to ensure that they are function ing properly: 

 
264.195(c)(1)   (A) The proper operation of the cathodic 

protection system must be confirmed within six mont hs after initial 
installation and annually thereafter; and 

 
264.195(c)(2)   (B) All sources of impressed current must be 

inspected and/or tested, as appropriate, at least b imonthly (i.e., 
every other month). 

 
 [Note: The practices described in the National Ass ociation of 

Corrosion Engineers (NACE) standard, "Recommended P ractice (RP-02-
85) -- Control of External Corrosion on Metallic Bu ried, Partially 
Buried, or Submerged Liquid Storage Systems," and t he American 
Petroleum Institute (API) Publication 1632, "Cathod ic Protection of 
Underground Petroleum Storage Tanks and Piping Syst ems," may be 
used, where applicable, as guidelines in maintainin g and inspecting 
cathodic protection systems.] 

 
264.195(d)   (iv) The owner or operator must document in the 

operating record of the facility an inspection of t hose items in 
Sections 9(f)(i) through (iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.196  (g) RESPONSE TO LEAKS OR SPILLS AND DISPOSITION O F LEAKING 

OR UNFIT-FOR-USE TANK SYSTEMS.  A tank system or se condary 
containment system from which there has been a leak  or spill, or 
which is unfit for use, must be removed from servic e immediately, 
and the owner or operator must satisfy the followin g requirements: 

 
264.196(a)   (i) Cessation of use; prevent flow or addition o f 

wastes.  The owner or operator must immediately sto p the flow of 
hazardous waste into the tank system or secondary c ontainment system 
and inspect the system to determine the cause of th e release. 

 
264.196(b)   (ii) Removal of waste from tank system or second ary 

containment system.  
 
264.196(b)(1)   (A) If the release was from the tank system, the  

owner/operator must, within 24 hours after detectio n of the leak or, 
if the owner/operator demonstrates that it is not p ossible, at the 
earliest practicable time, remove as much of the wa ste as is 
necessary to prevent further release of hazardous w aste to the 
environment and to allow inspection and repair of t he tank system to 
be performed. 

 
264.195(b)(2)   (B) If the material released was to a secondary 
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containment system, all released materials must be removed within 24 
hours or in as timely a manner as is possible to pr event harm to 
human health and the environment. 

 
264.196(c)   (iii) Containment of visible releases to the 

environment.  The owner/operator must immediately c onduct a visual 
inspection of the release and, based upon that insp ection: 

 
264.196(c)(1)   (A) Prevent further migration of the leak or 

spill to soils or surface water; and 
 
264.196(c)(2)   (B) Remove, and properly dispose of, any visible  

contamination of the soil or surface water. 
 
264.196(d)   (iv) Notifications, reports. 
 
264.196(d)(1)   (A) Any release to the environment, except as 

provided in Section 9(g)(iv)(B) of this Chapter, mu st be reported to 
the Director within 24 hours of its detection. If t he release has 
been reported pursuant to 40 CFR part 302, that rep ort will satisfy 
this requirement. 

 
264.196(d)(2)   (B) A leak or spill of hazardous waste is 

exempted from the requirements of Section 9(g)(iv) of this Chapter 
if it is: 

 
...(i)     (I) Less than or equal to a quantity of 

one (1) pound, and 
 
...(ii)     (II) Immediately contained and cleaned up. 
 
264.196(d)(3)   (C) Within 30 days of detection of a release to 

the environment, a report containing the following information must 
be submitted to the Director: 

 
...(i)     (I) Likely route of migration of the 

release; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Characteristics of the surrounding 

soil (soil composition, geology, hydrogeology, clim ate); 
 
...(iii)     (III) Results of any monitoring or sampling 

conducted in connection with the release (if availa ble). If sampling 
or monitoring data relating to the release are not available within 
30 days, these data must be submitted to the Direct or as soon as 
they become available. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) Proximity to downgradient drinking 

water, surface water, and populated areas; and 
 
...(v)     (V) Description of response actions taken 

or planned. 
 
264.196(e)   (v) Provision of secondary containment, repair, or 

closure.  
 
264.196(e)(1)   (A) Unless the owner/operator satisfies the 

requirements of Sections 9(g)(v)(B) through (D) of this Chapter, the 
tank system must be closed in accordance with Secti on 9(h) of this 
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Chapter. 
 
264.196(e)(2)   (B) If the cause of the release was a spill that  

has not damaged the integrity of the system, the ow ner/operator may 
return the system to service as soon as the release d waste is 
removed and repairs, if necessary, are made. 

 
264.196(e)(3)   (C) If the cause of the release was a leak from 

the primary tank system into the secondary containm ent system, the 
system must be repaired prior to returning the tank  system to 
service. 

 
264.196(e)(4)   (D) If the source of the release was a leak to 

the environment from a component of a tank system w ithout secondary 
containment, the owner/operator must provide the co mponent of the 
system from which the leak occurred with secondary containment that 
satisfies the requirements of Section 9(d) of this Chapter before it 
can be returned to service, unless the source of th e leak is an 
aboveground portion of a tank system that can be in spected visually. 
If the source is an aboveground component that can be inspected 
visually, the component must be repaired and may be  returned to 
service without secondary containment as long as th e requirements of 
Section 9(g)(vi) of this Chapter are satisfied. If a component is 
replaced to comply with the requirements of Section  9(g)(v)(D) of 
this Chapter, that component must satisfy the requi rements for new 
tank systems or components in Sections 9(c) and 9(d ) of this 
Chapter. Additionally, if a leak has occurred in an y portion of a 
tank system component that is not readily accessibl e for visual 
inspection (e.g., the bottom of an inground or ongr ound tank), the 
entire component must be provided with secondary co ntainment in 
accordance with Section 9(d) of this Chapter prior to being returned 
to use. 

 
264.196(f)   (vi)  Certification of major repairs. If the 

owner/operator has repaired a tank system in accord ance with Section 
9(g)(v) of this Chapter, and the repair has been ex tensive (e.g., 
installation of an internal liner; repair of a rupt ured primary 
containment or secondary containment vessel), the t ank system must 
not be returned to service unless the owner/operato r has obtained a 
certification by an independent, qualified, registe red, professional 
engineer in accordance with Chapter 3, Section 2(b) (iv) of these 
rules and regulations that the repaired system is c apable of 
handling hazardous wastes without release for the i ntended life of 
the system. This certification must be submitted to  the Director 
within seven days after returning the tank system t o use. 

 
 [Note: The Director or EPA Regional Administrator may, on the basis 

of any information received that there is or has be en a release of 
hazardous waste or hazardous constituents into the environment, 
issue an order under W.S. 35-11-503(d) and Section 6(l)(iii) of this 
Chapter; Chapter 11, Section 8(f); Chapter 1, Secti on 1(k)(i); RCRA 
Section 3008(h); or RCRA Section 7003(a) requiring corrective action  
or such other response as deemed necessary to prote ct human health 
or the environment.] 

 
 [Note: See Section 2(f)(iii) of this Chapter for t he requirements 

necessary to remedy a failure. Also, 40 CFR part 30 2 may require the 
owner or operator to notify the National Response C enter of certain 
releases.] 
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264.197  (h) CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CARE. 
 
264.197(a)   (i) At closure of a tank system, the owner or op erator 

must remove or decontaminate all waste residues, co ntaminated 
containment system components (liners, etc.), conta minated soils, 
and structures and equipment contaminated with wast e, and manage 
them as hazardous waste, unless Chapter 2, Section 1(c)(iv) of these 
rules and regulations applies. The closure plan, cl osure activities, 
cost estimates for closure, and financial responsib ility for tank 
systems must meet all of the requirements specified  in Section 7 of 
this Chapter and Chapter 5 of these rules and regul ations. 

 
264.197(b)   (ii)  If the owner or operator demonstrates that  not all 

contaminated soils can be practicably removed or de contaminated as 
required in Section 9(h)(i) of this Chapter, then t he owner or 
operator must close the tank system and perform pos t-closure care in 
accordance with the closure and post-closure care r equirements that 
apply to landfills (Section 13(k) of this Chapter).  In addition, for 
the purposes of closure, post-closure, and financia l responsibility, 
such a tank system is then considered to be a landf ill, and the 
owner or operator must meet all of the requirements  for landfills 
specified in Section 7 of this Chapter and Chapter 5 of these rules 
and regulations. 

 
264.197(c)   (iii) If an owner or operator has a tank system that 

does not have secondary containment that meets the requirements of 
Sections 9(d)(ii) through (vi) of this Chapter and has not been 
granted a variance from the secondary containment r equirements in 
accordance with Section 9(d)(vii) of this Chapter, then: 

 
264.197(c)(1)   (A) The closure plan for the tank system must 

include both a plan for complying with Section 9(h) (i) of this 
Chapter and a contingent plan for complying with Se ction 9(h)(ii) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.197(c)(2)   (B) A contingent post-closure plan for complying  

with Section 9(h)(ii) of this Chapter must be prepa red and submitted 
as part of the permit application. 

 
264.197(c)(3)   (C) The cost estimates calculated for closure 

and post-closure care must reflect the costs of com plying with the 
contingent closure plan and the contingent post-clo sure plan, if 
those costs are greater than the costs of complying  with the closure 
plan prepared for the expected closure under Sectio n 9(h)(i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.197(c)(4)   (D) Financial assurance must be based on the 

cost estimates in Section 9(h)(iii)(C) of this Chap ter. 
 
264.197(c)(5)   (E) For the purposes of the contingent closure 

and post-closure plans, such a tank system is consi dered to be a 
landfill, and the contingent plans must meet all of  the closure, 
post-closure, and financial responsibility requirem ents for 
landfills under Section 7 of this Chapter and Chapt er 5 of these 
rules and regulations. 

 
264.198  (i) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR IGNITABLE OR REACTIV E WASTES. 
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264.198(a)   (i) Ignitable or reactive waste must not be plac ed in 
tank systems, unless: 

 
264.198(a)(1)   (A) The waste is treated, rendered, or mixed 

before or immediately after placement in the tank s ystem so that: 
 
...(i)     (I) The resulting waste, mixture, or 

dissolved material no longer meets the definition o f ignitable or 
reactive waste under Chapter 2, Section 3(b) or 3(d ) of these rules 
and regulations, and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Section 2(h)(ii) of this Chapter is 

complied with; or 
 
264.198(a)(2)   (B) The waste is stored or treated in such a way  

that it is protected from any material or condition s that may cause 
the waste to ignite or react; or 

 
264.198(a)(3)   (C) The tank system is used solely for 

emergencies. 
 
264.198(b)   (ii) The owner or operator of a facility where 

ignitable or reactive waste is stored or treated in  a tank must 
comply with the requirements for the maintenance of  protective 
distances between the waste management area and any  public ways, 
streets, alleys, or an adjoining property line that  can be built 
upon as required in Tables 2-1 through 2-6 of the N ational Fire 
Protection Association's "Flammable and Combustible  Liquids Code," 
(1977 or 1981), (incorporated by reference, see Cha pter 1, Section 
1(g) of these rules and regulations). 

 
264.199  (j) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR INCOMPATIBLE WASTES.  
 
264.199(a)   (i) Incompatible wastes, or incompatible wastes and 

materials, must not be placed in the same tank syst em, unless 
Section 2(h)(ii) of this Chapter is complied with. 

 
264.199(b)   (ii) Hazardous waste must not be placed in a tan k 

system that has not been decontaminated and that pr eviously held an 
incompatible waste or material, unless Section 2(h) (ii) of this 
Chapter is complied with. 

 
264.200  (k) AIR EMISSION STANDARDS.  The owner or operator  shall 

manage all hazardous waste placed in a tank in acco rdance with the 
applicable requirements of Sections 26, 27 and 28 o f this Chapter. 

 
264/Subpart K Section 10.  SURFACE IMPOUNDMENTS 
 
264.220  (a) APPLICABILITY. The regulations in this Sectio n apply to 

owners and operators of facilities that use surface  impoundments to 
treat, store, or dispose of hazardous waste except as Section 1(a) 
of this Chapter provides otherwise. 

 
264.221  (b) DESIGN AND OPERATING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.221(a)   (i) Any surface impoundment that is not covered by 

Section 10(b)(iii) of this Chapter or Chapter 11, S ection 12(b) of 
these rules and regulations must have a liner for a ll portions of 
the impoundment (except for existing portions of su ch impoundments). 
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The liner must be designed, constructed, and instal led to prevent 
any migration of wastes out of the impoundment to t he adjacent 
subsurface soil or ground water or surface water at  any time during 
the active life (including the closure period) of t he impoundment. 
The liner may be constructed of materials that may allow wastes to 
migrate into the liner (but not into the adjacent s ubsurface soil or 
ground water or surface water) during the active li fe of the 
facility, provided that the impoundment is closed i n accordance with 
Section 10(i)(i)(A) of this Chapter. For impoundmen ts that will be 
closed in accordance with Section 10(i)(i)(B) of th is Chapter, the 
liner must be constructed of materials that can pre vent wastes from 
migrating into the liner during the active life of the facility. The 
liner must be: 

 
264.221(a)(1)   (A) Constructed of materials that have 

appropriate chemical properties and sufficient stre ngth and 
thickness to prevent failure due to pressure gradie nts (including 
static head and external hydrogeologic forces), phy sical contact 
with the waste or leachate to which they are expose d, climatic 
conditions, the stress of installation, and the str ess of daily 
operation; 

 
264.221(a)(2)   (B) Placed upon a foundation or base capable of 

providing support to the liner and resistance to pr essure gradients 
above and below the liner to prevent failure of the  liner due to 
settlement, compression, or uplift; and 

 
264.221(a)(3)   (C) Installed to cover all surrounding earth 

likely to be in contact with the waste or leachate.  
 
264.221(b)   (ii) The owner or operator will be exempted from  the 

requirements of Section 10(b)(i) of this Chapter if  the Director 
finds, based on a demonstration by the owner or ope rator, that 
alternate design and operating practices, together with location 
characteristics, will prevent the migration of any hazardous 
constituents (see Section 6(d) of this Chapter) int o the ground 
water or surface water at any future time. In decid ing whether to 
grant an exemption, the Director will consider: 

 
264.221(b)(1)   (A) The nature and quantity of the wastes; 
 
264.221(b)(2)   (B) The proposed alternate design and operation;  
 
264.221(b)(3)   (C) The hydrogeologic setting of the facility, 

including the attenuative capacity and thickness of  the liners and 
soils present between the impoundment and ground wa ter or surface 
water; and 

 
264.221(b)(4)   (D)  All other factors which would influence the  

quality and mobility of the leachate produced and t he potential for 
it to migrate to ground water or surface water. 

 
264.221(c)   (iii) The owner or operator of each new surface 

impoundment unit on which construction commences af ter January 29, 
1992, each lateral expansion of a surface impoundme nt unit on which 
construction commences after July 29, 1992 and each  replacement of 
an existing surface impoundment unit that is to com mence reuse after 
July 29, 1992 must install two or more liners and a  leachate 
collection and removal system between such liners. "Construction 
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commences" is as defined in Chapter 1, Section 1(f) (i) of these 
rules and regulations under "existing hazardous was te management 
facility" or "existing facility". 

 
    (A) The liner system. 
 
264.221(c)(1)(i)    (I) The liner system must include: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) A top liner designed and 

constructed of materials (e.g., a geomembrane) to p revent the 
migration of hazardous constituents into such liner  during the 
active life and post-closure care period; and 

 
...(i)(B)      (2.) A composite bottom liner, 

consisting of at least two components. The upper co mponent must be 
designed and constructed of materials (e.g., a geom embrane) to 
prevent the migration of hazardous constituents int o this component 
during the active life and post-closure care period . The lower 
component must be designed and constructed of mater ials to minimize 
the migration of hazardous constituents if a breach  in the upper 
component were to occur. The lower component must b e constructed of 
at least 3 feet (91 cm) of compacted soil material with a hydraulic 
conductivity of no more than 1 x 10/ -7 /cm/sec. 

 
...(ii)     (II) The liners must comply with Sections 

10(b)(i)(A), (B), and (C) of this Chapter. 
 
264.221(c)(2)   (B) The leachate collection and removal system 

between the liners, and immediately above the botto m composite liner 
in the case of multiple leachate collection and rem oval systems, is 
also a leak detection system. This leak detection s ystem must be 
capable of detecting, collecting, and removing leak s of hazardous 
constituents at the earliest practicable time throu gh all areas of 
the top liner likely to be exposed to waste or leac hate during the 
active life and post-closure care period. The requi rements for a 
leak detection system in Section 10(b)(iii) of this  Chapter are 
satisfied by installation of a system that is, at a  minimum: 

 
...(i)     (I) Constructed with a bottom slope of one 

percent or more; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Constructed of granular drainage 

materials with a hydraulic conductivity of 1 x 10/ -1 /cm/sec or more 
and a thickness of 12 inches (30.5 cm) or more; or constructed of 
synthetic or geonet drainage materials with a trans missivity of 3 x 
10/ -4 /m2sec or more; 

 
...(iii)     (III) Constructed of materials that are 

chemically resistant to the waste managed in the su rface impoundment 
and the leachate expected to be generated, and of s ufficient 
strength and thickness to prevent collapse under th e pressures 
exerted by overlying wastes and any waste cover mat erials or 
equipment used at the surface impoundment; 

 
 ...(iv)      (IV) Designed and operated to minimize 

clogging during the active life and post-closure ca re period; and 
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...(v)     (V) Constructed with sumps and liquid 
removal methods (e.g., pumps) of sufficient size to  collect and 
remove liquids from the sump and prevent liquids fr om backing up 
into the drainage layer. Each unit must have its ow n sump(s). The 
design of each sump and removal system must provide  a method for 
measuring and recording the volume of liquids prese nt in the sump 
and of liquids removed. 

 
264.221(c)(3)   (C) The owner or operator shall collect and 

remove pumpable liquids in the sumps to minimize th e head on the 
bottom liner. 

 
264.221(c)(4)   (D) The owner or operator of a leak detection 

system that is not located completely above the sea sonal high water 
table must demonstrate that the operation of the le ak detection 
system will not be adversely affected by the presen ce of ground 
water. 

 
264.221(d)   (iv) The Director may approve alternative design  or 

operating practices to those specified in Section 1 0(b)(iii) of this 
Chapter if the owner or operator demonstrates to th e Director that 
such design and operating practices, together with location 
characteristics: 

 
264.221(d)(1)   (A) Will prevent the migration of any hazardous 

constituent into the ground water or surface water at least as 
effectively as the liners and leachate collection a nd removal system 
specified in Section 10(b)(iii) of this Chapter; an d 

 
264.221(d)(2)   (B) Will allow detection of leaks of hazardous 

constituents through the top liner at least as effe ctively. 
 
264.221(e)   (v) The double liner requirement set forth in Se ction 

10(b)(iii) of this Chapter may be waived by the Dir ector for any 
monofill, if: 

 
264.221(e)(1)   (A) The monofill contains only hazardous wastes 

from foundry furnace emission controls or metal cas ting molding 
sand, and such wastes do not contain constituents w hich would render 
the wastes hazardous for reasons other than the tox icity 
characteristics in Chapter 2, Section 3(e) of these  rules and 
regulations; and 

 
    (B) Either: 
 
264.221(e)(2)(i)(A)    (I) The monofill: 
 
264.221(e)(2)(i)(A)     (1.)  has at least one liner for which 

there is no evidence that such liner is leaking. Fo r the purposes of 
Section 10(b)(v) of this Chapter, the term "liner" means a liner 
designed, constructed, installed, and operated to p revent hazardous 
waste from passing into the liner at any time durin g the active life 
of the facility, or a liner designed, constructed, installed, and 
operated to prevent hazardous waste from migrating beyond the liner 
to adjacent subsurface soil, ground water, or surfa ce water at any 
time during the active life of the facility. In the  case of any 
surface impoundment which has been exempted from th e requirements of 
Section 10(b)(iii) of this Chapter on the basis of a liner designed, 
constructed, installed, and operated to prevent haz ardous waste from 
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passing beyond the liner, at the closure of such im poundment, the 
owner or operator must remove or decontaminate all waste residues, 
all contaminated liner material, and contaminated s oil to the extent 
practicable. If all contaminated soil is not remove d or 
decontaminated, the owner or operator of such impou ndment will 
comply with appropriate post-closure requirements, including but not 
limited to ground-water monitoring and corrective a ction; 

 
...(i)(B)      (2.) The monofill is located more 

than one-quarter mile from an underground source of  drinking water 
(as that term is defined in Chapter 1, Section 1(f) (i) of these 
rules and regulations); and 

 
...(i)(C)      (3.) The monofill is in compliance 

with generally applicable ground-water monitoring r equirements for 
facilities with permits under W.S. 35-11-503(d); W. S. 35-11-801; 
Chapter 4, Section 2(a) of these rules and regulati ons; and RCRA 
Section 3005(c); or 

 
...(ii)     (II) The owner or operator demonstrates 

that the monofill is located, designed and operated  so as to assure 
that there will be no migration of any hazardous co nstituent into 
ground water or surface water at any future time. 

 
264.221(f)   (vi) The owner or operator of any replacement su rface 

impoundment unit is exempt from Section 10(b)(iii) of this Chapter 
if: 

 
264.221(f)(1)   (A) The existing unit was constructed in 

compliance with the design standards of Chapter 10,  Sections 
10(b)(iii) and 13(b)(iii); Chapter 11, Sections 12( b)(i) and 
15(b)(i); W.S. 35-11-503(d); and RCRA Section 3004( o)(5); and 

 
264.221(f)(2)   (B) There is no reason to believe that the liner  

is not functioning as designed. 
 
264.221(g)   (vii) A surface impoundment must be designed, 

constructed, maintained, and operated to prevent ov ertopping 
resulting from normal or abnormal operations; overf illing; wind and 
wave action; rainfall; run-on; malfunctions of leve l controllers, 
alarms, and other equipment; and human error. 

 
264.221(h)   (viii)A surface impoundment must have dikes that  are 

designed, constructed, and maintained with sufficie nt structural 
integrity to prevent massive failure of the dikes. In ensuring 
structural integrity, it must not be presumed that the liner system 
will function without leakage during the active lif e of the unit. 

 
264.221(i)   (ix) The Director will specify in the permit all  design 

and operating practices that are necessary to ensur e that the 
requirements of Section 10(b) of this Chapter are s atisfied. 

 
RCRA3005(j)(1)  (x) Existing surface impoundments subject to Subtit le 

C prior to November 8, 1984, must comply with new u nit requirements 
by November 8, 1988 or stop hazardous waste activit y. 
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RCRA3005(j)(6)  (xi) Surface impoundments regulated for the first t ime 
by a listing or characteristic promulgated after No vember 8, 1984, 
must comply with new unit requirements or stop haza rdous waste 
activity by four (4) years after the date of promul gation of the new 
listing or characteristic.  

 
RCRA3005(j)(7(B)  (xii) Surface impoundments regulated for the first time 

by a listing or characteristic promulgated after No vember 8, 1984, 
where the Director determines hazardous constituent s are likely to 
migrate into groundwater, the Director is authorize d to impose such 
requirements as may be necessary to protect human h ealth and the 
environment, including requiring compliance with ne w unit 
requirements.  

 
264.222  (c) ACTION LEAKAGE RATE. 
 
264.222(a)   (i) The Director shall approve an action leakage  rate 

for surface impoundment units subject to Sections 1 0(b)(iii) or (iv) 
of this Chapter. The action leakage rate is the max imum design flow 
rate that the leak detection system (LDS) can remov e without the 
fluid head on the bottom liner exceeding 1 foot. Th e action leakage 
rate must include an adequate safety margin to allo w for 
uncertainties in the design (e.g., slope, hydraulic  conductivity, 
thickness of drainage material), construction, oper ation, and 
location of the LDS, waste and leachate characteris tics, likelihood 
and amounts of other sources of liquids in the LDS,  and proposed 
response actions (e.g., the action leakage rate mus t consider 
decreases in the flow capacity of the system over t ime resulting 
from siltation and clogging, rib layover and creep of synthetic 
components of the system, overburden pressures, etc .). 

 
264.222(b)   (ii) To determine if the action leakage rate has  been 

exceeded, the owner or operator must convert the we ekly or monthly 
flow rate from the monitoring data obtained under S ection 10(g)(iv) 
of this Chapter to an average daily flow rate (gall ons per acre per 
day) for each sump. Unless the Director approves a different 
calculation, the average daily flow rate for each s ump must be 
calculated weekly during the active life and closur e period, and if 
the unit is closed in accordance with Section 10(i) (ii) of this 
Chapter, monthly during the post-closure care perio d when monthly 
monitoring is required under Section 10(g)(iv) of t his Chapter. 

 
264.223  (d) RESPONSE ACTIONS. 
 
264.223(a)   (i) The owner or operator of surface impoundment  units 

subject to Sections 10(b)(iii) or (iv) of this Chap ter must have an 
approved response action plan before receipt of was te. The response 
action plan must set forth the actions to be taken if the action 
leakage rate has been exceeded. At a minimum, the r esponse action 
plan must describe the actions specified in Section  10(d)(ii) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.223(b)   (ii) If the flow rate into the leak detection sy stem 

exceeds the action leakage rate for any sump, the o wner or operator 
must: 

 
264.223(b)(1)   (A) Notify the Director in writing of the 

exceedence within 7 days of the determination; 
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264.223(b)(2)   (B) Submit a preliminary written assessment to 
the Director within 14 days of the determination, a s to the amount 
of liquids, likely sources of liquids, possible loc ation, size, and 
cause of any leaks, and short-term actions taken an d planned; 

 
264.223(b)(3)   (C) Determine to the extent practicable the 

location, size, and cause of any leak; 
 
264.223(b)(4)   (D) Determine whether waste receipt should cease  

or be curtailed, whether any waste should be remove d from the unit 
for inspection, repairs, or controls, and whether o r not the unit 
should be closed; 

 
264.223(b)(5)   (E) Determine any other short-term and longer-

term actions to be taken to mitigate or stop any le aks; and 
 
264.223(b)(6)   (F) Within 30 days after the notification that 

the action leakage rate has been exceeded, submit t o the Director 
the results of the analyses specified in Sections 1 0(d)(ii)(C), (D), 
and (E) of this Chapter, the results of actions tak en, and actions 
planned. Monthly thereafter, as long as the flow ra te in the leak 
detection system exceeds the action leakage rate, t he owner or 
operator must submit to the Director a report summa rizing the 
results of any remedial actions taken and actions p lanned. 

 
264.223(c)   (iii) To make the leak and/or remediation determ inations 

in Sections 10(d)(ii)(C), (D), and (E) of this Chap ter, the owner or 
operator must: 

 
    (A) Conduct the following activities: 
 
264.223(c)(1)(i)    (I) Assess the source of liquids and 

amounts of liquids by source, 
 
...(ii)     (II) Conduct a fingerprint, hazardous 

constituent, or other analyses of the liquids in th e leak detection 
system to identify the source of liquids and possib le location of 
any leaks, and the hazard and mobility of the liqui d; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) Assess the seriousness of any leaks in 

terms of potential for escaping into the environmen t; or 
 
264.223(c)(2)   (B) Document why such assessments are not 

needed. 
 
264.224  (e) RESERVED. 
 
264.225   (f) RESERVED. 
 
264.226  (g) MONITORING AND INSPECTION. 
 
264.226(a)   (i) During construction and installation, liners  

(except in the case of existing portions of surface  impoundments 
exempt from Section 10(b)(i) of this Chapter) and c over systems 
(e.g., membranes, sheets, or coatings) must be insp ected for 
uniformity, damage, and imperfections (e.g., holes,  cracks, thin 
spots, or foreign materials). Immediately after con struction or 
installation: 
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264.226(a)(1)   (A) Synthetic liners and covers must be 
inspected to ensure tight seams and joints and the absence of tears, 
punctures, or blisters; and 

 
264.226(a)(2)   (B) Soil-based and admixed liners and covers 

must be inspected for imperfections including lense s, cracks, 
channels, root holes, or other structural non-unifo rmities that may 
cause an increase in the permeability of the liner or cover. 

 
264.226(b)   (ii) While a surface impoundment is in operation , it 

must be inspected weekly and after storms to detect  evidence of any 
of the following: 

 
264.226(b)(1)   (A) Deterioration, malfunctions, or improper 

operation of overtopping control systems; 
 
264.226(b)(2)   (B) Sudden drops in the level of the 

impoundment's contents; and 
 
264.226(b)(3)   (C) Severe erosion or other signs of 

deterioration in dikes or other containment devices . 
 
264.226(c)   (iii) Prior to the issuance of a permit, and aft er any 

extended period of time (at least six months) durin g which the 
impoundment was not in service, the owner or operat or must obtain a 
certification from a qualified engineer that the im poundment's dike, 
including that portion of any dike which provides f reeboard, has 
structural integrity. The certification must establ ish, in 
particular, that the dike: 

 
264.226(c)(1)   (A) Will withstand the stress of the pressure 

exerted by the types and amounts of wastes to be pl aced in the 
impoundment; and 

 
264.226(c)(2)   (B) Will not fail due to scouring or piping, 

without dependence on any liner system included in the surface 
impoundment construction. 

 
264.226(d)(1)  (iv) An owner or operator required to have a leak  

detection system under Sections 10(b)(iii) or (iv) of this Chapter 
must: 

 
264.226(d)(1)   (A) Record the amount of liquids removed from 

each leak detection system sump at least once each week during the 
active life and closure period. 

 
264.226(d)(2)   (B) After the final cover is installed, the 

amount of liquids removed from each leak detection system sump must 
be recorded at least monthly. If the liquid level i n the sump stays 
below the pump operating level for two consecutive months, the 
amount of liquids in the sumps must be recorded at least quarterly. 
If the liquid level in the sump stays below the pum p operating level 
for two consecutive quarters, the amount of liquids  in the sumps 
must be recorded at least semi-annually. If at any time during the 
post-closure care period the pump operating level i s exceeded at 
units on quarterly or semi-annual recording schedul es, the owner or 
operator must return to monthly recording of amount s of liquids 
removed from each sump until the liquid level again  stays below the 
pump operating level for two consecutive months. 
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264.226(d)(3)   (C) "Pump operating level" is a liquid level 

proposed by the owner or operator and approved by t he Director based 
on pump activation level, sump dimensions, and leve l that avoids 
backup into the drainage layer and minimizes head i n the sump. 

 
264.227  (h) EMERGENCY REPAIRS; CONTINGENCY PLANS. 
 
264.227(a)   (i) A surface impoundment must be removed from s ervice 

in accordance with Section 10(h)(ii) of this Chapte r when: 
 
264.227(a)(1)   (A) The level of liquids in the impoundment 

suddenly drops and the drop is not known to be caus ed by changes in 
the flows into or out of the impoundment; or 

 
264.227(a)(2)   (B) The dike leaks. 
 
264.227(b)   (ii) When a surface impoundment must be removed from 

service as required by Section 10(h)(i) of this Cha pter, the owner 
or operator must: 

 
264.227(b)(1)   (A) Immediately shut off the flow or stop the 

addition of wastes into the impoundment; 
 
264.227(b)(2)   (B) Immediately contain any surface leakage 

which has occurred or is occurring; 
 
264.227(b)(3)   (C) Immediately stop the leak; 
 
264.227(b)(4)   (D) Take any other necessary steps to stop or 

prevent catastrophic failure; 
 
264.227(b)(5)   (E) If a leak cannot be stopped by any other 

means, empty the impoundment; and 
 
264.227(b)(6)   (F) Notify the Director of the problem in 

writing within seven days after detecting the probl em. 
 
264.227(c)   (iii) As part of the contingency plan required i n 

Section 4 of this Chapter, the owner or operator mu st specify a 
procedure for complying with the requirements of Se ction 10(h)(ii) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.227(d)   (iv) No surface impoundment that has been remove d from 

service in accordance with the requirements of Sect ion 10(h) of this 
Chapter may be restored to service unless the porti on of the 
impoundment which was failing is repaired and the f ollowing steps 
are taken: 

 
264.227(d)(1)   (A) If the impoundment was removed from service 

as the result of actual or imminent dike failure, t he dike's 
structural integrity must be recertified in accorda nce with Section 
10(g)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.227(d)(2)   (B) If the impoundment was removed from service 

as the result of a sudden drop in the liquid level,  then: 
 
...(i)     (I) For any existing portion of the 

impoundment, a liner must be installed in complianc e with Section 



10-98 

 

10(b)(i) of this Chapter; and 
 
...(ii)     (II) For any other portion of the 

impoundment, the repaired liner system must be cert ified by a 
qualified engineer as meeting the design specificat ions approved in 
the permit. 

 
264.227(e)   (v) A surface impoundment that has been removed from 

service in accordance with the requirements of Sect ion 10(h) of this 
Chapter and that is not being repaired must be clos ed in accordance 
with the provisions of Section 10(i) of this Chapte r. 

 
264.228  (i) CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CARE. 
 
264.228(a)   (i) At closure, the owner or operator must: 
 
264.228(a)(1)   (A) Remove or decontaminate all waste residues, 

contaminated containment system components (liners,  etc.), 
contaminated subsoils, and structures and equipment  contaminated 
with waste and leachate, and manage them as hazardo us waste unless  
Chapter 2, Section 1(c)(iv) of these rules and regu lations applies; 
or 

 
    (B) The owner/operator: 
 
264.228(a)(2)(i)    (I) Eliminate free liquids by removing 

liquid wastes or solidifying the remaining wastes a nd waste 
residues; 

 
...(ii)     (II) Stabilize remaining wastes to a 

bearing capacity sufficient to support final cover;  and 
 
...(iii)     (III) Cover the surface impoundment with a 

final cover designed and constructed to: 
 
...(iii)(A)      (1.) Provide long-term minimization 

of the migration of liquids through the closed impo undment; 
 
...(iii)(B)      (2.) Function with minimum 

maintenance; 
 
...(iii)(C)      (3.) Promote drainage and minimize 

erosion or abrasion of the final cover; 
 
...(iii)(D)      (4.) Accommodate settling and 

subsidence so that the cover's integrity is maintai ned; and 
 
...(iii)(E)      (5.) Have a permeability less than or 

equal to the permeability of any bottom liner syste m or natural 
subsoils present. 

 
264.228(b)   (ii) If some waste residues or contaminated mate rials 

are left in place at final closure, the owner or op erator must 
comply with all post-closure requirements contained  in Sections 7(h) 
through (k) of this Chapter, including maintenance and monitoring 
throughout the post-closure care period (specified in the permit 
under Section 7(h) of this Chapter). The owner or o perator must: 

 
264.228(b)(1)   (A) Maintain the integrity and effectiveness of 
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the final cover, including making repairs to the ca p as necessary to 
correct the effects of settling, subsidence, erosio n, or other 
events; 

 
264.228(b)(2)   (B)  Maintain and monitor the leak detection 

system in accordance with Sections 10(b)(iii)(B)(IV ) and 
10(b)(iii)(C) and 10(g)(iv) of this Chapter, and co mply with all 
other applicable leak detection system requirements  of this Chapter; 

 
264.228(b)(3)   (C)  Maintain and monitor the ground-water 

monitoring system and comply with all other applica ble requirements 
of Section 6 of this Chapter; and 

 
264.228(b)(4)   (D)  Prevent run-on and run-off from eroding or 

otherwise damaging the final cover. 
 
   (iii)  Closure of a surface impoundment: 
 
264.228(c)(1)   (A)   If an owner or operator plans to close a 

surface impoundment in accordance with Section 10(i )(i)(A) of this 
Chapter, and the impoundment does not comply with t he liner 
requirements of Section 10(b)(i) of this Chapter an d is not exempt 
from them in accordance with Section 10(b)(ii) of t his Chapter, 
then: 

 
...(i)     (I)  The closure plan for the impoundment 

under Section 7(c) of this Chapter must include bot h a plan for 
complying with Section 10(i)(i)(A) of this Chapter and a contingent 
plan for complying with Section 10(i)(i)(B) of this  Chapter in case 
not all contaminated subsoils can be practicably re moved at closure; 
and 

 
...(ii)     (II)  The owner or operator must prepare a 

contingent post-closure plan under Section 7(i) of this Chapter for 
complying with Section 10(i)(ii) of this Chapter in  case not all 
contaminated subsoils can be practicably removed at  closure. 

 
264.228(c)(2)   (B)  The cost estimates calculated under Chapter  

5, Section 1(c) of these rules and regulations for closure and post-
closure care of an impoundment subject to Section 1 0(i)(iii) of this 
Chapter must include the cost of complying with the  contingent 
closure plan and the contingent post-closure plan, but are not 
required to include the cost of expected closure un der Section 
10(i)(i)(A) of this Chapter. 

 
264.229  (j)  SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR IGNITABLE OR REACTI VE WASTE.  

Ignitable or reactive waste must not be placed in a  surface 
impoundment, unless the waste and impoundment satis fy all applicable 
requirements of Chapter 13 of these rules and regul ations, and: 

 
264.229(a)   (i)  The waste is treated, rendered, or mixed be fore or 

immediately after placement in the impoundment so t hat: 
 
264.229(a)(1)   (A)  The resulting waste, mixture, or dissolutio n 

of material no longer meets the definition of ignit able or reactive 
waste under Chapter 2, Section 3(b) or 3(d) of thes e rules and 
regulations; and 

 
264.229(a)(2)   (B)  Section 2(h)(ii) of this Chapter is complie d 
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with; or 
 
264.229(b)   (ii)  The waste is managed in such a way that it  is 

protected from any material or conditions which may  cause it to 
ignite or react; or 

 
264.229(c)   (iii)  The surface impoundment is used solely fo r 

emergencies. 
 
264.230  (k)  SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR INCOMPATIBLE WASTES . 
 
   (i)  Incompatible wastes, or incompatible wastes  and 

materials, (see Appendix E of this Chapter for exam ples) must not be 
placed in the same surface impoundment, unless Sect ion 2(h)(ii) of 
this Chapter is complied with. 

 
264.231  (l)  SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR HAZARDOUS WASTES FO 20, FO21, 

FO22, FO23, FO26, AND FO27. 
 
264.231(a)   (i)  Hazardous Wastes F020, F021, F022, F023, F0 26, and 

F027 must not be placed in a surface impoundment un less the owner or 
operator operates the surface impoundment in accord ance with a 
management plan for these wastes that is approved b y the Director 
pursuant to the standards set out in Section 10(l)( i) of this 
Chapter, and in accord with all other applicable re quirements of 
this Chapter and Chapter 5 of these rules and regul ations. The 
factors to be considered are: 

 
264.231(a)(1)   (A)  The volume, physical, and chemical 

characteristics of the wastes, including their pote ntial to migrate 
through soil or to volatilize or escape into the at mosphere; 

 
264.231(a)(2)   (B)  The attenuative properties of underlying an d 

surrounding soils or other materials; 
 
264.231(a)(3)   (C)  The mobilizing properties of other material s 

co-disposed with these wastes; and 
 
264.231(a)(4)   (D)  The effectiveness of additional treatment, 

design, or monitoring techniques. 
 
264.231(b)   (ii)  The Director may determine that additional  design, 

operating, and monitoring requirements are necessar y for surface 
impoundments managing hazardous wastes F020, F021, F022, F023, F026, 
and F027 in order to reduce the possibility of migr ation of these 
wastes to ground water, surface water, or air so as  to protect human 
health and the environment. 

 
264.232  (m) AIR EMISSION STANDARDS.   
 
   (i) The owner or operator shall manage all hazar dous 

waste placed in a surface impoundment in accordance  with the 
applicable requirements of Sections 27 and 28 of th is Chapter. 

 
264/Subpart L Section 11. WASTE PILES 
 
264.250  (a) APPLICABILITY. 
 
264.250(a)   (i) The regulations in this Section apply to own ers 
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and operators of facilities that store or treat haz ardous waste in 
piles, except as Section 1(a) of this Chapter provi des otherwise. 

 
264.250(b)   (ii)  The regulations in this Section do not app ly to 

owners or operators of waste piles that are closed with wastes left 
in place. Such waste piles are subject to regulatio n under Section 
13 of this Chapter (Landfills). 

 
264.250(c)   (iii) The owner or operator of any waste pile th at is 

inside or under a structure that provides protectio n from 
precipitation so that neither run-off nor leachate is generated is 
not subject to regulation under Section 11(b) of th is Chapter or 
under Section 6 of this Chapter, provided that: 

 
264.250(c)(1)   (A) Liquids or materials containing free liquids  

are not placed in the pile; 
 
264.250(c)(2)   (B) The pile is protected from surface water 

run-on by the structure or in some other manner; 
 
264.250(c)(3)   (C)  The pile is designed and operated to 

control dispersal of the waste by wind, where neces sary, by means 
other than wetting; and 

 
264.250(c)(4)   (D) The pile will not generate leachate through 

decomposition or other reactions. 
 
264.251  (b) DESIGN AND OPERATING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.251(a)   (i) A waste pile (except for an existing portion  of a 

waste pile) must have: 
 
264.251(a)(1)   (A) A liner that is designed, constructed, and 

installed to prevent any migration of wastes out of  the pile into 
the adjacent subsurface soil or ground water or sur face water at any 
time during the active life (including the closure period) of the 
waste pile. The liner may be constructed of materia ls that may allow 
waste to migrate into the liner itself (but not int o the adjacent 
subsurface soil or ground water or surface water) d uring the active 
life of the facility. The liner must be: 

 
...(i)     (I) Constructed of materials that have 

appropriate chemical properties and sufficient stre ngth and 
thickness to prevent failure due to pressure gradie nts (including 
static head and external hydrogeologic forces), phy sical contact 
with the waste or leachate to which they are expose d, climatic 
conditions, the stress of installation, and the str ess of daily 
operation; 

 
...(ii)     (II) Placed upon a foundation or base 

capable of providing support to the liner and resis tance to pressure 
gradients above and below the liner to prevent fail ure of the liner 
due to settlement, compression, or uplift; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) Installed to cover all surrounding 

earth likely to be in contact with the waste or lea chate; and 
 
264.251(a)(2)   (B) A leachate collection and removal system 

immediately above the liner that is designed, const ructed, 
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maintained, and operated to collect and remove leac hate from the 
pile. The Director will specify design and operatin g conditions in 
the permit to ensure that the leachate depth over t he liner does not 
exceed 30 cm (one foot). The leachate collection an d removal system 
must be: 

 
...(i)     (I) Constructed of materials that are: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) Chemically resistent to the 

waste managed in the pile and the leachate expected  to be generated; 
and 

 
...(i)(B)      (2.) Of sufficient strength and 

thickness to prevent collapse under the pressures e xerted by 
overlaying wastes, waste cover materials, and by an y equipment used 
at the pile; and 

 
...(II)     (II) Designed and operated to function 

without clogging through the scheduled closure of t he waste pile. 
 
264.251(b)   (ii) The owner or operator will be exempted from  the 

requirements of Section 11(b)(i) of this Chapter, i f the Director 
finds, based on a demonstration by the owner or ope rator, that 
alternate design and operating practices, together with location 
characteristics, will prevent the migration of any hazardous 
constituents (see Section 6(d) of this Chapter) int o the ground 
water or surface water at any future time. In decid ing whether to 
grant an exemption, the Director will consider: 

 
264.251(b)(1)   (A) The nature and quantity of the wastes; 
 
264.251(b)(2)   (B) The proposed alternate design and operation;  
 
264.251(b)(3)   (C) The hydrogeologic setting of the facility, 

including attenuative capacity and thickness of the  liners and soils 
present between the pile and ground water or surfac e water; and 

 
264.251(b)(4)   (D) All other factors which would influence the 

quality and mobility of the leachate produced and t he potential for 
it to migrate to ground water or surface water. 

 
264.251(c)   (iii) The owner or operator of each new waste pi le unit 

on which construction commences after January 29, 1 992, each lateral 
expansion of a waste pile unit on which constructio n commences after 
July 29, 1992, and each replacement of an existing waste pile unit 
that is to commence reuse after July 29, 1992 must install two or 
more liners and a leachate collection and removal s ystem above and 
between such liners. "Construction commences" is as  defined in 
Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations under 
"existing hazardous waste management facility" or " existing 
facility". 

 
    (A) Components of a liner system: 
 
264.251(c)(1)(i)    (I) The liner system must include: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) A top liner designed and 

constructed of materials (e.g., a geomembrane) to p revent the 
migration of hazardous constituents into such liner  during the 
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active life and post-closure care period; and 
 
...(i)(B)      (2.) A composite bottom liner, 

consisting of at least two components. The upper co mponent must be 
designed and constructed of materials (e.g., a geom embrane) to 
prevent the migration of hazardous constituents int o this component 
during the active life and post-closure care period . The lower 
component must be designed and constructed of mater ials to minimize 
the migration of hazardous constituents if a breach  in the upper 
component were to occur. The lower component must b e constructed of 
at least 3 feet (91 cm) of compacted soil material with a hydraulic 
conductivity of no more than 1 x 10 -7  cm/sec. 

 
...(ii)     (II) The liners must comply with Sections 

11(b)(i)(A)(I), (II), and (III) of this Chapter. 
 
264.251(c)(2)   (B) The leachate collection and removal system 

immediately above the top liner must be designed, c onstructed, 
operated, and maintained to collect and remove leac hate from the 
waste pile during the active life and post-closure care period. The 
Director will specify design and operating conditio ns in the permit 
to ensure that the leachate depth over the liner do es not exceed 30 
cm (one foot). The leachate collection and removal system must 
comply with Sections 11(b)(iii)(C)(III) and (IV) of  this Chapter. 

 
264.251(c)(3)   (C) The leachate collection and removal system 

between the liners, and immediately above the botto m composite liner 
in the case of multiple leachate collection and rem oval systems, is 
also a leak detection system. This leak detection s ystem must be 
capable of detecting, collecting, and removing leak s of hazardous 
constituents at the earliest practicable time throu gh all areas of 
the top liner likely to be exposed to waste or leac hate during the 
active life and post-closure care period. The requi rements for a 
leak detection system in Section 11(b)(iii) of this  Chapter are 
satisfied by installation of a system that is, at a  minimum: 

 
...(i)     (I) Constructed with a bottom slope of one 

percent or more; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Constructed of granular drainage 

materials with a hydraulic conductivity of 1 x 10 -2  cm/sec or more 
and a thickness of 12 inches (30.5 cm) or more; or constructed of 
synthetic or geonet drainage materials with a trans missivity of 3 x 
10 -5  m2/sec or more: 

 
...(iii)     (III) Constructed of materials that are 

chemically resistant to the waste managed in the wa ste pile and the 
leachate expected to be generated, and of sufficien t strength and 
thickness to prevent collapse under the pressures e xerted by 
overlying wastes, waste cover materials, and equipm ent used at the 
waste pile; 

 
...(iv)     (IV) Designed and operated to minimize 

clogging during the active life and post-closure ca re period; and 
 
...(v)     (V) Constructed with sumps and liquid 

removal methods (e.g., pumps) of sufficient size to  collect and 
remove liquids from the sump and prevent liquids fr om backing up 
into the drainage layer. Each unit must have its ow n sump(s). The 
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design of each sump and removal system must provide  a method for 
measuring and recording the volume of liquids prese nt in the sump 
and of liquids removed. 

 
264.251(c)(4)   (D) The owner or operator shall collect and 

remove pumpable liquids in the leak detection syste m sumps to 
minimize the head on the bottom liner. 

 
264.251(c)(5)   (E) The owner or operator of a leak detection 

system that is not located completely above the sea sonal high water 
table must demonstrate that the operation of the le ak detection 
system will not be adversely affected by the presen ce of ground 
water. 

 
264.251(d)   (iv) The Director may approve alternative design  or 

operating practices to those specified in Section 1 1(b)(iii) of this 
Chapter if the owner or operator demonstrates to th e Director that 
such design and operating practices, together with location 
characteristics: 

 
264.251(d)(1)   (A) Will prevent the migration of any hazardous 

constituent into the ground water or surface water at least as 
effectively as the liners and leachate collection a nd removal 
systems specified in Section 11(b)(iii) of this Cha pter; and 

 
264.251(d)(2)   (B) Will allow detection of leaks of hazardous 

constituents through the top liner at least as effe ctively. 
 
264.251(e)   (v)  Section 11(b)(iii) of this Chapter does not  apply 

to monofills that are granted a waiver by the Direc tor in accordance 
with Section 10(b)(v) of this Chapter. 

 
264.251(f)   (vi) The owner or operator of any replacement wa ste 

pile unit is exempt from Section 11(b)(iii) of this  Chapter if: 
 
264.251(f)(1)   (A) The existing unit was constructed in 

compliance with the design standards of Chapter 10,  Sections 
10(b)(iii) and 13(b)(iii) and Chapter 11, Sections 12(b)(i) and 
15(b)(i) of these rules and regulations; W.S. 35-11 -503(d); and RCRA 
Section 3004(o)(5); and 

 
264.251(f)(2)   (B) There is no reason to believe that the liner  

is not functioning as designed. 
 
264.251(g)   (vii) The owner or operator must design, constru ct, 

operate, and maintain a run-on control system capab le of preventing 
flow onto the active portion of the pile during pea k discharge from 
at least a 25-year storm. 

 
264.251(h)   (viii)The owner or operator must design, constru ct, 

operate, and maintain a run-off management system t o collect and 
control at least the water volume resulting from a 24-hour, 25-year 
storm. 

 
264.251(i)   (ix) Collection and holding facilities (e.g., ta nks or 

basins) associated with run-on and run-off control systems must be 
emptied or otherwise managed expeditiously after st orms to maintain 
design capacity of the system. 
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264.251(j)   (x) If the pile contains any particulate matter which 
may be subject to wind dispersal, the owner or oper ator must cover 
or otherwise manage the pile to control wind disper sal. 

 
264.251(k)   (xi) The Director will specify in the permit all  design 

and operating practices that are necessary to ensur e that the 
requirements of Section 11(b) of this Chapter are s atisfied. 

 
264.252  (c) ACTION LEAKAGE RATE. 
 
264.252(a)   (i) The Director shall approve an action leakage  rate 

for surface impoundment units subject to Section 11 (b)(iii) or (iv) 
of this Chapter. The action leakage rate is the max imum design flow 
rate that the leak detection system (LDS) can remov e without the 
fluid head on the bottom liner exceeding 1 foot. Th e action leakage 
rate must include an adequate safety margin to allo w for 
uncertainties in the design (e.g., slope, hydraulic  conductivity, 
thickness of drainage material), construction, oper ation, and 
location of the LDS, waste and leachate characteris tics, likelihood 
and amounts of other sources of liquids in the LDS,  and proposed 
response actions (e.g., the action leakage rate mus t consider 
decreases in the flow capacity of the system over t ime resulting 
from siltation and clogging, rib layover and creep of synthetic 
components of the system, overburden pressures, etc .). 

 
264.252(b)   (ii) To determine if the action leakage rate has  been 

exceeded, the owner or operator must convert the we ekly flow rate 
from the monitoring data obtained under Section 11( e)(iii) of this 
Chapter to an average daily flow rate (gallons per acre per day) for 
each sump. Unless the Director approves a different  calculation, the 
average daily flow rate for each sump must be calcu lated weekly 
during the active life and closure period. 

 
264.253  (d) RESPONSE ACTIONS. 
 
264.253(a)   (i) The owner or operator of waste pile units su bject 

to Section 11(b)(iii) or (iv) of this Chapter must have an approved 
response action plan before receipt of waste. The r esponse action 
plan must set forth the actions to be taken if the action leakage 
rate has been exceeded. At a minimum, the response action plan must 
describe the actions specified in Section 11(d)(ii)  of this Chapter. 

 
264.253(b)   (ii) If the flow rate into the leak detection sy stem 

exceeds the action leakage rate for any sump, the o wner or operator 
must: 

 
264.253(b)(1)   (A) Notify the Director in writing of the 

exceedance within 7 days of the determination; 
 
264.253(b)(2)   (B) Submit a preliminary written assessment to 

the Director within 14 days of the determination, a s to the amount 
of liquids, likely sources of liquids, possible loc ation, size, and 
cause of any leaks, and short-term actions taken an d planned; 

 
264.253(b)(3)   (C) Determine to the extent practicable the 

location, size, and cause of any leak; 
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264.253(b)(4)   (D) Determine whether waste receipt should cease  
or be curtailed, whether any waste should be remove d from the unit 
for inspection, repairs, or controls, and whether o r not the unit 
should be closed; 

 
264.253(b)(5)   (E) Determine any other short-term and long-term  

actions to be taken to mitigate or stop any leaks; and 
 
264.253(b)(6)   (F) Within 30 days after the notification that 

the action leakage rate has been exceeded, submit t o the Director 
the results of the analyses specified in Sections 1 1(d)(ii)(C), (D), 
and (E) of this Chapter, the results of actions tak en, and actions 
planned. Monthly thereafter, as long as the flow ra te in the leak 
detection system exceeds the action leakage rate, t he owner or 
operator must submit to the Director a report summa rizing the 
results of any remedial actions taken and actions p lanned. 

 
264.253(c)   (iii) To make the leak and/or remediation determ inations 

in Sections 11(d)(ii)(C), (D), and (E) of this Chap ter, the owner or 
operator must: 

 
    (A) Conduct the following activities: 
 
264.253(c)(1)(I)    (I) Assess the source of liquids and 

amounts of liquids by source, 
 
...(ii)     (II) Conduct a fingerprint, hazardous 

constituent, or other analyses of the liquids in th e leak detection 
system to identify the source of liquids and possib le location of 
any leaks, and the hazard and mobility of the liqui d; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) Assess the seriousness of any leaks in 

terms of potential for escaping into the environmen t; or 
 
264.253(c)(2)   (B) Document why such assessments are not 

needed. 
 
264.254  (e) MONITORING AND INSPECTION. 
 
264.254(a)   (i) During construction or installation, liners 

(except in the case of existing portions of piles e xempt from 
Section 11(b)(i) of this Chapter) and cover systems  ( e.g., 
membranes, sheets, or coatings) must be inspected f or uniformity, 
damage, and imperfections ( e.g., holes, cracks, thin spots, or 
foreign materials). Immediately after construction or installation: 

 
264.254(a)(1)   (A) Synthetic liners and covers must be 

inspected to ensure tight seams and joints and the absence of tears, 
punctures, or blisters; and 

 
264.254(a)(2)   (B) Soil-based and admixed liners and covers 

must be inspected for imperfections including lense s, cracks, 
channels, root holes, or other structural non-unifo rmities that may 
cause an increase in the permeability of the liner or cover. 

 
264.254(b)   (ii) While a waste pile is in operation, it must  be 

inspected weekly and after storms to detect evidenc e of any of the 
following: 
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264.254(b)(1)   (A) Deterioration, malfunctions, or improper 
operation of run-on and run-off control systems; 

 
264.254(b)(2)   (B) Proper functioning of wind dispersal control  

systems, where present; and 
 
264.254(b)(3)   (C) The presence of leachate in and proper 

functioning of leachate collection and removal syst ems, where 
present. 

 
264.254(c)   (iii) An owner or operator required to have a le ak 

detection system under Section 11(b)(iii) of this C hapter must 
record the amount of liquids removed from each leak  detection system 
sump at least once each week during the active life  and closure 
period. 

 
264.255  (f) RESERVED. 
 
264.256  (g) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR IGNITABLE OR REACTIV E WASTE.  

Ignitable or reactive waste must not be placed in a  waste pile 
unless the waste and waste pile satisfy all applica ble requirements 
of Chapter 13 of these rules and regulations, and: 

 
264.256(a)   (i) The waste is treated, rendered, or mixed bef ore or 

immediately after placement in the pile so that: 
 
264.256(a)(1)   (A) The resulting waste, mixture, or dissolution  

of material no longer meets the definition of ignit able or reactive 
waste under Chapter 2, Section 3(b) or 3(d) of thes e rules and 
regulations; and 

 
264.256(a)(2)   (B) Section 2(h)(ii) of this Chapter is complied  

with; or 
 
264.256(b)   (ii) The waste is managed in such a way that it is 

protected from any material or conditions which may  cause it to 
ignite or react. 

 
264.257  (h) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR INCOMPATIBLE WASTES.  
 
264.257(a)   (i) Incompatible wastes, or incompatible wastes and 

materials, (see Appendix E of this Chapter for exam ples) must not be 
placed in the same pile, unless Section 2(h)(ii) of  this Chapter is 
complied with. 

 
264.257(b)   (ii) A pile of hazardous waste that is incompati ble 

with any waste or other material stored nearby in c ontainers, other 
piles, open tanks, or surface impoundments must be separated from 
the other materials, or protected from them by mean s of a dike, 
berm, wall, or other device. 

 
264.257(c)   (iii) Hazardous waste must not be piled on the s ame base 

where incompatible wastes or materials were previou sly piled, unless 
the base has been decontaminated sufficiently to en sure compliance 
with Section 2(h)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.258  (i) CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CARE. 
 
264.258(a)   (i) At closure, the owner or operator must remov e or 
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decontaminate all waste residues, contaminated cont ainment system 
components (liners, etc.), contaminated subsoils, a nd structures and 
equipment contaminated with waste and leachate, and  manage them as 
hazardous waste unless Chapter 2, Section 1(c)(iv) of these rules 
and regulations applies. 

 
264.258(b)   (ii) If, after removing or decontaminating all r esidues 

and making all reasonable efforts to effect removal  or 
decontamination of contaminated components, subsoil s, structures, 
and equipment as required in Section 11(i)(i) of th is Chapter, the 
owner or operator finds that not all contaminated s ubsoils can be 
practicably removed or decontaminated, he or she mu st close the 
facility and perform post-closure care in accordanc e with the 
closure and post-closure care requirements that app ly to landfills 
(Section 13(k) of this Chapter). 

 
264.258(c)(1)  (iii) The owner or operator of a waste pile that does 

not comply with the liner requirements of Section 1 1(b)(i)(A) of 
this Chapter and is not exempt from them in accorda nce with Section 
11(a)(iii) or Section 11(b)(ii) of this Chapter, mu st: 

 
...(i)    (A) Include in the closure plan for the pile 

under Section 7(c) of this Chapter both a plan for complying with 
Section 11(i)(i) of this Chapter and a contingent p lan for complying 
with Section 11(i)(ii) of this Chapter in case not all contaminated 
subsoils can be practicably removed at closure; and  

 
...(ii)    (B) Prepare a contingent post-closure plan unde r 

Section 7(i) of this Chapter for complying with Sec tion 11(i)(ii) of 
this Chapter in case not all contaminated subsoils can be 
practicably removed at closure. 

 
264.258(c)(2)  (iv) The cost estimates calculated under Chapter 5, 

Section 1(c) of these rules and regulations for clo sure and post-
closure care of a pile subject to Section 11(i)(iii ) of this Chapter 
must include the cost of complying with the conting ent closure plan 
and the contingent post-closure plan, but are not r equired to 
include the cost of expected closure under Section 11(i)(i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.259  (j) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR HAZARDOUS WASTES F02 0, F021, 

F022, F023, F026, AND F027. 
 
264.259(a)   (i) Hazardous Wastes F020, F021, F022, F023, F02 6, and 

F027 must not be placed in waste piles that are not  enclosed (as 
defined in Section 11(a)(iii) of this Chapter) unle ss the owner or 
operator operates the waste pile in accordance with  a management 
plan for these wastes that is approved by the Direc tor pursuant to 
the standards set out in Section 11(j)(i) of this C hapter, and in 
accord with all other applicable requirements of th is Chapter and 
Chapter 5 of these rules and regulations. The facto rs to be 
considered are: 

 
264.259(a)(1)   (A) The volume, physical, and chemical 

characteristics of the wastes, including their pote ntial to migrate 
through soil or to volatilize or escape into the at mosphere; 

 
264.259(a)(2)   (B) The attenuative properties of underlying and  

surrounding soils or other materials; 
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264.259(a)(3)   (C) The mobilizing properties of other materials  

co-disposed with these wastes; and 
 
264.259(a)(4)   (D) The effectiveness of additional treatment, 

design, or monitoring techniques. 
 
264.259(b)   (ii) The Director may determine that additional design, 

operating, and monitoring requirements are necessar y for piles 
managing hazardous wastes F020, F021, F022, F023, F 026, and, F027 in 
order to reduce the possibility of migration of the se wastes to 
ground water, surface water, or air so as to protec t human health 
and the environment. 

 
264/Subpart M Section 12.  LAND TREATMENT 
 
264.270  (a) APPLICABILITY.  The regulations in this Secti on apply to 

owners and operators of facilities that treat or di spose of 
hazardous waste in land treatment units, except as Section 1(a) of 
this Chapter provides otherwise. 

 
264.271  (b) TREATMENT PROGRAM. 
 
264.271(a)   (i) An owner or operator subject to this Section  must 

establish a land treatment program that is designed  to ensure that 
hazardous constituents placed in or on the treatmen t zone are 
degraded, transformed, or immobilized within the tr eatment zone. The 
Director will specify in the facility permit the el ements of the 
treatment program, including: 

 
264.271(a)(1)   (A) The wastes that are capable of being treated  

at the unit based on a demonstration under Section 12(c) of this 
Chapter; 

 
264.271(a)(2)   (B) Design measures and operating practices 

necessary to maximize the success of degradation, t ransformation, 
and immobilization processes in the treatment zone in accordance 
with Section 12(d)(i) of this Chapter; and 

 
264.271(a)(3)   (C) Unsaturated zone monitoring provisions 

meeting the requirements of Section 12(i) of this C hapter. 
 
264.271(b)   (ii) The Director will specify in the facility p ermit 

the hazardous constituents that must be degraded, t ransformed, or 
immobilized under this Section. Hazardous constitue nts are 
constituents identified in  Chapter 2, Appendix H o f these rules and 
regulations that are reasonably expected to be in, or derived from, 
waste placed in or on the treatment zone. 

 
264.271(c)   (iii) The Director will specify the vertical and  

horizontal dimensions of the treatment zone in the facility permit. 
The treatment zone is the portion of the unsaturate d zone below and 
including the land surface in which the owner or op erator intends to 
maintain the conditions necessary for effective deg radation, 
transformation, or immobilization of hazardous cons tituents. The 
maximum depth of the treatment zone must be: 

 
264.271(c)(1)   (A) No more than 1.5 meters (5 feet) from the 

initial soil surface; and 
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264.271(c)(2)   (B)  More than 1 meter (3 feet) above the 

seasonal high water table. 
 
264.272  (c) TREATMENT DEMONSTRATION. 
 
264.272(a)   (i) For each waste that will be applied to the 

treatment zone, the owner or operator must demonstr ate, prior to 
application of the waste, that hazardous constituen ts in the waste 
can be completely degraded, transformed, or immobil ized in the 
treatment zone. 

 
264.272(b)   (ii) In making this demonstration, the owner or 

operator may use field tests, laboratory analyses, available data, 
or, in the case of existing units, operating data. If the owner or 
operator intends to conduct field tests or laborato ry analyses in 
order to make the demonstration required under Sect ion 12(c)(i) of 
this Chapter, he or she must obtain a treatment or disposal permit 
under Chapter 7, Section 1(d) of these rules and re gulations. The 
Director will specify in this permit the testing, a nalytical, 
design, and operating requirements (including the d uration of the 
tests and analyses, and, in the case of field tests , the horizontal 
and vertical dimensions of the treatment zone, moni toring 
procedures, closure and clean-up activities) necess ary to meet the 
requirements in Section 12(c)(iii) of this Chapter.  

 
264.272(c)   (iii) Any field test or laboratory analysis cond ucted in 

order to make a demonstration under Section 12(c)(i ) of this Chapter 
must: 

 
264.272(c)(1)   (A) Accurately simulate the characteristics and 

operating conditions for the proposed land treatmen t unit including: 
 
...(i)     (I) The characteristics of the waste 

(including the presence of Chapter 2, Appendix H of  these rules and 
regulations constituents); 

 
...(ii)     (II) The climate in the area; 
 
...(iii)     (III) The topography of the surrounding 

area; 
 
...(iv)     (IV) The characteristics of the soil in the 

treatment zone (including depth); and 
 
...(v)     (V) The operating practices to be used at 

the unit. 
 
264.272(c)(2)   (B) Be likely to show that hazardous 

constituents in the waste to be tested will be comp letely degraded, 
transformed, or immobilized in the treatment zone o f the proposed 
land treatment unit; and 

 
264.272(c)(3)   (C) Be conducted in a manner that protects human  

health and the environment considering: 
 
...(i)     (I) The characteristics of the waste to be 

tested; 
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...(ii)     (II) The operating and monitoring measures 
taken during the course of the test; 

 
...(iii)     (III) The duration of the test; 
 
...(iv)     (IV) The volume of waste used in the test; 
 
...(v)     (V) In the case of field tests, the 

potential for migration of hazardous constituents t o ground water or 
surface water. 

 
264.273  (d) DESIGN AND OPERATING REQUIREMENTS.  The Direc tor will 

specify in the facility permit how the owner or ope rator will 
design, construct, operate, and maintain the land t reatment unit in 
compliance with Section 12(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.273(a)   (i) The owner or operator must design, construct , 

operate, and maintain the unit to maximize the degr adation, 
transformation, and immobilization of hazardous con stituents in the 
treatment zone. The owner or operator must design, construct, 
operate, and maintain the unit in accord with all d esign and 
operating conditions that were used in the treatmen t demonstration 
under Section 12(c) of this Chapter. At a minimum, the Director will 
specify the following in the facility permit: 

 
264.273(a)(1)   (A) The rate and method of waste application to 

the treatment zone; 
 
264.273(a)(2)   (B)  Measures to control soil pH; 
 
264.273(a)(3)   (C)  Measures to enhance microbial or chemical 

reactions ( e.g., fertilization, tilling); and 
 
264.273(a)(4)   (D)  Measures to control the moisture content of  

the treatment zone. 
 
264.273(b)   (ii)  The owner or operator must design, constru ct, 

operate, and maintain the treatment zone to minimiz e run-off of 
hazardous constituents during the active life of th e land treatment 
unit. 

 
264.273(c)   (iii)  The owner or operator must design, constr uct, 

operate, and maintain a run-on control system capab le of preventing 
flow onto the treatment zone during peak discharge from at least a 
25-year storm. 

 
264.273(d)   (iv)  The owner or operator must design, constru ct, 

operate, and maintain a run-off management system t o collect and 
control at least the water volume resulting from a 24-hour, 25-year 
storm. 

 
264.273(e)   (v)  Collection and holding facilities ( e.g., tanks or 

basins) associated with run-on and run-off control systems must be 
emptied or otherwise managed expeditiously after st orms to maintain 
the design capacity of the system. 

 
264.273(f)   (vi)  If the treatment zone contains particulate  matter 

which may be subject to wind dispersal, the owner o r operator must 
manage the unit to control wind dispersal. 
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264.273(g)   (vii)  The owner or operator must inspect the un it 

weekly and after storms to detect evidence of: 
 
264.273(g)(1)   (A)  Deterioration, malfunctions, or improper 

operation of run-on and run-off control systems; an d 
 
264.273(g)(2)   (B)  Improper functioning of wind dispersal 

control measures. 
 
264.274  (e) RESERVED. 
 
264.275  (f) RESERVED. 
 
264.276  (g) FOOD-CHAIN CROPS.  The Director may allow the  growth of 

food-chain crops in or on the treatment zone only i f the owner or 
operator satisfies the conditions of Section 12(g) of this Chapter. 
The Director will specify in the facility permit th e specific food-
chain crops which may be grown. 

 
   (i) Demonstration: 
 
264.276(a)(1)   (A) The owner or operator must demonstrate that 

there is no substantial risk to human health caused  by the growth of 
such crops in or on the treatment zone by demonstra ting, prior to 
the planting of such crops, that hazardous constitu ents other than 
cadmium: 

 
...(i)     (I) Will not be transferred to the food or 

feed portions of the crop by plant uptake or direct  contact, and 
will not otherwise be ingested by food-chain animal s ( e.g., by 
grazing); or 

 
...(ii)     (II) Will not occur in greater 

concentrations in or on the food or feed portions o f crops grown on 
the treatment zone than in or on identical portions  of the same 
crops grown on untreated soils under similar condit ions in the same 
region. 

 
264.276(a)(2)   (B) The owner or operator must make the 

demonstration required under Section 12(g)(i) of th is Chapter  prior 
to the planting of crops at the facility for all co nstituents 
identified in Chapter 2, Appendix H of these rules and regulations 
that are reasonably expected to be in, or derived f rom, waste placed 
in or on the treatment zone. 

 
264.276(a)(3)   (C) In making a demonstration under Section 

12(g)(i) of this Chapter, the owner or operator may  use field tests, 
greenhouse studies, available data, or, in the case  of existing 
units, operating data, and must: 

 
...(i)     (I) Base the demonstration on conditions 

similar to those present in the treatment zone, inc luding soil 
characteristics ( e.g., pH, cation exchange capacity), specific 
wastes, application rates, application methods, and  crops to be 
grown; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Describe the procedures used in 

conducting any tests, including the sample selectio n criteria, 
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sample size, analytical methods, and statistical pr ocedures. 
 
264.276(a)(4)   (D) If the owner or operator intends to conduct 

field tests or greenhouse studies in order to make the demonstration 
required under Section 12(g)(i) of this Chapter, he  or she must 
obtain a permit for conducting such activities. 

 
264.276(b)   (ii) The owner or operator must comply with the 

following conditions if cadmium is contained in was tes applied to 
the treatment zone: 

 
264.276(b)(1)   (A) Either: 
 
...(i)     (I) The pH of the waste and soil mixture 

must be 6.5 or greater at the time of each waste ap plication, except 
for waste containing cadmium at concentrations of 2  mg/kg (dry 
weight) or less; 

 
...(ii)     (II) The annual application of cadmium from 

waste must not exceed 0.5 kilograms per hectare (kg /ha) on land used 
for production of tobacco, leafy vegetables, or roo t crops grown for 
human consumption. For other food-chain crops, the annual cadmium 
application rate must not exceed: 

 

Time period Annual Cd application rate 
(kilograms per hectare) 

Present to June 30, 1984 2.0 

July 1, 1984 to December 31, 1986 1.25 

Beginning January 1, 1987 0.5 
 
 
...(iii)     (III) The cumulative application of cadmium 

from waste must not exceed 5 kg/ha if the waste and  soil mixture has 
a pH of less than 6.5; and 

 
...(iv)     (IV) If the waste and soil mixture has a pH 

of 6.5 or greater or is maintained at a pH of 6.5 o r greater during 
crop growth, the cumulative application of cadmium from waste must 
not exceed: 5 kg/ha if soil cation exchange capacit y (CEC) is less 
than 5 meq/100g; 10 kg/ha if soil CEC is 5-15 meq/1 00g; and 20 kg/ha 
if soil CEC is greater than 15 meq/100g; 

 
264.276(b)(2)   (B) Or: 
 
...(i)     (I) Animal feed must be the only food-

chain crop produced; 
 
...(ii)     (II) The pH of the waste and soil mixture 

must be 6.5 or greater at the time of waste applica tion or at the 
time the crop is planted, whichever occurs later, a nd this pH level 
must be maintained whenever food-chain crops are gr own; 

 
...(iii)     (III) There must be an operating plan which 

demonstrates how the animal feed will be distribute d to preclude 
ingestion by humans. The operating plan must descri be the measures 
to be taken to safeguard against possible health ha zards from 
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cadmium entering the food chain, which may result f rom alternative 
land uses; and 

 
...(iv)     (IV) Future property owners must be 

notified by a stipulation in the land record or pro perty deed which 
states that the property has received waste at high  cadmium 
application rates and that food-chain crops must no t be grown except 
in compliance with Section 12(g)(ii)(B) of this Cha pter. 

 
264.277  (h) RESERVED. 
 
264.278  (i) UNSATURATED ZONE MONITORING.  An owner or ope rator 

subject to Section 12 of this Chapter must establis h an unsaturated 
zone monitoring program to discharge the following responsibilities: 

 
264.278(a)   (i) The owner or operator must monitor the soil and 

soil-pore liquid to determine whether hazardous con stituents migrate 
out of the treatment zone. 

 
264.278(a)(1)   (A) The Director will specify the hazardous 

constituents to be monitored in the facility permit . The hazardous 
constituents to be monitored are those specified un der Section 
12(b)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.278(a)(2)   (B) The Director may require monitoring for 

principal hazardous constituents (PHCs) in lieu of the constituents 
specified under Section 12(b)(ii) of this Chapter. PHCs are 
hazardous constituents contained in the wastes to b e applied at the 
unit that are the most difficult to treat, consider ing the combined 
effects of degradation, transformation, and immobil ization. The 
Director will establish PHCs if he or she finds, ba sed on waste 
analyses, treatment demonstrations, or other data, that effective 
degradation, transformation, or immobilization of t he PHCs will 
assure treatment at least equivalent levels for the  other hazardous 
constituents in the wastes. 

 
264.278(b)   (ii) The owner or operator must install an unsat urated 

zone monitoring system that includes soil monitorin g using soil 
cores and soil-pore liquid monitoring using devices  such as 
lysimeters. The unsaturated zone monitoring system must consist of a 
sufficient number of sampling points at appropriate  locations and 
depths to yield samples that: 

 
264.278(b)(1)   (A) Represent the quality of background soil-

pore liquid quality and the chemical make-up of soi l that has not 
been affected by leakage from the treatment zone; a nd 

 
264.278(b)(2)   (B) Indicate the quality of soil-pore liquid and  

the chemical make-up of the soil below the treatmen t zone. 
 
264.278(c)   (iii) The owner or operator must establish a bac kground 

value for each hazardous constituent to be monitore d under Section 
12(i)(i) of this Chapter. The permit will specify t he background 
values for each constituent or specify the procedur es to be used to 
calculate the background values. 

 
264.278(c)(1)   (A) Background soil values may be based on a 

one-time sampling at a background plot having chara cteristics 
similar to those of the treatment zone. 
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264.278(c)(2)   (B)  Background soil-pore liquid values must be 

based on at least quarterly sampling for one year a t a background 
plot having characteristics similar to those of the  treatment zone. 

 
264.278(c)(3)   (C)  The owner or operator must express all 

background values in a form necessary for the deter mination of 
statistically significant increases under Section 1 2 (i)(vi) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.278(c)(4)   (D)  In taking samples used in the determination  

of all background values, the owner or operator mus t use an 
unsaturated zone monitoring system that complies wi th Section 
12(i)(ii)(A) of this Chapter. 

 
264.278(d)   (iv)  The owner or operator must conduct soil mo nitoring 

and soil-pore liquid monitoring immediately below t he treatment 
zone. The Director will specify the frequency and t iming of soil and 
soil-pore liquid monitoring in the facility permit after considering 
the frequency, timing, and rate of waste applicatio n, and the soil 
permeability. The owner or operator must express th e results of soil 
and soil-pore liquid monitoring in a form necessary  for the 
determination of statistically significant increase s under Section 
12(i)(vi) of this Chapter. 

 
264.278(e)   (v)  The owner or operator must use consistent s ampling 

and analysis procedures that are designed to ensure  sampling results 
that provide a reliable indication of soil-pore liq uid quality and 
the chemical make-up of the soil below the treatmen t zone. At a 
minimum, the owner or operator must implement proce dures and 
techniques for: 

 
264.278(e)(1)   (A)  Sample collection; 
 
264.278(e)(2)   (B)  Sample preservation and shipment; 
 
264.278(e)(3)   (C)  Analytical procedures; and 
 
264.278(e)(4)   (D)  Chain of custody control. 
 
264.278(f)   (vi)  The owner or operator must determine wheth er there 

is a statistically significant change over backgrou nd values for any 
hazardous constituent to be monitored under Section  12(i)(i) of this 
Chapter below the treatment zone each time he or sh e conducts soil 
monitoring and soil-pore liquid monitoring under Se ction 12(i)(iv) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.278(f)(1)   (A)  In determining whether a statistically 

significant increase has occurred, the owner or ope rator must 
compare the value of each constituent, as determine d under Section 
12(i)(iv) of this Chapter, to the background value for that 
constituent according to the statistical procedure specified in the 
facility permit under Section 12(i)(vi) of this Cha pter. 

 
264.278(f)(2)   (B)  The owner or operator must determine whethe r 

there has been a statistically significant increase  below the 
treatment zone within a reasonable time period afte r completion of 
sampling. The Director will specify that time perio d in the facility 
permit after considering the complexity of the stat istical test and 
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the availability of laboratory facilities to perfor m the analysis of 
soil and soil-pore liquid samples. 

 
264.278(f)(3)   (C)  The owner or operator must determine whethe r 

there is a statistically significant increase below  the treatment 
zone using a statistical procedure that provides re asonable 
confidence that migration from the treatment zone w ill be 
identified. The Director will specify a statistical  procedure in the 
facility permit that he or she finds: 

 
...(i)     (I)  Is appropriate for the distribution of 

the data used to establish background values; and 
 
...(ii)     (II)  Provides a reasonable balance between 

the probability of falsely identifying migration fr om the treatment 
zone and the probability of failing to identify rea l migration from 
the treatment zone. 

 
264.278(g)   (vii) If the owner or operator determines, pursu ant to 

Section 12(i)(vi) of this Chapter, that there is a statistically 
significant increase of hazardous constituents belo w the treatment 
zone, he or she must: 

 
264.278(g)(1)   (A) Notify the Director of this finding in 

writing within seven days. The notification must in dicate what 
constituents have shown statistically significant i ncreases. 

 
264.278(g)(2)   (B) Within 90 days, submit to the Director an 

application for a permit modification to modify the  operating 
practices at the facility in order to maximize the success of 
degradation, transformation, or immobilization proc esses in the 
treatment zone. 

 
264.278(h)   (viii)If the owner or operator determines, pursu ant to 

Section 12(i)(vi) of this Chapter, that there is a statistically 
significant increase of hazardous constituents belo w the treatment 
zone, he or she may demonstrate that a source other  than regulated 
units caused the increase or that the increase resu lted from an 
error in sampling, analysis, or evaluation. While t he owner or 
operator may make a demonstration under Section 12( i)(viii) of this 
Chapter in addition to, or in lieu of, submitting a  permit 
modification application under Section 12(i)(vii)(B ) of this 
Chapter, he or she is not relieved of the requireme nt to submit a 
permit modification application within the time spe cified in Section 
12(i)(vii)(B) of this Chapter unless the demonstrat ion made under 
Section 12(i)(viii) of this Chapter successfully sh ows that a source 
other than regulated units caused the increase or t hat the increase 
resulted from an error in sampling, analysis, or ev aluation. In 
making a demonstration under Section 12(i)(viii) of  this Chapter, 
the owner or operator must: 

 
264.278(h)(1)   (A) Notify the Director in writing within seven 

days of determining a statistically significant inc rease below the 
treatment zone that he or she intends to make a det ermination under 
Section 12(i)(viii) of this Chapter; 

 
264.278(h)(2)   (B) Within 90 days, submit a report to the 

Director demonstrating that a source other than the  regulated units 
caused the increase or that the increase resulted f rom error in 
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sampling, analysis, or evaluation; 
 
264.278(h)(3)   (C) Within 90 days, submit to the Director an 

application for a permit modification to make any a ppropriate 
changes to the unsaturated zone monitoring program at the facility; 
and 

 
264.278(h)(4)   (D) Continue to monitor in accordance with the 

unsaturated zone monitoring program established und er Section 12(i) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.279  (j)  RECORDKEEPING.  The owner or operator must i nclude 

hazardous waste application dates and rates in the operating record 
required under Section 5(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.280  (k)  CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CARE. 
 
264.280(a)   (i)  During the closure period the owner or oper ator 

must: 
 
264.280(a)(1)   (A)  Continue all operations (including pH 

control) necessary to maximize degradation, transfo rmation, or 
immobilization of hazardous constituents within the  treatment zone 
as required under Section 12(d)(i) of this Chapter,  except to the 
extent such measures are inconsistent with Section 12(k)(i)(H) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.280(a)(2)   (B)  Continue all operations in the treatment zo ne 

to minimize run-off of hazardous constituents as re quired under 
Section 12(d)(ii) of this Chapter; 

 
264.280(a)(3)   (C)  Maintain the run-on control system required  

under Section 12(d)(iii) of this Chapter; 
 
264.280(a)(4)   (D)  Maintain the run-off management system 

required under Section 12(d)(iv) of this Chapter; 
 
264.280(a)(5)   (E)  Control wind dispersal of hazardous waste i f 

required under Section 12(d)(vi) of this Chapter; 
 
264.280(a)(6)   (F)  Continue to comply with any prohibitions or  

conditions concerning growth of food-chain crops un der Section 12(g) 
of this Chapter; 

 
264.280(a)(7)   (G)  Continue unsaturated zone monitoring in 

compliance with Section 12(i) of this Chapter, exce pt that soil-pore 
liquid monitoring may be terminated 90 days after t he last 
application of waste to the treatment zone; and 

 
264.280(a)(8)   (H) Establish a vegetative cover on the portion 

of the facility being closed at such time that the cover will not 
substantially impede degradation, transformation, o r immobilization 
of hazardous constituents in the treatment zone. Th e vegetative 
cover must be capable of maintaining growth without  extensive 
maintenance. 

 
264.280(b)   (ii) For the purpose of complying with Section 7 (f) of 

this Chapter, when closure is completed the owner o r operator may 
submit to the Director certification by an independ ent qualified 
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soil scientist, in lieu of an independent registere d professional 
engineer, that the facility has been closed in acco rdance with the 
specifications in the approved closure plan. 

 
264.280(c)   (iii) During the post-closure care period the ow ner or 

operator must: 
 
264.280(c)(1)   (A) Continue all operations (including pH 

control) necessary to enhance degradation and trans formation and 
sustain immobilization of hazardous constituents in  the treatment 
zone to the extent that such measures are consisten t with other 
post-closure care activities; 

 
264.280(c)(2)   (B) Maintain a vegetative cover over closed 

portions of the facility; 
 
264.280(c)(3)   (C) Maintain the run-on control system required 

under Section 12(d)(iii) of this Chapter; 
 
264.280(c)(4)   (D) Maintain the run-off management system 

required under Section 12(d)(iv) of this Chapter; 
 
264.280(c)(5)   (E) Control wind dispersal of hazardous waste if  

required under Section 12(d)(vi) of this Chapter; 
 
264.280(c)(6)   (F) Continue to comply with any prohibitions or 

conditions concerning growth of food-chain crops un der Section 12(g) 
of this Chapter; and 

 
264.280(c)(7)   (G) Continue unsaturated zone monitoring in 

compliance with Section 12(i) of this Chapter, expe ct that soil-pore 
liquid monitoring may be terminated 90 days after t he last 
application of waste to the treatment zone. 

 
264.280(d)   (iv) The owner or operator is not subject to reg ulation 

under Sections 12(k)(i)(H) and 12(k)(iii) of this C hapter if the 
Director finds that the level of hazardous constitu ents in the 
treatment zone soil does not exceed the background value of those 
constituents by an amount that is statistically sig nificant when 
using the test specified in Section 12(k)(iv)(C) of  this Chapter. 
The owner or operator may submit such a demonstrati on to the 
Director at any time during the closure of post-clo sure care 
periods. For the purposes of Section 12(k)(iv) of t his Chapter: 

 
264.280(d)(1)   (A) The owner or operator must establish 

background soil values and determine whether there is a 
statistically significant increase over those value s for all 
hazardous constituents specified in the facility pe rmit under 
Section 12(b)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
...(i)     (I) Background soil values may be based on 

a one-time sampling of a background plot having cha racteristics 
similar to those of the treatment zone. 

 
...(ii)     (II) The owner or operator must express 

background values and values for hazardous constitu ents in the 
treatment zone in a form necessary for the determin ation of 
statistically significant increases under Section 1 2(k)(iv)(C) of 
this Chapter. 
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264.280(d)(2)   (B) In taking samples used in the determination 

of background and treatment zone values, the owner or operator must 
take samples at a sufficient number of sampling poi nts and at 
appropriate locations and depths to yield samples t hat represent the 
chemical make-up of soil that has not been affected  by leakage from 
the treatment zone and the soil within the treatmen t zone, 
respectively. 

 
264.280(d)(3)   (C) In determining whether a statistically 

significant increase has occurred, the owner or ope rator must 
compare the value of each constituent in the treatm ent zone to the 
background value for that constituent using a stati stical procedure 
that provides reasonable confidence that constituen t presence in the 
treatment zone will be identified. The owner or ope rator must use a 
statistical procedure that: 

 
...(i)     (I) Is appropriate for the distribution of 

the data used to establish background values; and 
 
...(ii)     (II) Provides a reasonable balance between 

the probability of falsely identifying hazardous co nstituent 
presence in the treatment zone and the probability of failing to 
identify real presence in the treatment zone. 

 
264.280(e)   (v) The owner or operator is not subject to regu lation 

under Section 6 of this Chapter if the Director fin ds that the owner 
or operator satisfies Section 12(k)(iv) of this Cha pter and if 
unsaturated zone monitoring under Section 12(i) of this Chapter 
indicates that hazardous constituents have not migr ated beyond the 
treatment zone during the active life of the land t reatment unit. 

 
   (vi) The following loading limits shall not be e xceeded 

in the landfarm soils: 
 
 Arsenic 50 mg/kg   Barium   1000 mg/kg 
 Cadmium 20 mg/kg   Chromium  1000 mg/kg 
 Lead  1000 mg/kg   Mercury  20 mg/kg 
 Nickel 100 mg/kg   Oil and Grease 5 percent 
 
    (A) If soil core test data show any sample to 

exceed one of these limits, four additional samples  will be taken 
twenty feet in each cardinal direction from the loc ation of the 
original boring.  The resampling shall take place w ithin thirty (30) 
days of receipt of the original test results.  If a ny of the 
additional samples contain excessive contaminant le vels, resampling 
will continue until the extent of contamination is determined.  
Copies of all resampling analytical data shall be f orwarded 
immediately to the department.  The department shal l determine 
whether remedial action and/or closure of the landf arm plot as 
required. 

 
    (B) This resampling procedure shall also be 

followed if soil core analyses in the 3-4' depth in terval show 
concentrations of any of the above constituents to exceed background 
levels.  Exceedance of background levels shall be d etermined by 
calculating the mean and standard deviation of the metals 
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concentrations. 
 
   (vii) Closure of the landfarm plot shall be in 

compliance with one of the following provisions: 
 
    (A) A low permeability clay cap shall be placed  

over any plot which contains metals in excess of th e limits in 
Section 12(k)(vi) of this Chapter.  The cap shall h ave a maximum 
vertical hydraulic conductivity of 10EE-7 cm/sec an d a minimum 
thickness of twenty-four (24) inches.  The cap shal l be overlain by 
a layer of soil of sufficient thickness to protect the cap from 
frost penetration.  This requirement will also appl y to any plot in 
which contaminants are confirmed to have migrated b elow the 
treatment zone. 

 
    (B) A compacted soil cover shall be placed over  

any plot which, upon closure, contains metals in co ncentrations 
exceeding 50% of the limits in Section 12(k)(vi) of  this Chapter.  
The cover shall have a minimum thickness of 12 inch es and be 
compacted to a minimum of 85% of standard Proctor. 

 
    (C) No additional cover shall be required if a 

plot is shown to contain less than 50% of the conce ntration limits 
for all metals.     

 
264.281  (l) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR IGNITABLE OR REACTIV E WASTE.  

The owner or operator must not apply ignitable or r eactive waste to 
the treatment zone unless the waste and the treatme nt zone meet all 
applicable requirements of Chapter 13 of these rule s and 
regulations, and: 

 
264.281(a)   (i) The waste is immediately incorporated into t he 

soil so that: 
 
264.281(a)(1)   (A) The resulting waste, mixture, or dissolution  

of material no longer meets the definition of ignit able or reactive 
waste under Chapter 2, Section 3(b) or 3(d) of thes e rules and 
regulations; and 

 
264.281(a)(2)   (B) Section 2(h)(ii) of this Chapter is complied  

with; or 
 
264.281(b)   (ii) The waste is managed in such a way that it is 

protected from any material or conditions which may  cause it to 
ignite or react. 

 
264.282  (m) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR INCOMPATIBLE WASTES.   The owner 

or operator must not place incompatible wastes, or incompatible 
wastes and materials (see Appendix E of this Chapte r for examples), 
in or on the same treatment zone, unless Section 2( h)(ii) of this 
Chapter is complied with. 

 
264.283  (n) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR HAZARDOUS WASTES F02 0, F021, 

F022, F023, F026, AND F027. 
 
264.283(a)   (i) Hazardous Wastes F020, F021, F022, F023, F02 6 and, 

F027 must not be placed in a land treatment unit un less the owner or 
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operator operates the facility in accordance with a  management plan 
for these wastes that is approved by the Director p ursuant to the 
standards set out in Section 12(n)(i) of this Chapt er, and in accord 
with all other applicable requirements of this Chap ter and Chapter 5 
of these rules and regulations. The factors to be c onsidered are: 

 
264.283(a)(1)   (A) The volume, physical, and chemical 

characteristics of the wastes, including their pote ntial to migrate 
through soil or to volatilize or escape into the at mosphere; 

 
264.283(a)(2)   (B) The attenuative properties of underlying and  

surrounding soils or other materials; 
 
264.283(a)(3)   (C) The mobilizing properties of other materials  

co-disposed with these wastes; and 
 
264.283(a)(4)   (D) The effectiveness of additional treatment, 

design, or monitoring techniques. 
 
264.283(b)   (ii) The Director may determine that additional design, 

operating, and monitoring requirements are necessar y for land 
treatment facilities managing hazardous wastes F020 , F021, F022, 
F023, F026, and F027 in order to reduce the possibi lity of migration 
of these wastes to ground water, surface water, or air so as to 
protect human health and the environment. 

 
264/Subpart N Section 13.  LANDFILLS 
 
264.300(a)  (a) APPLICABILITY. The regulations in this Sectio n apply to 

owners and operators of facilities that dispose of hazardous waste 
in landfills, except as Section 1(a) of this Chapte r provides 
otherwise. 

 
264.301  (b) DESIGN AND OPERATING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.301(a)   (i) Any landfill that is not covered by Section 

13(b)(iii) of this Chapter or Chapter 11, Section 1 5(b)(i) of these 
rules and regulations must have a liner system for all portions of 
the landfill (except for existing portions of such landfill). The 
liner system must have: 

 
264.301(a)(1)   (A) A liner that is designed, constructed, and 

installed to prevent any migration of wastes out of  the landfill to 
the adjacent subsurface soil or ground water or sur face water at 
anytime during the active life (including the closu re period) of the 
landfill. The liner must be constructed of material s that prevent 
wastes from passing into the liner during the activ e life of the 
facility. The liner must be: 

 
...(i)     (I) Constructed of materials that have 

appropriate chemical properties and sufficient stre ngth and 
thickness to prevent failure due to pressure gradie nts (including 
static head and external hydrogeologic forces), phy sical contact 
with the waste or leachate to which they are expose d, climatic 
conditions, the stress of installation, and the str ess of daily 
operation; 

 
...(ii)     (II) Placed upon a foundation or base 

capable of providing support to the liner and resis tance to pressure 



10-122 

 

gradients above and below the liner to prevent fail ure of the liner 
due to settlement, compression, or uplift; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) Installed to cover all surrounding 

earth likely to be in contact with the waste or lea chate; and 
 
264.301(a)(2)   (B) A leachate collection and removal system 

immediately above the liner that is designed, const ructed, 
maintained, and operated to collect and remove leac hate from the 
landfill. The Director will specify design and oper ating conditions 
in the permit to ensure that the leachate depth ove r the liner does 
not exceed 30 cm (one foot). The leachate collectio n and removal 
system must be: 

 
...(i)     (I) Constructed of materials that are: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) Chemically resistant to the 

waste managed in the landfill and the leachate expe cted to be 
generated; and 

 
...(i)(2)      (2.) Of sufficient strength and 

thickness to prevent collapse under the pressures e xerted by 
overlying wastes, waste cover materials, and by any  equipment used 
at the landfill; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Designed and operated to function 

without clogging through the scheduled closure of t he landfill. 
 
264.301(b)   (ii) The owner or operator will be exempted from  the 

requirements of Section 13(b)(i) of this Chapter if  the Director 
finds, based on a demonstration by the owner or ope rator, that 
alternative design and operating practices, togethe r with location 
characteristics, will prevent the migration of any hazardous 
constituents (see Section 6(d) of this Chapter) int o the ground 
water or surface water at any future time. In decid ing whether to 
grant an exemption, the Director will consider: 

 
264.301(b)(1)   (A) The nature and quantity of the wastes; 
 
264.301(b)(2)   (B) The proposed alternate design and operation;  
 
264.301(b)(3)   (C) The hydrogeologic setting of the facility, 

including the attenuative capacity and thickness of  the liners and 
soils present between the landfill and ground water  or surface 
water; and 

 
264.301(b)(4)   (D) All other factors which would influence the 

quality and mobility of the leachate produced and t he potential for 
it to migrate to ground water or surface water. 

 
264.301(c)   (iii) The owner or operator of each new landfill  unit on 

which construction commences after January 29, 1992 , each lateral 
expansion of a landfill unit on which construction commences after 
July 29, 1992, and each replacement of an existing landfill unit 
that is to commence reuse after July 29, 1992 must install two or 
more liners and a leachate collection and removal s ystem above and 
between such liners. "Construction commences" is as  defined in 
Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations under 
"existing hazardous waste management facility" or " existing 
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facility". 
 
    (A) Components of a liner system: 
 
264.301(c)(1)(i)    (I) The liner system must include: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) A top liner designed and 

constructed of materials (e.g., a geomembrane) to p revent the 
migration of hazardous constituents into such liner  during the 
active life and post-closure care period; and 

 
...(i)(B)      (2.) A composite bottom liner, 

consisting of at least two components. The upper co mponent must be 
designed and constructed of materials (e.g., a geom embrane) to 
prevent the migration of hazardous constituents int o this component 
during the active life and post-closure care period . The lower 
component must be designed and constructed of mater ials to minimize 
the migration of hazardous constituents if a breach  in the upper 
component were to occur. The lower component must b e constructed of 
at least 3 feet (91 cm) of compacted soil material with a hydraulic 
conductivity of no more than 1 x 10 -7  cm/sec. 

 
...(ii)     (II) The liners must comply with Sections 

13(b)(i)(A)(I), (II), and (III) of this Chapter. 
 
264.301(c)(2)   (B) The leachate collection and removal system 

immediately above the top liner must be designed, c onstructed, 
operated, and maintained to collect and remove leac hate from the 
landfill during the active life and post-closure ca re period. The 
Director will specify design and operating conditio ns in the permit 
to ensure that the leachate depth over the liner do es not exceed 30 
cm (one foot). The leachate collection and removal system must 
comply with Sections 13(b)(iii)(C)((III) and (IV) o f this Chapter. 

 
264.301(c)(3)   (C) The leachate collection and removal system 

between the liners, and immediately above the botto m composite liner 
in the case of multiple leachate collection and rem oval systems, is 
also a leak detection system. This leak detection s ystem must be 
capable of detecting, collecting, and removing leak s of hazardous 
constituents at the earliest practicable time throu gh all areas of 
the top liner likely to be exposed to waste or leac hate during the 
active life and post-closure care period. The requi rements for a 
leak detection system in this paragraph are satisfi ed by 
installation of a system that is, at a minimum: 

 
...(i)     (I) Constructed with a bottom slope of one 

percent or more; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Constructed of granular drainage 

materials with a hydraulic conductivity of 1 x 10 -2  cm/sec or more 
and a thickness of 12 inches (30.5 cm) or more; or constructed of 
synthetic or geonet drainage materials with a trans missivity of 3 x 
10 -5  m2/sec or more; 

 
...(iii)     (III) Constructed of materials that are 

chemically resistant to the waste managed in the la ndfill and the 
leachate expected to be generated, and of sufficien t strength and 
thickness to prevent collapse under the pressures e xerted by 
overlying wastes, waste cover materials, and equipm ent used at the 
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landfill; 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Designed and operated to minimize 

clogging during the active life and post-closure ca re period; and 
 
...(v)     (V) Constructed with sumps and liquid 

removal methods (e.g., pumps) of sufficient size to  collect and 
remove liquids from the sump and prevent liquids fr om backing up 
into the drainage layer. Each unit must have its ow n sump(s). The 
design of each sump and removal system must provide  a method for 
measuring and recording the volume of liquids prese nt in the sump 
and of liquids removed. 

 
264.301(c)(4)   (D) The owner or operator shall collect and 

remove pumpable liquids in the leak detection syste m sumps to 
minimize the head on the bottom liner. 

 
264.301(c)(5)   (E) The owner or operator of a leak detection 

system that is not located completely above the sea sonal high water 
table must demonstrate that the operation of the le ak detection 
system will not be adversely affected by the presen ce of ground 
water. 

 
264.301(d)   (iv) The Director may approve alternative design  or 

operating practices to those specified in Section 1 3(b)(iii) of this 
Chapter if the owner or operator demonstrates to th e Director that 
such design and operating practices, together with location 
characteristics: 

 
264.301(d)(1)   (A) Will prevent the migration of any hazardous 

constituent into the ground water or surface water at least as 
effectively as the liners and leachate collection a nd removal 
systems specified in Section 13(b)(iii) of this Cha pter; and 

 
264.301(d)(2)   (B) Will allow detection of leaks of hazardous 

constituents through the top liner at least as effe ctively. 
 
264.301(e)   (v) The double liner requirement set forth in Se ction 

13(b)(iii) of this Chapter may be waived by the Dir ector for any 
monofill, if: 

 
264.301(e)(1)   (A) The monofill contains only hazardous wastes 

from foundry furnace emission controls or metal cas ting molding 
sand, and such wastes do not contain constituents w hich would render 
the wastes hazardous for reasons other than the Tox icity 
Characteristic in Chapter 2, Section 3(e) of these rules and 
regulations, with EPA Hazardous Waste Numbers D004 through D017; and 

 
264.301(e)(2)   (B) Either: 
 
...(i)     (I) The monofill:  
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) The monofill has at least one 

liner for which there is no evidence that such line r is leaking; 
 

...(i)(B)      (2.) The monofill is located more 
than one-quarter mile from an underground source of  drinking water 
(as that term is defined in Chapter 1, Section 1(f) (i) of these 
rules and regulations); and 
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...(i)(C)      (3.) The monofill is in compliance 

with generally applicable ground-water monitoring r equirements for 
facilities with permits under W.S. 35-11-503(d); W. S. 35-11-801; 
Chapter 4, Section 2(a); and RCRA Section 3005(c); or 

 
...(ii)     (II) The owner or operator demonstrates 

that the monofill is located, designed and operated  so as to assure 
that there will be no migration of any hazardous co nstituent into 
ground water or surface water at any future time. 

 
264.301(f)   (vi) The owner or operator of any replacement la ndfill 

unit is exempt from Section 13(b)(iii) of this Chap ter if: 
 
264.301(f)(1)   (A) The existing unit was constructed in 

compliance with the design standards of Chapter 10,  Sections 
10(b)(iii) and 13(b)(iii) and Chapter 11, Sections 12(b)(i) and 
15(b)(i); W.S. 35-11-503(d); and RCRA Section 3004( o)(5); and 

 
264.301(f)(2)   (B) There is no reason to believe that the liner  

is not functioning as designed. 
 
264.301(g)   (vii) The owner or operator must design, constru ct, 

operate, and maintain a run-on control system capab le of preventing 
flow onto the active portion of the landfill during  peak discharge 
from at least a 25-year storm. 

 
264.301(h)   (viii)The owner or operator must design, constru ct, 

operate, and maintain a run-off management system t o collect and 
control at least the water volume resulting from a 24-hour, 25-year 
storm. 

 
264.301(i)   (ix) Collection and holding facilities (e.g., ta nks or 

basins) associated with run-on and run-off control systems must be 
emptied or otherwise managed expeditiously after st orms to maintain 
design capacity of the system. 

 
264.301(j)   (x) If the landfill contains any particulate mat ter 

which may be subject to wind dispersal, the owner o r operator must 
cover or otherwise manage the landfill to control w ind dispersal. 

 
264.301(k)   (xi) The Director will specify in the permit all  design 

and operating practices that are necessary to ensur e that the 
requirements of Section 13(b) of this Chapter are s atisfied. 

 
264.301(l)   (xii) Reserved.  ^  
 
264.302  (c) ACTION LEAKAGE RATE. 
 
264.302(a)   (i) The Director shall approve an action leakage  rate 

for surface impoundment units subject to Section 13 (b)(iii) or (iv) 
of this Chapter. The action leakage rate is the max imum design flow 
rate that the leak detection system (LDS) can remov e without the 
fluid head on the bottom liner exceeding l foot. Th e action leakage 
rate must include an adequate safety margin to allo w for 
uncertainties in the design (e.g., slope, hydraulic  conductivity, 
thickness of drainage material), construction, oper ation, and 
location of the LDS, waste and leachate characteris tics, likelihood 
and amounts of other sources of liquids in the LDS,  and proposed 
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response actions (e.g., the action leakage rate mus t consider 
decreases in the flow capacity of the system over t ime resulting 
from siltation and clogging, rib layover and creep of synthetic 
components of the system, overburden pressures, etc .). 

 
264.302(b)   (ii) To determine if the action leakage rate has  been 

exceeded, the owner or operator must convert the we ekly or monthly 
flow rate from the monitoring data obtained under S ection 13 
(d)(iii) of this Chapter, to an average daily flow rate (gallons per 
acre per day) for each sump. Unless the Director ap proves a 
different calculation, the average daily flow rate for each sump 
must be calculated weekly during the active life an d closure period, 
and monthly during the post-closure care period whe n monthly 
monitoring is required under Section 13(d)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.303  (d) MONITORING AND INSPECTION. 
 
264.303(a)   (i) During construction or installation, liners 

(except in the case of existing portions of landfil ls exempt from 
Section 13(b)(i) of this Chapter) and cover systems  (e.g., 
membranes, sheets, or coatings) must be inspected f or uniformity, 
damage, and imperfections (e.g., holes, cracks, thi n spots, or 
foreign materials). Immediately after construction or installation: 

 
264.303(a)(1)   (A) Synthetic liners and covers must be 

inspected to ensure tight seams and joints and the absence of tears, 
punctures, or blisters; and 

 
264.303(a)(2)   (B) Soil-based and admixed liners and covers 

must be inspected for imperfections including lense s, cracks, 
channels, root holes, or other structural non-unifo rmities that may 
cause an increase in the permeability of the liner or cover. 

 
264.303(b)   (ii) While a landfill is in operation, it must b e 

inspected weekly and after storms to detect evidenc e of any of the 
following: 

 
264.303(b)(1)   (A) Deterioration, malfunctions, or improper 

operation of run-on and run-off control systems; 
 
264.303(b)(2)   (B) Proper functioning of wind dispersal control  

systems, where present; and 
 
264.303(b)(3)   (C) The presence of leachate in and proper 

functioning of leachate collection and removal syst ems, where 
present. 

 
264.303(c)(1)  (iii) An owner or operator required to have a lea k 

detection system under Section 13(b)(iii) or (iv) o f this Chapter 
must: 

 
264.303(c)(1)   (A) Record the amount of liquids removed from 

each leak detection system sump at least once each week during the 
active life and closure period. 

 
264.303(c)(2)   (B) After the final cover is installed, the 

amount of liquids removed from each leak detection system sump must 
be recorded at least monthly. If the liquid level i n the sump stays 
below the pump operating level for two consecutive months, the 
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amount of liquids in the sumps must be recorded at least quarterly. 
If the liquid level in the sump stays below the pum p operating level 
for two consecutive quarters, the amount of liquids  in the sumps 
must be recorded at least semi-annually. If at any time during the 
post-closure care period the pump operating level i s exceeded at 
units on quarterly or semi-annual recording schedul es, the owner or 
operator must return to monthly recording of amount s of liquids 
removed from each sump until the liquid level again  stays below the 
pump operating level for two consecutive months. 

 
264.303(c)(3)   (C) "Pump operating level" is a liquid level 

proposed by the owner or operator and approved by t he Director based 
on pump activation level, sump dimensions, and leve l that avoids 
backup into the drainage layer and minimizes head i n the sump. 

 
264.304  (e) RESPONSE ACTIONS. 
 
264.304(a)   (i) The owner or operator of landfill units subj ect to 

Section 13(b)(iii) or (iv) of this Chapter must hav e an approved 
response action plan before receipt of waste. The r esponse action 
plan must set forth the actions to be taken if the action leakage 
rate has been exceeded. At a minimum, the response action plan must 
describe the actions specified in Section 13(e)(ii)  of this Chapter. 

 
264.304(b)   (ii) If the flow rate into the leak detection sy stem 

exceeds the action leakage rate for any sump, the o wner or operator 
must: 

 
264.304(b)(1)   (A) Notify the Director in writing of the 

exceedence within 7 days of the determination; 
 
264.304(b)(2)   (B) Submit a preliminary written assessment to 

the Director within 14 days of the determination, a s to the amount 
of liquids, likely sources of liquids, possible loc ation, size, and 
cause of any leaks, and short-term actions taken an d planned; 

 
264.304(b)(3)   (C) Determine to the extent practicable the 

location, size, and cause of any leak; 
 
264.304(b)(4)   (D) Determine whether waste receipt should cease  

or be curtailed, whether any waste should be remove d from the unit 
for inspection, repairs, or controls, and whether o r not the unit 
should be closed; 

 
264.304(b)(5)   (E) Determine any other short-term and longer-

term actions to be taken to mitigate or stop any le aks; and 
 
264.304(b)(6)   (F) Within 30 days after the notification that 

the action leakage rate has been exceeded, submit t o the Director 
the results of the analyses specified in Sections 1 3(e)(ii)(C), (D), 
and (E) of this Chapter, the results of actions tak en, and actions 
planned. Monthly thereafter, as long as the flow ra te in the leak 
detection system exceeds the action leakage rate, t he owner or 
operator must submit to the Director a report summa rizing the 
results of any remedial actions taken and actions p lanned. 

 
264.304(c)   (iii) To make the leak and/or remediation determ inations 

in Sections 13(e)(ii)(C), (D), and (E) of this Chap ter, the owner or 
operator must: 
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264.304(c)(1)(i)   (A) Assess the source of liquids and amounts of 

liquids by source, 
 
...(ii)     (I) Conduct a fingerprint, hazardous 

constituent, or other analyses of the liquids in th e leak detection 
system to identify the source of liquids and possib le location of 
any leaks, and the hazard and mobility of the liqui d; and 

 
...(iii)     (II) Assess the seriousness of any leaks in 

terms of potential for escaping into the environmen t; or 
 
264.304(c)(2)   (B) Document why such assessments are not 

needed. 
 
264.305-.308 (f) - (i) RESERVED.  
 
264.309  (j) SURVEYING AND RECORDKEEPING.  The owner or op erator of a 

landfill must maintain the following items in the o perating record 
required under Section 5(d) of this Chapter: 

 
264.309(a)   (i) On a map, the exact location and dimensions,  

including depth, of each cell with respect to perma nently surveyed 
benchmarks; and 

 
264.309(b)   (ii) The contents of each cell and the approxima te 

location of each hazardous waste type within each c ell. 
 
264.310  (k) CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CARE. 
 
264.310(a)   (i) At final closure of the landfill or upon clo sure 

of any cell, the owner or operator must cover the l andfill or cell 
with a final cover designed and constructed to: 

 
264.310(a)(1)   (A) Provide long-term minimization of migration 

of liquids through the closed landfill; 
 
264.310(a)(2)   (B) Function with minimum maintenance; 
 
264.310(a)(3)   (C) Promote drainage and minimize erosion or 

abrasion of the cover; 
 
264.310(a)(4)   (D) Accommodate settling and subsidence so that 

the cover's integrity is maintained; and 
 
264.310(a)(5)   (E) Have a permeability less than or equal to 

the permeability of any bottom liner system or natu ral subsoils 
present. 

 
264.310(b)   (ii) After final closure, the owner or operator must 

comply with all post-closure requirements contained  in Sections 7(h) 
through 7(k) of this Chapter, including maintenance  and monitoring 
throughout the post-closure care period (specified in the permit 
under Section 7(h) of this Chapter). The owner or o perator must: 

 
264.310(b)(1)   (A) Maintain the integrity and effectiveness of 

the final cover, including making repairs to the ca p as necessary to 
correct the effects of settling, subsidence, erosio n, or other 
events; 



10-129 

 

 
264.310(b)(2)   (B) Continue to operate the leachate collection 

and removal system until leachate is no longer dete cted; 
 
264.310(b)(3)   (C) Maintain and monitor the leak detection 

system in accordance with Sections 13(b)(iii)(C)(IV ), 13(b)(iii)(D) 
and 13(d)(iii) of this Chapter, and comply with all  other applicable 
leak detection system requirements of this Chapter;  

 
264.310(b)(4)   (D) Maintain and monitor the ground-water 

monitoring system and comply with all other applica ble requirements 
of Section 6 of this Chapter; 

 
264.310(b)(5)   (E) Prevent run-on and run-off from eroding or 

otherwise damaging the final cover; and 
 
264.310(b)(6)   (F) Protect and maintain surveyed benchmarks 

used in complying with Section 13(j) of this Chapte r. 
 
264.311  (l) RESERVED. 
 
264.312  (m) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR IGNITABLE OR REACTIV E WASTE. 
 
264.312(a)   (i) Except as provided in Section 13(m)(ii) of t his 

Chapter, and in Section 13(q) of this Chapter, igni table or reactive 
waste must not be placed in a landfill, unless the waste and 
landfill meet all applicable requirements of Chapte r 13 of these 
rules and regulations, and: 

 
264.312(a)(1)   (A) The resulting waste, mixture, or dissolution  

of material no longer meets the definition of ignit able or reactive 
waste under Chapter 2, Section 3(b) or 3(d) of thes e rules and 
regulations; and 

 
264.312(a)(2)   (B) Section 2(h)(ii) of this Chapter is complied  

with. 
 
264.312(b)   (ii) Except for prohibited wastes which remain s ubject 

to treatment standards in Chapter 13, Section 4 of these rules and 
regulations, ignitable wastes in containers may be landfilled 
without meeting the requirements of Section 13(m)(i ) of this 
Chapter, provided that the wastes are disposed of i n such a way that 
they are protected from any material or conditions which may cause 
them to ignite. At a minimum, ignitable wastes must  be disposed of 
in non-leaking containers which are carefully handl ed and placed so 
as to avoid heat, sparks, rupture, or any other con dition that might 
cause ignition of the wastes; must be covered daily  with soil or 
other non-combustible material to minimize the pote ntial for 
ignition of the wastes; and must not be disposed of  in cells that 
contain or will contain other wastes which may gene rate heat 
sufficient to cause ignition of the waste. 

 
264.313  (n) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR INCOMPATIBLE WASTES.   

Incompatible wastes, or incompatible wastes and mat erials, (see 
Appendix E of this Chapter for examples) must not b e placed in the 
same landfill cell, unless Section 2(h)(ii) of this  Chapter is 
complied with. 

 
264.314  (o) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR BULK AND CONTAINERIZ ED LIQUIDS. 
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264.314(a)   (i) Bulk or non-containerized liquid waste or wa ste 

containing free liquids may be placed in a landfill  prior to May 8, 
1985 only if: 

 
264.314(a)(1)   (A) The landfill has a liner and leachate 

collection and removal system that meet the require ments of Section 
13(b)(i) of this Chapter; or 

 
264.314(a)(2)   (B) Before disposal, the liquid waste or waste 

containing free liquids is treated or stabilized, c hemically or 
physically (e.g., by mixing with a sorbent solid), so that free 
liquids are no longer present. 

 
264.314(b)   (ii) Effective May 8, 1985, the placement of bul k or 

non-containerized liquid hazardous waste or hazardo us waste 
containing free liquids (whether or not sorbents ha ve been added) in 
any landfill is prohibited. 

 
264.314(c)   (iii) To demonstrate the absence or presence of free 

liquids in either a containerized or a bulk waste, the following 
test must be used: Method 9095 (Paint Filter Liquid s Test) as 
described in "Test Methods for Evaluating Solid Was te, 
Physical/Chemical Methods," EPA Publication SW-846,  as incorporated 
by reference in Chapter 1, Section 1(g) of these ru les and 
regulations. 

 
264.314(d)   (iv) Containers holding free liquids must not be  placed 

in a landfill unless: 
 
264.314(d)(1)   (A) All free-standing liquid:  
 
...(i)     (I) has been removed by decanting, or 

other methods;  
 
...(ii)     (II) has been mixed with sorbent or 

solidified so that free-standing liquid is no longe r observed; or  
 
...(iii)     (III) has been otherwise eliminated; or 
 
264.314(d)(2)   (B) The container is very small, such as an 

ampule; or 
 
264.314(d)(3)   (C) The container is designed to hold free 

liquids for use other than storage, such as a batte ry or capacitor; 
or 

 
264.314(d)(4)   (D) The container is a lab pack as defined in 

Section 13(q) of this Chapter and is disposed of in  accordance with 
Section 13(q) of this Chapter. 

 
264.314(e)   (v) Sorbents used to treat free liquids to be di sposed 

of in landfills must be nonbiodegradable. Nonbiodeg radable sorbents 
are: materials listed or described in Section 13(o) (v)(A) of this 
Chapter; materials that pass one of the tests in Se ction 13(o)(v)(B) 
of this Chapter; or materials that are determined b y EPA to be 
nonbiodegradable through the Chapter 1, Sections 1( a) through 1(g) 
and Section 3 of these rules and regulations petiti on process. 
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264.314(e)(1)   (A) Nonbiodegradable sorbents. 
 
...(i)     (I) Inorganic minerals, other inorganic 

materials, and elemental carbon (e.g., aluminosilic ates, clays, 
smectites, Fuller's earth, bentonite, calcium bento nite, 
montmorillonite, calcined montmorillonite, kaolinit e, micas 
(illite), vermiculites, zeolites; calcium carbonate  (organic free 
limestone); oxides/hydroxides, alumina, lime, silic a (sand), 
diatomaceous earth; perlite (volcanic glass); expan ded volcanic 
rock; volcanic ash; cement kiln dust; fly ash; rice  hull ash; 
activated charcoal/activated carbon); or 

 
...(ii)     (II) High molecular weight synthetic 

polymers (e.g., polyethylene, high density polyethy lene (HDPE), 
polypropylene, polystyrene, polyurethane, polyacryl ate, 
polynorborene, polyisobutylene, ground synthetic ru bber, cross-
linked allylstyrene and tertiary butyl copolymers).  This does not 
include polymers derived from biological material o r polymers 
specifically designed to be degradable; or 

 
...(iii)     (III) Mixtures of these nonbiodegradable 

materials. 
 
264.314(e)(2)   (B) Tests for nonbiodegradable sorbents.  
 
...(i)     (I) The sorbent material is determined to 

be nonbiodegradable under ASTM Method G21-70 (1984a )-Standard 
Practice for Determining Resistance of Synthetic Po lymer Materials 
to Fungi; or 

 
...(ii)     (II) The sorbent material is determined to 

be nonbiodegradable under ASTM Method G22-76 (1984b )-Standard 
Practice for Determining Resistance of Plastics to Bacteria; or 

 
...(iii)     (III) The sorbent material is determined to 

be non-biodegradable under OECD test 301B: [CO 2 Evolution (Modified 
Sturm Test)]. 

 
264.314(f)   (vi) ^  The placement of any liquid which is not a 

hazardous waste in a landfill is prohibited ^ . 
 
264.315  (p) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR CONTAINERS.  Unless they are 

very small, such as an ampule, containers must be e ither: 
 
264.315(a)   (i) At least 90 percent full when placed in the 

landfill; or 
 
264.315(b)   (ii) Crushed, shredded, or similarly reduced in volume 

to the maximum practical extent before burial in th e landfill. 
 
264.316  (q) DISPOSAL OF SMALL CONTAINERS OF HAZARDOUS WAS TE IN 

OVERPACKED DRUMS (LAB PACKS).  Small containers of hazardous waste 
in overpacked drums (lab packs) may be placed in a landfill if the 
following requirements are met: 

 
264.316(a)   (i) Hazardous waste must be packaged in non-leak ing 

inside containers. The inside containers must be of  a design and 
constructed of a material that will not react dange rously with, be 
decomposed by, or be ignited by the contained waste . Inside 
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containers must be tightly and securely sealed. The  inside 
containers must be of the size and type specified i n the Department 
of Transportation (DOT) hazardous materials regulat ions (49 CFR 
parts 173, 178, and 179), if those regulations spec ify a particular 
inside container for the waste. 

 
264.316(b)   (ii) The inside containers must be overpacked in  an 

open head DOT-specification metal shipping containe r (49 CFR parts 
178 and 179) of no more than 416-liter (110 gallon)  capacity and 
surrounded by, at a minimum, a sufficient quantity of sorbent 
material, determined to be nonbiodegradable in acco rdance with 
Section 13(o)(v) of this Chapter, to completely sor b all of the 
liquid contents of the inside containers. The metal  outer container 
must be full after it has been packed with inside c ontainers and 
sorbent material. 

 
264.316(c)   (iii) The sorbent material used must not be capa ble of 

reacting dangerously with, being decomposed by, or being ignited by 
the contents of the inside containers, in accordanc e with Section 
2(h)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.316(d)   (iv) Incompatible wastes, as defined in Chapter 1, 

Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations, mus t not be placed 
in the same outside container. 

 
264.316(e)   (v) Reactive wastes, other than cyanide- or sulf ide-

bearing waste as defined in Chapter 2, Section 3(d) (i)(E) of these 
rules and regulations, must be treated or rendered non-reactive 
prior to packaging in accordance with Sections 13(q )(i) through (iv) 
of this Chapter. Cyanide- and sulfide-bearing react ive waste may be 
packed in accordance with Sections (q)(i) through ( iv) of this 
Chapter without first being treated or rendered non -reactive. 

 
264.316(f)   (vi) Such disposal is in compliance with the 

requirements of Chapter 13 of these rules and regul ations. Persons 
who incinerate lab packs according to the requireme nts in Chapter 
13, Section 4(c)(iii)(C) and (D) of these rules and  regulations may 
use fiber drums in place of metal outer containers.  Such fiber drums 
must meet the DOT specifications in 49 CFR 173.12 a nd be overpacked 
according to the requirements in Section 13(q)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.317  (r) SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS FOR HAZARDOUS WASTES F02 0, F021, 

F022, F023, F026, AND F027. 
 
264.317(a)   (i) Hazardous Wastes F020, F021, F022, F023, F02 6, and 

F027 must not be placed in a landfills unless the o wner or operator 
operates the landfill in accord with a management p lan for these 
wastes that is approved by the Director pursuant to  the standards 
set out in Section 13(r)(i) of this Chapter, and in  accord with all 
other applicable requirements of this Chapter and C hapter 5 of these 
rules and regulations. The factors to be considered  are: 

 
264.317(a)(1)   (A) The volume, physical, and chemical 

characteristics of the wastes, including their pote ntial to migrate 
through the soil or to volatilize or escape into th e atmosphere; 

 
264.317(a)(2)   (B) The attenuative properties of underlying and  

surrounding soils or other materials; 
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264.317(a)(3)   (C) The mobilizing properties of other materials  
co-disposed with these wastes; and 

 
264.317(a)(4)   (D) The effectiveness of additional treatment, 

design, or monitoring requirements. 
 
264.317(b)   (ii) The Director may determine that additional design, 

operating, and monitoring requirements are necessar y for landfills 
managing hazardous wastes F020, F021, F022, F023, F 026, and F027 in 
order to reduce the possibility of migration of the se wastes to 
ground water, surface water, or air so as to protec t human health 
and the environment. 

 
264/Subpart O Section 14. INCINERATORS 
             
264.340  (a) APPLICABILITY. 
 
264.340(a)   (i) The regulations of Section 14 of this Chapte r 

apply to owners and operators of hazardous waste in cinerators (as 
defined in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rule s and 
regulations, except as Section 1(a) of this Chapter  provides 
otherwise. 

 
264.340(b)   (ii) After consideration of the waste analysis i ncluded 

with Part B of the permit application, the Director , in establishing 
the permit conditions, may exempt the applicant from all 
requirements of this Section except Section 14(b) o f this Chapter 
(Waste analysis) and Section 14(l) of this Chapter (Closure), 

 
264.340(b)(1)   (A) If the Director finds that the waste to be 

burned is: 
 
...(i)     (I) Listed as a hazardous waste in Chapter 

2, Section 4 of these rules and regulations solely because it is 
ignitable (Hazard Code I), corrosive (Hazard Code C ), or both; or 

 
...(ii)     (II) Listed as a hazardous waste in Chapter 

2, Section 4 of these rules and regulations solely because it is 
reactive (Hazard Code R) for characteristics other than those listed 
in Chapter 2, Sections 3(d)(i)(D) and (E) of these rules and 
regulations, and will not be burned when other haza rdous wastes are 
present in the combustion zone; or 

 
...(iii)     (III) A hazardous waste solely because it 

possesses the characteristic of ignitability, corro sivity, or both, 
as determined by the test for characteristics of ha zardous wastes 
under Chapter 2, Section 3 of these rules and regul ations; or 

 
...(iv)     (IV) A hazardous waste solely because it 

possesses any of the reactivity characteristics des cribed by Chapter 
2, Section 3(d)(i)(A), (B), (C), (F), (G), and (H) of these rules 
and regulations, and will not be burned when other hazardous wastes 
are present in the combustion zone; and 

 
264.340(b)(2)   (B) If the waste analysis shows that the waste 

contains none of the hazardous constituents listed in Chapter 2, 
Appendix H of these rules and regulations, which wo uld reasonably be 
expected to be in the waste. 
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264.340(c)   (iii) If the waste to be burned is one which is 
described by Section 14(a)(ii)(A)(I), (II), (III), or (IV) of this 
Chapter and contains insignificant concentrations o f the hazardous 
constituents listed in Appendix H of Chapter 2 of t hese rules and 
regulations, then the Director may, in establishing  permit 
conditions, exempt the applicant from all requireme nts of this 
Section, except Section 14(b) of this Chapter (Wast e analysis) and 
Section 14(l) of this Chapter (Closure), after cons ideration of the 
waste analysis included with Part B of the permit a pplication, 
unless the Director finds that the waste will pose a threat to human 
health and the environment when burned in an incine rator.  In making 
a determination under Section 14(a)(ii) of this Cha pter to exempt 
the applicant from requirements under Section 14 of  this Chapter, 
the Director shall consider: 

 
    (A) The source of the waste to be incinerated; 
 
    (B) The extent to which the applicant can 

demonstrate control over the chemical quality of wa stes to be 
incinerated, to assure that a consistent quality of  hazardous wastes 
meeting the chemical specifications of wastes descr ibed by Section 
14(a)(iii) of this Chapter is received for incinera tion; and  

 
    (C) Other factors he or she determines are 

material.  
 
264.340(d)   (iv)  The owner or operator of an incinerator ma y 

conduct trial burns subject only to the requirement s of Chapter 7, 
Section 1(c) of these rules and regulations (Hazard ous waste 
incinerator permits). 

 
264.341  (b) WASTE ANALYSIS. 
 
264.341(a)   (i) As a portion of the trial burn plan required  by  

Chapter 7, Section 1(c) of these rules and regulati ons, or with Part 
B of the permit application, the owner or operator must have 
included an analysis of the waste feed sufficient t o provide all 
information required by Chapter 7, Section 1(c)(ii)  or Chapter 3, 
Section 2(j) of these rules and regulations. Owners  or operators of 
new hazardous waste incinerators must provide the i nformation 
required by Chapter 7, Section 1(c)(iii) or Chapter  3, Section 2(j) 
of these rules and regulations to the greatest exte nt possible. 

 
264.341(b)   (ii) Throughout normal operation the owner or op erator 

must conduct sufficient waste analysis to verify th at waste feed to 
the incinerator is within the physical and chemical  composition 
limits specified in his or her permit (under Sectio n 14(f)(ii) of 
this Chapter). 

 
264.342  (c) PRINCIPAL ORGANIC HAZARDOUS CONSTITUENTS (POH Cs). 
 
264.342(a)   (i) Principal Organic Hazardous Constituents (PO HCs) 

in the waste feed must be treated to the extent req uired by the 
performance standard of Section 14(d) of this Chapt er. 

 
264.342(b)(1)  (ii) Specification of POHCs in permits: 
 
    (A) One or more POHCs will be specified in the 
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facility's permit, from among those constituents li sted in Chapter 
2, Appendix H of these rules and regulations, for e ach waste feed to 
be burned. This specification will be based on the degree of 
difficulty of incineration of the organic constitue nts in the waste 
and on their concentration or mass in the waste fee d, considering 
the results of waste analyses and trial burns or al ternative data 
submitted with Part B of the facility's permit appl ication. Organic 
constituents which represent the greatest degree of  difficulty of 
incineration will be those most likely to be design ated as POHCs. 
Constituents are more likely to be designated as PO HCs if they are 
present in large quantities or concentrations in th e waste. 

 
264.342(b)(2)   (B) Trial POHCs will be designated for 

performance of trial burns in accordance with the p rocedure 
specified in Chapter 7, Section 1(c) of these rules  and regulations 
for obtaining trial burn permits. 

 
264.343  (d) PERFORMANCE STANDARDS.  An incinerator burnin g hazardous 

waste must be designed, constructed, and maintained  so that, when 
operated in accordance with operating requirements specified under 
Section 14(f) of this Chapter, it will meet the fol lowing 
performance standards:  

 
264.343(a)(1)(i)  (i) Except as provided in Section 14(d)(i)(B) of this 

Chapter, an incinerator burning hazardous waste mus t: 
 
 
264.343(a)(1)(i)   (A) Achieve a destruction and removal efficiency  

(DRE) of 99.99% for each principal organic hazardou s constituent 
(POHC) designated (under Section 14(c) of this Chap ter) in its 
permit for each waste feed. DRE is determined for e ach POHC from the 
following equation: 

 
 

 %100DRE ×−=
in

outin

W

WW
 

 
 here: 
 

Win  =  mass feed rate of one principal organic hazardou s  
 (constituent (POHC) in the waste stream feeding th e 

incinerator) 
 
 and 
 
 Wout =  mass emission rate of the same POHC present in e xhaust 

  emissions prior to release to the atmosphere. 
 
264.343(a)(2)   (B) An incinerator burning hazardous wastes 

F020, F021, F022, F023, F026, or F027 must achieve a destruction and 
removal efficiency (DRE) of 99.9999% for each princ ipal organic 
hazardous constituent (POHC) designated (under Sect ion 14(c) of this 
Chapter) in its permit. This performance must be de monstrated on 
POHCs that are more difficult to incinerate than te tra-, penta-, and 
hexachlorodibenzo-p-dioxins and dibenzofurans. DRE is determined for 
each POHC from the equation in Section 14(d)(i)(A) of this Chapter. 
In addition, the owner or operator of the incinerat or must notify 
the Director of his or her intent to incinerate haz ardous wastes 
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F020, F021, F022, F023, F026, or F027. 
 
264.343(b)   (ii) An incinerator burning hazardous waste and 

producing stack emissions of more than 1.8 kilogram s per hour (4 
pounds per hour) of hydrogen chloride (HCl) must co ntrol HCl 
emissions such that the rate of emission is no grea ter than the 
larger of either 1.8 kilograms per hour or 1% of th e HCl in the 
stack gas prior to entering any pollution control e quipment. 

 
264.343(c)   (iii) An incinerator burning hazardous waste mus t not 

emit particulate matter in excess of 180 milligrams  per dry standard 
cubic meter (0.08 grains per dry standard cubic foo t) when corrected 
for the amount of oxygen in the stack gas according  to the formula: 

   

 Y-21
14×= mc PP  

 
 Where P c is the corrected concentration of particulate matt er, P m is 

the measured concentration of particulate matter, a nd Y is the 
measured concentration of oxygen in the stack gas, using the Orsat 
method for oxygen analysis of dry flue gas, present ed in 40 CFR 60, 
appendix A (Method 3). This correction procedure is  to be used by 
all hazardous waste incinerators except those opera ting under 
conditions of oxygen enrichment. For these faciliti es, the Director 
will select an appropriate correction procedure, to  be specified in 
the facility permit. 

 
264.343(d)   (iv) For purposes of permit enforcement, complia nce 

with the operating requirements specified in the pe rmit (under 
Section 14(f) of this Chapter) will be regarded as compliance with 
Section 14(d) of this Chapter. However, evidence th at compliance 
with those permit conditions is insufficient to ens ure compliance 
with the performance requirements of Section 14(d) of this Chapter 
may be "information" justifying modification, revoc ation, or 
reissuance of a permit under Chapter 6, Section 2(b ) of these rules 
and regulations. 

 
264.344  (e) HAZARDOUS WASTE INCINERATOR PERMITS. 
 
264.344(a)   (i) The owner or operator of a hazardous waste 

incinerator may burn only wastes specified in his o r her permit and 
only under operating conditions specified for those  wastes under 
Section 14(f) of this Chapter, except: 

 
264.344(a)(1)   (A) In approved trial burns under Chapter 7, 

Section 1(c) of these rules and regulations; or 
 
264.344(a)(2)   (B) Under exemptions created by Section 14(a) of  

this Chapter. 
 
264.344(b)   (ii) Other hazardous wastes may be burned only a fter 

operating conditions have been specified in a new p ermit or a permit 
modification as applicable. Operating requirements for new wastes 
may be based on either trial burn results or altern ative data 
included with Part B of a permit application under Chapter 3, 
Section 2(j) of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.344(c)   (iii) The permit for a new hazardous waste incin erator 

must establish appropriate conditions for each of t he applicable 
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requirements of this Section, including but not lim ited to allowable 
waste feeds and operating conditions necessary to m eet the 
requirements of Section 14(f) of this Chapter, suff icient to comply 
with the following standards: 

 
264.344(c)(1)   (A) For the period beginning with initial 

introduction of hazardous waste to the incinerator and ending with 
initiation of the trial burn, and only for the mini mum time required 
to establish operating conditions required in Secti on 14(e)(iii)(B) 
of this Chapter, not to exceed a duration of 720 ho urs operating 
time for treatment of hazardous waste, the operatin g requirements 
must be those most likely to ensure compliance with  the performance 
standards of Section 14(d) of this Chapter, based o n the Director's 
engineering judgment. The Director may extend the d uration of this 
period once for up to 720 additional hours when goo d cause for the 
extension is demonstrated by the applicant. 

 
264.344(c)(2)   (B) For the duration of the trial burn, the 

operating requirements must be sufficient to demons trate compliance 
with the performance standards of Section 14(d) of this Chapter and 
must be in accordance with the approved trial burn plan; 

 
264.344(c)(3)   (C) For the period immediately following 

completion of the trial burn, and only for the mini mum period 
sufficient to allow sample analysis, data computati on, and 
submission of the trial burn results by the applica nt, and review of 
the trial burn results and modification of the faci lity permit by 
the Director, the operating requirements must be th ose most likely 
to ensure compliance with the performance standards  of Section 14(d) 
of this Chapter, based on the Director's engineerin g judgement. 

 
264.344(c)(4)   (D) For the remaining duration of the permit, 

the operating requirements must be those demonstrat ed, in a trial 
burn or by alternative data specified in Chapter 3,  Section 
2(j)(iii) of these rules and regulations, as suffic ient to ensure 
compliance with the performance standards of Sectio n 14(d) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.345  (f) OPERATING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.345(a)   (i) An incinerator must be operated in accordanc e with 

operating requirements specified in the permit. The se will be 
specified on a case-by-case basis as those demonstr ated (in a trial 
burn or in alternative data as specified in Section  14(e)(ii) of 
this Chapter and included with Part B of a facility 's permit 
application) to be sufficient to comply with the pe rformance 
standards of Section 14(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.345(b)   (ii) Each set of operating requirements will spe cify 

the composition of the waste feed (including accept able variations 
in the physical or chemical properties of the waste  feed which will 
not affect compliance with the performance requirem ent of Section 
14(d) of this Chapter) to which the operating requi rements apply. 
For each such waste feed, the permit will specify a cceptable 
operating limits including the following conditions : 

 
264.345(b)(1)   (A) Carbon monoxide (CO) level in the stack 

exhaust gas; 
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264.345(b)(2)   (B) Waste feed rate; 
 
264.345(b)(3)   (C) Combustion temperature; 
 
64.345(b)(4)   (D) An appropriate indicator of combustion gas 

velocity; 
 
264.345(b)(5)   (E) Allowable variations in incinerator system 

design or operating procedures; and 
 
264.345(b)(6)   (F) Such other operating requirements as are 

necessary to ensure that the performance standards of Section 14(d) 
of this Chapter are met. 

 
264.345(c)   (iii) During start-up and shut-down of an incine rator, 

hazardous waste (except wastes exempted in accordan ce with Section 
14(a) of this Chapter) must not be fed into the inc inerator unless 
the incinerator is operating within the conditions of operation 
(temperature, air feed rate, etc.) specified in the  permit. 

 
264.345(d)   (iv) Fugitive emissions from the combustion zone  must 

be controlled by: 
 
264.345(d)(1)   (A) Keeping the combustion zone totally sealed 

against fugitive emissions; or 
 
264.345(d)(2)   (B) Maintaining a combustion zone pressure lower  

than atmospheric pressure; or 
 
264.345(d)(3)   (C) An alternate means of control demonstrated 

(with Part B of the permit application) to provide fugitive 
emissions control equivalent to maintenance of comb ustion zone 
pressure lower than atmospheric pressure. 

 
264.345(e)   (v) An incinerator must be operated with a funct ioning 

system to automatically cut off waste feed to the i ncinerator when 
operating conditions deviate from limits establishe d under Section 
14(f)(i) of this Chapter.  

 
264.345(f)   (vi)  An incinerator must cease operation when c hanges 

in waste feed, incinerator design, or operating con ditions exceed 
limits designated in its permit. 

 
264.346  (g) RESERVED. 
 
264.347  (h) MONITORING AND INSPECTIONS. 
 
264.347(a)   (i) The owner or operator must conduct, as a min imum, 

the following monitoring while incinerating hazardo us waste: 
 
264.347(a)(1)   (A) Combustion temperature, waste feed rate, and  

the indicator of combustion gas velocity specified in the facility 
permit must be monitored on a continuous basis. 

 
264.347(a)(2)   (B) CO must be monitored on a continuous basis 

at a point in the incinerator downstream of the com bustion zone and 
prior to release to the atmosphere. 
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264.347(a)(3)   (C) Upon request by the Director, sampling and 
analysis of the waste and exhaust emissions must be  conducted to 
verify that the operating requirements established in the permit 
achieve the performance standards of Section 14(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.347(b)   (ii) The incinerator and associated equipment (p umps, 

valves, conveyors, pipes, etc.) must be subjected t o thorough visual 
inspection, at least daily, for leaks, spills, fugi tive emissions, 
and signs of tampering. 

 
264.347(c)   (iii) The emergency waste feed cutoff system and  

associated alarms must be tested at least weekly to  verify 
operability, unless the applicant demonstrates to t he Director that 
weekly inspections will unduly restrict or upset op erations and that 
less frequent inspection will be adequate. At a min imum, operational 
testing must be conducted at least monthly. 

 
264.347(d)(1)  (iv) This monitoring and inspection data must be 

recorded and the records must be placed in the oper ating log 
required by Section 5(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.348  (i) - (k) RESERVED.  
 
264.351  (l) CLOSURE.  
 
   (i) At closure the owner or operator must remove  all 

hazardous waste and hazardous waste residues (inclu ding, but not 
limited to, ash, scrubber waters, and scrubber slud ges) from the 
incinerator site. 

 
 [Comment: At closure, as throughout the operating period, unless the 

owner or operator can demonstrate, in accordance wi th Chapter 2, 
Section 1(c)(iv) of these rules and regulations, th at the residue 
removed from the incinerator is not a hazardous was te, the owner or 
operator becomes a generator of hazardous waste and  must manage it 
in accordance with applicable requirements of Chapt er 5; Chapters 8 
through 10; Chapter 11, Section 1 and Sections 4 th rough 31; and 
Chapter 12, Sections 1 through 8, 19 and 20 of thes e rules and 
regulations.] 

 
264/Subpart P Section 15. RESERVED. 
 
264/Subpart Q Section 16. RESERVED. 
 
264/Subpart R Section 17. RESERVED. 
 
264/Subpart S Section 18. SPECIAL PROVISIONS FOR CLEANUP  
 
264.550  (a) APPLICABILITY OF CORRECTIVE ACTION MANAGEMENT U NIT 

(CAMU) REGULATIONS. 
 
264.550(a)   (i) Except as provided in Section 18(a)(ii) of t his 

Chapter, CAMUs are subject to the requirements of S ection 18(c) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.550(b)   (ii) CAMUs that were approved before April 22, 2 002, or 

for which substantially complete applications (or e quivalents) were 
submitted to the Department on or before November 2 0, 2000, are 
subject to the requirements in Section 18(b) of thi s Chapter for 
grandfathered CAMUs; CAMU waste, activities, and de sign will not be 



10-140 

 

subject to the standards in Section 18(c) of this C hapter, so long 
as the waste, activities, and design remain within the general scope 
of the CAMU as approved. 

 
264.551  (b)  GRANDFATHERED CORRECTIVE ACTION MANAGEMENT UNITS 

(CAMU).  
 
264.551(a)   (i) To implement remedies under Section 6(l) of this 

Chapter, W.S. 35-11-503(d), W.S.35-11-1607  or RCRA Section 3008(h), 
^ the Director may designate an area at the facilit y as a corrective 
action management unit under the requirements in Se ction 18(b)of 
this Chapter or a signed remedy agreement pursuant to W.S. 35-11 -
1607 . Corrective action management unit means an area w ithin a 
facility that is used only for managing remediation  wastes for 
implementing corrective action or cleanup at the fa cility. A CAMU 
must be located within the contiguous property unde r the control of 
the owner or operator where the wastes to be manage d in the CAMU 
originated. One or more CAMUs may be designated at a facility. 

 

264.551(a)(1)   (A) Placement of remediation wastes into or 
within a CAMU does not constitute land disposal of hazardous wastes. 
  

 

264.551(a)(2)   (B) Consolidation or placement of remediation 
wastes into or within a CAMU does not constitute cr eation of a unit 
subject to minimum technology requirements.  

 
   (ii) Designation of regulated units :   
 
264.551(b)(1)   (A) The Director may designate a regulated unit 

(as defined in Section 6(a)(i)(B) of this Chapter) as a CAMU, or may 
incorporate a regulated unit into a CAMU, if: 

 
...(i)     (I) The regulated unit is closed or 

closing, meaning it has begun the closure process u nder Section 7(d) 
of this Chapter or Chapter 11, Section 9(d) of thes e rules and 
regulations; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Inclusion of the regulated unit will 

enhance implementation of effective, protective and  reliable 
remedial actions for the facility. 

 
264.551(b)(2)   (B) The Chapter 10, Sections 6 and 7 

requirements, the Chapter 5 requirements and the un it-specific 
requirements of Chapter 10 or 11 of these rules and  regulations that 
applied to that regulated unit will continue to app ly to that 
portion of the CAMU after incorporation into the CA MU. 

 
264.551 (c)  (iii) The Director shall designate a CAMU in acco rdance with 

the following: 
 
264.551 (c)(1)   (A) The CAMU shall facilitate the implementation  

of reliable, effective, protective, and cost-effect ive remedies; 
 
264.551 (c)(2)   (B) Waste management activities associated with 

the CAMU shall not create unacceptable risks to hum ans or to the 
environment resulting from exposure to hazardous wa stes or hazardous 
constituents; 
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264.551 (c)(3)   (C) The CAMU shall include uncontaminated areas 
of the facility, only if including such areas for t he purpose of 
managing remediation waste is more protective than management of 
such wastes at contaminated areas of the facility; 

 
264.551 (c)(4)   (D) Areas within the CAMU, where wastes remain 

in place after closure of the CAMU, shall be manage d and contained 
so as to minimize future releases, to the extent pr acticable; 

 
264.551 (c)(5)   (E) The CAMU shall expedite the timing of 

remedial activity implementation, when appropriate and practicable; 
 
264.551 (c)(6)   (F) The CAMU shall enable the use, when 

appropriate, of treatment technologies (including i nnovative 
technologies) to enhance the long-term effectivenes s of remedial 
actions by reducing the toxicity, mobility, or volu me of wastes that 
will remain in place after closure of the CAMU; and  

 
264.551 (c)(7)   (G) The CAMU shall, to the extent practicable, 

minimize the land area of the facility upon which w astes will remain 
in place after closure of the CAMU. 

 
264.551 (d)  (iv) The owner/operator shall provide sufficient information 

to enable the Director to designate a CAMU in accor dance with the 
criteria in Section 18(c) of this Chapter. 

 
264.551 (e)  (v) The Director shall specify, in the permit or order, 

requirements for CAMUs to include the following: 
 
264.551 (e)(1)   (A) The areal configuration of the CAMU. 
 
264.551 (e)(2)   (B) Requirements for remediation waste 

management to include the specification of applicab le design, 
operation and closure requirements. 

 
264.551 (e)(3)   (C) Requirements for ground water monitoring 

that are sufficient to: 
 
...(i)     (I) Continue to detect and to characterize 

the nature, extent, concentration, direction, and m ovement of 
existing releases of hazardous constituents in grou nd water from 
sources located within the CAMU; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Detect and subsequently characterize 

releases of hazardous constituents to ground water that may occur 
from areas of the CAMU in which wastes will remain in place after 
closure of the CAMU. 

 
264.551 (e)(4)   (D) Closure and post-closure requirements. 
 
...(i)     (I) Closure of corrective action 

management units shall: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) Minimize the need for further 

maintenance; and 
 
...(i)(B)      (2.) Control, minimize, or eliminate, 

to the extent necessary to protect human health and  the environment, 
for areas where wastes remain in place, post-closur e escape of 
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hazardous waste, hazardous constituents, leachate, contaminated 
runoff, or hazardous waste decomposition products t o the ground, to 
surface waters, or to the atmosphere. 

 
...(ii)     (II) Requirements for closure of CAMUs 

shall include the following, as appropriate and as deemed necessary 
by the Director for a given CAMU: 

 
...(ii)(A)      (1.) Requirements for excavation, 

removal, treatment or containment of wastes; 
 
...(ii)(B)      (2.) For areas in which wastes will 

remain after closure of the CAMU, requirements for capping of such 
areas; and 

 
...(ii)(C)      (3.) Requirements for removal and 

decontamination of equipment, devices, and structur es used in 
remediation waste management activities within the CAMU. 

 
...(iii)     (III) In establishing specific closure 

requirements for CAMUs under Section 18(c)(vi) of t his Chapter, the 
Director shall consider the following factors: 

 
...(iii)(A)      (1.) CAMU characteristics; 
 
...(iii)(B)      (2.) Volume of wastes which remain in 

place after closure; 
 
...(iii)(C)      (3.) Potential for releases from the 

CAMU; 
 
...(iii)(D)      (4.) Physical and chemical 

characteristics of the waste; 
 
...(iii)(E)      (5.) Hydrological and other relevant 

environmental conditions at the facility which may influence the 
migration of any potential or actual releases; and 

 
...(iii)(F)      (6.) Potential for exposure of humans 

and environmental receptors if releases were to occ ur from the CAMU. 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Post-closure requirements as necessary 

to protect human health and the environment, to inc lude, for areas 
where wastes will remain in place, monitoring and m aintenance 
activities, and the frequency with which such activ ities shall be 
performed to ensure the integrity of any cap, final  cover, or other 
containment system. 

 
264.551 (f)  (vi) The Director shall document the rationale for  

designating CAMUs and shall make such documentation  available to the 
public. 

 
264.551 (g)  (vii) Incorporation of a CAMU into an existing pe rmit must be 

approved by the Director according to the procedure s for DEQ-
initiated permit modifications under Chapter 6, Sec tion 2(b) of 
these rules and regulations, or according to the pe rmit modification 
procedures of Chapter 6, Section 2(c) of these rule s and 
regulations. 
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264.551 (h)  (viii)The designation of a CAMU does not change D EQ's existing 
authority to address clean-up levels, media-specifi c points of 
compliance to be applied to remediation at a facili ty, or other 
remedy selection decisions. 

 
264.552  (c) CORRECTIVE ACTION MANAGEMENT UNITS (CAMU). 
 
264.552(a)   (i) To implement remedies under Section 6(l) of this 

Chapter, W.S. 35-11-503(d), W.S 35-11-1607 , Chapter 11, Section 8(f) 
or RCRA 3008(h), ^ the Director may designate an ar ea at the 
facility as a corrective action management unit, as  defined in 
Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations, under the 
requirements in this Section or a signed remedy agreement pursuant 
to W.S. 35-11-1607 .  A CAMU must be located within the contiguous 
property under the control of the owner/operator wh ere the wastes to 
be managed in the CAMU originated. One or more CAMU s may be 
designated at a facility. 

 
264.552(a)(1)   (A) CAMU-eligible waste means: 
 
...(i)     (I) All solid and hazardous wastes, and 

all media (including ground water, surface water, s oils, and 
sediments) and debris, that are managed for impleme nting cleanup. 
As-generated wastes (either hazardous or non-hazard ous) from ongoing 
industrial operations at a site are not CAMU-eligib le wastes. 

 
...(ii)     (II) Wastes that would otherwise meet the 

description in Section 18(c)(i)(A)(I) of this Chapt er are not 
CAMU-Eligible Wastes where: 

 
...(ii)(A)      (1.) The wastes are hazardous wastes 

found during cleanup in intact or substantially int act containers, 
tanks, or other non-land-based units found above gr ound, unless the 
wastes are first placed in the tanks, containers or  non-land-based 
units as part of cleanup, or the containers or tank s are excavated 
during the course of cleanup; or 

 
...(ii)(B)      (2.) The Director exercises the 

discretion in Section 18(c)(i)(B) of this Chapter t o prohibit the 
wastes from management in a CAMU. 

 
...(iii)     (III) Notwithstanding  Section 18 

(c)(i)(A)(I) of this Chapter, where appropriate, as -generated 
non-hazardous waste may be placed in a CAMU where s uch waste is 
being used to facilitate treatment or the performan ce of the CAMU. 

 

264.552(a)(2)   (B) The Director may prohibit, where 
appropriate, the placement of waste in a CAMU where  the Director has 
or receives information that such wastes have not b een managed in 
compliance with applicable land disposal treatment standards of 
Chapter 13 of these rules and regulations, or appli cable unit design 
requirements of this Chapter, or applicable unit de sign requirements 
of Chapter 11, Section 1 and Sections 4 through 32 of these rules 
and regulations, or that non-compliance with other applicable 
requirements of these rules and regulations likely contributed to 
the release of the waste. 

 
 

264.552(a)(3)   (C) Prohibition against placing liquids in 
CAMUs. 
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...(i)     (I) The placement of bulk or 

noncontainerized liquid hazardous waste or free liq uids contained in 
hazardous waste (whether or not sorbents have been added) in any 
CAMU is prohibited except where placement of such w astes facilitates 
the remedy selected for the waste. 

 

...(ii)     (II) The requirements in Chapter 10, 
Section 13(o)(iv) of these rules and regulations fo r placement of 
containers holding free liquids in landfills apply to placement in a 
CAMU except where placement facilitates the remedy selected for the 
waste. 

 
...(iii)     (III) The placement of any liquid which is 

not a hazardous waste in a CAMU is prohibited unles s such placement 
facilitates the remedy selected for the waste or a demonstration is 
made pursuant to Chapter 10, Section 13(o)(vi) of t hese rules and 
regulations. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) The absence or presence of free 

liquids in either a containerized or a bulk waste m ust be determined 
in accordance with Chapter 10, Section 13(o)(iii) o f these rules and 
regulations. Sorbents used to treat free liquids in  CAMUs must meet 
the requirements of Chapter 10, Section 13(o)(v)of these rules and 
regulations. 

 
264.552(a)(4)   (D) Placement of CAMU-eligible wastes into or 

within a CAMU does not constitute land disposal of hazardous wastes. 
 

264.552(a)(5)   (E) Consolidation or placement of CAMU-eligible 
wastes into or within a CAMU does not constitute cr eation of a unit 
subject to minimum technology requirements. 

 
264.552(b)(1)  (ii) The Director may designate a regulated unit (as 

defined in Chapter 10, Section 6(a)(i)(B) of these rules and 
regulations) as a CAMU, or may incorporate a regula ted unit into a 
CAMU, if: 

 
...(i)    (A) The regulated unit is closed or closing, 

meaning it has begun the closure process under Chap ter 10, Section 
7(d) or Chapter 11, Section 9(d) of these rules and  regulations; and 

 
...(ii)    (B) Inclusion of the regulated unit will enhanc e 

implementation of effective, protective and reliabl e remedial 
actions for the facility. 

 
264.552(b)(2)  (iii) The Chapter 10, Sections 6 and 7 requiremen ts, the 

Chapter 5 requirements and the unit-specific requir ements of Chapter 
10 or Chapter 11, Section 1 and Sections 4 through 32 of these rules 
and regulations that applied to the regulated unit will continue to 
apply to that portion of the CAMU after incorporati on into the CAMU. 

 
264.552(c)   (iv) The Director shall designate a CAMU that wi ll be 

used for storage and/or treatment only in accordanc e with Section 
18(c)(vi) of this Chapter. The Director shall desig nate all other 
CAMUs in accordance with the following: 

 

264.552(c)(1)   (A) The CAMU shall facilitate the implementation  
of reliable, effective, protective, and cost-effect ive remedies; 
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264.552(c)(2)   (B) Waste management activities associated with 
the CAMU shall not create unacceptable risks to hum ans or to the 
environment resulting from exposure to hazardous wa stes or hazardous 
constituents; 

 

264.552(c)(3)   (C) The CAMU shall include uncontaminated areas 
of the facility, only if including such areas for t he purpose of 
managing CAMU-eligible waste is more protective tha n management of 
such wastes at contaminated areas of the facility; 

 

264.552(c)(4)   (D) Areas within the CAMU, where wastes remain 
in place after closure of the CAMU, shall be manage d and contained 
so as to minimize future releases, to the extent pr acticable; 

 

264.552(c)(5)   (E) The CAMU shall expedite the timing of 
remedial activity implementation, when appropriate and practicable; 

 
264.552(c)(6)   (F) The CAMU shall enable the use, when 

appropriate, of treatment technologies (including  innovative 
technologies) to enhance the long-term  effectivene ss of remedial 
actions by reducing the  toxicity, mobility, or vol ume of wastes 
that will remain in place after closure of the CAMU ; and 

 

264.552(c)(7)   (G) The CAMU shall, to the extent practicable, 
minimize the land area of the facility upon which w astes will remain 
in place after closure of the CAMU. 

 

264.552(d)   (v) The owner/operator shall provide sufficient 
information to enable the Director to designate a C AMU in accordance 
with the criteria in Section 18(c) of this Chapter.  This must 
include, unless not reasonably available, informati on on: 

 
264.552(d)(1)   (A) The origin of the waste and how it was 

subsequently managed (including a description of th e timing and 
circumstances surrounding the disposal and/or relea se); 

 

264.552(d)(2)   (B) Whether the waste was listed or identified 
as hazardous at the time of disposal and/or release ; and 

 

264.552(d)(3)   (C) Whether the disposal and/or release of the 
waste occurred before or after the land disposal re quirements of 
Chapter 13 of these rules and regulations were in e ffect for the 
waste listing or characteristic. 

 

264.552(e)   (vi) The Director shall specify, in the permit o r order 
or remedy agreement , requirements for CAMUs to include the 
following: 

 

264.552(e)(1)   (A) The areal configuration of the CAMU. 
 
264.552(e)(2)   (B) Except as provided in Section 18(c)(vii) of 

this Chapter, requirements for CAMU-eligible waste management to 
include the specification of applicable design, ope ration, treatment 
and closure requirements. 

 

264.552(e)(3)   (C) Minimum design requirements. CAMUs, except 
as provided in Section 18(c)(vi) of this Chapter, i nto which wastes 
are placed must be designed in accordance with the following: 

 
...(i)     (I) Unless the Director approves alternate 

requirements under Section 18(c)(v)(C)(II) of this Chapter, CAMUs 
that consist of new, replacement, or laterally expa nded units must 
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include a composite liner and a leachate collection  system that is 
designed and constructed to maintain less than a 30 -cm depth of 
leachate over the liner. For purposes of Section 18 (c) of this 
Chapter, composite liner means a system consisting of two 
components; the upper component must consist of a m inimum 30-mil 
flexible membrane liner (FML), and the lower compon ent must consist 
of at least a two-foot layer of compacted soil with  a hydraulic 
conductivity of no more than 1x10 -7  cm/sec. FML components consisting 
of high density polyethylene (HDPE) must be at leas t 60 mil thick. 
The FML component must be installed in direct and u niform contact 
with the compacted soil component; 

 
...(ii)     (II) Alternate requirements. The Director 

may approve alternate requirements if: 
 

...(ii)(A)      (1.) The Director finds that 
alternate design and operating practices, together with location 
characteristics, will prevent the migration of any hazardous 
constituents into the ground water or surface water  at least as 
effectively as the liner and leachate collection sy stems in Section 
18(c)(v)(C)(I) of this Chapter; or 

 

...(ii)(B)      (2.) The CAMU is to be established in 
an area with existing significant levels of contami nation, and the 
Director finds that an alternative design, includin g a design that 
does not include a liner, would prevent migration f rom the unit that 
would exceed long-term remedial goals. 

 
264.552(e)(4)   (D) Minimum treatment requirements: Unless the 

wastes will be placed in a CAMU for storage and/or treatment only in 
accordance with Section 18(c)(vi) of this Chapter, CAMU-eligible 
wastes that, absent Section 18(c) of this Chapter, would be subject 
to the treatment requirements of Chapter 13 of thes e rules and 
regulations, and that the Director determines conta in principal 
hazardous constituents must be treated to the stand ards specified in 
Section 18(c)(v)(D)(III) of this Chapter. 

 
...(i)     (I) Principal hazardous constituents are 

those constituents that the Director determines pos e a risk to human 
health and the environment substantially higher tha n the cleanup 
levels or goals at the site. 

 
...(i)(A)      (1.) In general, the Director will 

designate as principal hazardous constituents: 
 

...(i)(A)(1)       a. Carcinogens that pose a 
potential direct risk from ingestion or inhalation at the site at or 
above 10 -3 ; and 

 

...(i)(A)(2)       b. Non-carcinogens that pose 
a potential direct risk from ingestion or inhalatio n at the site an 
order of magnitude or greater over their reference dose. 

 
...(i)(B)      (2.) The Director will also designate 

constituents as principal hazardous constituents, w here appropriate, 
when risks to human health and the environment pose d by the 
potential migration of constituents in wastes to gr ound water are 
substantially higher than cleanup levels or goals a t the site; when 
making such a designation, the Director may conside r such factors as 
constituent concentrations, and fate and transport characteristics 
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under site conditions. 
 
...(i)(C)      (3.) The Director may also designate 

other constituents as principal hazardous constitue nts that the 
{Regional Administrator} Director determines pose a  risk to human 
health and the environment substantially higher tha n the cleanup 
levels or goals at the site. 

 
...(ii)     (II) In determining which constituents are 

principal hazardous constituents, the Director must  consider all 
constituents which, absent Section 18(c) of this Ch apter, would be 
subject to the treatment requirements in Chapter 13  of these rules 
and regulations. 

 
...(iii)     (III) Waste that the Director determines 

contains principal hazardous constituents must meet  treatment 
standards determined in accordance with Section 18( c)(v)(D)(IV) or 
(V) of this Chapter: 

 
 

...(iv)     (IV) Treatment standards for wastes placed 
in CAMUs. 

 
...(iv)(A)      (1.) For non-metals, treatment must 

achieve 90 percent reduction in total principal haz ardous 
constituent concentrations, except as provided by S ection 
18(c)(v)(D)(IV)(3.) of this Chapter. 

 

...(iv)(B)      (2.) For metals, treatment must 
achieve 90 percent reduction in principal hazardous  constituent 
concentrations as measured in leachate from the tre ated waste or 
media (tested according to the TCLP) or 90 percent reduction in 
total constituent concentrations (when a metal remo val treatment 
technology is used), except as provided by Section 
18(c)(v)(D)(IV)(3.) of this Chapter. 

 
...(iv)(C)      (3.) When treatment of any principal 

hazardous constituent to a 90 percent reduction sta ndard would 
result in a concentration less than 10 times the Un iversal Treatment 
Standard for that constituent, treatment to achieve  constituent 
concentrations less than 10 times the Universal Tre atment Standard 
is not required. Universal Treatment Standards are identified in 
Chapter 13, Section 4(h)(i) Table UTS of these rule s and 
regulations. 

 
...(iv)(D)      (4.) For waste exhibiting the 

hazardous characteristic of ignitability, corrosivi ty or reactivity, 
the waste must also be treated to eliminate these c haracteristics. 

 
...(iv)(E)     (5.) For debris, the debris must be treated 

in accordance with Chapter 13, Section 4(f) of thes e rules and 
regulations, or by methods or to levels established  under  Section 
18(c)(v)(D)(IV)(1.) through (4.) or Section 18(c)(v )(D)(V) of this 
Chapter, whichever the Director determines is appro priate. 

 
...(iv)(F)     (6.) Alternatives to TCLP. For metal 

bearing wastes for which metals removal treatment i s not used, the  
Director may specify a leaching test other than the  TCLP (SW-846 
Method 1311, Chapter 1, Section 1(g) of these rules  and regulations 
to measure treatment effectiveness, provided the Di rector determines 
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that an alternative leach testing protocol is appro priate for use, 
and that the alternative more accurately reflects c onditions at the 
site that affect leaching. 

 
...(v)        (V) Adjusted standards. The Director may 

adjust the treatment level or method in Section 18( c)(v)(D)(IV) of 
this Chapter to a higher or lower level, based on o ne or more of the 
following factors, as appropriate. The adjusted lev el or method must 
be protective of human health and the environment: 

 
...(v)(A)      (1.) The technical impracticability 

of treatment to the levels or by the methods in Sec tion 
18(c)(v)(D)(IV) of this Chapter; 

 

...(v)(B)      (2.) The levels or methods in Section 
18(c)(v)(D)(IV) of this Chapter would result in con centrations of 
principal hazardous constituents ^ {PHCs} that are significantly 
above or below cleanup standards applicable to the site (established 
either site-specifically, or promulgated under stat e or federal 
law); 

 
...(v)(C)      (3.) The views of the affected local 

community on the treatment levels or methods in Sec tion 
18(c)(v)(D)(IV) of this Chapter as applied at the s ite, and, for 
treatment levels, the treatment methods necessary t o achieve these 
levels; 

 
...(v)(D)      (4.) The short-term risks presented 

by the on-site treatment method necessary to achiev e the levels or 
treatment methods in Section 18(c)(v)(D)(IV) of thi s Chapter; 

 

...(v)(E)      (5.) The long-term protection offered 
by the engineering design of the CAMU and related e ngineering 
controls: 

 

...(v)(E)(1)       a. Where the treatment 
standards in Section 18(c)(v)(D)(IV) of this Chapte r are 
substantially met and the principal hazardous const ituents in the 
waste or residuals are of very low mobility; or 

 

...(v)(E)(2)       b. Where cost-effective 
treatment has been used and the CAMU meets the W.S.  305-11-503(d) 
liner and leachate collection requirements for new land disposal 
units at Chapter 10, Section 13(b)(iii) and (iv)of these rules and 
regulations; or 

 

...(v)(E)(3)       c. Where, after review of 
appropriate treatment technologies, the Director de termines that 
cost-effective treatment is not reasonably availabl e, and the CAMU 
meets the W.S. 305-11-503(d) liner and leachate col lection 
requirements for new land disposal units at Chapter  10, Section 
13(b)(iii) and (iv)of these rules and regulations; or 

 

...(v)(E)(4)       d. Where cost-effective 
treatment has been used and the principal hazardous  constituents in 
the treated wastes are of very low mobility; or 

 
...(v)(E)(5)       e. Where, after review of 

appropriate treatment technologies, the Director de termines that 
cost-effective treatment is not reasonably availabl e, the principal 
hazardous constituents in the wastes are of very lo w mobility, and 
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either the CAMU meets or exceeds the liner standard s for new, 
replacement, or laterally expanded CAMUs in Section  18(c)(V)(C)(I) 
and (II) of this Chapter, or the CAMU provides subs tantially 
equivalent or greater protection. 

 
...(vi)     (VI) The treatment required by the 

treatment standards must be completed prior to, or within a 
reasonable time after, placement in the CAMU. 

 
...(vii)     (VII) For the purpose of determining whether 

wastes placed in CAMUs have met site-specific treat ment standards, 
the Director may, as appropriate, specify a subset of the principal 
hazardous constituents in the waste as analytical s urrogates for 
determining whether treatment standards have been m et for other 
principal hazardous constituents. This specificatio n will be based 
on the degree of difficulty of treatment and analys is of 
constituents with similar treatment properties. 

 

264.552(e)(5)   (E) Except as provided in Section 18(c)(vi) of 
this Chapter, requirements for ground water monitor ing and 
corrective action that are sufficient to: 

 
...(i)     (I) Continue to detect and to characterize 

the nature, extent, concentration, direction, and m ovement of 
existing releases of hazardous constituents in grou nd water from 
sources located within the CAMU; and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Detect and subsequently characterize 

releases of hazardous constituents to ground water that may occur 
from areas of the CAMU in which wastes will remain in place after 
closure of the CAMU; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) Require notification to the Director 

and corrective action as necessary to protect human  health and the 
environment for releases to ground water from the C AMU. 

 

264.552(e)(6)   (F) Except as provided in Section 18(c)(vi) of 
this Chapter, closure and post-closure requirements : 

 
...(i)     (I) Closure of corrective action 

management units shall: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) Minimize the need for further 

maintenance; and 
 

...(i)(B)      (2.) Control, minimize, or eliminate, 
to the extent necessary to protect human health and  the environment, 
for areas where wastes remain in place, post-closur e escape of 
hazardous wastes, hazardous constituents, leachate,  contaminated 
runoff, or hazardous waste decomposition products t o the ground, to 
surface waters, or to the atmosphere. 

 

...(ii)     (II) Requirements for closure of CAMUs 
shall include the following, as appropriate and as deemed necessary 
by the Director for a given CAMU: 

 

...(ii)(A)      (1.) Requirements for excavation, 
removal, treatment or containment of wastes; and 

 
...(ii)(B)      (2.) Requirements for removal and 

decontamination of equipment, devices, and structur es used in 
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CAMU-eligible waste management activities within th e CAMU. 
 
...(iii)     (III) In establishing specific closure 

requirements for CAMUs under Section 18(c)(v) of th is Chapter, the 
Director shall consider the following factors: 

 
...(iii)(A)      (1.) CAMU characteristics; 
 
...(iii)(B)      (2.) Volume of wastes which remain in 

place after closure; 
 
...(iii)(C)      (3.) Potential for releases from the 

CAMU; 
 

...(iii)(D)      (4.) Physical and chemical 
characteristics of the waste; 

 
...(iii)(E)      (5.) Hydrological and other relevant 

environmental conditions at the facility which may influence the 
migration of any potential or actual releases; and 

 
...(iii)(F)      (6.) Potential for exposure of humans 

and environmental receptors if releases were to occ ur from the CAMU. 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Cap requirements: 
 
...(iv)(A)      (1.) At final closure of the CAMU, 

for areas in which wastes will remain after closure  of the CAMU, 
with constituent concentrations at or above remedia l levels or goals 
applicable to the site, the owner or operator must cover the CAMU 
with a final cover designed and constructed to meet  the following 
performance criteria, except as provided in Section  
18(c)(v)(F)(IV)(2.) of this Chapter: 

 

...(iv)(A)(1)       a. Provide long-term 
minimization of migration of liquids through the cl osed unit; 

 

...(iv)(A)(2)       b. Function with minimum 
maintenance; 

 

...(iv)(A)(3)       c. Promote drainage and 
minimize erosion or abrasion of the cover; 

 

...(iv)(A)(4)       d. Accommodate settling and 
subsidence so that the cover's integrity is maintai ned; and 

 
...(iv)(A)(5)       e. Have a permeability less than 

or equal to the permeability of any bottom liner sy stem or natural 
subsoils present. 

 

...(iv)(B)      (2.) The Director may determine that 
modifications to Section 18(c)(v)(F)(IV)(1.) of thi s Chapter are 
needed to facilitate treatment or the performance o f the CAMU (e.g., 
to promote biodegradation). 

 
...(v)     (V) Post-closure requirements as necessary 

to protect human health and the environment, to inc lude, for areas 
where wastes will remain in place, monitoring and m aintenance 
activities, and the frequency with which such activ ities shall be 
performed to ensure the integrity of any cap, final  cover, or other 
containment system. 
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264.552(f)   (vii) CAMUs used for storage and/or treatment on ly are 
CAMUs in which wastes will not remain after closure . Such CAMUs must 
be designated in accordance with all of the require ments of Section 
18(c)of this Chapter, except as follows: 

 

264.552(f)(1)   (A) CAMUs that are used for storage and/or 
treatment only and that operate in accordance with the time limits 
established in the staging pile regulations at Sect ion 
18(e)(iv)(A)(III), (e)(viii) and (e)(ix) of this Ch apter are subject 
to the requirements for staging piles at Section 18 (e)(iv)(A)(I) and 
(II), Section 18(e)(iv)(B), Section 18(e)(v) and (v i), and Section 
18(e)(x) and (xi) of this Chapter in lieu of the pe rformance 
standards and requirements for CAMUs in Section 18 (c)(iii) and 
(c)(v)(C) through (F) of this Chapter. 

 

264.552(f)(2)   (B) CAMUs that are used for storage and/or 
treatment only and that do not operate in accordanc e with the time 
limits established in the staging pile regulations at Section 
18(e)(iv)(A)(III), (e)(viii) and (e)(ix) of this Ch apter: 

 
...(i)     (I) Must operate in accordance with a time 

limit, established by the Director, that is no long er than necessary 
to achieve a timely remedy selected for the waste, and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Are subject to the requirements for 

staging piles at Section 18(e)(iv)(A)(I) and (II), Section 
18(e)(iv)(B), Section 18(e)(v) and (vi), and Sectio n 18(e)(x) and 
(xi) of this Chapter in lieu of the performance sta ndards and 
requirements for CAMUs in Section 18 (c)(iii) and ( c)(v)(D) and (F) 
of this Chapter. 

 

264.552(g)   (viii)CAMUs into which wastes are placed where a ll 
wastes have constituent levels at or below remedial  levels or goals 
applicable to the site do not have to comply with t he requirements 
for liners at Section 18(c)(v)(C)(I) of this Chapte r, caps at 
Section 18 (c)(v)(F)(IV) of this Chapter, ground wa ter monitoring 
requirements at Section 18(c)(v)(E) of this Chapter  or, for 
treatment and/or storage-only CAMUs, the design sta ndards at 
{paragraph (f) of this Section} Section 18(c)(vi) o f this Chapter. 

 

264.552(h)   (ix) The Director shall provide public notice and  a 
reasonable opportunity for public comment before de signating a CAMU. 
Such notice shall include the rationale for any pro posed adjustments 
under Section 18(c)(v)(D)(V) of this Chapter to the  treatment 
standards in Section 18(c)(v)(D)(IV) of this Chapte r. 

 
264.552(i)   (x) Notwithstanding any other provision of this 

Section, the Director may impose additional require ments as 
necessary to protect human health and the environme nt. 

 

264.552(j)   (xi) Incorporation of a CAMU into an existing pe rmit 
must be approved by the Director according to the p rocedures for 
Department-initiated permit modifications under Cha pter 6, Section 
2(b) of these rules and regulations, or according t o the permit 
modification procedures of Chapter 6, Section 2 (c)  of these rules 
and regulations. 

 
264.552(k)   (xii) The designation of a CAMU does not change t he 

Department’s existing authority to address clean-up  levels, 
media-specific points of compliance to be applied t o remediation at 
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a facility, or other remedy selection decisions.  
 
264.553  (d) TEMPORARY UNITS (TU). 
 
264.553(a)   (i) For temporary tanks and container storage ar eas 

used to treat or store hazardous remediation wastes  during remedial 
activities required under Section 6(l) of this Chap ter, or under 
Chapter 11, 8(f) of these rules and regulations or RCRA Section 
3008(h), the Director may designate a unit at the f acility, as a 
temporary unit. A temporary unit must be located wi thin the 
contiguous property under the control of the owner/ operator where 
the wastes to be managed in the temporary unit orig inated. For 
temporary units, the Director may replace the desig n, operating, or 
closure standard applicable to these units under Ch apters 5, 10 or 
11 of these rules and regulations with alternative requirements 
which protect human health and the environment. 

 
264.553(b)   (ii) Any temporary unit to which alternative 

requirements are applied in accordance with Section  18(b)(i) of this 
Chapter shall be: 

 
264.553(b)(1)   (A) Located within the facility boundary; and 
 
264.553(b)(2)   (B) Used only for treatment or storage of 

remediation wastes. 
 
264.553(c)   (iii) In establishing standards to be applied to  a 

temporary unit, the Director shall consider the fol lowing factors: 
 
264.553(c)(1)   (A) Length of time such unit will be in 

operation; 
 
264.553(c)(2)   (B) Type of unit; 
 
264.553(c)(3)   (C) Volumes of wastes to be managed; 
 
264.553(c)(4)   (D) Physical and chemical characteristics of the  

wastes to be managed in the unit; 
 
264.553(c)(5)   (E) Potential for releases from the unit; 
 
264.553(c)(6)   (F) Hydrogeological and other relevant 

environmental conditions at the facility which may influence the 
migration of any potential releases; and 

 
264.553(c)(7)   (G) Potential for exposure of humans and 

environmental receptors if releases were to occur f rom the unit. 
 
264.553(d)   (iv) The Director shall specify in the permit or  order 

the length of time a temporary unit will be allowed  to operate, to 
be no longer than a period of one year. The Directo r shall also 
specify the design, operating, and closure requirem ents for the 
unit. 

 
264.553(e)   (v) The Director may extend the operational peri od of 

a temporary unit once for no longer than a period o f one year beyond 
that originally specified in the permit or order, i f the Director 
determines that: 

 



10-153 

 

264.553(e)(1)    (A) Continued operation of the unit will 
not pose a threat to human health and the environme nt; and 

 
264.553(e)(2)    (B) Continued operation of the unit is 

necessary to ensure timely and efficient implementa tion of remedial 
actions at the facility. 

 
264.553(f)   (vi) Incorporation of a temporary unit or a time  

extension for a temporary unit into an existing per mit shall be: 
 
264.553(f)(1)   (A) Approved in accordance with the procedures 

for Agency-initiated permit modifications under Cha pter 6, Section 
2(b) of these rules and regulations; or 

 
264.553(f)(2)   (B) Requested by the owner/operator as a Class 

II modification according to the procedures under C hapter 6, Section 
2(c) of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.553(g)   (vii) The Director shall document the rationale for 

designating a temporary unit and for granting time extensions for 
temporary units and shall make such documentation a vailable to the 
public. 

 
264.554  (e) STAGING PILES. ^ "I" and "you" refer to the 

owner/operator. 
 
264.554(a)   (i) What is a staging pile? A staging pile is an  

accumulation of solid, non-flowing remediation wast e (as defined in 
Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations) that is 
not a containment building and is used only during remedial 
operations for temporary storage at a facility. A s taging pile must 
be located within the contiguous property under the  control of the 
owner/operator where the wastes to be managed in th e staging pile 
originated. Staging piles must be designated by the  Director  
according to the requirements in Section 18(e) of t his Chapter. 

 
264.554(a)(1)   (A) For the purposes of Section 18(e) of this 

Chapter, storage includes mixing, sizing, blending,  or other similar 
physical operations as long as they are intended to  prepare the 
wastes for subsequent management or treatment. 

 
264.554(a)(2)   (B) Reserved  

 
264.554(b)   (ii) When may I use a staging pile? You may use a 

staging pile to store hazardous remediation waste ( or remediation 
waste otherwise subject to land disposal restrictio ns) only if you 
follow the standards and design criteria the Direct or has designated 
for that staging pile. The Director must designate the staging pile 
in a permit or, at an interim status facility, in a  closure plan, or 
order (consistent with Chapter 11, Sections 2(c)(i) (E) and (ii)(E)). 
The Director must establish conditions in the permi t, closure plan, 
or order that comply with Sections 18(c)(iv)-(xi) o f this Chapter. 

 
264.554(c)    (iii) What information must I provide to get a s taging 

pile designated? When seeking a staging pile design ation, you must 
provide: 

 
264.554(c)(1)   (A) Sufficient and accurate information to 

enable the Director to impose standards and design criteria for your 
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staging pile according to [paragraphs (d) through ( k) of this 
Section] Sections 18(c)(iv)-(xi) of this Chapter; 

 
264.554(c)(2)   (B) Certification by an independent, qualified, 

registered professional engineer for technical data , such as design 
drawings and specifications, and engineering studie s, unless the 
Director determines, based on information that you provide, that 
this certification is not necessary to ensure that a staging pile 
will protect human health and the environment; and 

 
264.554(c)(3)   (C) Any additional information the Director 

determines is necessary to protect human health and  the environment. 
 
264.554(d)   (iv) What performance criteria must a staging pil e satisfy? 

The Director must establish the standards and desig n criteria for 
the staging pile in the permit, closure plan, or or der. 

 
264.554(d)(1)    (A) The standards and design criteria must 

comply with the following: 
 
. . . (i)     (I) The staging pile must facilitate a 

reliable, effective and protective remedy; 
 
. . . (ii)     (II) The staging pile must be designed so 

as to prevent or minimize releases of hazardous was tes and hazardous 
constituents into the environment, and minimize or adequately 
control cross-media transfer, as necessary to prote ct human health 
and the environment (for example, through the use o f liners, covers, 
run-off/run-on controls, as appropriate); and 

 
. . . (iii)     (III) The staging pile must not operate for 

more than two years, except when the Director grant s an operating 
term extension under Section 18(c)(ix) of this Chap ter (entitled 
"May I receive an operating extension for a staging  pile?"). You 
must measure the two-year limit, or other operating  term specified 
by the Director in the permit, closure plan, or ord er, from the 
first time you place remediation waste into a stagi ng pile. You must 
maintain a record of the date when you first placed  remediation 
waste into the staging pile for the life of the per mit, closure 
plan, or order, or for three years, whichever is lo nger. 

 
264.554(d)(2)   (B) In setting the standards and design 

criteria, the Director must consider the following factors: 
 
...(i)     (I) Length of time the pile will be in 

operation; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Volumes of wastes you intend to store 

in the pile; 
 
...(iii)     (III) Physical and chemical characteristics 

of the wastes to be stored in the unit; 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Potential for releases from the unit; 
 
...(v)     (V) Hydrogeological and other relevant 

environmental conditions at the facility that may i nfluence the 
migration of any potential releases; and  
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...(vi)     (VI) Potential for human and environmental 
exposure to potential releases from the unit; 

 
264.554(e)    (v) May a staging pile receive ignitable or reac tive 

remediation waste? You must not place ignitable or reactive 
remediation waste in a staging pile unless: 

 
264.554(e)(1)   (A) You have treated, rendered or mixed the 

remediation waste before you placed it in the stagi ng pile so that: 
 
...(i)     (I) The remediation waste no longer meets 

the definition of ignitable or reactive under Chapt er 2, Sections 
3(b) or (d); and 

 
...(ii)     (II) You have complied with Section 

2(h)(ii) of this Chapter; 
 
264.554(e)(2)   (B) You manage the remediation waste to protect 

it from exposure to any material or condition that may cause it to 
ignite or react. 

 
264.554(f)   (vi) How do I handle incompatible remediation wa stes in 

a staging pile? The term "incompatible waste" is de fined in Chapter 
1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations. You must comply 
with the following requirements for incompatible wa stes in staging 
piles: 

 
264.554(f)(1)   (A) You must not place incompatible remediation 

wastes in the same staging pile unless you have com plied with 
Section 2(h)(ii) of this Chapter; 

 
264.554(f)(2)   (B) If remediation waste in a staging pile is 

incompatible with any waste or material stored near by in containers, 
other piles, open tanks or land disposal units (for  example, surface 
impoundments), you must separate the incompatible m aterials, or 
protect them from one another by using a dike, berm , wall or other 
device; and 

 
264.554(f)(3)   (C) You must not pile remediation waste on the 

same base where incompatible wastes or materials we re previously 
piled, unless the base has been decontaminated suff iciently to 
comply with [Sec. 264.17(b)] Section 2(h)(ii) of th is Chapter. 

 
264.554(g)    (vii) Are staging piles subject to Land Disposal  

Restrictions (LDR) and Minimum Technological Requir ements (MTR)? No. 
Placing hazardous remediation wastes into a staging  pile does not 
constitute land disposal of hazardous wastes or cre ate a unit that 
is subject to the minimum technological requirement s of W.S. 35-11-
503(d) and RCRA Section 3004(o). 

 
264.554(h)   (viii)How long may I operate a staging pile? The  

Director may allow a staging pile to operate for up  to two years 
after hazardous remediation waste is first placed i nto the pile. You 
must use a staging pile no longer than the length o f time designated 
by the Director in the permit, closure plan, or ord er (the 
"operating term"), except as provided in Section 18 (c)(ix) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.554(i)    (ix) May I receive an operating extension for a staging 
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pile? 
 
264.554(i)(1)   (A) The Director may grant one operating term 

extension of up to 180 days beyond the operating te rm limit 
contained in the permit, closure plan, or order (se e Section 
18(c)(xii) of this Chapter for modification procedu res). To justify 
to the Director the need for an extension, you must  provide 
sufficient and accurate information to enable the D irector to 
determine that continued operation of the staging p ile: 

 
....(i)     (I)  Will not pose a threat to human 

health and the environment; and 
 
...(ii)      (II) Is necessary to ensure timely and 

efficient implementation of remedial actions at the  facility. 
 
264.554(i)(2)   (B) The Director may, as a condition of the 

extension, specify further standards and design cri teria in the 
permit, closure plan, or order, as necessary, to en sure protection 
of human health and the environment. 

 
264.554(j)    (x) What is the closure requirement for a stagin g pile 

located in a previously contaminated area? 
 
264.554(j)(1)   (A) Within 180 days after the operating term of 

the staging pile expires, you must close a staging pile located in a 
previously contaminated area of the site by removin g or 
decontaminating all: 

 
...(i)     (I) Remediation waste; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Contaminated containment system 

components; and 
 
...(iii)     (III) Structures and equipment contaminated 

with waste and leachate. 
 
264.554(j)(2)   (B) You must also decontaminate contaminated 

subsoils in a manner and according to a schedule th at the Director 
determines will protect human health and the enviro nment. 

 
264.554(j)(3)   (C) The Director must include the above 

requirements in the permit, closure plan, or order in which the 
staging pile is designated. 

 
264.554(k)    (xi) What is the closure requirement for a stagin g pile 

located in an uncontaminated area? 
 
264.554(k)(1)   (A) Within 180 days after the operating term of 

the staging pile expires, you must close a staging pile located in 
an uncontaminated area of the site according to Sec tions 11(i)(i) 
and 7(b) of this Chapter; or according to Chapter 1 1, Sections 
13(i)(i) and 9(b). 

 
264.554(k)(2)   (B) The Director must include the above 

requirement in the permit, closure plan, or order i n which the 
staging pile is designated. 

 
264.554(l)    (xii) How may my existing permit ^, closure plan, o r 
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order be modified to allow me to use a staging pile ?  
 
264.554(l)(1)   (A) To modify a permit, ^  to incorporate a 

staging pile or staging pile operating term extensi on, either: 
 
...(i)     (I) The Director must approve the 

modification under the procedures for DEQ-initiated  permit 
modifications in Chapter 6, Section 2(b); or 

 
...(ii)     (II) You must request a Class 2 

modification under Chapter 6, Section 2(b). 
 
264.554(l)(2)   (B) Reserved ^   
 
264.554(l)(3)   (C) To modify a closure plan to incorporate a 

staging pile or staging pile operating term extensi on, you must 
follow the applicable requirements under Section 7( c)(iii) of this 
Chapter or Chapter 11, Section 9(c)(iii). 

 
264.554(l)(4)   (D) To modify an order to incorporate a staging 

pile or staging pile operating term extension, you must follow the 
terms of the order and the applicable provisions of  Chapter 11, 
Sections 2(c)(i)(E) or (c)(ii)(E) of these rules an d regulations. 

 
264.554(m)   (xiii)Is information about the staging pile avail able to 

the public?  The Director must document the rationa le for 
designating a staging pile or staging pile operatin g term extension 
and make this documentation available to the public . 

 

264.555  (f) DISPOSAL OF CAMU-ELIGIBLE WASTES IN PERMITTED  HAZARDOUS 
WASTE LANDFILLS. 

 
264.555(a)   (i) The Director with regulatory oversight at th e 

location where the cleanup is taking place may appr ove placement of 
CAMU-eligible wastes in hazardous waste landfills n ot located at the 
site from which the waste originated, without the w astes meeting the 
requirements of Chapter 13 of these rules and regul ations, if the 
conditions in Section 18(f)(i)(A) through (C) of th is Chapter are 
met: 

 

264.555(a)(1)   (A) The waste meets the definition of 
CAMU-eligible waste in Section 18 (c)(i)(A) and (B)  of this Chapter. 

 

264.555(a)(2)   (B) The Director with regulatory oversight at 
the location where the cleanup is taking place iden tifies principal 
hazardous constitutes in such waste, in accordance with Section 
18(c)(v)(D)(I) and (II) of this Chapter, and requir es that such 
principal hazardous constituents are treated to any  of the following 
standards specified for CAMU-eligible wastes: 

 
...(i)     (I) The treatment standards under Section 

18(c)(v)(D)(IV) of this Chapter; or 
 
...(ii)     (II) Treatment standards adjusted in 

accordance with Section 18(c)(v)(D)(V)(1.), (3.), ( 4.) or (5.)a. of 
this Chapter; or 

 
...(iii)     (III) Treatment standards adjusted in 

accordance with Section 18(c)(v)(D)(V)(5.)b. of thi s Chapter, where 
treatment has been used and that treatment signific antly reduces the 
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toxicity or mobility of the principal hazardous con stituents in the 
waste, minimizing the short-term and long-term thre at posed by the 
waste, including the threat at the remediation site . 

 

264.555(a)(3)   (C) The landfill receiving the CAMU-eligible 
waste must have a RCRA or State  hazardous waste permit, meet the 
requirements for new landfills in 40 CRF Part 264, Subpart N or 
State equivalent , and be authorized to accept CAMU-eligible wastes;  
for the purposes of this requirement, Apermit@ does  not include 
interim status. 

 

264.555(b)   (ii) The person seeking approval shall provide 
sufficient information to enable the Director with regulatory 
oversight at the location where the cleanup is taki ng place to 
approve placement of CAMU-eligible waste in accorda nce with Section 
18(f)(i) of this Chapter. Information required by S ection 
18(c)(iv)(A) through (C) of this Chapter for CAMU a pplications must 
be provided, unless not reasonably available. 

 
264.555(c)   (iii) The Director with regulatory oversight at the 

location where the cleanup is taking place shall pr ovide public 
notice and a reasonable opportunity for public comm ent before 
approving CAMU-eligible waste for placement in an o ff-site permitted 
hazardous waste landfill, consistent with the requi rements for CAMU 
approval at Section 18(c)(viii)of this Chapter. The  approval must be 
specific to a single remediation. 

 

264.555(d)   (iv) Applicable hazardous waste management requi rements 
in Chapter 10 of these rules and regulation, includ ing recordkeeping 
requirements to demonstrate compliance with treatme nt standards 
approved under Section 18(f) of this Chapter for CA MU-eligible waste 
must be incorporated into the receiving facility pe rmit through 
permit issuance or a permit modification, providing  notice and an 
opportunity for comment and a hearing. Notwithstand ing Chapter 4, 
Section 2(b)(i)of these rules and regulations, a la ndfill may not 
receive hazardous CAMU-eligible waste under Section  18(f) of this 
Chapter unless its permit specifically authorizes r eceipt of such 
waste. 

 

264.555(e)   (v) For each remediation, CAMU-eligible waste ma y not 
be placed in an off-site landfill authorized to rec eive 
CAMU-eligible waste in accordance with Section 18(f )(iv) of this 
Chapter until the following additional conditions h ave been met: 

 

264.555(e)(1)   (A) The landfill owner/operator notifies the 
Regional Administrator or State Director  responsible for oversight 
of the landfill and persons on the facility mailing  list, maintained 
in accordance with 40 CFR 124.10(c)(1) or State equivalent , of his 
or her intent to receive CAMU-eligible waste in acc ordance with 
Section 18(f) of this Chapter the notice must ident ify the source of 
the remediation waste, the principal hazardous cons tituents in the 
waste, and treatment requirements. 

 
264.555(e)(2)   (B) Persons on the facility mailing list may 

provide comments, including objections to the recei pt of the 
CAMU-eligible waste, to the Director within 15 days  of notification. 

 

264.555(e)(3)   (C) The Regional Administrator or State Director  
may object to the placement of the CAMU-eligible wa ste in the 
landfill within 30 days of notification; the Region al Administrator  
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or State Director  may extend the review period an additional 30 days  
because of public concerns or insufficient informat ion. 

 
264.555(e)(4)   (D) CAMU-eligible wastes may not be placed in 

the landfill until the Regional Administrator or State Director  has 
notified the facility owner/operator that he or she  does not object 
to its placement. 

 

264.555(e)(5)   (E) If the Regional Administrator or State 
Director  objects to the placement or does not notify the fa cility 
owner/operator that he or she has chosen not to obj ect, the facility 
may not receive the waste, notwithstanding 40 CFR 2 70.4(a) or State 
equivalent , until the objection has been resolved, or the 
owner/operator obtains a permit modification in acc ordance with the 
procedures of 40 CFR 270.42 or State equivalent  specifically 
authorizing receipt of the waste. 

 
264.555(e)(6)   (F) As part of the permit issuance or permit 

modification process of Section 18(f)(iv) of this C hapter, the 
Director may modify, reduce, or eliminate the notif ication 
requirements of Section 18(f)(v)of this Chapter as they apply to 
specific categories of CAMU-eligible waste, based o n minimal risk. 

 

264.555(f)   (vi) Generators of CAMU-eligible wastes sent off -site to 
a hazardous waste landfill under Section 18(f) of t his Chapter must 
comply with the requirements of Chapter 13, Section  1(g)(i)(D); 
off-site facilities treating CAMU-eligible wastes t o comply with 
Section 18(f) of this Chapter must comply with the requirements of 
Chapter 13, Section 1(g)(ii)(D), except that the ce rtification must 
be with respect to the treatment requirements of Se ction 18(f)(i)(B) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.555(g)   (vii) For the purposes of Section 18(f) of this Chapter 

only, the ‘design of the CAMU’ in Section 18(c)(v)( D)(V)(5.) of this 
Chapter means design of the permitted Subtitle C or  W.S. 305-11-
503(d) or a permitted State hazardous waste  landfill. 

 
264/Subpart T Section 19. RESERVED 
 
264/Subpart U Section 20. RESERVED 
 
264/Subpart V Section 21. RESERVED 
 
264/Subpart W Section 22. DRIP PADS 
 
264.570  (a) APPLICABILITY. 
 
264.570(a)   (i) The requirements of this Section apply to ow ners 

and operators of facilities that use new or existin g drip pads to 
convey treated wood drippage, precipitation, and/or  surface water 
run-off to an associated collection system. Existin g drip pads are 
those constructed before December 6, 1990 and those  for which the 
owner or operator has a design and has entered into  binding 
financial or other agreements for construction prio r to December 6, 
1990. All other drip pads are new drip pads. The re quirement at 
Section 22(d)(ii)(C) of this Chapter to install a l eak collection 
system applies only to those drip pads that are con structed after 
December 24, 1992 except for those constructed afte r December 24, 
1992 for which the owner or operator has a design a nd has entered 
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into binding financial or other agreements for cons truction prior to 
December 24, 1992. 

 
264.570(b)   (ii) The owner or operator of any drip pad that is 

inside or under a structure that provides protectio n from 
precipitation so that neither run-off nor run-on is  generated is not 
subject to regulation under Section 22(d)(v) or Sec tion 22(d)(vi) of 
this Chapter, as appropriate. 

 
264.570(c)   (iii) The requirements of this Section are not 

applicable to the management of infrequent and inci dental drippage 
in storage yards provided that: 

 
264.570(c)(1)   (A) The owner or operator maintains and complies  

with a written contingency plan that describes how the owner or 
operator will respond immediately to the discharge of such 
infrequent and incidental drippage. At a minimum, t he contingency 
plan must describe how the owner or operator will d o the following: 

 
...(i)     (I) Clean up the drippage; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Document the cleanup of the drippage; 
 
...(iii)     (III) Retain documents regarding cleanup for 

three years; and 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Manage the contaminated media in a 

manner consistent with State regulations. 
 
264.571  (b) ASSESSMENT OF EXISTING DRIP PAD INTEGRITY. 
 
264.571(a)   (i)  For each existing drip pad as defined in Se ction 

22(a) of this Chapter, the owner or operator must e valuate the drip 
pad and determine that it meets all of the requirem ents of Section 
22 of this Chapter, except the requirements for lin ers and leak 
detection systems of Section 22(d)(ii) of this Chap ter. No later 
than the effective date of this rule, the owner or operator must 
obtain and keep on file at the facility a written a ssessment of the 
drip pad, reviewed and certified by an independent,  qualified 
registered professional engineer that attests to th e results of the 
evaluation. The assessment must be reviewed, update d and re-
certified annually until all upgrades, repairs, or modifications 
necessary to achieve compliance with all of the sta ndards of Section 
22(d) of this Chapter are complete. The evaluation must document the 
extent to which the drip pad meets each of the desi gn and operating 
standards of Section 22(d) of this Chapter, except the standards for 
liners and leak detection systems, specified in Sec tion 22(d)(ii) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.571(b)   (ii) The owner or operator must develop a writte n plan 

for upgrading, repairing, and modifying the drip pa d to meet the 
requirements of Section 22(d)(ii) of this Chapter, and submit the 
plan to the Director no later than 2 years before t he date that all 
repairs, upgrades, and modifications are complete. This written plan 
must describe all changes to be made to the drip pa d in sufficient 
detail to document compliance with all the requirem ents of Section 
22(d) of this Chapter. The plan must be reviewed an d certified by an 
independent qualified registered professional engin eer. 
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264.571(c)   (iii) Upon completion of all upgrades, repairs, and 
modifications, the owner or operator must submit to  the Director, 
the as-built drawings for the drip pad together wit h a certification 
by an independent qualified registered professional  engineer 
attesting that the drip pad conforms to the drawing s. 

 
264.571(d)   (iv) If the drip pad is found to be leaking or u nfit 

for use, the owner or operator must comply with the  provisions of 
Section 22(d)(xiii) of this Chapter or close the dr ip pad in 
accordance with Section 22(f) of this Chapter. 

 
264.572  (c) DESIGN AND INSTALLATION OF NEW DRIP PADS.  Ow ners and 

operators of new drip pads must ensure that the pad s are designed, 
installed, and operated in accordance with one of t he following: 

 
264.572(a)   (i) ll of the requirements of Section 22(d) of t his 

Chapter, (except Section 22(d)(i)(D)), and Sections  22(e) and 22(f) 
of this Chapter, or 

 
264.572(b)   (ii) ll of the requirements of Section 22(d) of this 

Chapter, (except Section 22(d)(ii)), and Sections 2 2(e) and 22(f) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.573  (d) DESIGN AND OPERATING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.573(a)   (i) Drip pads must:  
 
264.573(a)(1)   (A) Be constructed of non-earthern materials, 

excluding wood and non-structurally supported aspha lt: 
 
264.573(a)(2)   (B) Be sloped to free-drain treated wood 

drippage, rain and other waters, or solutions of dr ippage and water 
or other wastes to the associated collection system ; 

 
264.573(a)(3)   (C) Have a curb or berm around the perimeter; 
 
    (D) Hydraulic conductivity requirements: 
 
264.573(a)(4)(i)    (I) Have a hydraulic conductivity of less 

than or equal to 1x10 -7  centimeters per second, e.g., existing 
concrete drip pads must be sealed, coated, or cover ed with a surface 
material with a hydraulic conductivity of less than  or equal to 1x10 -

7 centimeters per second such that the entire surfac e where drippage 
occurs or may run across is capable of containing s uch drippage and 
mixtures of drippage and precipitation, materials, or other wastes 
while being routed to an associated collection syst em. This surface 
material must be maintained free of cracks and gaps  that could 
adversely affect its hydraulic conductivity, and th e material must 
be chemically compatible with the preservatives tha t contact the 
drip pad. The requirements of this provision apply only to existing 
drip pads and those drip pads for which the owner o r operator elects 
to comply with Section 22(c)(i)) instead of Section  22(c)(ii) of 
this Chapter. 

 
...(ii)     (II) The owner or operator must obtain and 

keep on file at the facility a written assessment o f the drip pad, 
reviewed and certified by an independent, qualified  registered 
professional engineer that attests to the results o f the evaluation. 
The assessment must be reviewed, updated and recert ified annually. 
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The evaluation must document the extent to which th e drip pad meets 
the design and operating standards of Section 22(d)  of this Chapter, 
except for Section 22(d)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.573(a)(5)   (E) Be of sufficient structural strength and 

thickness to prevent failure due to physical contac t, climatic 
conditions, the stress of daily operations, e.g., v ariable and 
moving loads such as vehicle traffic, movement of w ood, etc. 

 
 [Note: The DEQ will generally consider applicable standards 

established by professional organizations generally  recognized by 
the industry such as the American Concrete Institut e (ACI) or the 
American Society of Testing and Materials (ASTM) in  judging the 
structural integrity requirement of Section 22(d)(i ) of this 
Chapter.] 

 
264.573(b)   (ii) If an owner/operator elects to comply with Section 

22(c)(ii) of this Chapter instead of Section 22(c)( i), the drip pad 
must have: 

 
264.573(b)(1)   (A) A synthetic liner installed below the drip 

pad that is designed, constructed, and installed to  prevent leakage 
from the drip pad into the adjacent subsurface soil  or groundwater 
or surface water at any time during the active life  (including the 
closure period) of the drip pad. The liner must be constructed of 
materials that will prevent waste from being absorb ed into the liner 
and to prevent releases into the adjacent subsurfac e soil or 
groundwater or surface water during the active life  of the facility. 
The liner must be: 

 
...(i)     (I) Constructed of materials that have 

appropriate chemical properties and sufficient stre ngth and 
thickness to prevent failure due to pressure gradie nts (including 
static head and external hydrogeologic forces), phy sical contact 
with the waste or drip pad leakage to which they ar e exposed, 
climatic conditions, the stress of installation, an d the stress of 
daily operation (including stresses from vehicular traffic on the 
drip pad); 

 
...(ii)     (II) Placed upon a foundation or base 

capable of providing support to the liner and resis tance to pressure 
gradients above and below the liner to prevent fail ure of the liner 
due to settlement, compression or uplift; and 

 
...(iii)     (III) Installed to cover all surrounding 

earth that could come in contact with the waste or leakage; and 
 
264.573(b)(2)   (B) A leakage detection system immediately above  

the liner that is designed, constructed, maintained  and operated to 
detect leakage from the drip pad. The leakage detec tion system must 
be: 

 
...(i)     (I) Constructed of materials that are: 
 
...(i)(A)      (1.) Chemically resistant to the 

waste managed in the drip pad and the leakage that might be 
generated; and 

 
...(i)(B)      (2.) Of sufficient strength and 
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thickness to prevent collapse under the pressures e xerted by 
overlaying materials and by any equipment used at t he drip pad; 

 
...(ii)     (II) Designed and operated to function 

without clogging through the scheduled closure of t he drip pad; and 
 
...(iii)     (III) Designed so that it will detect the 

failure of the drip pad or the presence of a releas e of hazardous 
waste or accumulated liquid at the earliest practic able time. 

 
264.573(b)(3)   (C) A leakage collection system immediately 

above the liner that is designed, constructed, main tained and 
operated to collect leakage from the drip pad such that it can be 
removed from below the drip pad. The date, time, an d quantity of any 
leakage collected in this system and removed must b e documented in 
the operating log. 

 
264.573(c)   (iii) Drip pads must be maintained such that the y remain 

free of cracks, gaps, corrosion, or other deteriora tion that could 
cause hazardous waste to be released from the drip pad. 

 
 [Note: See Section 22(d)(xiii) of this Chapter for  remedial action 

required if deterioration or leakage is detected.] 
 
264.573(d)   (iv) The drip pad and associated collection syst em must 

be designed and operated to convey, drain, and coll ect liquid 
resulting from drippage or precipitation in order t o prevent run-
off. 

 
264.573(e)   (v) Unless protected by a structure, as describe d in 

Section 22(a)(ii) of this Chapter, the owner or ope rator must 
design, construct, operate and maintain a run-on co ntrol system 
capable of preventing flow onto the drip pad during  peak discharge 
from at least a 24-hour, 25-year storm, unless the system has 
sufficient excess capacity to contain any run-off t hat might enter 
the system. 

 
264.573(f)   (vi) Unless protected by a structure or cover as  

described in Section 22(a)(ii) of this Chapter, the  owner or 
operator must design, construct, operate and mainta in a run-off 
management system to collect and control at least t he water volume 
resulting from a 24-hour, 25-year storm. 

 
264.573(g)   (vii) The drip pad must be evaluated to determin e that 

it meets the requirements of Sections 22(d)(i) thro ugh 22(d)(vi) of 
this Chapter and the owner or operator must obtain a statement from 
an independent, qualified registered professional e ngineer 
certifying that the drip pad design meets the requi rements of 
Section 22(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.573(h)   (viii)Drippage and accumulated precipitation mus t be 

removed from the associated collection system as ne cessary to 
prevent overflow onto the drip pad. 

 
264.573(i)   (ix) The drip pad surface must be cleaned thorou ghly in 

a manner and frequency such that accumulated residu es of hazardous 
waste or other materials are removed, with residues  being properly 
managed as hazardous waste, so as to allow weekly i nspections of the 
entire drip pad surface without interference or hin drance from 



10-164 

 

accumulated residues of hazardous waste or other ma terials on the 
drip pad. The owner or operator must document the d ate and time of 
each cleaning and the cleaning procedure used in th e facility's 
operating log. The owner/operator must determine if  the residues are 
hazardous as per Chapter 8, Section 1(b) of these r ules and 
regulations and, if so, must manage them under Chap ter 1, Sections 
1(h)-1(j); Chapter 2; Chapter 3, Section 2; Chapter  4; Chapter 5; 
Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7; Chapters 8 through  11; Chapter 12, 
Sections 1 through 8, 19 and 20; and Chapter 13 of these rules and 
regulations, and W.S. 35-11-503(d). 

 
264.573(j)   (x) Drip pads must be operated and maintained in  a 

manner to minimize tracking of hazardous waste or h azardous waste 
constituents off the drip pad as a result of activi ties by personnel 
or equipment. 

 
264.573(k)   (xi) After being removed from the treatment vess el, 

treated wood from pressure and non-pressure process es must be held 
on the drip pad until drippage has ceased. The owne r or operator 
must maintain records sufficient to document that a ll treated wood 
is held on the pad following treatment in accordanc e with this 
requirement. 

 
264.573(l)   (xii) Collection and holding units associated wi th run-

on and run-off control systems must be emptied or o therwise managed 
as soon as possible after storms to maintain design  capacity of the 
system. 

 
264.573(m)   (xiii)Throughout the active life of the drip pad  and as 

specified in the permit, if the owner or operator d etects a 
condition that may have caused or has caused a rele ase of hazardous 
waste, the condition must be repaired within a reas onably prompt 
period of time following discovery, in accordance w ith the following 
procedures: 

 
264.573(m)(1)   (A) Upon detection of a condition that may have 

caused or has caused a release of hazardous waste ( e.g., upon 
detection of leakage in the leak detection system),  the owner or 
operator must: 

 
...(i)     (I) Enter a record of the discovery in the 

facility operating log; 
 
...(ii)     (II) Immediately remove the portion of the 

drip pad affected by the condition from service; 
 
...(iii)     (III) Determine what steps must be taken to 

repair the drip pad and clean up any leakage from b elow the drip 
pad, and establish a schedule for accomplishing the  repairs; 

 
...(iv)     (IV) Within 24 hours after discovery of the 

condition, notify the Director of the condition and , within 10 
working days, provide written notice to the Directo r with a 
description of the steps that will be taken to repa ir the drip pad 
and clean up any leakage, and the schedule for acco mplishing this 
work. 
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264.573(m)(2)   (B) The Director will review the information 
submitted, make a determination regarding whether t he pad must be 
removed from service completely or partially until repairs and clean 
up are complete and notify the owner or operator of  the 
determination and the underlying rationale in writi ng. 

 
264.573(m)(3)   (C) Upon completing all repairs and clean up, 

the owner or operator must notify the Director in w riting and 
provide a certification signed by an independent, q ualified 
registered professional engineer, that the repairs and clean up have 
been completed according to the written plan submit ted in accordance 
with Section 22(d)(xiii)(A)(IV) of this Chapter. 

 
264.573(n)   (xiv) Should a permit be necessary, the Director  will 

specify in the permit all design and operating prac tices that are 
necessary to ensure that the requirements of Sectio n 22(d) of this 
Chapter are satisfied. 

 
264.573(o)   (xv) The owner or operator must maintain, as par t of 

the facility operating log, documentation of past o perating and 
waste handling practices. This must include identif ication of 
preservative formulations used in the past, a descr iption of 
drippage management practices, and a description of  treated wood 
storage and handling practices. 

 
264.574  (e) INSPECTIONS. 
 
264.574(a)   (i) During construction or installation, liners and 

cover systems (e.g., membranes, sheets, or coatings ) must be 
inspected for uniformity, damage and imperfections (e.g., holes, 
cracks, thin spots, or foreign materials). Immediat ely after 
construction or installation, liners must be inspec ted and certified 
as meeting the requirements of Section 22(d) of thi s Chapter by an 
independent qualified, registered professional engi neer. This 
certification must be maintained at the facility as  part of the 
facility operating record. After installation, line rs and covers 
must be inspected to ensure tight seams and joints and the absence 
of tears, punctures, or blisters. 

 
264.574(b)   (ii) While a drip pad is in operation, it must b e 

inspected weekly and after storms to detect evidenc e of any of the 
following: 

264.574(b)(1)   (A) Deterioration, malfunctions or improper 
operation of run-on and run-off control systems; 

 
264.574(b)(2)   (B) The presence of leakage in and proper 

functioning of leak detection system. 
 
264.574(b)(3)   (C) Deterioration or cracking of the drip pad 

surface. 
 
 [Note: See Section 22(d)(xiii) of this Chapter for  remedial action 

required if deterioration or leakage is detected.] 
 
264.575  (f) CLOSURE. 
 
264.575(a)   (i) At closure, the owner or operator must remov e or 

decontaminate all waste residues, contaminated cont ainment system 
components (pad, liners, etc.), contaminated subsoi ls, and 
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structures and equipment contaminated with waste an d leakage, and 
manage them as hazardous waste. 

 
264.575(b)   (ii) If, after removing or decontaminating all r esidues 

and making all reasonable efforts to effect removal  or 
decontamination of contaminated components, subsoil s, structures, 
and equipment as required in Section 22(f)(i) of th is Chapter, the 
owner or operator finds that not all contaminated s ubsoils can be 
practicably removed or decontaminated, he or she mu st close the 
facility and perform post-closure care in accordanc e with closure 
and post-closure care requirements that apply to la ndfills (Section 
13(k) of this Chapter). For permitted units, the re quirement to have 
a permit continues throughout the post-closure peri od. In addition, 
for the purpose of closure, post-closure, and finan cial 
responsibility, such a drip pad is then considered to be landfill, 
and the owner or operator must meet all of the requ irements for 
landfills specified in Section 7 of this Chapter an d Chapter 5 of 
these rules and regulations. 

 
   (iii) Existing drip pads: 
 
264.575(c)(1)   (A) The owner or operator of an existing drip 

pad, as defined in Section 22(a) of this Chapter, t hat does not 
comply with the liner requirements of Section 22(d) (ii)(A) of this 
Chapter must: 

 
...(i)     (I) Include in the closure plan for the 

drip pad under Section 7(c) of this Chapter both a plan for 
complying with Section 22(f)(i) of this Chapter and  a contingent 
plan for complying with Section 22(f)(ii) of this C hapter in case 
not all contaminated subsoils can be practicably re moved at closure; 
and 

 
...(ii)     (II) Prepare a contingent post-closure plan 

under Section 7(i) of this Chapter for complying wi th Section 
22(f)(ii) of this Chapter in case not all contamina ted subsoils can 
be practicably removed at closure. 

 
264.575(c)(2)   (B) The cost estimates calculated under Chapter 

5, Section 1(c) of these rules and regulations for closure and post-
closure care of a drip pad subject to Section 22(f) (iii) of this 
Chapter must include the cost of complying with the  contingent 
closure plan and the contingent post-closure plan, but are not 
required to include the cost of expected closure un der Section 
22(f)(i) of this Chapter. 

 
264/Subpart X Section 23. MISCELLANEOUS UNITS 
 
264.600  (a) APPLICABILITY.  The requirements in this Sect ion apply 

to owners and operators of facilities that treat, s tore, or dispose 
of hazardous waste in miscellaneous units, except a s Section 1(a) of 
this Chapter provides otherwise. 

 
264.601  (b) ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE STANDARDS. A miscel laneous 

unit must be located, designed, constructed, operat ed, maintained, 
and closed in a manner that will ensure protection of human health 
and the environment. Permits for miscellaneous unit s are to contain 
such terms and provisions as necessary to protect h uman health and 
the environment, including, but not limited to, as appropriate, 
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design and operating requirements, detection and mo nitoring 
requirements, and requirements for responses to rel eases of 
hazardous waste or hazardous constituents from the unit. Permit 
terms and provisions shall include those requiremen ts of Sections 8 
through 14 and Sections 26 through 28 of this Chapt er; Chapter 1, 
Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3, Section 2; Chapter 4 ; Chapter 6, 
Section 2; Chapter 7; and Chapter 11, Section 2 of these rules and 
regulations and 40 CFR part 146 that are appropriat e for the 
miscellaneous unit being permitted. Protection of h uman health and 
the environment includes, but is not limited to: 

 
264.601(a)   (i) Prevention of any releases that may have adv erse 

effects on human heath or the environment due to mi gration of waste 
constituents in the ground water or subsurface envi ronment, 
considering: 

 
264.601(a)(1)   (A) The volume and physical and chemical 

characteristics of the waste in the unit, including  its potential 
for migration through soil, liners, or other contai ning structures; 

 
264.601(a)(2)   (B) The hydrologic and geologic characteristics 

of the unit and the surrounding area; 
 
264.601(a)(3)   (C)  The existing quality of ground water, 

including other sources of contamination and their cumulative impact 
on the ground water; 

 
264.601(a)(4)   (D) The quantity and direction of ground-water 

flow; 
 
264.601(a)(5)   (E) The proximity to and withdrawal rates of 

current and potential ground-water users; 
 
264.601(a)(6)   (F) The patterns of land use in the region; 
 
264.601(a)(7)   (G) The potential for deposition or migration of  

waste constituents into subsurface physical structu res, and into the 
root zone of food-chain crops and other vegetation;  

 
264.601(a)(8)   (H) The potential for health risks caused by 

human exposure to waste constituents; and 
 
264.601(a)(9)   (I) The potential for damage to domestic 

animals, wildlife, crops, vegetation, and physical structures caused 
by exposure to waste constituents; 

 
264.601(b)   (ii) Prevention of any releases that may have ad verse 

effects on human health or the environment due to m igration of waste 
constituents in surface water, or wetlands or on th e soil surface 
considering: 

 
264.601(b)(1)   (A) The volume and physical and chemical 

characteristics of the waste in the unit; 
 
264.601(b)(2)   (B) The effectiveness and reliability of 

containing, confining, and collecting systems and s tructures in 
preventing migration; 

 
264.601(b)(3)   (C) The hydrologic characteristics of the unit 
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and the surrounding area, including the topography of the land 
around the unit; 

 
264.601(b)(4)   (D) The patterns of precipitation in the region;  
 
264.601(b)(5)   (E) The quantity, quality, and direction of 

ground-water flow; 
 
264.601(b)(6)   (F) The proximity of the unit to surface waters;  
 
264.601(b)(7)   (G) The current and potential uses of nearby 

surface waters and any water quality standards esta blished for those 
surface waters; 

 
264.601(b)(8)   (H) The existing quality of surface waters and 

surface soils, including other sources of contamina tion and their 
cumulative impact on surface waters and surface soi ls; 

 
264.601(b)(9)   (I) The patterns of land use in the region; 
 
264.601(b)(10)   (J) The potential for health risks caused by 

human exposure to waste constituents; and 
 
264.601(b)(11)   (K) The potential for damage to domestic 

animals, wildlife, crops, vegetation, and physical structures caused 
by exposure to waste constituents. 

 
264.601(c)   (iii) Prevention of any release that may have ad verse 

effects on human health or the environment due to m igration of waste 
constituents in the air, considering: 

 
264.601(c)(1)   (A) The volume and physical and chemical 

characteristics of the waste in the unit, including  its potential 
for the emission and dispersal of gases, aerosols a nd particulates; 

 
264.601(c)(2)   (B) The effectiveness and reliability of systems  

and structures to reduce or prevent emissions of ha zardous 
constituents to the air; 

 
264.601(c)(3)   (C) The operating characteristics of the unit; 
 
264.601(c)(4)   (D) The atmospheric, meteorologic, and 

topographic characteristics of the unit and the sur rounding area; 
 
264.601(c)(5)   (E) The existing quality of the air, including 

other sources of contamination and their cumulative  impact on the 
air; 

 
264.601(c)(6)   (F) The potential for health risks caused by 

human exposure to waste constituents; and 
 
264.601(c)(7)   (G) The potential for damage to domestic 

animals, wildlife, crops, vegetation, and physical structures caused 
by exposure to waste constituents. 

 
264.602  (c) MONITORING, ANALYSIS, INSPECTION, RESPONSE, R EPORTING, 

AND CORRECTIVE ACTION.  Monitoring, testing, analyt ical data, 
inspections, response, and reporting procedures and  frequencies must 
ensure compliance with Sections 23(b), 2(f), 3(d), 5(f), 5(g), 5(h), 
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and 6(l) of this Chapter as well as meet any additi onal requirements 
needed to protect human health and the environment as specified in 
the permit. 

 
264.603  (d) POST-CLOSURE CARE. A miscellaneous unit that is a 

disposal unit must be maintained in a manner that c omplies with 
Section 23(b) of this Chapter during the post-closu re care period. 
In addition, if a treatment or storage unit has con taminated soils 
or ground water that cannot be completely removed o r decontaminated 
during closure, then that unit must also meet the r equirements of 
Section 23(b) of this Chapter during post-closure c are. The post-
closure plan under Section 7(i) of this Chapter mus t specify the 
procedures that will be used to satisfy this requir ement. 

 
264/Subpart Y Section 24.  RESERVED. 
 
264/Subpart Z Section 25.  RESERVED. 
 
264/Subpart AA Section 26. AIR EMISSION STANDARDS FOR PROCESS VEN TS 
 
264.1030  (a) APPLICABILITY. 
 
264.1030(a)  (i) The regulations in this Section apply to owne rs 

and operators of facilities that treat, store, or d ispose of 
hazardous wastes (except as provided in Section 1(a ) of this 
Chapter). 

 
264.1030(b)  (ii) Except for Sections 26(e)(iv) and (v) of thi s 

Chapter,  this Section applies to process vents associated wi th 
distillation, fractionation, thin-film evaporation,  solvent 
extraction, or air or steam stripping operations th at manage 
hazardous wastes with organic concentrations of at least 10-ppmw, if 
these operations are conducted in one of the follow ing: 

 
264.1030(b)(1)   (A) Units that are subject to the permitting 

requirements of Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chap ter 3, Section 2; 
Chapter 4; Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7; and Cha pter 11, Sections  
2 of these rules and regulations, or 

 
264.1030(b)(2)   (B) A unit (including a hazardous waste 

recycling unit) that is not exempt from permitting under the 
provisions of Chapter 8, Section 3(e)(i) of these r ules and 
regulations (i.e., a hazardous waste recycling unit  that is not a 
90-day tank or container) and that is located on ha zardous waste 
management facilities otherwise subject to the perm itting 
requirements of Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chap ter 3, Section 2; 
Chapter 4; Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7; and Cha pter 11, Section 
2 of these rules and regulations, or 

 
264.1030(b)(3)   (C) A unit that is exempt from permitting under 

the provisions of Chapter 8, Section 3(e)(i) of the se rules and 
regulations (i.e., a 90-day tank or container) and is not a 
recycling unit under the provisions of Chapter 2, S ection 1(f) of 
these rules and regulations. 

 
264.1030(c)   (iii) For the owner and operator of a facility s ubject 

to Section 26 of this Chapter and who received a fi nal permit, under 
W.S. 35-11-503(d) and/or RCRA Section 3005 prior to  December 6, 
1996, the requirements of Section 26 of this Chapte r shall be 
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incorporated into the permit when the permit is rei ssued in 
accordance with the requirements of Chapter 3, Sect ion 1(l) of these 
rules and regulations or reviewed in accordance wit h the 
requirements of Chapter 4, Section 2(a)(iv) of thes e rules and 
regulations. Until such date when the owner and ope rator receives a 
final permit incorporating the requirements of Sect ion 26, the owner 
and operator is subject to the requirements of Chap ter 11, Section 
28 of these rules and regulations. 

 
 [Note: The requirements of Sections 26(c) through 26(g) of this 

Chapter apply to process vents on hazardous waste r ecycling units 
previously exempt under Chapter 2, Section 1(f)(iii )(A) of these 
rules and regulations. Other exemptions under Chapt er 2, Section 
1(d)of these rules and regulations, and Section 1(a )(vii) of this 
Chapter are not affected by these requirements.] 

 
   (iv) Reserved 
 
   (v) The requirements Section 26 of this Chapter do not 

apply to the process vents at a facility where the facility owner or 
operator certifies that all of the process vents th at would 
otherwise be subject to Section 26 of this Chapter are equipped with 
and operating air emission controls in accordance w ith the process 
vent requirements of an applicable Clean Air Act re gulation codified 
under 40 CFR part 60, part 61, or part 63.  The doc umentation of 
compliance under regulations at 40 CFR part 60, par t 61, or part 63 
shall be kept with, or made readily available with the facility 
operating record. 

 
264.1031  (b) DEFINITIONS.  The following terms defined in Chapter 1, 

Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations appl y to Section 26 
of this Chapter:  "air stripping operation," "botto ms receiver," 
"closed-vent system,"  "condenser," "connector," "c ontinuous 
recorder," "control device," "control device shutdo wn," "distillate 
receiver," "distillation operation," "double block and bleed 
system," "equipment," "flame zone," "flow indicator ," "first attempt 
at repair," "fractionation operation," "hazardous w aste management 
unit shutdown," "hot well," "in gas/vapor service,"  "in heavy liquid 
service," "in light liquid service," "in situ sampl ing system," "in 
vacuum service," "malfunction," "open-ended valve o r line," 
"pressure release," "process heater," "process vent ," "repaired," 
"sensor," "separator tank," "solvent extraction ope ration," 
"startup," "steam stripping operation," "surge cont rol tank," "thin-
film evaporation operation," "vapor incinerator," a nd "vented." 

 
264.1032  (c) STANDARDS: PROCESS VENTS. 
 
264.1032(a)  (i) The owner or operator of a facility with proc ess 

vents associated with distillation, fractionation, thin-film 
evaporation, solvent extraction, or air or steam st ripping 
operations managing hazardous wastes with organic c oncentrations of 
at least 10 ppmw shall either: 

 
264.1032(a)(1)   (A) Reduce total organic emissions from all 

affected process vents at the facility below 1.4 kg /h (3 lb/h) and 
2.8 Mg/yr (3.1 tons/yr), or 

 
264.1032(a)(2)   (B) Reduce, by use of a control device, total 

organic emissions from all affected process vents a t the facility by 
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95 weight percent. 
 
264.1032(b)  (ii) If the owner or operator installs a closed-v ent 

system and control device to comply with the provis ions of Section 
26(c)(i) of this Chapter the closed-vent system and  control device 
must meet the requirements of Section 26(d) of this  Chapter. 

 
264.1032(c)  (iii) Determinations of vent emissions and emissi on 

reductions or total organic compound concentrations  achieved by add-
on control devices may be based on engineering calc ulations or 
performance tests. If performance tests are used to  determine vent 
emissions, emission reductions, or total organic co mpound 
concentrations achieved by add-on control devices, the performance 
tests must conform with the requirements of Section  26(e)(iii) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.1032(d)  (iv) When an owner or operator and the Director d o not 

agree on determinations of vent emissions and/or em ission reductions 
or total organic compound concentrations achieved b y add-on control 
devices based on engineering calculations, the proc edures in Section 
26(e)(iii) of this Chapter shall be used to resolve  the 
disagreement. 

 
264.1033  (d) STANDARDS: CLOSED-VENT SYSTEMS AND CONTROL DE VICES. 
 
   (i) Applicability. 
 
264.1033(a)(1)   (A) Owners or operators of closed-vent systems 

and control devices used to comply with provisions of this Chapter 
and Chapter 5 of these rules and regulations shall comply with the 
provisions of Section 26(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1033(a)(2)(i)   (B) (I) The owner or operator of an existing 

facility who cannot install a closed-vent system an d control device 
to comply with the provisions of this Section on th e effective date 
that the facility becomes subject to the provisions  of this Section 
must prepare an implementation schedule that includ es dates by which 
the closed-vent system and control device will be i nstalled and in 
operation.  The controls must be installed as soon as possible, but 
the implementation schedule may allow up to 30 mont hs after the 
effective date that the facility becomes subject to  this Section for 
installation and startup.  

 
..(2)(ii)     (II) Any unit that begins operation after 

December 21, 1990, and is subject to the provisions  of this Section 
when operation begins,  must comply with the rules immediately 
(i.e., must have control devices installed and oper ating on startup 
of the affected unit); the 30-month implementation schedule does not 
apply. 

 
..(2)(iii)     (III) The owner or operator of any facility 

in existence on the effective date of a statutory o r EPA regulatory 
amendment that renders the facility subject to this  Section shall 
comply with all requirements of the Section as soon  as practicable, 
but no later than 30 months after the amendment’s e ffective date.  
When control equipment required by this Section can  not be installed 
and begin operation by the effective date of the am endment, the 
facility owner or operator shall prepare an impleme ntation schedule 
that includes the following information: Specific c alendar dates for 
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award of contracts or issuance of purchase orders f or the control 
equipment, initiation of on-site installation of th e control 
equipment, completion of the control equipment inst allation, and 
performance of any testing to demonstrate that the installed 
equipment meets the applicable standards of this Se ction.  The owner 
or operator shall enter the implementation schedule  in the operating 
record or in a permanent, readily available file lo cated at the 
facility. 

 
..(2)(iv)     (IV) Owners and operators of facilities and 

units that become newly subject to the requirements  of this Section 
after December 8, 1997, due to an action other than  those described 
in Section 26(d)(i)(B)(III) of this Chapter must co mply with all 
applicable requirements immediately (i.e., must hav e control devices 
installed and operating on the date the facility or  unit becomes 
subject to this Section; the 30-month implementatio n schedule does 
not apply). 

 
264.1033(b)  (ii) A control device involving vapor recovery (e .g., a 

condenser or adsorber) shall be designed and operat ed to recover the 
organic vapors vented to it with an efficiency of 9 5 weight percent 
or greater unless the total organic emission limits  of Section 
26(c)(i)(A) of this Chapter for all affected proces s vents can be 
attained at an efficiency less than 95 weight perce nt. 

 
264.1033(c)  (iii) An enclosed combustion device (e.g., a vapo r 

incinerator, boiler, or process heater) shall be de signed and 
operated to reduce the organic emissions vented to it by 95 weight 
percent or greater; to achieve a total organic comp ound 
concentration of 20 ppmv, expressed as the sum of t he actual 
compounds, not carbon equivalents, on a dry basis c orrected to 3 
percent oxygen; or to provide a minimum residence t ime of 0.50 
seconds at a minimum temperature of 760°C. If a boi ler or process 
heater is used as the control device, then the vent  stream shall be 
introduced into the flame zone of the boiler or pro cess heater. 

 
   (iv) Flare design and operation: 
 
264.1033(d)(1)   (A) A flare shall be designed for and operated 

with no visible emissions as determined by the meth od specified in 
Section 26(d)(v)(A) of this Chapter, except for per iods not to 
exceed a total of 5 minutes during any 2 consecutiv e hours. 

 
264.1033(d)(2)   (B) A flare shall be operated with a flame 

present at all times, as determined by the method s pecified in 
Section 26(d)(vi)(B)(III) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1033(d)(3)   (C) A flare shall be used only if the net 

heating value of the gas being combusted is 11.2 MJ /scm (300 
Btu/scf) or greater if the flare is steam-assisted or air-assisted; 
or if the net heating value of the gas being combus ted is 7.45 
MJ/scm (200 Btu/scf) or greater if the flare is non assisted. The net 
heating value of the gas being combusted shall be d etermined by the 
method specified in Section 26(d)(v)(B) of this Cha pter. 

 
    (D) Steam-assisted or nonassisted flare design 

and operation: 
 
264.1033(d)(4)(i)    (I)  A steam-assisted or nonassisted flare 
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shall be designed for and operated with an exit vel ocity, as 
determined by the methods specified in Section 26(d )(v)(C) of this 
Chapter, less than 18.3 m/s (60 ft/s), except as pr ovided in 
Sections 26(d)(iv)(D)(II) and (III) of this Chapter . 

 
...(ii)     (II) A steam-assisted or nonassisted flare 

designed for and operated with an exit velocity, as  determined by 
the methods specified in Section 26(d)(v)(C) of thi s Chapter, equal 
to or greater than 18.3 m/s (60 ft/s) but less than  122 m/s (400 
ft/s) is allowed if the net heating value of the ga s being combusted 
is greater than 37.3 MJ/scm (1,000 Btu/scf). 

 
...(iii)     (III) A steam-assisted or nonassisted flare 

designed for and operated with an exit velocity, as  determined by 
the methods specified in Section 26(d)(v)(C) of thi s Chapter, less 
than the velocity, V max, as determined by the method specified in 
Section 26(d)(v)(D) of this Chapter and less than 1 22 m/s (400 ft/s) 
is allowed. 

 
264.1033(d)(5)   (E) An air-assisted flare shall be designed and 

operated with an exit velocity less than the veloci ty, V max,  as 
determined by the method specified in Section 26(d) (v)(E) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1033(d)(6)   (F) A flare used to comply with Section 26(d) of  

this Chapter shall be steam-assisted, air-assisted,  or nonassisted. 
 
   (v) Reference method for compliance: 
 
264.1033(e)(1)   (A) Reference Method 22 in  40 CFR 60 shall be 

used to determine the compliance of a flare with th e visible 
emission provisions of this Section. The observatio n period is 2 
hours and shall be used according to Method 22. 

 
264.1033(e)(2)   (B) The net heating value of the gas being 

combusted in a flare shall be calculated using the following 
equation: 

 

  
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where: 
 

HT = Net heating value of the sample, MJ/scm; where t he net 
enthalpy per mole of offgas is based on combustion at 
25°C and 760 mm Hg, but the standard temperature fo r 
determining the volume corresponding to 1 mol is 20 °C; 

 
K = Constant, 1.74 x 10 -7  (1/ppm) (g mol/scm) (MJ/kcal) where 

standard temperature for (g mol/scm) is 20°C; 
 

Ci  = Concentration of sample component i in ppm on a wet 
basis, as measured for organics by Reference Method  18 
in 40 CFR 60 and measured for hydrogen and carbon 
monoxide by ASTM D 1946-82 (incorporated by referen ce as 
specified in Chapter 1, Section 1(g) of these rules  and 
regulations); and 
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Hi  = Net heat of combustion of sample component i, kc al/9 mol 
at 25°C and 760 mm Hg. The heats of combustion may be 
determined using ASTM D 2382-83 (incorporated by 
reference as specified in Chapter 1, Section 1(g) o f 
these rules and regulations) if published values ar e not 
available or cannot be calculated. 

 
264.1033(e)(3)   (C) The actual exit velocity of a flare shall be  

determined by dividing the volumetric flow rate (in  units of 
standard temperature and pressure), as determined b y Reference 
Methods 2, 2A, 2C, or 2D in 40 CFR part 60 as appro priate, by the 
unobstructed (free) cross-Sectional area of the fla re tip. 

 
264.1033(e)(4)   (D) The maximum allowed velocity in m/s, V max, 

for a flare complying with Section 26(d)(iv)(D)(III ) of this Chapter 
shall be determined by the following equation: 

 

  7.31/)8.28()( max10 += tHVLog  
 
where: 
 

28.8 = Constant, 
 

31.7 = Constant, 
 

HT = The net heating value as determined in Section 
26(d)(v)(B) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1033(e)(5)   (E) The maximum allowed velocity in m/s, V max, 

for an air-assisted flare shall be determined by th e following 
equation: 

 

 )(7084.0706.8max tHV +=  
where: 
 

8.706  = Constant, 
 
0.7084 = Constant, 
 
HT  = The net heating value as determined in Section 

26(d)(v)(B) of this Chapter. 
 
264.1033(f)   (vi) The owner or operator shall monitor and ins pect 

each control device required to comply with Section  26(d) of this 
Chapter to ensure proper operation and maintenance of the control 
device by implementing the following requirements: 

 
264.1033(f)(1)   (A) Install, calibrate, maintain, and operate 

according to the manufacturer's specifications a fl ow indicator that 
provides a record of vent stream flow from each aff ected process 
vent to the control device at least once every hour . The flow 
indicator sensor shall be installed in the vent str eam at the 
nearest feasible point to the control device inlet but before the 
point at which the vent streams are combined. 

 
264.1033(f)(2)   (B) Install, calibrate, maintain, and operate 

according to the manufacturer's specifications a de vice to 
continuously monitor control device operation as sp ecified below: 
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...(i)     (I) For a thermal vapor incinerator, a 

temperature monitoring device equipped with a conti nuous recorder. 
The device shall have an accuracy of ±1 percent of the temperature 
being monitored in °C or ±0.5°C, whichever is great er. The 
temperature sensor shall be installed at a location  in the 
combustion chamber downstream of the combustion zon e. 

 
...(ii)     (II) For a catalytic vapor incinerator, a 

temperature monitoring device equipped with a conti nuous recorder. 
The device shall be capable of monitoring temperatu re at two 
locations and have an accuracy of ±1 percent of the  temperature 
being monitored in °C or ±0.5°C, whichever is great er. One 
temperature sensor shall be installed in the vent s tream at the 
nearest feasible point to the catalyst bed inlet an d a second 
temperature sensor shall be installed in the vent s tream at the 
nearest feasible point to the catalyst bed outlet. 

 
...(iii)     (III) For a flare, a heat sensing monitoring 

device equipped with a continuous recorder that ind icates the 
continuous ignition of the pilot flame. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) For a boiler or process heater having 

a design heat input capacity less than 44 MW, a tem perature 
monitoring device equipped with a continuous record er. The device 
shall have an accuracy of ±1 percent of the tempera ture being 
monitored in °C or ±0.5°C, whichever is greater. Th e temperature 
sensor shall be installed at a location in the furn ace downstream of 
the combustion zone. 

 
...(v)     (V) For a boiler or process heater having 

a design heat input capacity greater than or equal to 44 MW, a 
monitoring device equipped with a continuous record er to measure a 
parameter(s) that indicates good combustion operati ng practices are 
being used. 

 
...(vi)     (VI) For a condenser, either: 
 
...(vi)(A)      (1.) A monitoring device equipped 

with a continuous recorder to measure the concentra tion level of the 
organic compounds in the exhaust vent stream from t he condenser, or 

 
...(vi)(B)      (2.) A temperature monitoring device 

equipped with a continuous recorder.  The device sh all be capable of 
monitoring temperature with an accuracy of ±1 perce nt of the 
temperature being monitored in degrees Celsius (°C)  or ±0.5 °C, 
whichever is greater.  The temperature sensor shall  be installed at 
a location in the exhaust vent stream from the cond enser exit (i.e, 
product side). 

 
...(vii)     (VII) For a carbon adsorption system that 

regenerates the carbon bed directly in the control device such as a 
fixed-bed carbon adsorber, either: 

 
...(vii)(A)      (1.) A monitoring device equipped 

with a continuous recorder to measure the concentra tion level of the 
organic compounds in the exhaust vent stream from t he carbon bed, or 

 
...(vii)(B)      (2.)  A monitoring device equipped 
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with a continuous recorder to measure a parameter t hat indicates the 
carbon bed is regenerated on a regular. predetermin ed time cycle. 

 
264.1033(f)(3)   (C) Inspect the readings from each monitoring 

device required by Sections 26(d)(vi)(A) and (B) of  this Chapter at 
least once each operating day to check control devi ce operation and, 
if necessary, immediately implement the corrective measures 
necessary to ensure the control device operates in compliance with 
the requirements of Section 26(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1033(g)  (vii) An owner or operator using a carbon adsorpt ion 

system such as a fixed-bed carbon adsorber that reg enerates the 
carbon bed directly onsite in the control device sh all replace the 
existing carbon in the control device with fresh ca rbon at a 
regular, predetermined time interval that is no lon ger than the 
carbon service life established as a requirement of  Section  
26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(6.) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1033(h)  (viii)In owner or operator using a carbon adsorpt ion 

system such as a carbon canister that does not rege nerate the carbon 
bed directly onsite in the control device shall rep lace the existing 
carbon in the control device with fresh carbon on a  regular basis by 
using one of the following procedures: 

 
264.1033(h)(1)   (A) Monitor the concentration level of the 

organic compounds in the exhaust vent stream from t he carbon 
adsorption system on a regular schedule, and replac e the existing 
carbon with fresh carbon immediately when carbon br eakthrough is 
indicated. The monitoring frequency shall be daily or at an interval 
no greater than 20 percent of the time required to consume the total 
carbon working capacity established as a requiremen t of Section 
26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(7.) of this Chapter, whichever is  longer. 

 
264.1033(h)(2)   (B) Replace the existing carbon with fresh 

carbon at a regular, predetermined time interval th at is less than 
the design carbon replacement interval established as a requirement 
of Section 26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(7.) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1033(i)   (ix) An alternative operational or process param eter 

may be monitored if it can be demonstrated that ano ther parameter 
will ensure that the control device is operated in conformance with 
these standards and the control device's design spe cifications. 

 
264.1033(j)   (x) An owner or operator of an affected facility  

seeking to comply with the provisions of this Chapt er by using a 
control device other than a thermal vapor incinerat or, catalytic 
vapor incinerator, flare, boiler, process heater, c ondenser, or 
carbon adsorption system is required to develop doc umentation 
including sufficient information to describe the co ntrol device 
operation and identify the process parameter or par ameters that 
indicate proper operation and maintenance of the co ntrol device. 

 
264.1033(k)   (xi) A closed-vent system shall meet either of the 

following design requirements: 
 
264.1033(k)(1)   (A)  closed-vent system shall be designed to 

operate with no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument 
reading of less than 500 ppmv above background as d etermined by the 
procedure in Section 26(e)(ii) of this Chapter and by visual 
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inspections, or 
 
264.1033(k)(2)   (B)  closed-vent system shall be designed to 

operate at a pressure below atmospheric pressure. T he system shall 
be equipped with at least one pressure gauge or oth er pressure 
measurement device that can be read from a readily accessible 
location to verify that negative pressure is being maintained in the 
closed-vent system when the control device is opera ting. 

 
264.1033(l)   (xii) The owner or operator shall monitor and inspe ct 

each closed-vent system required to comply with thi s subsection 
(Section 26(d) of this Chapter) to ensure proper op eration and 
maintenance of the closed-vent system by implementi ng the following 
requirements: 

 
264.1033(l)(1)   (A) Each closed-vent system that is used to 

comply with Section 26(d)(xi)(A) of this Chapter sh all be inspected 
and monitored in accordance with the following requ irements: 

 
..(i)     (I) An initial leak detection monitoring 

of the closed-vent system shall be conducted by the  owner or 
operator on or before the date that the system beco mes subject to 
this subsection (Section 26(d) of this Chapter). Th e owner or 
operator shall monitor the closed-vent system compo nents and 
connections using the procedures specified in Secti on 26(e)(ii) of 
this Chapter to demonstrate that the closed-vent sy stem operates 
with no detectable emissions, as indicated by an in strument reading 
of less than 500 ppmv above background. 

 
..(ii)     (II) After initial leak detection 

monitoring required in Section 26(d)(xii)(A)(I) of this Chapter, the 
owner or operator shall inspect and monitor the clo sed-vent system 
as follows: 

 
..(ii)(A)      (1.) Closed-vent system joints, 

seams, or other connections that are permanently or  semi-permanently 
sealed (e.g., a welded joint between two Sections o f hard piping or 
a bolted and gasketed ducting flange) shall be visu ally inspected at 
least once per year to check for defects that could  result in air 
pollutant emissions. The owner or operator shall mo nitor a component 
or connection using the procedures specified in Sec tion 26(e)(ii) of 
this Chapter to demonstrate that it operates with n o detectable 
emissions following any time the component is repai red or replaced 
(e.g., a Section of damaged hard piping is replaced  with new hard 
piping) or the connection is unsealed (e.g., a flan ge is unbolted). 

 
..(ii)(B)      (2.) Closed-vent system components or 

connections other than those specified in Section 
26(d)(xii)(A)(II)(1.) of this Chapter shall be moni tored annually 
and at other times as requested by the Director, ex cept as provided 
for in Section 26(d)(xv) of this Chapter, using the  procedures 
specified in Section 26(e)(ii) of this Chapter to d emonstrate that 
the components or connections operate with no detec table emissions. 

 
...(iii)     (III) In the event that a defect or leak is 

detected, the owner or operator shall repair the de fect or leak in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 26(d)(x ii)(C) of this 
Chapter. 

 



10-178 

 

...(iv)     (IV) The owner or operator shall maintain a 
record of the inspection and monitoring in accordan ce with the 
requirements specified in Section 26(f) of this Cha pter. 

 
264.1033(l)(2)   (B) Each closed-vent system that is used to 

comply with Section 26(d)(xi)(B) of this Chapter sh all be inspected 
and monitored in accordance with the following requ irements: 

 
..(i)     (I) The closed-vent system shall be 

visually inspected by the owner or operator to chec k for defects 
that could result in air pollutant emissions. Defec ts include, but 
are not limited to, visible cracks, holes, or gaps in ductwork or 
piping or loose connections. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The owner or operator shall perform an 

initial inspection of the closed-vent system on or before the date 
that the system becomes subject to this subsection (Section 26(d) of 
this Chapter). Thereafter, the owner or operator sh all perform the 
inspections at least once every year. 

 
..(iii)     (III) In the event that a defect or leak is 

detected, the owner or operator shall repair the de fect in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 26(d)(x ii)(C) of this 
Chapter. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) The owner or operator shall maintain a 

record of the inspection and monitoring in accordan ce with the 
requirements specified in Section 26(f) of this Cha pter. 

 
264.1033(l)(3)   (C) The owner or operator shall repair all 

detected defects as follows: 
 
..(i)     (I) Detectable emissions, as indicated by 

visual inspection, or by an instrument reading grea ter than 500 ppmv 
above background, shall be controlled as soon as pr acticable, but 
not later than 15 calendar days after the emission is detected, 
except as provided for in Section 26(d)(xii)(C)(III ) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(ii)     (II) A first attempt at repair shall be 

made no later than 5 calendar days after the emissi on is detected. 
 
..(iii)     (III) Delay of repair of a closed-vent 

system for which leaks have been detected is allowe d if the repair 
is technically infeasible without a process unit sh utdown, or if the 
owner or operator determines that emissions resulti ng from immediate 
repair would be greater than the fugitive emissions  likely to result 
from delay of repair. Repair of such equipment shal l be completed by 
the end of the next process unit shutdown. 

 
..(iv)     (IV)  The owner or operator shall maintain 

a record of the defect repair in accordance with th e requirements 
specified in Section 26(f) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1033(m)  (xiii)Closed-vent systems and control devices use d to 

comply with provisions of Section 26 of this Chapte r shall be 
operated at all times when emissions may be vented to them. 

 
264.1033(n)  (xiv) The owner or operator using a carbon adsorp tion 



10-179 

 

system to control air pollutant emissions shall doc ument that all 
carbon that is a hazardous waste and that is remove d from the 
control device is managed in one of the following m anners, 
regardless of the average volatile organic concentr ation of the 
carbon: 

 
264.1033(n)(1)   (A) Regenerated or reactivated in a thermal 

treatment unit that meets one of the following: 
 
..(i)     (I) The owner or operator of the unit has 

been issued a final permit under Chapter 1, Section  1(h) through 
(j); Chapter 3, Section 2; Chapter 4; Chapter 6, Se ction 2; Chapter 
7 and Chapter 11, Section 2 of these rules and regu lations which 
implements the requirements of Section 23 of this C hapter; or 

 
..(ii)     (II) The unit is equipped with and 

operating air emission controls in accordance with the applicable 
requirements of Sections 26 and 28 of this Chapter or Chapter 11, 
Sections 28 and 30 of these rules and regulations; or 

 
..(iii)     (III) The unit is equipped with and 

operating air emission controls in accordance with a national 
emission standard for hazardous air pollutants unde r 40 CFR part 61 
or 40 CFR part 63. 

 
264.1033(n)(2)   (B) Incinerated in a hazardous waste incinerator  

for which the owner or operator either: 
 
..(i)     (I) Has been issued a final permit under 

Chapter 1, Section 1(h) through (j); Chapter 3, Sec tion 2; Chapter 
4; Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7 and Chapter 11, Section 2 of 
these rules and regulations which implements the re quirements of 
Section 14 of this Chapter; or 

 
..(ii)     (II) Has designed and operates the 

incinerator in accordance with the interim status r equirements of 
Chapter 11, Section 16 of these rules and regulatio ns. 

 
264.1033(n)(3)   (C) Burned in a boiler or industrial furnace for  

which the owner or operator either: 
 
..(i)     (I) Has been issued a final permit under 

Chapter 1, Section 1(h) through (j); Chapter 3, Sec tion 2; Chapter 
4; Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7; and Chapter 11,  Section 2 of 
these rules and regulations which implements the re quirements of 
Chapter 12, Section 8 of these rules and regulation s; or 

 
..(ii)     (II) Has designed and operates the boiler 

or industrial furnace in accordance with the interi m status 
requirements of 40 CFR part 266, subpart H. See Chapter 12, Section 
8(d) and Chapter 7, Section 1(g)(vii).  

 
264.1033(o)  (xv) Any components of a closed-vent system that a re 

designated, as described in Section 26(f)(iii)(I) o f this Chapter, 
as unsafe to monitor are exempt from the requiremen ts of Section 
26(d)(xii)(A)(II)(2.) of this Chapter if: 

 
264.1033(o)(1)   (A) The owner or operator of the closed-vent 

system determines that the components of the closed -vent system are 
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unsafe to monitor because monitoring personnel woul d be exposed to 
an immediate danger as a consequence of complying w ith Section 
26(d)(xii)(A)(II)(2.) of this Chapter; and 

 
264.1033(o)(2)   (B) The owner or operator of the closed-vent 

system adheres to a written plan that requires moni toring the 
closed-vent system components using the procedure s pecified in 
Section 26(d)(xii)(A)(II)(2.) of this Chapter as fr equently as 
practicable during safe-to-monitor times. 

 
264.1034  (e) TEST METHODS AND PROCEDURES. 
 
264.1034(a)  (i) Each owner or operator subject to the provisi ons 

of Section 26 of this Chapter shall comply with the  test methods and 
procedures requirements provided in Section 26(e) o f this Chapter. 

 
264.1034(b)  (ii) When a closed-vent system is tested for comp liance 

with no detectable emissions, as required in Sectio n 26(d)(xii ) of 
this Chapter, the test shall comply with the follow ing requirements: 

 
264.1034(b)(1)   (A) Monitoring shall comply with Reference 

Method 21 in 40 CFR part 60.   
 
264.1034(b)(2)   (B) The detection instrument shall meet the 

performance criteria of Reference Method 21. 
 
264.1034(b)(3)   (C) The instrument shall be calibrated before 

use on each day of its use by the procedures specif ied in Reference 
Method 21. 

 
264.1034(b)(4)   (D) Calibration gases shall be: 
 
...(i)     (I) Zero air (less than 10 ppm of 

hydrocarbon in air). 
 
...(ii)     (II) A mixture of methane or n-hexane and 

air at a concentration of approximately, but less t han, 10,000 ppm 
methane or n-hexane. 

 
264.1034(b)(5)   (E) The background level shall be determined as 

set forth in Reference Method 21. 
 
264.1034(b)(6)   (F) The instrument probe shall be traversed 

around all potential leak interfaces as close to th e interface as 
possible as described in Reference Method 21. 

 
264.1034(b)(7)   (G) The arithmetic difference between the 

maximum concentration indicated by the instrument a nd the background 
level is compared with 500 ppm for determining comp liance. 

 
264.1034(c)  (iii) Performance tests to determine compliance w ith 

Section 26(c)(i) of this Chapter and with the total  organic compound 
concentration limit of Section 26(d)(iii) of this C hapter shall 
comply with the following: 

 
264.1034(c)(1)   (A) Performance tests to determine total organic  

compound concentrations and mass flow rates enterin g and exiting 
control devices shall be conducted and data reduced  in accordance 
with the following reference methods and calculatio n procedures: 
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...(i)     (I) Method 2 in 40 CFR part 60 for 

velocity and volumetric flow rate. 
 
...(ii)     (II) Method 18 in 40 CFR part 60 for 

organic content. 
 
...(iii)     (III) Each performance test shall consist of 

three separate runs; each run conducted for at leas t 1 hour under 
the conditions that exist when the hazardous waste management unit 
is operating at the highest load or capacity level reasonably 
expected to occur. For the purpose of determining t otal organic 
compound concentrations and mass flow rates, the av erage of results 
of all runs shall apply. The average shall be compu ted on a time-
weighted basis. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) Total organic mass flow rates shall be 

determined by the following equation: 
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where: 
 

Eh = Total organic mass flow rate, kg/h; 
 
Qsd  = Volumetric flow rate of gases entering or exiting  

control device, as determined by Method 2, dscm/h; 
 
n = Number of organic compounds in the vent gas; 
 
Ci  = Organic concentration in ppm, dry basis, of comp ound i 

in the vent gas, as determined by Method 18; 
 
MWi  = Molecular weight of organic compound i in the ven t gas, 

kg/kg-mol; 
 
0.0416 = Conversion factor for molar volume, kg-mol /m3 (@ 293 K 

and 760 mm Hg); 
 
10 -6  = Conversion from ppm, ppm -1 . 
 

...(v)     (V) The annual total organic emission rate 
shall be determined by the following equation: 

 

 ( ) )(HEE hA =  
 
where: 
 

EA = Total organic mass emission rate, kg/y; 
 
Eh = Total organic mass flow rate for the process vent , kg/h; 
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H = Total annual hours of operations for the affect ed unit, 
h. 

 
...(vi)     (VI) Total organic emissions from all 

affected process vents at the facility shall be det ermined by 
summing the hourly total organic mass emission rate s (E h as 
determined in Section 26(e)(iii)(A)(IV) of this Cha pter) and by 
summing the annual total organic mass emission rate s (E A, as 
determined in Section 26(e)(iii)(A)(V) of this Chap ter) for all 
affected process vents at the facility. 

 
264.1034(c)(2)   (B) The owner or operator shall record such 

process information as may be necessary to determin e the conditions 
of the performance tests. Operations during periods  of startup, 
shutdown, and malfunction shall not constitute repr esentative 
conditions for the purpose of a performance test. 

 
264.1034(c)(3)   (C) The owner or operator of an affected 

facility shall provide, or cause to be provided, pe rformance testing 
facilities as follows: 

 
...(i)     (I) Sampling ports adequate for the test 

methods specified in Section 26(e)(iii)(A) of this Chapter. 
 
...(ii)     (II) Safe sampling platform(s). 
 
...(iii)     (III) Safe access to sampling platform(s). 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Utilities for sampling and testing 

equipment. 
 
264.1034(c)(4)   (D) For the purpose of making compliance 

determinations, the time-weighted average of the re sults of the 
three runs shall apply. In the event that a sample is accidentally 
lost or conditions occur in which one of the three runs must be 
discontinued because of forced shutdown, failure of  an irreplaceable 
portion of the sample train, extreme meteorological  conditions, or 
other circumstances beyond the owner or operator's control, 
compliance may, upon the Director approval, be dete rmined using the 
average of the results of the two other runs. 

 
264.1034(d)  (iv) To show that a process vent associated with a 

hazardous waste distillation, fractionation, thin-f ilm evaporation, 
solvent extraction, or air or steam stripping opera tion is not 
subject to the requirements of this Section, the ow ner or operator 
must make an initial determination that the time-we ighted, annual 
average total organic concentration of the waste ma naged by the 
waste management unit is less than 10 ppmw using on e of the 
following two methods: 

 
264.1034(d)(1)   (A) Direct measurement of the organic 

concentration of the waste using the following proc edures: 
 
...(i)     (I) The owner or operator must take a 

minimum of four grab samples of waste for each wast e stream managed 
in the affected unit under process conditions expec ted to cause the 
maximum waste organic concentration. 

 
...(ii)     (II) For waste generated onsite, the grab 
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samples must be collected at a point before the was te is exposed to 
the atmosphere such as in an enclosed pipe or other  closed system 
that is used to transfer the waste after generation  to the first 
affected distillation, fractionation, thin-film eva poration, solvent 
extraction, or air or steam stripping operation. Fo r waste generated 
offsite, the grab samples must be collected at the inlet to the 
first waste management unit that receives the waste  provided the 
waste has been transferred to the facility in a clo sed system such 
as a tank truck and the waste is not diluted or mix ed with other 
waste. 

 
...(iii)     (III) Each sample shall be analyzed and the 

total organic concentration of the sample shall be computed using 
Method 9060 or 8260 of SW-846 (incorporated by refe rence under 
Chapter 1, Section 1(g) of these rules and regulati ons). 

 
...(iv)     (IV) The arithmetic mean of the results of 

the analyses of the four samples shall apply for ea ch waste stream 
managed in the unit in determining the time-weighte d, annual average 
total organic concentration of the waste. The time- weighted average 
is to be calculated using the annual quantity of ea ch waste stream 
processed and the mean organic concentration of eac h waste stream 
managed in the unit. 

 
264.1034(d)(2)   (B) Using knowledge of the waste to determine 

that its total organic concentration is less than 1 0 ppmw. 
Documentation of the waste determination is require d. Examples of 
documentation that shall be used to support a deter mination under 
this provision include production process informati on documenting 
that no organic compounds are used, information tha t the waste is 
generated by a process that is identical to a proce ss at the same or 
another facility that has previously been demonstra ted by direct 
measurement to generate a waste stream having a tot al organic 
content less than 10 ppmw, or prior speciation anal ysis results on 
the same waste stream where it can also be document ed that no 
process changes have occurred since that analysis t hat could affect 
the waste total organic concentration. 

 
264.1034(e)  (v) The determination that distillation, 

fractionation, thin-film evaporation, solvent extra ction, or air or 
steam stripping operations manage hazardous wastes with time-
weighted, annual average total organic concentratio ns less than 10 
ppmw shall be made as follows: 

 
264.1034(e)(1)   (A) By the effective date that the facility 

becomes subject to the provisions of Section 26 of this Chapter or 
by the date when the waste is first managed in a wa ste management 
unit, whichever is later, and 

 
264.1034(e)(2)   (B) For continuously generated waste, annually, 

or 
 
264.1034(e)(3)   (C) Whenever there is a change in the waste 

being managed or a change in the process that gener ates or treats 
the waste. 

 
264.1034(f)   (vi) When an owner or operator and the Director do not 

agree on whether a distillation, fractionation, thi n-film 
evaporation, solvent extraction, or air or steam st ripping operation 
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manages a hazardous waste with organic concentratio ns of at least 10 
ppmw based on knowledge of the waste, the procedure s in Method 8260 
of SW-846 (incorporated by reference under Chapter 1, Section 1(g) 
of these rules and regulations) may be used to reso lve the dispute. 

 
264.1035  (f) RECORDKEEPING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.1035(a)(1)  (i) Each owner or operator subject to the provisi ons 

of Section 26 of this Chapter shall comply with: 
 
264.1035(a)(1)   (A) The recordkeeping requirements of Section 

26(f) of this Chapter. 
 
264.1035(a)(2)   (B) An owner or operator of more than one 

hazardous waste management unit subject to the prov isions of Section 
26 of this Chapter may comply with the recordkeepin g requirements 
for these hazardous waste management units in one r ecordkeeping 
system if the system identifies each record by each  hazardous waste 
management unit. 

 
264.1035(b)  (ii) Owners and operators must record the followi ng 

information in the facility operating record: 
 
264.1035(b)(1)   (A) For facilities that comply with the 

provisions of Section 26(d)(i)(B) of this Chapter, an implementation 
schedule that includes dates by which the closed-ve nt system and 
control device will be installed and in operation. The schedule must 
also include a rationale of why the installation ca nnot be completed 
at an earlier date. The implementation schedule mus t be in the 
facility operating record by the effective date tha t the facility 
becomes subject to the provisions of this Section. 

 
264.1035(b)(2)   (B) Up-to-date documentation of compliance with 

the process vent standards in Section 26(c) of this  Chapter, 
including: 

 
...(i)     (I) Information and data identifying all 

affected process vents, annual throughput and opera ting hours of 
each affected unit, estimated emission rates for ea ch affected vent 
and for the overall facility (i.e., the total emiss ions for all 
affected vents at the facility), and the approximat e location within 
the facility of each affected unit (e.g., identify the hazardous 
waste management units on a facility plot plan). 

 
...(ii)     (II) Information and data supporting 

determinations of vent emissions and emission reduc tions achieved by 
add-on control devices based on engineering calcula tions or source 
tests. For the purpose of determining compliance, d eterminations of 
vent emissions and emission reductions must be made  using operating 
parameter values (e.g., temperatures, flow rates, o r vent stream 
organic compounds and concentrations) that represen t the conditions 
that result in maximum organic emissions, such as w hen the waste 
management unit is operating at the highest load or  capacity level 
reasonably expected to occur. If the owner or opera tor takes any 
action (e.g., managing a waste of different composi tion or 
increasing operating hours of affected waste manage ment units) that 
would result in an increase in total organic emissi ons from affected 
process vents at the facility, then a new determina tion is required. 
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264.1035(b)(3)   (C) Where an owner or operator chooses to use 
test data to determine the organic removal efficien cy or total 
organic compound concentration achieved by the cont rol device, a 
performance test plan. The test plan must include: 

 
...(i)     (I) A description of how it is determined 

that the planned test is going to be conducted when  the hazardous 
waste management unit is operating at the highest l oad or capacity 
level reasonably expected to occur. This shall incl ude the estimated 
or design flow rate and organic content of each ven t stream and 
define the acceptable operating ranges of key proce ss and control 
device parameters during the test program. 

 
...(ii)     (II) A detailed engineering description of 

the closed-vent system and control device including : 
 
...(ii)(A)      (1.) Manufacturer's name and model 

number of control device. 
 
...(ii)(B)      (2.) Type of control device. 
 
...(ii)(C)      (3.) Dimensions of the control 

device. 
 
...(ii)(D)      (4.) Capacity. 
 
...(ii)(E)      (5.) Construction materials. 
 
...(iii)     (III) A detailed description of sampling and 

monitoring procedures, including sampling and monit oring locations 
in the system, the equipment to be used, sampling a nd monitoring 
frequency, and planned analytical procedures for sa mple analysis. 

 
264.1035(b)(4)   (D) Documentation of compliance with Section 

26(d) of this Chapter shall include the following i nformation: 
 
...(i)     (I) A list of all information references 

and sources used in preparing the documentation. 
 
...(ii)     (II) Records, including the dates, of each 

compliance test required by Section 26(d)(xi) of th is Chapter. 
 
...(iii)     (III) If engineering calculations are used, 

a design analysis, specifications, drawings, schema tics, and piping 
and instrumentation diagrams based on the appropria te Sections of 
"APTI Course 415: Control of Gaseous Emissions" (in corporated by 
reference as specified in Chapter 1, Section 1(g) o f these rules and 
regulations) or other engineering texts acceptable to the Director 
that present basic control device design informatio n. Documentation 
provided by the control device manufacturer or vend or that describes 
the control device design in accordance with Sectio ns 
26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(1.) through (7.) of this Chapter may be used to 
comply with this requirement. The design analysis s hall address the 
vent stream characteristics and control device oper ation parameters 
as specified below. 

 
...(iii)(A)      (1.) For a thermal vapor incinerator, 

the design analysis shall consider the vent stream composition, 
constituent concentrations, and flow rate. The desi gn analysis shall 
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also establish the design minimum and average tempe rature in the 
combustion zone and the combustion zone residence t ime. 

 
...(iii)(B)      (2.) For a catalytic vapor 

incinerator, the design analysis shall consider the  vent stream 
composition, constituent concentrations, and flow r ate. The design 
analysis shall also establish the design minimum an d average 
temperatures across the catalyst bed inlet and outl et. 

 
...(iii)(C)      (3.) For a boiler or process heater, 

the design analysis shall consider the vent stream composition, 
constituent concentrations, and flow rate. The desi gn analysis shall 
also establish the design minimum and average flame  zone 
temperatures, combustion zone residence time, and d escription of 
method and location where the vent stream is introd uced into the 
combustion zone. 

 
...(iii)(D)      (4.) For a flare, the design analysis 

shall consider the vent stream composition, constit uent 
concentrations, and flow rate. The design analysis shall also 
consider the requirements specified in Section 26(d )(iv) of this 
Chapter. 

 
...(iii)(E)      (5.) For a condenser, the design 

analysis shall consider the vent stream composition , constituent 
concentrations, flow rate, relative humidity, and t emperature. The 
design analysis shall also establish the design out let organic 
compound concentration level, design average temper ature of the 
condenser exhaust vent stream, and design average t emperatures of 
the coolant fluid at the condenser inlet and outlet . 

 
...(iii)(F)      (6.) For a carbon adsorption system 

such as a fixed-bed adsorber that regenerates the c arbon bed 
directly onsite in the control device, the design a nalysis shall 
consider the vent stream composition, constituent c oncentrations, 
flow rate, relative humidity, and temperature. The design analysis 
shall also establish the design exhaust vent stream  organic compound 
concentration level, number and capacity of carbon beds, type and 
working capacity of activated carbon used for carbo n beds, design 
total steam flow over the period of each complete c arbon bed 
regeneration cycle, duration of the carbon bed stea ming and 
cooling/drying cycles, design carbon bed temperatur e after 
regeneration, design carbon bed regeneration time, and design 
service life of carbon. 

 
...(iii)(G)      (7.) For a carbon adsorption system 

such as a carbon canister that does not regenerate the carbon bed 
directly onsite in the control device, the design a nalysis shall 
consider the vent stream composition, constituent c oncentrations, 
flow rate, relative humidity, and temperature. The design analysis 
shall also establish the design outlet organic conc entration level, 
capacity of carbon bed, type and working capacity o f activated 
carbon used for carbon bed, and design carbon repla cement interval 
based on the total carbon working capacity of the c ontrol device and 
source operating schedule. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) A statement signed and dated by the 

owner or operator certifying that the operating par ameters used in 
the design analysis reasonably represent the condit ions that exist 
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when the hazardous waste management unit is or woul d be operating at 
the highest load or capacity level reasonably expec ted to occur. 

 
...(v)     (V) A statement signed and dated by the 

owner or operator certifying that the control devic e is designed to 
operate at an efficiency of 95 percent or greater u nless the total 
organic concentration limit of Section 26(c)(i) of this Chapter is 
achieved at an efficiency less than 95 weight perce nt or the total 
organic emission limits of Section 26(c)(i) of this  Chapter for 
affected process vents at the facility can be attai ned by a control 
device involving vapor recovery at an efficiency le ss than 95 weight 
percent. A statement provided by the control device  manufacturer or 
vendor certifying that the control equipment meets the design 
specifications may be used to comply with this requ irement. 

 
...(vi)     (VI) If performance tests are used to 

demonstrate compliance, all test results. 
 
264.1035(c)  (iii) Design documentation and monitoring, operat ing, 

and inspection information for each closed-vent sys tem and control 
device required to comply with the provisions of th is Chapter shall 
be recorded and kept up-to-date in the facility ope rating record. 
The information shall include: 

 
264.1035(c)(1)   (A) Description and date of each modification 

that is made to the closed-vent system or control d evice design. 
 
264.1035(c)(2)   (B) Identification of operating parameter, 

description of monitoring device, and diagram of mo nitoring sensor 
location or locations used to comply with Sections 26(d)(vi)(A) and 
(B) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1035(c)(3)   (C) Monitoring, operating, and inspection 

information required by Sections 26(d)(vi) through (xi) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1035(c)(4)   (D) Date, time, and duration of each period that  

occurs while the control device is operating when a ny monitored 
parameter exceeds the value established in the cont rol device design 
analysis as specified below: 
 

...(i)     (I) For a thermal vapor incinerator 
designed to operate with a minimum residence time o f 0.50 second at 
a minimum temperature of 760°C, period when the com bustion 
temperature is below 760°C. 

 
...(ii)     (II) For a thermal vapor incinerator 

designed to operate with an organic emission reduct ion efficiency of 
95 weight percent or greater, period when the combu stion zone 
temperature is more than 28°C below the design aver age combustion 
zone temperature established as a requirement of Se ction 
26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(1.) of this Chapter. 

 
...(iii)     (III) For a catalytic vapor incinerator, 

period when: 
 
...(iii)(A)      (1.) Temperature of the vent stream 

at the catalyst bed inlet is more than 28°C below t he average 
temperature of the inlet vent stream established as  a requirement of 
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Section 26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(2.) of this Chapter, or 
 
...(iii)(B)      (2.) Temperature difference across 

the catalyst bed is less than 80 percent of the des ign average 
temperature difference established as a requirement  of Section 
26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(2.) of this Chapter. 

 
...(iv)     (IV) For a boiler or process heater, period 

when: 
 
...(iv)(A)      (1.) Flame zone temperature is more 

than 28°C below the design average flame zone tempe rature 
established as a requirement of Section 26(f)(ii)(D )(III)(3.) of 
this Chapter, or 

 
...(iv)(B)      (2.) Position changes where the vent 

stream is introduced to the combustion zone from th e location 
established as a requirement of Section 26(f)(ii)(D )(III)(3.) of 
this Chapter. 

 
...(v)     (V) For a flare, period when the pilot 

flame is not ignited. 
 
...(vi)     (VI) For a condenser that complies with 

Section 26(d)(vi)(B)(VI)(1.) of this Chapter, perio d when the 
organic compound concentration level or readings of  organic 
compounds in the exhaust vent stream from the conde nser are more 
than 20 percent greater than the design outlet orga nic compound 
concentration level established as a requirement of  Section 
26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(5.) of this Chapter. 

 
...(vii)     (VII) For a condenser that complies with 

Section 26(d)(vi)(B)(VI)(2.) of this Chapter, perio d when: 
 
...(vii)(A)      (1.) Temperature of the exhaust vent 

stream from the condenser is more than 6°C above th e design average 
exhaust vent stream temperature established as a re quirement of 
Section 26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(5.) of this Chapter; or 

 
...(vii)(B)      (2.) Temperature of the coolant fluid 

exiting the condenser is more than 6°C above the de sign average 
coolant fluid temperature at the condenser outlet e stablished as a 
requirement of Section 26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(5.) of thi s Chapter. 

 
...(viii)     (VIII)For a carbon adsorption system such as 

a fixed-bed carbon adsorber that regenerates the ca rbon bed directly 
onsite in the control device and complies with Sect ion 
26(d)(vi)(B)(VII)(1.) of this Chapter, period when the organic 
compound concentration level or readings of organic  compounds in the 
exhaust vent stream from the carbon bed are more th an 20 percent 
greater than the design exhaust vent stream organic  compound 
concentration level established as a requirement of  Section 
26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(6.) of this Chapter. 

 
...(ix)     (IX) For a carbon adsorption system such as 

a fixed-bed carbon adsorber that regenerates the ca rbon bed directly 
onsite in the control device and complies with Sect ion 
26(d)(vi)(B)(VII)(2.) of this Chapter, period when the vent stream 
continues to flow through the control device beyond  the 
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predetermined carbon bed regeneration time establis hed as a 
requirement of Section 26(f)(ii)(D)(III)(6.) of thi s Chapter. 

 
264.1035(c)(5)   (E) Explanation for each period recorded under 

Section 26(f)(iii)(D) of this Chapter of the cause for control 
device operating parameter exceeding the design val ue and the 
measures implemented to correct the control device operation. 

 
264.1035(c)(6)   (F) For a carbon adsorption system operated 

subject to requirements specified in Section 26(d)( vii) or Section 
26(d)(viii)(B) of this Chapter, date when existing carbon in the 
control device is replaced with fresh carbon. 

 
264.1035(c)(7)   (G) For a carbon adsorption system operated 

subject to requirements specified in Section 26(d)( viii)(A)  of this 
Chapter, a log that records: 

 
...(i)     (I) Date and time when control device is 

monitored for carbon breakthrough and the monitorin g device reading. 
 
...(ii)     (II) Date when existing carbon in the 

control device is replaced with fresh carbon. 
 
264.1035(c)(8)   (H) Date of each control device startup and 

shutdown. 
 
264.1035(c)(9)   (I) An owner or operator designating any 

components of a closed-vent system as unsafe to mon itor pursuant to 
Section 26(d)(xv) of this Chapter shall record in a  log that is kept 
in the facility operating record the identification  of closed-vent 
system components that are designated as unsafe to monitor in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 26(d)(x v) of this 
Chapter, an explanation for each closed-vent system  component 
stating why the closed-vent system component is uns afe to monitor, 
and the plan for monitoring each closed-vent system  component. 

 
264.1035(c)(10)   (J) When each leak is detected as specified in 

Section 26(d)(xii) of this Chapter, the following i nformation shall 
be recorded: 

 
..(i)     (I) The instrument identification number, 

the closed-vent system component identification num ber, and the 
operator name, initials, or identification number. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The date the leak was detected and the 

date of first attempt to repair the leak. 
 
..(iii)     (III) The date of successful repair of the 

leak. 
 
..(iv)     (IV) Maximum instrument reading measured by 

Method 21 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A after it is  successfully 
repaired or determined to be nonrepairable. 

 
..(v)     (V) ‘Repair delayed’ and the reason for 

the delay if a leak is not repaired within 15 calen dar days after 
discovery of the leak. 

 
..(v)(A)      (1.) The owner or operator may 
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develop a written procedure that identifies the con ditions that 
justify a delay of repair. In such cases, reasons f or delay of 
repair may be documented by citing the relevant Sec tions of the 
written procedure. 

 
..(v)(B)      (2.) If delay of repair was caused by 

depletion of stocked parts, there must be documenta tion that the 
spare parts were sufficiently stocked on-site befor e depletion and 
the reason for depletion. 

 
264.1035(d)  (iv) Records of the monitoring, operating, and 

inspection information required by Sections 26(f)(i ii)(C) - (J) of 
this Chapter shall be maintained by the owner or op erator for at 
least 3 years following the date of each occurrence , measurement, 
maintenance, corrective action, or record. 

 
264.1035(e)  (v) For a control device other than a thermal vap or 

incinerator, catalytic vapor incinerator, flare, bo iler, process 
heater, condenser, or carbon adsorption system, the  Director will 
specify the appropriate recordkeeping requirements.  

 
264.1035(f)   (vi) Up-to-date information and data used to det ermine 

whether or not a process vent is subject to the req uirements in 
Section 26(c) of this Chapter including supporting documentation as 
required by Section 26(e)(iv)(B) of this Chapter wh en application of 
the knowledge of the nature of the hazardous waste stream or the 
process by which it was produced is used, shall be recorded in a log 
that is kept in the facility operating record. 

 
264.1036  (g)  REPORTING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.1036(a)  (i) A semiannual report shall be submitted by own ers 

and operators subject to the requirements of Sectio n 26 of this 
Chapter to the Director by dates specified by the D irector. The 
report shall include the following information: 

 
264.1036(a)(1)   (A) The Environmental Protection Agency 

identification number, name, and address of the fac ility. 
 
264.1036(a)(2)   (B) For each month during the semiannual 

reporting period, dates when the control device exc eeded or operated 
outside of the design specifications as defined in Section 
26(f)(iii)(D) of this Chapter and as indicated by t he control device 
monitoring required by Section 26(d)(vi) of this Ch apter and such 
exceedances were not corrected within 24 hours, or that a flare 
operated with visible emissions as defined in Secti on 26(d)(iv) of 
this Chapter and as determined by Method 22 monitor ing, the duration 
and cause of each exceedance or visible emissions, and any 
corrective measures taken. 

 
264.1036(b)  (ii) If, during the semiannual reporting period, the 

control device does not exceed or operate outside o f the design 
specifications as defined in Section 26(f)(iii)(D) of this Chapter 
for more than 24 hours or a flare does not operate with visible 
emissions as defined in Section 26(d)(iv) of this C hapter, a report 
to the Director is not required. 

 
264.1037-.1049 (h) - (t)  RESERVED. 
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264/Subpart BB Section 27.  AIR EMISSION STANDARDS FOR EQUIPMENT LEAKS 
 
264.1050  (a) APPLICABILITY. 
 
264.1050(a)  (i) The regulations in this Section apply to owne rs 

and operators of facilities that treat, store, or d ispose of 
hazardous wastes (except as provided in Section 1(a ) of this 
Chapter). 

 
264.1050(b)  (ii) Except as provided in Section 27(o)(xi) of t his 

Chapter, this Section applies to equipment that con tains or contacts 
hazardous wastes with organic concentrations of at least 10 percent 
by weight that are managed in one of the following:  

 
264.1050(b)(1)   (A) Units that are subject to the permitting 

requirements of Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chap ter 3, Section 2; 
Chapter 4; Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7; and Cha pter 11, Section 
2 of these rules and regulations, or 

 
264.1050(b)(2)   (B) A unit (including a hazardous waste 

recycling unit) that is not exempt from permitting under the 
provisions of Chapter 8, Section 3(e)(i) of these r ules and 
regulations (i.e., a hazardous waste recycling unit  that is not a 
‘90-day’ tank or container) and that is located at a hazardous waste 
management facility otherwise subject to the permit ting requirements 
of Chapter 1, Sections 1(h)-1(j); Chapter 3, Sectio n 2; Chapter 4; 
Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7; and Chapter 11, Se ction 2 of these 
rules and regulations, or 

 
264.1050(b)(3)   (C) A unit that is exempt from permitting under 

the provisions of Chapter 8, Section 3(e)(i) of the se rules and 
regulations (i.e., a ‘90-day’ tank or container) an d is not a 
recycling unit under the provisions of Chapter 2, S ection 1(f) of 
these rules and regulations. 

 
264.1050(c)  (iii) For the owner or operator of a facility sub ject to 

this Section and who received a final permit under W.S. 35-11-503(d) 
and/or RCRA Section 3005 prior to December 6, 1996,  the requirements 
of this Section shall be incorporated into the perm it when the 
permit is reissued in accordance with the requireme nts of Chapter 3, 
Section 1(l) of these rules and regulations or revi ewed under 
Chapter 4, Section 2(a)(iv) of these rules and regu lations.  Until 
such date when the owner or operator receives a fin al permit 
incorporating the requirements of this Section, the  owner or 
operator is subject to the requirements of Chapter 11, Section 29 of 
these rules and regulations. 

 
264.1050(d)  (iv) Each piece of equipment to which this Sectio n 

applies shall be marked in such a manner that it ca n be 
distinguished readily from other pieces of equipmen t. 

 
264.1050(e)  (v) Equipment that is in vacuum service is exclud ed 

from the requirements of Sections 27(c) through 27( k) of this 
Chapter if it is identified as required in Section 27(o)(vii)(E) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.1050(e)  (vi) Equipment that contains or contacts hazardou s 

waste with an organic concentration of at least 10 percent by weight 
for less than 300 hours per calendar year is exclud ed from the 



10-192 

 

requirements of Section 27(c) through Section 27(k)  of this Chapter 
if it is identified, as required in Section 27(o)(v ii)(F) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1051  (b) DEFINITIONS. As used in Section 27 of this Ch apter, 

all terms shall have the meaning given them in Chap ter 1, Section 
1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.1052  (c) STANDARDS: PUMPS IN LIGHT LIQUID SERVICE. 
 
264.1052(a)(1)  (i) Each pump in light liquid service shall be: 
 
264.1052(a)(1)   (A) Monitored monthly to detect leaks by the 

methods specified in Section 27(n)(ii) of this Chap ter, except as 
provided in Sections 27(c)(iv), 27(c)(v), and 27(c) (vi) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1052(a)(2)   (B) Checked by visual inspection each calendar 

week for indications of liquids dripping from the p ump seal. 
 
264.1052(b)(1)  (ii) A leak is detected if: 
 
264.1052(b)(1)   (A) An instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or 

greater is measured. 
 
264.1052(b)(2)   (B) There are indications of liquids dripping 

from the pump seal. 
 
264.1052(c)(1)  (iii) When a leak is detected: 
 
264.1052(c)(1)   (A) It shall be repaired as soon as practicable,  

but not later than 15 calendar days after it is det ected, except as 
provided in Section 27(j) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1052(c)(2)   (B) A first attempt at repair (e.g., tightening 

the packing gland) shall be made no later than 5 ca lendar days after 
each leak is detected. 

 
264.1052(d)  (iv) Each pump equipped with a dual mechanical se al 

system that includes a barrier fluid system is exem pt from the 
requirements of Section 27(c)(i) of this Chapter, provided the 
following requirements are met: 

 
264.1052(d)(1)   (A) Each dual mechanical seal system must be: 
 
...(i)     (I) Operated with the barrier fluid at a 

pressure that is at all times greater than the pump  stuffing box 
pressure, or 

 
...(ii)     (II) Equipped with a barrier fluid 

degassing reservoir that is connected by a closed-v ent system to a 
control device that complies with the requirements of Section 27(k) 
of this Chapter, or 

 
...(iii)     (III) Equipped with a system that purges the 

barrier fluid into a hazardous waste stream with no  detectable 
emissions to the atmosphere. 

 
264.1052(d)(2)   (B) The barrier fluid system must not be a 
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hazardous waste with organic concentrations 10 perc ent or greater by 
weight. 

 
264.1052(d)(3)   (C) Each barrier fluid system must be equipped 

with a sensor that will detect failure of the seal system, the 
barrier fluid system, or both. 

 
264.1052(d)(4)   (D) Each pump must be checked by visual 

inspection, each calendar week, for indications of liquids dripping 
from the pump seals. 

 
    (E) Sensor monitoring: 
 
264.1052(d)(5)(i)    (I) Each sensor as described in Section 

27(c)(iv)(C) of this Chapter must be checked daily or be equipped 
with an audible alarm that must be checked monthly to ensure that it 
is functioning properly. 

 
...(ii)     (II)  The owner or operator must determine, 

based on design considerations and operating experi ence, a criterion 
that indicates failure of the seal system, the barr ier fluid system, 
or both. 

 
    (F) Leaks: 
 
264.1052(d)(6)(i)    (I) If there are indications of liquids 

dripping from the pump seal or the sensor indicates  failure of the 
seal system, the barrier fluid system, or both base d on the 
criterion determined in Section 27(c)(iv)(E)(II) of  this Chapter a 
leak is detected. 

 
...(ii)     (II) When a leak is detected, it shall be 

repaired as soon as practicable, but not later than  15 calendar days 
after it is detected, except as provided in Section  27(j) of this 
Chapter. 

 
...(iii)     (III) A first attempt at repair (e.g., 

relapping the seal) shall be made no later than 5 c alendar days 
after each leak is detected. 

 
264.1052(e)  (v) Any pump that is designated, as described in 

Section 27(o)(vii)(B) of this Chapter, for no detec table emissions, 
as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above 
background, is exempt from the requirements of Sect ions 27(c)(i), 
27(c)(iii), and 27(c)(iv) of this Chapter if the pu mp meets the 
following requirements: 

 
264.1052(e)(1)   (A) Must have no externally actuated shaft 

penetrating the pump housing. 
 
264.1052(e)(2)   (B) Must operate with no detectable emissions as  

indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500  ppm above 
background as measured by the methods specified in Section 
27(n)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1052(e)(3)   (C) Must be tested for compliance with Section 

27(c)(v)(B) of this Chapter initially upon designat ion, annually, 
and at other times as requested by the Director. 
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264.1052(f)   (vi) If any pump is equipped with a closed-vent system 
capable of capturing and transporting any leakage f rom the seal or 
seals to a control device that complies with the re quirements of 
Section 27(k) of this Chapter, it is exempt from th e requirements of 
Sections 27(c)(i) through 27(c)(v) of this Chapter.  

 
264.1053  (d)  STANDARDS: COMPRESSORS. 
 
264.1053(a)  (i) Each compressor shall be equipped with a seal  

system that includes a barrier fluid system and tha t prevents 
leakage of total organic emissions to the atmospher e, except as 
provided in Sections 27(d)(viii) and 27(d)(ix) of t his Chapter. 

 
264.1053(b)  (ii) Each compressor seal system as required in S ection 

27(d)(i) of this Chapter shall be: 
 
264.1053(b)(1)   (A) Operated with the barrier fluid at a 

pressure that is at all times greater than the comp ressor stuffing 
box pressure, or 

264.1053(b)(2)   (B) Equipped with a barrier fluid system that is  
connected by a closed-vent system to a control devi ce that complies 
with the requirements of Section 27(k) of this Chap ter, or 

 
264.1053(b)(3)   (C) Equipped with a system that purges the 

barrier fluid into a hazardous waste stream with no  detectable 
emissions to atmosphere. 

 
264.1053(c)  (iii) The barrier fluid must not be a hazardous w aste 

with organic concentrations 10 percent or greater b y weight. 
 
264.1053(d)  (iv) Each barrier fluid system as described in Se ctions 

27(d)(i) through 27(d)(iii) of this Chapter shall b e equipped with a 
sensor that will detect failure of the seal system,  barrier fluid 
system, or both. 

 
   (v) Sensor monitoring: 
 
264.1053(e)(1)   (A) Each sensor as required in Section 27(d)(iv)  

of this Chapter shall be checked daily or shall be equipped with an 
audible alarm that must be checked monthly to ensur e that it is 
functioning properly unless the compressor is locat ed within the 
boundary of an unmanned plant site, in which case t he sensor must be 
checked daily. 

 
264.1053(e)(2)   (B) The owner or operator shall determine, based  

on design considerations and operating experience, a criterion that 
indicates failure of the seal system, the barrier f luid system, or 
both. 

 
264.1053(f)   (vi) If the sensor indicates failure of the seal  

system, the barrier fluid system, or both based on the criterion 
determined under Section 27(d)(v)(B) of this Chapte r, a leak is 
detected. 

 
264.1053(g)(1)  (vii) When a leak is detected: 
 
264.1053(g)(1)   (A) It shall be repaired as soon as practicable,  

but not later than 15 calendar days after it is det ected, except as 
provided in Section 27(j) of this Chapter. 
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264.1053(g)(2)   (B) A first attempt at repair (e.g., tightening 

the packing gland) shall be made no later than 5 ca lendar days after 
each leak is detected. 

 
264.1053(h)  (viii)A compressor is exempt from the requirement s of 

Sections 27(d)(i) and 27(d)(ii) of this Chapter if it is equipped 
with a closed-vent system capable of capturing and transporting any 
leakage from the seal to a control device that comp lies with the 
requirements of Section 27(k) of this Chapter, exce pt as provided in 
Section 27(d)(ix) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1053(i)   (ix) Any compressor that is designated, as descr ibed in 

Section 27(o)(vii)(B) of this Chapter, for no detec table emissions 
as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above 
background is exempt from the requirements of Secti ons 27(d)(i) 
through 27(d)(viii) of this Chapter if the compress or: 

 
264.1053(i)(1)   (A) Is determined to be operating with no 

detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument  reading of less 
than 500 ppm above background, as measured by the m ethod specified 
in Section 27(n)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1053(i)(2)   (B) Is tested for compliance with Section 

27(d)(ix)(A) of this Chapter initially upon designa tion, annually, 
and at other times as requested by the Director. 

 
264.1054  (e) STANDARDS: PRESSURE RELIEF DEVICES IN GAS/VAP OR SERVICE.  
 
264.1054(a)  (i) Except during pressure releases, each pressur e 

relief device in gas/vapor service shall be operate d with no 
detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument  reading of less 
than 500 ppm above background, as measured by the m ethod specified 
in Section 27(n)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1054(b)(1)  (ii) After each pressure release: 
 
    (A) The pressure relief device shall be returne d 

to a condition of no detectable emissions, as indic ated by an 
instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above backg round, as soon as 
practicable, but no later than 5 calendar days afte r each pressure 
release, except as provided in Section 27(j) of thi s Chapter. 

 
264.1054(b)(2)   (B) No later than 5 calendar days after the 

pressure release, the pressure relief device shall be monitored to 
confirm the condition of no detectable emissions, a s indicated by an 
instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above backg round, as 
measured by the method specified in Section 27(n)(i ii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1054(c)  (iii) Any pressure relief device that is equipped  with a 

closed-vent system capable of capturing and transpo rting leakage 
from the pressure relief device to a control device  as described in 
Section 27(k) of this Chapter is exempt from the re quirements of 
Sections 27(e)(i) and 27(e)(ii) of this Chapter. 
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264.1055  (f) STANDARDS: SAMPLING CONNECTION SYSTEMS. 
 
264.1055(a)  (i) Each sampling connection system shall be equi pped 

with a closed-purge, closed-loop, or closed-vent sy stem. This system 
shall collect the sample purge for return to the pr ocess or for 
routing to the appropriate treatment system. Gases displaced during 
filling of the sample container are not required to  be collected or 
captured. 

 
264.1055(b)  (ii) Each closed-purge, closed-loop, or closed-ve nt 

system as required in Section 27(f)(i) of this Chap ter shall meet 
one of the following requirements: 

 
264.1055(b)(1)   (A) Return the purged process fluid directly to 

the process line; 
 
264.1055(b)(2)   (B) Collect and recycle the purged process 

fluid; or 
 
264.1055(b)(3)   (C) Be designed and operated to capture and 

transport all the purged process fluid to a waste m anagement unit 
that complies with the applicable requirements of S ection 28(e) 
through Section 28(g) of this Chapter or a control device that 
complies with the requirements of Section 27(k)of t his Chapter. 

 
264.1055(c)  (iii) In-situ sampling systems and sampling syste ms 

without purges are exempt from the requirements of Section 27(f)(i) 
and (ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1056  (g) STANDARDS: OPEN-ENDED VALVES OR LINES. 
 
264.1056(a)(1)  (i) Each open-ended valve or line shall be equipp ed 

with a cap, blind flange, plug, or a second valve. 
 
264.1056(a)(2)   (A) The cap, blind flange, plug, or second valve  

shall seal the open end at all times except during operations 
requiring hazardous waste stream flow through the o pen-ended valve 
or line. 

 
264.1056(b)  (ii) Each open-ended valve or line equipped with a 

second valve shall be operated in a manner such tha t the valve on 
the hazardous waste stream end is closed before the  second valve is 
closed. 

 
264.1056(c)  (iii) When a double block and bleed system is bei ng 

used, the bleed valve or line may remain open durin g operations that 
require venting the line between the block valves b ut shall comply 
with Section 27(g)(i) of this Chapter of this at al l other times. 

 
264.1057  (h) STANDARDS: VALVES IN GAS/VAPOR SERVICE OR IN LIGHT 

LIQUID SERVICE. 
 
264.1057(a)  (i) Each valve in gas/vapor or light liquid servi ce 

shall be monitored monthly to detect leaks by the m ethods specified 
in Section 27(n)(ii) of this Chapter and shall comp ly with Sections 
27(h)(ii) through 27(h)(v) of this Chapter, except as provided in 
Sections 27(h)(vi), 27(h)(vii), 27(h)(viii), 27(l),  and 27(m) of 
this Chapter. 
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264.1057(b)  (ii) A leak is detected if: 
 
264.1057(b)   (A) If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or 

greater is measured, a leak is detected. 
 
   (iii) Valve monitoring: 
 
264.1057(c)(1)   (A) Any valve for which a leak is not detected 

for two successive months may be monitored the firs t month of every 
succeeding quarter, beginning with the next quarter , until a leak is 
detected. 

    (B) If a leak is detected, the valve shall be 
monitored monthly until a leak is not detected for two successive 
months, 

 
264.1057(d)(1)  (iv) When a leak is detected: 
 
264.1057(d)(1)   (A) It shall be repaired as soon as practicable,  

but no later than 15 calendar days after the leak i s detected, 
except as provided in Section 27(j) of this Chapter . 

 
264.1057(d)(2)   (B) A first attempt at repair shall be made no 

later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detec ted. 
 
264.1057(e)  (v) First attempts at repair include, but are not  

limited to, the following best practices where prac ticable: 
 
264.1057(e)(1)   (A) Tightening of bonnet bolts. 
 
264.1057(e)(2)   (B) Replacement of bonnet bolts. 
 
264.1057(e)(3)   (C) Tightening of packing gland nuts. 
 
264.1057(e)(4)   (D) Injection of lubricant into lubricated 

packing. 
 
264.1057(f)   (vi) Any valve that is designated, as described in 

Section 27(o)(vii)(B) of this Chapter, for no detec table emissions, 
as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above 
background, is exempt from the requirements of Sect ion 27(h)(i) of 
this Chapter if the valve: 

 
264.1057(f)(1)   (A) Has no external actuating mechanism in 

contact with the hazardous waste stream. 
 
264.1057(f)(2)   (B) Is operated with emissions less than 500 ppm  

above background as determined by the method specif ied in Section 
27(n)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1057(f)(3)   (C) Is tested for compliance with Section 

27(h)(vi)(B) of this Chapter initially upon designa tion, annually, 
and at other times as requested by the Director. 

 
264.1057(g)  (vii) Any valve that is designated, as described in 

Section 27(o)(viii)(A) of this Chapter, as an unsaf e-to-monitor 
valve is exempt from the requirements of Section 27 (h)(i) of this 
Chapter if: 

 
264.1057(g)(1)   (A) The owner or operator of the valve 
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determines that the valve is unsafe to monitor beca use monitoring 
personnel would be exposed to an immediate danger a s a consequence 
of complying with Section 27(h)(i) of this Chapter.  

 
264.1057(g)(2)   (B) The owner or operator of the valve adheres 

to a written plan that requires monitoring of the v alve as 
frequently as practicable during safe-to-monitor ti mes. 

 
264.1057(h)  (viii)Any valve that is designated, as described in 

Section 27(o)(viii)(B) of this Chapter, as a diffic ult-to-monitor 
valve is exempt from the requirements of Section 27 (h)(i) of this 
Chapter if: 

 
264.1057(h)(1)   (A) The owner or operator of the valve 

determines that the valve cannot be monitored witho ut elevating the 
monitoring personnel more than 2 meters above a sup port surface. 

 
264.1057(h)(2)   (B) The hazardous waste management unit within 

which the valve is located was in operation before June 21, 1990. 
 
264.1057(h)(3)   (C) The owner or operator of the valve follows a  

written plan that requires monitoring of the valve at least once per 
calendar year. 

 
264.1058  (i) STANDARDS: PUMPS AND VALVES IN HEAVY LIQUID S ERVICE, 

PRESSURE RELIEF DEVICES IN LIGHT LIQUID OR HEAVY LI QUID SERVICE, AND 
FLANGES AND OTHER CONNECTORS. 

 
264.1058(a)  (i) Pumps and valves in heavy liquid service, pre ssure 

relief devices in light liquid or heavy liquid serv ice, and flanges 
and other connectors shall be monitored within 5 da ys by the method 
specified in Section 27(n)(ii) of this Chapter if e vidence of a 
potential leak is found by visual, audible, olfacto ry, or any other 
detection method. 

 
264.1058(b)  (ii) If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or gr eater 

is measured, a leak is detected. 
 
264.1058(c)(1)  (iii) When a leak is detected: 
 
    (A) It shall be repaired as soon as practicable , 

but not later than 15 calendar days after it is det ected. except as 
provided in Section 27(j) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1058(c)(2)   (B) The first attempt at repair shall be made no  

later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detec ted. 
 
264.1058(d)  (iv) First attempts at repair include, but are no t 

limited to, the best practices described under Sect ion 27(h)(v) of 
this Chapter. 

 
264.1058(e)   (v) Any connector that is inaccessible or is cer amic 

or ceramic-lined (e.g., porcelain, glass, or glass- lined) is exempt 
from the monitoring requirements of Section 27(i)(i ) of this Chapter 
and from the recordkeeping requirements of Section 27(o) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1059  (j) STANDARDS: DELAY OF REPAIR. 
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264.1059(a)  (i) Delay of repair of equipment for which leaks have 
been detected will be allowed if the repair is tech nically 
infeasible without a hazardous waste management uni t shutdown. In 
such a case, repair of this equipment shall occur b efore the end of 
the next hazardous waste management unit shutdown. 

 
264.1059(b)  (ii) Delay of repair of equipment for which leaks  have 

been detected will be allowed for equipment that is  isolated from 
the hazardous waste management unit and that does n ot continue to 
contain or contact hazardous waste with organic con centrations at 
least 10 percent by weight. 

 
264.1059(c)  (iii) Delay of repair for valves will be allowed if: 
 
264.1059(c)(1)   (A) The owner or operator determines that 

emissions of purged material resulting from immedia te repair are 
greater than the emissions likely to result from de lay of repair. 

 
264.1059(c)(2)   (B) When repair procedures are effected, the 

purged material is collected and destroyed or recov ered in a control 
device complying with Section 27(k) of this Chapter . 

 
264.1059(d)  (iv) Delay of repair for pumps will be allowed if : 
 
264.1059(d)(1)   (A) Repair requires the use of a dual mechanical  

seal system that includes a barrier fluid system. 
 
264.1059(d)(2)   (B) Repair is completed as soon as practicable, 

but not later than 6 months after the leak was dete cted. 
 
264.1059(d)(3)   (C) Delay of repair beyond a hazardous waste 

management unit shutdown will be allowed for a valv e if valve 
assembly replacement is necessary during the hazard ous waste 
management unit shutdown, valve assembly supplies h ave been 
depleted, and valve assembly supplies had been suff iciently stocked 
before the supplies were depleted. Delay of repair beyond the next 
hazardous waste management unit shutdown will not b e allowed unless 
the next hazardous waste management unit shutdown o ccurs sooner than 
6 months after the first hazardous waste management  unit shutdown. 

 
264.1060  (k) STANDARDS: CLOSED-VENT SYSTEMS AND CONTROL DE VICES.  
 
264.1060(a)  (i) Owners and operators of closed-vent systems a nd 

control devices subject to this Section shall compl y with the 
provisions of Section 26(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1060(b)(1)  (ii) (A) The owner or operator of an existing 

facility who cannot install a closed-vent system an d control device 
to comply with the provisions of this Section on th e effective date 
that the facility becomes subject to the provisions  of this Section 
must prepare an implementation schedule that includ es dates by which 
the closed-vent system and control device will be i nstalled and in 
operation.  The controls must be installed as soon as possible, but 
the implementation schedule may allow up to 30 mont hs after the 
effective date that the facility becomes subject to  this Section for 
installation and startup. 

 
264.1060(b)(2)   (B) Any unit that begins operation after 

December 21, 1990, and is subject to the provisions  of the Section 
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when operation begins, must comply with the rules i mmediately (i.e., 
must have control devices installed and operating o n startup of the 
affected unit); the 30-month implementation schedul e does not apply.  

 
264.1060(b)(3)   (C) The owner or operator of any facility in 

existence on the effective date of a statutory or E PA regulatory 
amendment that renders the facility subject to this  Section shall 
comply with all requirements of this Section as soo n as practicable 
but no later than 30 months after the amendment’s e ffective date.  
When control equipment required by this Section can  not be installed 
and begin operation by the effective date of the am endment, the 
facility owner or operator shall prepare an impleme ntation schedule 
that includes the following information:  Specific calendar dates 
for award of contracts or issuance of purchase orde rs for the 
control equipment, initiation of on-site installati on of the control 
equipment, completion of the control equipment inst allation, and 
performance of any testing to demonstrate that the installed 
equipment meets the applicable standards of this Se ction.  The owner 
or operator shall enter the implementation schedule  in the operating 
record or in a permanent, readily available file lo cated at the 
facility. 

 
264.1060(b)(4)   (D) Owners and operators of facilities and units  

that become newly subject to the requirements of th is Section after 
December 8, 1997, due to an action other than those  described in 
Section 27(k)(ii)(C)of this Chapter must comply wit h all applicable 
requirements immediately (i.e., must have control d evices  installed 
and operating on the date the facility or unit beco mes subject to 
this Section; the 30-month implementation schedule does not apply). 

 
264.1061  (l) ALTERNATIVE STANDARDS FOR VALVES IN GAS/VAPOR  SERVICE OR 

IN LIGHT LIQUID SERVICE: PERCENTAGE OF VALVES ALLOW ED TO LEAK. 
 
264.1061(a)  (i) An owner or operator subject to the requireme nts 

of Section 27(h) of this Chapter may elect to have all valves within 
a hazardous waste management unit comply with an al ternative 
standard that allows no greater than 2 percent of t he valves to 
leak. 

 
264.1061(b)  (ii) The following requirements shall be met if a n 

owner or operator decides to comply with the altern ative standard of 
allowing 2 percent of valves to leak: 

 
264.1061(b)(1)   (A) An owner or operator must notify the 

Director that the owner or operator has elected to comply with the 
requirements of Section 27(l) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1061(b)(2)   (B) A performance test as specified in Section 

27(l)(iii) of this Chapter shall be conducted initi ally upon 
designation, annually, and at other times requested  by the Director. 

 
264.1061(b)(3)   (C) If a valve leak is detected, it shall be 

repaired in accordance with Section 27(h)(iv) and 2 7(h)(v) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1061(c)  (iii) Performance tests shall be conducted in the  

following manner: 
 
264.1061(c)(1)   (A) All valves subject to the requirements in 
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Section 27(h) of this Chapter within the hazardous waste management 
unit shall be monitored within 1 week by the method s specified in 
Section 27(n)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1061(c)(2)   (B) If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or 

greater is measured, a leak is detected. 
 
264.1061(c)(3)   (C) The leak percentage shall be determined by 

dividing the number of valves subject to the requir ements in Section 
27(h) of this Chapter for which leaks are detected by the total 
number of valves subject to the requirements in Sec tion 27(h) of 
this Chapter within the hazardous waste management unit. 

 
264.1061(d)  (iv) If an owner or operator decides to comply wi th 

Section 27(l) of this Chapter no longer, the owner or operator must 
notify the Director in writing that the work practi ce standard 
described in Sections 27(h)(i) through 27(h)(v) of this Chapter will 
be followed. 

 
264.1062  (m) ALTERNATIVE STANDARDS FOR VALVES IN GAS/VAPOR  SERVICE OR 

IN LIGHT LIQUID SERVICE: SKIP PERIOD LEAK DETECTION  AND REPAIR.  
 
   (i) Alternative work practices: 
 
264.1062(a)(1)   (A) An owner or operator subject to the 

requirements of Section 27(h) of this Chapter may e lect for all 
valves within a hazardous waste management unit to comply with one 
of the alternative work practices specified in Sect ions 
27(m)(ii)(B)and 27(m)(ii)(C) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1062(a)(2)   (B) An owner or operator must notify the 

Director before implementing one of the alternative  work practices. 
 
   (ii) Compliance with valve requirements: 
 
264.1062(b)(1)   (A) An owner or operator shall comply with the 

requirements for valves, as described in Section 27 (h) of this 
Chapter, except as described in Sections 27(m)(ii)( B) and 
27(m)(ii)(C) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1062(b)(2)   (B) After two consecutive quarterly leak 

detection periods with the percentage of valves lea king equal to or 
less than 2 percent, an owner or operator may begin  to skip one of 
the quarterly leak detection periods (i.e., monitor  for leaks once 
every six months) for the valves subject to the req uirements in 
Section 27(h) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1062(b)(3)   (C) After five consecutive quarterly leak 

detection periods with the percentage of valves lea king equal to or 
less than 2 percent, an owner or operator may begin  to skip three of 
the quarterly leak detection periods i.e., monitor for leaks once 
every year) for the valves subject to the requireme nts in Section 
27(h) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1062(b)(4)   (D) If the percentage of valves leaking is 

greater than 2 percent, the owner or operator shall  monitor monthly 
in compliance with the requirements in Section 27(h ) of this 
Chapter, but may again elect to use Section 27(m) o f this Chapter 
after meeting the requirements of Section 27(h)(iii )(A) of this 
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Chapter. 
 
264.1063  (n) TEST METHODS AND PROCEDURES. 
 
264.1063(a)  (i) Each owner or operator subject to the provisi ons 

of Section 27 of this Chapter shall comply with the  test methods and 
procedures requirements provided in Section 27(n) o f this Chapter. 

 
264.1063(b)  (ii) Leak detection monitoring, as required in Se ctions 

27(c) through 27(m) of this Chapter, shall comply w ith the following 
requirements: 

 
264.1063(b)(1)   (A) Monitoring shall comply with Reference 

Method 21 in 40 CFR part 60. 
 
264.1063(b)(2)   (B) The detection instrument shall meet the 

performance criteria of Reference Method 21. 
 
264.1063(b)(3)   (C) The instrument shall be calibrated before 

use on each day of its use by the procedures specif ied in Reference 
Method 21. 

 
264.1063(b)(4)   (D) Calibration gases shall be: 
 
...(i)     (I) Zero air (less than 10 ppm of 

hydrocarbon in air). 
 
...(ii)     (II) A mixture of methane or n-hexane and 

air at a concentration of approximately, but less t han, 10,000 ppm 
methane or n-hexane. 

 
264.1063(b)(5)   (E) The instrument probe shall be traversed 

around all potential leak interfaces as close to th e interface as 
possible as described in Reference Method 21. 

 
264.1063(c)  (iii) When equipment is tested for compliance wit h no 

detectable emissions. as required in Sections 27(c) (v), 27(d)(ix), 
27(e), and 27(h)(vi) of this Chapter, the test shal l comply with the 
following requirements: 

 
264.1063(c)(1)   (A) The requirements of Sections 27(n)(ii)(A) 

through 27(n)(ii)(D) of this Chapter shall apply. 
 
264.1063(c)(2)   (B) The background level shall be determined as 

set forth in Reference Method 21. 
 
264.1063(c)(3)   (C) The instrument probe shall be traversed 

around all potential leak interfaces as close to th e interface as 
possible as described in Reference Method 21. 

 
264.1063(c)(4)   (D) The arithmetic difference between the 

maximum concentration indicated by the instrument a nd the background 
level is compared with 500 ppm for determining comp liance. 

 
264.1063(d)  (iv) In accordance with the waste analysis plan 

required by Section 2(d)(ii) of this Chapter, an ow ner or operator 
of a facility must determine, for each piece of equ ipment, whether 
the equipment contains or contacts a hazardous wast e with organic 
concentration that equals or exceeds 10 percent by weight using the 
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following: 
 
264.1063(d)(1)   (A) Methods described in ASTM Methods D 2267-88,  

E 169-87, E 168-88, E 260-85 (incorporated by refer ence under 
Chapter 1, Section 1(g) of these rules and regulati ons); 

 
264.1063(d)(2)   (B) Method 9060 or 8260 of SW-846 (incorporated 

by reference under Chapter 1, Section 1(g)(i)(L) of  these rules and 
regulations); or 

 
264.1063(d)(3)   (C) Application of the knowledge of the nature 

of the hazardous waste stream or the process by whi ch it was 
produced. Documentation of a waste determination by  knowledge is 
required. Examples of documentation that shall be u sed to support a 
determination under this provision include producti on process 
information documenting that no organic compounds a re used, 
information that the waste is generated by a proces s that is 
identical to a process at the same or another facil ity that has 
previously been demonstrated by direct measurement to have a total 
organic content less than 10 percent, or prior spec iation analysis 
results on the same waste stream where it can also be documented 
that no process changes have occurred since that an alysis that could 
affect the waste total organic concentration. 

 
264.1063(e)  (v) If an owner or operator determines that a pie ce of 

equipment contains or contacts a hazardous waste wi th organic 
concentrations at least 10 percent by weight, the d etermination can 
be revised only after following the procedures in S ection 
27(n)(iv)(A) or Section 27(n)(iv)(B) of this Chapte r. 

 
264.1063(f)   (vi) When an owner or operator and the Director do not 

agree on whether a piece of equipment contains or c ontacts a 
hazardous waste with organic concentrations at leas t 10 percent by 
weight, the procedures in Section 27(n)(iv)(A) or S ection 
27(n)(iv)(B) of this Chapter can be used to resolve  the dispute. 

 
264.1063(g)  (vii) Samples used in determining the percent org anic 

content shall be representative of the highest tota l organic content 
hazardous waste that is expected to be contained in  or contact the 
equipment. 

 
264.1063(h)  (viii)To determine if pumps or valves are in ligh t 

liquid service, the vapor pressures of constituents  may be obtained 
from standard reference texts or may be determined by ASTM D-2879-86 
(incorporated by reference under Chapter 1, Section  1(g) of these 
rules and regulations). 

 
264.1063(i)   (ix) Performance tests to determine if a control  device 

achieves 95 weight percent organic emission reducti on shall comply 
with the procedures of Sections 26(e)(iii)(A) throu gh 26(e)(iii)(D) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.1064  (o) RECORDKEEPING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.1064(a)(1)  (i) Each owner or operator subject to the provisi ons 

of this Section shall comply with the recordkeeping  requirements of 
Section 27(o) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1064(a)(2)   (A) An owner or operator of more than one 
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hazardous waste management unit subject to the prov isions of this 
Section may comply with the recordkeeping requireme nts for these 
hazardous waste management units in one recordkeepi ng system if the 
system identifies each record by each hazardous was te management 
unit. 

 
264.1064(b)  (ii) Owners and operators must record the followi ng 

information in the facility operating record: 
 
264.1064(b)(1)   (A) For each piece of equipment to which Section  

27 of this Chapter applies: 
 
...(i)     (I) Equipment identification number and 

hazardous waste management unit identification. 
 
...(ii)     (II) Approximate locations within the 

facility (e.g., identify the hazardous waste manage ment unit on a 
facility plot plan). 

 
...(iii)     (III) Type of equipment (e.g.. a pump or 

pipeline valve). 
 
...(iv)     (IV) Percent-by-weight total organics in 

the hazardous waste stream at the equipment. 
 
...(v)     (V) Hazardous waste state at the equipment 

(e.g., gas/vapor or liquid). 
 
...(vi)     (VI) Method of compliance with the standard 

(e.g., "monthly leak detection and repair" or "equi pped with dual 
mechanical seals"). 

 
264.1064(b)(2)   (B) For facilities that comply with the 

provisions of Section 26(d)(i)(B) of this Chapter, an implementation 
schedule as specified in Section 26(d)(i)(B) of thi s Chapter. 

 
264.1064(b)(3)   (C) Where an owner or operator chooses to use 

test data to demonstrate the organic removal effici ency or total 
organic compound concentration achieved by the cont rol device, a 
performance test plan as specified in Section 26(f) (ii)(C) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1064(b)(4)   (D) Documentation of compliance with, including 

the detailed design documentation or performance te st results 
specified in Section 26(f)(ii)(D) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1064(c)  (iii) When each leak is detected as specified in 

Sections 27(c), 27(d), 27(h), and 27(i) of this Cha pter, the 
following requirements apply: 

 
264.1064(c)(1)   (A) A weatherproof and readily visible 

identification, marked with the equipment identific ation number, the 
date evidence of a potential leak was found in acco rdance with 
Section 27(i)(i) of this Chapter, and the date the leak was 
detected, shall be attached to the leaking equipmen t. 

 
264.1064(c)(2)   (B) The identification on equipment, except on a  

valve, may be removed after it has been repaired. 
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264.1064(c)(3)   (C)  The identification on a valve may be 
removed after it has been monitored for 2 successiv e months as 
specified in Section 27(h)(iii) of this Chapter and  no leak has been 
detected during those 2 months. 

 
264.1064(d)  (iv) When each leak is detected as specified in 

Sections 27(c), 27(d), 27(h), and 27(i) of this Cha pter, the 
following information shall be recorded in an inspe ction log and 
shall be kept in the facility operating record: 

 
264.1064(d)(1)   (A) The instrument and operator identification 

numbers and the equipment identification number. 
 
264.1064(d)(2)   (B) The date evidence of a potential leak was 

found in accordance with Section 27(i)(i) of this C hapter. 
 
264.1064(d)(3)   (C) The date the leak was detected and the dates  

of each attempt to repair the leak. 
 
264.1064(d)(3)   (D) Repair methods applied in each attempt to 

repair the leak. 
 
264.1064(d)(5)   (E) "Above 10,000" if the maximum instrument 

reading measured by the methods specified in Sectio n 27(n)(ii) of 
this Chapter after each repair attempt is equal to or greater than 
10,000 ppm. 

 
264.1064(d)(6)   (F) "Repair delayed" and the reason for the 

delay if a leak is not repaired within 15 calendar days after 
discovery of the leak. 

 
264.1064(d)(7)   (G) Documentation supporting the delay of repair  

of a valve in compliance with Section 27(j)(iii) of  this Chapter. 
 
264.1064(d)(8)   (H) The signature of the owner or operator (or 

designate) whose decision it was that repair could not be effected 
without a hazardous waste management unit shutdown.  

 
264.1064(d)(9)   (I) The expected date of successful repair of 

the leak if a leak is not repaired within 15 calend ar days. 
 
264.1064(d)(10)   (J) The date of successful repair of the leak. 
 
264.1064(e)  (v) Design documentation and monitoring, operatin g, 

and inspection information for each closed-vent sys tem and control 
device required to comply with the provisions of Se ction 27(k) of 
this Chapter shall be recorded and kept up-to-date in the facility 
operating record as specified in Section 26(f)(iii)  of this Chapter. 
Design documentation is specified in Section 26(f)( iii)(A) and (B) 
of this Chapter and monitoring, operating, and insp ection 
information in Sections 26(f)(iii)(C) - (H) of this  Chapter. 

 
264.1064(f)   (vi) For a control device other than a thermal v apor 

incinerator, catalytic vapor incinerator, flare, bo iler, process 
heater, condenser, or carbon adsorption system, the  Director will 
specify the appropriate recordkeeping requirements.  

 
264.1064(g)  (vii) The following information pertaining to all  

equipment subject to the requirements in Sections 2 7(c) through 
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27(k) of this Chapter shall be recorded in a log th at is kept in the 
facility operating record: 

 
264.1064(g)(1)   (A) A list of identification numbers for 

equipment (except welded fittings) subject to the r equirements of 
this Section. 

 
    (B) Equipment designation: 
 
264.1064(g)(2)(i)    (I) A list of identification numbers for 

equipment that the owner or operator elects to desi gnate for no 
detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument  reading of less 
than 500 ppm above background, under the provisions  of Sections 
27(c)(v), 27(d)(ix), and 27(h)(vi) of this Chapter.  

 
...(ii)     (II) The designation of this equipment as 

subject to the requirements of Sections 27(c)(v), 2 7(d)(ix), and 
27(h)(vi) of this Chapter shall be signed by the ow ner or operator. 

 
264.1064(g)(3)   (C) A list of equipment identification numbers 

for pressure relief devices required to comply with  Section 27(e)(i) 
of this Chapter. 

 
    (D) Compliance tests: 
 
264.1064(g)(4)    (I) The dates of each compliance test 

required in Sections 27(c)(v), 27(d)(ix), 27(e), an d 27(h)(vi) of 
this Chapter. 

 
...(ii)     (II) The background level measured during 

each compliance test. 
 
...(iii)     (III) The maximum instrument reading 

measured at the equipment during each compliance te st. 
 
264.1064(g)(5)   (E) A list of identification numbers for 

equipment in vacuum service. 
 
264.1064(g)(6)   (F) Identification, either by list or location 

(area or group) of equipment that contains or conta cts hazardous 
waste with an organic concentration of at least 10 percent by weight 
for less than 300 hours per calendar year. 

 
264.1064(h)  (viii)The following information pertaining to all  valves 

subject to the requirements of Sections 27(h)(vii) and 27(h)(viii) 
of this Chapter shall be recorded in a log that is kept in the 
facility operating record: 

 
264.1064(h)(1)   (A) A list of identification numbers for valves 

that are designated as unsafe to monitor, an explan ation for each 
valve stating why the valve is unsafe to monitor, a nd the plan for 
monitoring each valve. 

 
264.1064(h)(2)   (B) A list of identification numbers for valves 

that are designated as difficult to monitor, an exp lanation for each 
valve stating why the valve is difficult to monitor , and the planned 
schedule for monitoring each valve. 

 
264.1064(i)   (ix) The following information shall be recorded  in the 



10-207 

 

facility operating record for valves complying with  Section 27(m) of 
this Chapter: 

 
264.1064(i)(1)   (A) A schedule of monitoring. 
 
264.1064(i)(2)   (B) The percent of valves found leaking during 

each monitoring period. 
 
264.1064(j)   (x) The following information shall be recorded in a 

log that is kept in the facility operating record: 
 
264.1064(j)(1)   (A) Criteria required in Sections 

27(c)(iv)(E)(II) and 27(d)(v)(B) of this Chapter an d an explanation 
of the design criteria. 

 
264.1064(j)(2)   (B) Any changes to these criteria and the 

reasons for the changes. 
 
264.1064(k)  (xi) The following information shall be recorded in a 

log that is kept in the facility operating record f or use in 
determining exemptions as provided in the applicabi lity Section 
27(a) of this Chapter and other specific Sections: 

 
264.1064(k)(1)   (A) An analysis determining the design capacity 

of the hazardous waste management unit. 
 
264.1064(k)(2)   (B) A statement listing the hazardous waste 

influent to and effluent from each hazardous waste management unit 
subject to the requirements in Sections 27(c) throu gh 27(k) of this 
Chapter and an analysis determining whether these h azardous wastes 
are heavy liquids. 

 
264.1064(k)(3)   (C) An up-to-date analysis and the supporting 

information and data used to determine whether or n ot equipment is 
subject to the requirements in Sections 27(c) throu gh 27(k) of this 
Chapter. The record shall include supporting docume ntation as 
required by Section 27(n)(iv)(C) of this Chapter wh en application of 
the knowledge of the nature of the hazardous waste stream or the 
process by which it was produced is used. If the ow ner or operator 
takes any action (e.g., changing the process that p roduced the 
waste) that could result in an increase in the tota l organic content 
of the waste contained in or contacted by equipment  determined not 
to be subject to the requirements in Sections 27(c)  through 27(k) of 
this Chapter, then a new determination is required.  

 
264.1064(l)   (xii) Records of the equipment leak information required 

by Section 27(o)(iv) of this Chapter and the operat ing information 
required by Section 27(o)(v) of this Chapter need b e kept only 3 
years. 

 
264.1064(m)  (xiii)The owner or operator of a facility with eq uipment 

that is subject to Section 27 of this Chapter and t o regulations at 
40 CFR part 60, part 61, or part 63 may elect to de termine 
compliance with Section 27 of this Chapter by docum entation pursuant 
to Section 27(o) of this Chapter, or by documentati on of compliance 
with the regulations at 40 CFR part 60, part 61, or  part 63 pursuant 
to the relevant provisions of the regulations at 40  CFR part 60, 
part 61, or part 63.  The documentation of complian ce under the 
regulations at 40 CFR part 60, part 61, or part 63 shall be kept 
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with or made readily available with the facility op erating record. 
 
264.1065  (p)  REPORTING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.1065(a)  (i) A semiannual report shall be submitted by own ers 

and operators subject to the requirements of Sectio n 27 of this 
Chapter to the Director by dates specified by the D irector. The 
report shall include the following information: 

 
264.1065(a)(1)   (A) The Environmental Protection Agency 

identification number, name, and address of the fac ility. 
 
264.1065(a)(2)   (B) For each month during the semiannual 

reporting period: 
 
...(i)     (I) The equipment identification number of 

each valve for which a leak was not repaired as req uired in Section 
27(h)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
...(ii)     (II) The equipment identification number of 

each pump for which a leak was not repaired as requ ired in Sections 
27(c)(iii) and 27(c)(iv)(F) of this Chapter. 

 
...(iii)     (III) The equipment identification number of 

each compressor for which a leak was not repaired a s required in 
Section 27(d)(vii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1065(a)(3)   (C) Dates of hazardous waste management unit 

shutdowns that occurred within the semiannual repor ting period. 
 
264.1065(a)(4)   (D) For each month during the semiannual 

reporting period, dates when the control device ins talled as 
required by Sections 27(c), 27(d), 27(e), or 27(f) of this Chapter 
exceeded or operated outside of the design specific ations as defined 
in Section 27(o)(v) of this Chapter and as indicate d by the control 
device monitoring required by Section 27(k) of this  Chapter and was 
not corrected within 24 hours, the duration and cau se of each 
exceedance, and any corrective measures taken. 

 
264.1065(b)   (ii)  If, during the semiannual reporting period , 

leaks from valves, pumps, and compressors are repai red as required 
in Sections 27(h)(iv), 27(c)(iii) and 27(c)(iv)(F),  and 27(d)(vii) 
of this Chapter, respectively, and the control devi ce does not 
exceed or operate outside of the design specificati ons as defined in 
Section 27(o)(v) of this Chapter for more than 24 h ours, a report to 
the Director is not required. 

 
264.1066-.1079 (q) - (w)  RESERVED. 
 
264/Subpart CC Section 28. AIR EMISSION STANDARDS FOR TANKS, SURF ACE 

IMPOUNDMENTS, AND CONTAINERS 
 
264.1080  (a)  APPLICABILITY. 
 
264.1080(a)  (i) The requirements of this Section apply to owne rs 

and operators of all facilities that treat, store, or dispose of 
hazardous waste in tanks, surface impoundments, or containers 
subject to either Sections 8, 9, or 10 of this Chap ter except as 
Section 1(a) and Section 28(a)(ii) of this Chapter provide 
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otherwise. 
 
264.1080(b)  (ii) The requirements of this Section do not apply  to 

the following waste management units at the facilit y: 
 
264.1080(b)(1)   (A) A waste management unit that holds hazardous  

waste placed in the unit before December 6, 1996, a nd in which no 
hazardous waste is added to the unit on or after De cember 6, 1996. 

 
264.1080(b)(2)   (B) A container that has a design capacity less 

than or equal to 0.1 m 3. 
 
264.1080(b)(3)   (C) A tank in which an owner or operator has 

stopped adding hazardous waste and the owner or ope rator has begun 
implementing or completed closure pursuant to an ap proved closure 
plan. 

 
264.1080(b)(4)   (D) A surface impoundment in which an owner or 

operator has stopped adding hazardous waste (except  to implement an 
approved closure plan) and the owner or operator ha s begun 
implementing or completed closure pursuant to an ap proved closure 
plan. 

 

264.1080(b)(5)   (E) A waste management unit that is used solely 
for on-site treatment or storage of hazardous waste  that is placed 
in the unit as the result of implementing remedial activities 
required under the corrective action authorities of  RCRA Sections 
3004(u), 3004(v), or 3008(h), CERCLA authorities, o r similar Federal 
authorities, or  W.S. 35-11-503(d) , Chapter 10, Section 6(l)(iii)(A) 
and (B), and Chapter 11, Section 8(f) of these rule s and 
regulations. 

 
 264.1080(b)(6)   (F) A waste management unit that is used solely 

for the management of radioactive mixed waste in ac cordance with all 
applicable regulations under the authority of the A tomic Energy Act 
and the Nuclear Waste Policy Act. 

 
264.1080(b)(7)   (G) A hazardous waste management unit that the 

owner or operator certifies is equipped with and op erating air 
emission controls in accordance with the requiremen ts of an 
applicable Clean Air Act regulation codified under 40 CFR part 60, 
part 61, or part 63. For the purpose of complying w ith Section 
28(a)(ii)(G) of this Chapter, a tank for which the air emission 
control includes an enclosure, as opposed to a cove r, must be in 
compliance with the enclosure and control device re quirements of 
Section 28(e)(ix) of this Chapter, except as provid ed in Section 
28(c)(iii)(E) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1080(b)(8)   (H) A tank that has a process vent as defined in  

Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regul ations.  
 
264.1080(c)  (iii) For the owner and operator of a facility su bject 

to Section 28 of this Chapter who received a final permit under RCRA 
Section 3005 or  W.S. 35-11-503(d)  prior to December 6, 1996, the 
requirements of this Section shall be incorporated into the permit 
when the permit is reissued in accordance with the requirements of 
Chapter 3, Section 1(l) of these rules and regulati ons or reviewed 
in accordance with the requirements of Chapter 4, S ection 2(a)(iv) 
of these rules and regulations. Until such date whe n the permit is 
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reissued in accordance with the requirements of Cha pter 3, Section 
1(l)of these rules and regulations or reviewed in a ccordance with 
the requirements of Chapter 4, Section 2(a)(iv), th e owner and 
operator is subject to the requirements of Chapter 11, Section 28 of 
these rules and regulations. 

 
264.1080(d)  (iv) The requirements of Section 28 of this Chapt er, 

except for the recordkeeping requirements specified  in Section 
28(j)(ix) of this Chapter, are administratively sta yed for a tank or 
a container used for the management of hazardous wa ste generated by 
organic peroxide manufacturing and its associated l aboratory 
operations when the owner or operator of the unit m eets all of the 
following conditions: 

 
264.1080(d)(1)   (A) The owner or operator identifies that the 

tank or container receives hazardous waste generate d by an organic 
peroxide manufacturing process producing more than one functional 
family of organic peroxides or multiple organic per oxides within one 
functional family, that one or more of these organi c peroxides could 
potentially undergo self-accelerating thermal decom position at or 
below ambient temperatures, and that organic peroxi des are the 
predominant products manufactured by the process. F or the purpose of 
meeting the conditions of this paragraph, "organic peroxide" means 
an organic compound that contains the bivalent -O-O - structure and 
which may be considered to be a structural derivati ve of hydrogen 
peroxide where one or both of the hydrogen atoms ha s been replaced 
by an organic radical. 

 

264.1080(d)(2)   (B) The owner or operator prepares 
documentation, in accordance with the requirements of Section 
28(j)(ix) of this Chapter, explaining why an undue safety hazard 
would be created if air emission controls specified  in Section 28(e) 
through Section 28(h) of this Chapter are installed  and operated on 
the tanks and containers used at the facility to ma nage the 
hazardous waste generated by the organic peroxide m anufacturing 
process or processes meeting the conditions of Sect ion 28(a)(iv)(A) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.1080(d)(3)   (C) The owner or operator notifies the Director  

in writing that hazardous waste generated by an org anic peroxide 
manufacturing process or processes meeting the cond itions of Section 
28(a)(iv)(A) of this Chapter are managed at the fac ility in tanks or 
containers meeting the conditions of Section 28(a)( iv)(B) of this 
Chapter. The notification shall state the name and address of the 
facility, and be signed and dated by an authorized representative of 
the facility owner or operator. 

 
264.1081  (b) DEFINITIONS. 
 
   (i) As used in Section 28 of this Chapter, all t erms 

shall have the meaning given to them in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) 
of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.1082    (c) STANDARDS: GENERAL. 
 
264.1082(a)  (i) Section 28(c) of this Chapter  applies to the 

management of hazardous waste in tanks, surface imp oundments, and 
containers subject to Section 28 of this Chapter. 
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264.1082(b)  (ii) The owner or operator shall control air pollu tant 
emissions from each hazardous waste management unit  in accordance 
with standards specified in Section 28(e) through S ection 28(h) of 
this Chapter, as applicable to the hazardous waste management unit, 
except as provided for in Section 28(c)(iii) of thi s Chapter. 

 
264.1082(c)  (iii) A tank, surface impoundment, or container i s 

exempt from standards specified in Section 28(e) th rough Section 
28(h) of this Chapter, as applicable, provided that  the waste 
management unit is one of the following: 

 
264.1082(c)(1)   (A) A tank, surface impoundment, or container 

for which all hazardous waste entering the unit has  an average VO 
concentration at the point of waste origination of less than 500 
parts per million by weight (ppmw). The average VO concentration 
shall be determined using the procedures specified in Section 
28(d)(i) of this Chapter. The owner or operator sha ll review and 
update, as necessary, this determination at least o nce every 12 
months following the date of the initial determinat ion for the 
hazardous waste streams entering the unit. 

 
264.1082(c)(2)   (B) A tank, surface impoundment, or container 

for which the organic content of all the hazardous waste entering 
the waste management unit has been reduced by an or ganic destruction 
or removal process that achieves any one of the fol lowing 
conditions: 

 
..(i)     (I) A process that removes or destroys the 

organics contained in the hazardous waste to a leve l such that the 
average VO concentration of the hazardous waste at the point of 
waste treatment is less than the exit concentration  limit (C t ) 
established for the process. The average VO concent ration of the 
hazardous waste at the point of waste treatment and  the exit 
concentration limit for the process shall be determ ined using the 
procedures specified in Section 28(d)(ii) of this C hapter. 

 

..(ii)     (II) A process that removes or destroys the 
organics contained in the hazardous waste to a leve l such that the 
organic reduction efficiency (R) for the process is  equal to or 
greater than 95 percent, and the average VO concent ration of the 
hazardous waste at the point of waste treatment is less than 100 
ppmw. The organic reduction efficiency for the proc ess and the 
average VO concentration of the hazardous waste at the point of 
waste treatment shall be determined using the proce dures specified 
in Section 28(d)(ii) of this Chapter.  

 
..(iii)     (III) A process that removes or destroys the 

organics contained in the hazardous waste to a leve l such that the 
actual organic mass removal rate (MR) for the proce ss is equal to or 
greater than the required organic mass removal rate  (RMR) 
established for the process. The required organic m ass removal rate 
and the actual organic mass removal rate for the pr ocess shall be 
determined using the procedures specified in Sectio n 28(d)(ii) of 
this Chapter.  

 
..(iv)     (IV) A biological process that destroys or 

degrades the organics contained in the hazardous wa ste, such that 
either of the following conditions is met: 
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      (1.) The organic reduction efficiency 
(R) for the process is equal to or greater than 95 percent, and the 
organic biodegradation efficiency (R bio ) for the process is equal to 
or greater than 95 percent. The organic reduction e fficiency and the 
organic biodegradation efficiency for the process s hall be 
determined using the procedures specified in Sectio n 28(d)(ii) of 
this Chapter. 

 
      (2.) The total actual organic mass 

biodegradation rate (MR bio ) for all hazardous waste treated by the 
process is equal to or greater than the required or ganic mass 
removal rate (RMR). The required organic mass remov al rate and the 
actual organic mass biodegradation rate for the pro cess shall be 
determined using the procedures specified in Sectio n 28(d)(ii) of 
this Chapter. 

 
..(v)     (V) A process that removes or destroys the 

organics contained in the hazardous waste and meets  all of the 
following conditions: 

 
      (1.) From the point of waste 

origination through the point where the hazardous w aste enters the 
treatment process, the hazardous waste is managed c ontinuously in 
waste management units which use air emission contr ols in accordance 
with the standards specified in Section 28(e) throu gh Section 28(h) 
of this Chapter, as applicable to the waste managem ent unit. 

 
      (2.) From the point of waste 

origination through the point where the hazardous w aste enters the 
treatment process, any transfer of the hazardous wa ste is 
accomplished through continuous hard-piping or othe r closed system 
transfer that does not allow exposure of the waste to the 
atmosphere. The Department considers a drain system  that meets the 
requirements of 40 CFR part 63, subpart RR--Nationa l Emission 
Standards for Individual Drain Systems to be a clos ed system.  

 
      (3.) The average VO concentration of 

the hazardous waste at the point of waste treatment  is less than the 
lowest average VO concentration at the point of was te origination 
determined for each of the individual waste streams  entering the 
process or 500 ppmw, whichever value is lower. The average VO 
concentration of each individual waste stream at th e point of waste 
origination shall be determined using the procedure s specified in 
Section 28(d)(i) of this Chapter. The average VO co ncentration of 
the hazardous waste at the point of waste treatment  shall be 
determined using the procedures specified in Sectio n 28(d)(ii) of 
this Chapter. 

 
..(vi)     (VI)  process that removes or destroys the 

organics contained in the hazardous waste to a leve l such that the 
organic reduction efficiency (R) for the process is  equal to or 
greater than 95 percent and the owner or operator c ertifies that the 
average VO concentration at the point of waste orig ination for each 
of the individual waste streams entering the proces s is less than 
10,000 ppmw. The organic reduction efficiency for t he process and 
the average VO concentration of the hazardous waste  at the point of 
waste origination shall be determined using the pro cedures specified 
in Section 28(d)(ii) and Section 28(d)(i) of this C hapter, 
respectively. 
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..(vii)     (VII) A hazardous waste incinerator for 

which the owner or operator has either: 
 
      (1.) Been issued a final permit under 

Chapter 1, Section 1(h) through (j); Chapter 3, Sec tion 2; Chapter 
4; Chapter 6, Section 2; Chapter 7; and Chapter 11,  Section 2 of 
these rules and regulation which implements the req uirements of 
Section 14 of this Chapter; or 

 
      (2.) Has designed and operates the 

incinerator in accordance with the interim status r equirements of 
Chapter 11, Section 16 of these rules and regulatio ns. 

 
..(viii)     (VIII)A boiler or industrial furnace for 

which the owner or operator has either: 
 
      (1.) Been issued a final permit under 

Chapter 1, Section (h) through (j); Chapter 3, Sect ion 2; Chapter 4; 
Chapter 6, Section 2, Chapter 7; and Chapter 11, Se ction 2 of these 
rules and regulations which implements the requirem ents of Chapter 
12, Section 8 of these rules and regulations, or 

 
      (2.) Has designed and operates the 

boiler or industrial furnace in accordance with the  interim status 
requirements of 40 CFR part 266, subpart H. See Chapter 12, Section 
8(d) and Chapter 7, Section 1(g)(vii) . 

 
..(ix)     (IX) For the purpose of determining the 

performance of an organic destruction or removal pr ocess in 
accordance with the conditions in each of Section 2 8(c)(iii)(B)(I) 
through Section 28(c)(iii)(B)(VI) of this Chapter, the owner or 
operator shall account for VO concentrations determ ined to be below 
the limit of detection of the analytical method by using the 
following VO concentration: 

 
      (1.) If Method 25D in 40 CFR part 60, 

appendix A is used for the analysis, one-half the b lank value 
determined in the method at Section 4.4 of Method 2 5D in 40 CFR part 
60, appendix A or a value of 25 pppmw, whichever is  less. 

 
      (2.) If any other analytical method 

is used, one-half the sum of the limits of detectio n established for 
each organic constituent in the waste that has a He nry’s law 
constant value of at least 0.1 mole-fraction-in-the -gas-phase/mole-
fraction-in-the-liquid-phase (0.1 Y/X) [which can a lso be expressed 
as 1.8 X 10 -6  atomospheres/gram-mole/m 3] at 25 degrees Celsius. 

 
264.1082(c)(3)   (C) A tank or surface impoundment used for 

biological treatment of hazardous waste in accordan ce with the 
requirements of Section 28(c)(iii)(B)(IV) of this C hapter. 

 
264.1082(c)(4)   (D) A tank, surface impoundment, or container 

for which all hazardous waste placed in the unit ei ther: 
 
..(i)     (I) Meets the numerical concentration 

limits for organic hazardous constituents, applicab le to the 
hazardous waste, as specified in Chapter 13--Land D isposal 
Restrictions under Table "Treatment Standards for H azardous Waste" 
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in Chapter 13, Section 4 of these rules and regulat ions; or 
 
..(ii)     (II) The organic hazardous constituents in 

the waste have been treated by the treatment techno logy established 
by the Department for the waste in Chapter 13, Sect ion 4(c)(i) of 
these rules and regulations, or have been removed o r destroyed by an 
equivalent method of treatment approved by EPA purs uant to Chapter 
13, Section 4(c)(ii) of these rules and regulations . 

 
264.1082(c)(5)   (E) A tank used for bulk feed of hazardous waste  

to a waste incinerator and all of the following con ditions are met: 
 
..(i)     (I) The tank is located inside an 

enclosure vented to a control device that is design ed and operated 
in accordance with all applicable requirements spec ified under 40 
CFR part 61, subpart FF--National Emission Standard s for Benzene 
Waste Operations for a facility at which the total annual benzene 
quantity from the facility waste is equal to or gre ater than 10 
megagrams per year; 

 
..(ii)     (II) The enclosure and control device 

serving the tank were installed and began operation  prior to 
November 25, 1996 and 

 
..(iii)     (III) The enclosure is designed and operated 

in accordance with the criteria for a permanent tot al enclosure as 
specified in "Procedure T--Criteria for and Verific ation of a 
Permanent or Temporary Total Enclosure" under 40 CF R 52.741, 
appendix B. The enclosure may have permanent or tem porary openings 
to allow worker access; passage of material into or  out of the 
enclosure by conveyor, vehicles, or other mechanica l or electrical 
equipment; or to direct air flow into the enclosure . The owner or 
operator shall perform the verification procedure f or the enclosure 
as specified in Section 5.0 to "Procedure T--Criter ia for and 
Verification of a Permanent or Temporary Total Encl osure" annually. 

 
264.1082(d)  (iv) The Director may at any time perform or requ est 

that the owner or operator perform a waste determin ation for a 
hazardous waste managed in a tank, surface impoundm ent, or container 
exempted from using air emission controls under the  provisions of 
Section  28(c) of this Chapter as follows: 

 
264.1082(d)(1)   (A) The waste determination for average VO 

concentration of a hazardous waste at the point of waste origination 
shall be performed using direct measurement in acco rdance with the 
applicable requirements of Section 28(d)(i) of this  Chapter. The 
waste determination for a hazardous waste at the po int of waste 
treatment shall be performed in accordance with the  applicable 
requirements of Section 28(d)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 

264.1082(d)(2)   (B) In performing a waste determination pursuant  
to Section 28(c)(iv)(A) of this Chapter, the sample  preparation and 
analysis shall be conducted as follows: 

 
..(i)     (I) In accordance with the method used by 

the owner or operator to perform the waste analysis , except in the 
case specified in Section 28(c)(iv)(B)(II) of this Chapter. 

 
..(ii)     (II) If the Director determines that the 
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method used by the owner or operator was not approp riate for the 
hazardous waste managed in the tank, surface impoun dment, or 
container, then the Administrator may choose an app ropriate method. 

 
264.1082(d)(3)   (C) In a case when the owner or operator is 

requested to perform the waste determination, the  Director may elect 
to have an authorized representative observe the co llection of the 
hazardous waste samples used for the analysis. 

 
264.1082(d)(4)   (D) In a case when the results of the waste 

determination performed or requested by the  Director do not agree 
with the results of a waste determination performed  by the owner or 
operator using knowledge of the waste, then the res ults of the waste 
determination performed in accordance with the requ irements of 
Section 28(c)(iv)(A) of this Chapter shall be used to establish 
compliance with the requirements of this Section. 

 
264.1082(d)(5)   (E) In a case when the owner or operator has 

used an averaging period greater than 1 hour for de termining the 
average VO concentration of a hazardous waste at th e point of waste 
origination, the Director may elect to establish co mpliance with 
this Section by performing or requesting that the o wner or operator 
perform a waste determination using direct measurem ent based on 
waste samples collected within a 1-hour period as f ollows: 

 
..(i)     (I) The average VO concentration of the 

hazardous waste at the point of waste origination s hall be 
determined by direct measurement in accordance with  the requirements 
of Section 28(d)(i) of this Chapter.  

 
..(ii)     (II) Results of the waste determination 

performed or requested by the Director showing that  the average VO 
concentration of the hazardous waste at the point o f waste 
origination is equal to or greater than 500 ppmw sh all constitute 
noncompliance with this Section except in a case as  provided for in 
Section 28(c)(iv)(E)(III) of this Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) For the case when the average VO 

concentration of the hazardous waste at the point o f waste 
origination previously has been determined by the o wner or operator 
using an averaging period greater than 1 hour to be  less than 500 
ppmw but because of normal operating process variat ions the VO 
concentration of the hazardous waste determined by direct 
measurement for any given 1-hour period may be equa l to or greater 
than 500 ppmw, information that was used by the own er or operator to 
determine the average VO concentration of the hazar dous waste (e.g., 
test results, measurements, calculations, and other  documentation) 
and recorded in the facility records in accordance with the 
requirements of Section 28(d)(i) and Section 28(j) of this Chapter 
shall be considered by the Director together with t he results of the 
waste determination performed or requested by the D irector in 
establishing compliance with this Section. 

 
264.1083  (d) WASTE DETERMINATION PROCEDURES. 
 

264.1083(a)   (i) Waste determination procedure to determine a verage 
volatile organic (VO) concentration of a hazardous waste at the 
point of waste origination.  
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264.1083(a)(1)   (A) An owner or operator shall determine the 
average VO concentration at the point of waste orig ination for each 
hazardous waste placed in a waste management unit e xempted under the 
provisions of Section 28(c)(iii)(A) of this Chapter  from using air 
emission controls in accordance with standards spec ified in Section 
28(e) through Section 28(h) of this Chapter, as app licable to the 
waste management unit.   

 
..(i)     (I) An initial determination of the 

average VO concentration of the waste stream shall be made before 
the first time any portion of the material in the h azardous waste 
stream is placed in a waste management unit exempte d under the 
provisions of Section 28(c)(iii)(A) of this Chapter  from using air 
emission controls, and thereafter an initial determ ination of the 
average VO concentration of the waste stream shall be made for each 
averaging period that a hazardous waste is managed in the unit; and 

 
..(ii)     (II) Perform a new waste determination 

whenever changes to the source generating the waste  stream are 
reasonably likely to cause the average VO concentra tion of the 
hazardous waste to increase to a level that is equa l to or greater 
than the applicable VO concentration limits specifi ed in Section 
28(c) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1083(a)(2)   (B) For a waste determination that is required 

by Section 28(d)(i)(A) of this Chapter, the average  VO concentration 
of a hazardous waste at the point of waste originat ion shall be 
determined in accordance with the procedures specif ied in Chapter 
11, Section 30(e)(i)(B) through Section 30(e)(i)(D)  of these rules 
and regulations. 

 
264.1083(b)  (ii) Waste determination procedures for treated 

hazardous waste. 
 
264.1083(b)(1)   (A) An owner or operator shall perform the 

applicable waste determinations for each treated ha zardous waste 
placed in waste management units exempted under the  provisions of 
Section 28(c)(iii)(B)(I) through Section 28(c)(iii) (B)(VI) of this 
Chapter from using air emission controls in accorda nce with 
standards specified in Section 28(e) through Sectio n 28(h) of this 
Chapter, as applicable to the waste management unit . 

 
..(i)     (I) An initial determination of the 

average VO concentration of the waste stream shall be made before 
the first time any portion of the material in the t reated waste 
stream is placed in the exempt waste management uni t, and thereafter 
update the information used for the waste determina tion at least 
once every 12 months following the date of the init ial waste 
determination; and 

 
..(ii)     (II) Perform a new waste determination 

whenever changes to the process generating or treat ing the waste 
stream are reasonably likely to cause the average V O concentration 
of the hazardous waste to increase to a level such that the 
applicable treatment conditions specified in Sectio n 28(c)(iii)(B) 
of this Chapter are not achieved. 

 
264.1083(b)(2)   (B) The waste determination for a treated 

hazardous waste shall be performed in accordance wi th the procedures 
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specified in Chapter 11, Section 30(e)(ii)(B) throu gh Section 30 
(e)(ii)(I) of these rules and regulations, as appli cable to the 
treated hazardous waste. 

 
264.1083(c)  (iii) Procedure to determine the maximum organic v apor 

pressure of a hazardous waste in a tank. 
 
264.1083(c)(1)   (A) An owner or operator shall determine the 

maximum organic vapor pressure for each hazardous w aste placed in a 
tank using Tank Level 1 controls in accordance with  standards 
specified in Section 28(e)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1083(c)(2)   (B) The maximum organic vapor pressure of the 

hazardous waste may be determined in accordance wit h the procedures 
specified in Chapter 11, Section 30(e)(iii)(B) thro ugh Section 
30(e)(iii)(D) of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.1083(d)  (iv) The procedure for determining no detectable 

organic emissions for the purpose of complying with  Section 28 of 
this Chapter shall be conducted in accordance with the procedures 
specified in Chapter 11, Section 30(e)(iv) of these  rules and 
regulations. 

 
264.1084  (e) STANDARDS: TANKS. 
 
264.1084(a)  (i) The provisions of Section 28(e) of this Chapt er 

apply to the control of air pollutant emissions fro m tanks for which 
Section 28(c)(ii) of this Chapter references the us e of this 
subsection (Section 28(e) of this Chapter) for such  air emission 
control. 

 
264.1084(b)  (ii) The owner or operator shall control air pollu tant 

emissions from each tank subject to Section 28(e) o f this Chapter in 
accordance with the following requirements as appli cable: 

 
264.1084(b)(1)   (A) For a tank that manages hazardous waste that  

meets all of the conditions specified in Section 28 (e)(ii)(A)(I) 
through Section 28(e)(ii)(A)(III) of this Chapter, the owner or 
operator shall control air pollutant emissions from  the tank in 
accordance with the Tank Level 1 controls specified  in Section 
28(e)(iii) of this Chapter or the Tank Level 2 cont rols specified in 
Section 28(e)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
..(i)     (I) The hazardous waste in the tank has a 

maximum organic vapor pressure which is less than t he maximum 
organic vapor pressure limit for the tank's design capacity category 
as follows: 

 
      (1.) For a tank design capacity equal 

to or greater than 151 m 3, the maximum organic vapor pressure limit 
for the tank is 5.2 kPa. 

 
      (2.) For a tank design capacity equal 

to or greater than 75 m 3 but less than 151 m 3, the maximum organic 
vapor pressure limit for the tank is 27.6 kPa. 

 
      (3.) For a tank design capacity less 

than 75 m 3, the maximum organic vapor pressure limit for the tank is 
76.6 kPa. 
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..(ii)     (II) The hazardous waste in the tank is not 
heated by the owner or operator to a temperature th at is greater 
than the temperature at which the maximum organic v apor pressure of 
the hazardous waste is determined for the purpose o f complying with 
Section 28(e)(ii)(A)(I) of this Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) The hazardous waste in the tank is not 

treated by the owner or operator using a waste stab ilization 
process, as defined in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) o f these rules and 
regulations. 

 
264.1084(b)(2)   (B) For a tank that manages hazardous waste that  

does not meet all of the conditions specified in Se ction 
28(e)(ii)(B)(I) through Section 28(e)(ii)(B)(III) o f this Chapter, 
the owner or operator shall control air pollutant e missions from the 
tank by using Tank Level 2 controls in accordance w ith the 
requirements of Section 28(e)(iv) of this Chapter. Examples of tanks 
required to use Tank Level 2 controls include: A ta nk used for a 
waste stabilization process; and a tank for which t he hazardous 
waste in the tank has a maximum organic vapor press ure that is equal 
to or greater than the maximum organic vapor pressu re limit for the 
tank's design capacity category as specified in Sec tion 
28(e)(ii)(A)(I) of this Chapter.  

 
264.1084(c)  (iii) Owners and operators controlling air pollut ant 

emissions from a tank using Tank Level 1 controls s hall meet the 
requirements specified in Section 28(e)(iii)(A) thr ough Section 
28(e)(iii)(D) of this Chapter: 

 
264.1084(c)(1)   (A) The owner or operator shall determine the 

maximum organic vapor pressure for a hazardous wast e to be managed 
in the tank using Tank Level 1 controls before the first time the 
hazardous waste is placed in the tank. The maximum organic vapor 
pressure shall be determined using the procedures s pecified in 
Section 28(d)(iii) of this Chapter. Thereafter, the  owner or 
operator shall perform a new determination whenever  changes to the 
hazardous waste managed in the tank could potential ly cause the 
maximum organic vapor pressure to increase to a lev el that is equal 
to or greater than the maximum organic vapor pressu re limit for the 
tank design capacity category specified in Section 28(e)(ii)(A)(I) 
of this Chapter, as applicable to the tank. 

 
264.1084(c)(2)   (B) The tank shall be equipped with a fixed roof  

designed to meet the following specifications: 
 
..(i)     (I) The fixed roof and its closure devices 

shall be designed to form a continuous barrier over  the entire 
surface area of the hazardous waste in the tank. Th e fixed roof may 
be a separate cover installed on the tank (e.g., a removable cover 
mounted on an open-top tank) or may be an integral part of the tank 
structural design (e.g., a horizontal cylindrical t ank equipped with 
a hatch). 

 
..(ii)     (II) The fixed roof shall be installed in a 

manner such that there are no visible cracks, holes , gaps, or other 
open spaces between roof Section joints or between the interface of 
the roof edge and the tank wall. 
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..(iii)     (III) Each opening in the fixed roof, and 
any manifold system associated with the fixed roof,  shall be either: 

 

..(iii)(A)      (1.) Equipped with a closure device 
designed to operate such that when the closure devi ce is secured in 
the closed position there are no visible cracks, ho les, gaps, or 
other open spaces in the closure device or between the perimeter of 
the opening and the closure device; or 

 
..(iii)(B)      (2.) Connected by a closed-vent 

system that is vented to a control device.  The con trol device shall 
remove or destroy organics in the vent stream, and shall be 
operating whenever hazardous waste is managed in th e tank, except as 
provided for in Section 28(e)(iii)(B)(III)(2.)(a.) and (b.) of this 
Chapter. 

 
       a. During periods when it is 

necessary to provide access to the tank for perform ing the 
activities of Section 28(e)(iii)(B)(III)(2.)(b.) of  this Chapter, 
venting of the vapor headspace underneath the fixed  roof to the 
control device is not required, opening of closure devices is 
allowed, and removal of the fixed roof is allowed.  Following 
completion of the activity, the owner or operator s hall promptly 
secure the closure device in the closed position or  reinstall the 
cover, as applicable, and resume operation of the c ontrol device. 

 
       b. During periods of routine 

inspection, maintenance, or other activities needed  for normal 
operations, and for removal of accumulated sludge o r other residues 
from the bottom of the tank. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) The fixed roof and its closure devices 

shall be made of suitable materials that will minim ize exposure of 
the hazardous waste to the atmosphere, to the exten t practical, and 
will maintain the integrity of the fixed roof and c losure devices 
throughout their intended service life. Factors to be considered 
when selecting the materials for and designing the fixed roof and 
closure devices shall include: Organic vapor permea bility, the 
effects of any contact with the hazardous waste or its vapors 
managed in the tank; the effects of outdoor exposur e to wind, 
moisture, and sunlight; and the operating practices  used for the 
tank on which the fixed roof is installed. 

 
264.1084(c)(3)   (C) Whenever a hazardous waste is in the tank, 

the fixed roof shall be installed with each closure  device secured 
in the closed position except as follows: 

 
..(i)     (I) Opening of closure devices or removal 

of the fixed roof is allowed at the following times : 
 
..(i)(A)      (1.) To provide access to the tank 

for performing routine inspection, maintenance, or other activities 
needed for normal operations. Examples of such acti vities include 
those times when a worker needs to open a port to s ample the liquid 
in the tank, or when a worker needs to open a hatch  to maintain or 
repair equipment. Following completion of the activ ity, the owner or 
operator shall promptly secure the closure device i n the closed 
position or reinstall the cover, as applicable, to the tank. 
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..(i)(B)      (2.) To remove accumulated sludge or 
other residues from the bottom of tank. 

 

..(ii)     (II) Opening of a spring-loaded pressure-
vacuum relief valve, conservation vent, or similar type of pressure 
relief device which vents to the atmosphere is allo wed during normal 
operations for the purpose of maintaining the tank internal pressure 
in accordance with the tank design specifications. The device shall 
be designed to operate with no detectable organic e missions when the 
device is secured in the closed position. The setti ngs at which the 
device opens shall be established such that the dev ice remains in 
the closed position whenever the tank internal pres sure is within 
the internal pressure operating range determined by  the owner or 
operator based on the tank manufacturer recommendat ions, applicable 
regulations, fire protection and prevention codes, standard 
engineering codes and practices, or other requireme nts for the safe 
handling of flammable, ignitable, explosive, reacti ve, or hazardous 
materials. Examples of normal operating conditions that may require 
these devices to open are during those times when t he tank internal 
pressure exceeds the internal pressure operating ra nge for the tank 
as a result of loading operations or diurnal ambien t temperature 
fluctuations. 

 
..(iii)     (III) Opening of a safety device, as defined 

in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and re gulations, is 
allowed at any time conditions require doing so to avoid an unsafe 
condition. 

 
264.1084(c)(4)   (D) The owner or operator shall inspect the air 

emission control equipment in accordance with the f ollowing 
requirements. 

 
..(i)     (I) The fixed roof and its closure devices 

shall be visually inspected by the owner or operato r to check for 
defects that could result in air pollutant emission s. Defects 
include, but are not limited to, visible cracks, ho les, or gaps in 
the roof Sections or between the roof and the tank wall; broken, 
cracked, or otherwise damaged seals or gaskets on c losure devices; 
and broken or missing hatches, access covers, caps,  or other closure 
devices. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The owner or operator shall perform an 

initial inspection of the fixed roof and its closur e devices on or 
before the date that the tank becomes subject to Se ction 28(e) of 
this Chapter. Thereafter, the owner or operator sha ll perform the 
inspections at least once every year except under t he special 
conditions provided for in Section 28(e)(xii) of th is Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) In the event that a defect is 

detected, the owner or operator shall repair the de fect in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 28(e)(x i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) The owner or operator shall maintain a 

record of the inspection in accordance with the req uirements 
specified in Section 28(j)(ii) of this Chapter.  

 
264.1084(d)  (iv) Owners and operators controlling air pollutan t 

emissions from a tank using Tank Level 2 controls s hall use one of 
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the following tanks: 
 
264.1084(d)(1)   (A) A fixed-roof tank equipped with an internal 

floating roof in accordance with the requirements s pecified in 
Section 28(e)(v) of this Chapter; 

 
264.1084(d)(2)   (B) A tank equipped with an external floating 

roof in accordance with the requirements specified in Section 
28(e)(vi) of this Chapter; 

 

264.1084(d)(3)   (C) A tank vented through a closed-vent system 
to a control device in accordance with the requirem ents specified in 
Section 28(e)(vii) of this Chapter; 

 
264.1084(d)(4)   (D) A pressure tank designed and operated in 

accordance with the requirements specified in Secti on 28(e)(viii) of 
this Chapter; or 

 
264.1084(d)(5)   (E) A tank located inside an enclosure that is 

vented through a closed-vent system to an enclosed combustion 
control device in accordance with the requirements specified in 
Section 28(e)(ix) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(e)  (v) The owner or operator who controls air pollut ant 

emissions from a tank using a fixed roof with an in ternal floating 
roof shall meet the requirements specified in Secti on 28(e)(v)(A) 
through Section 28(e)(v)(C) of this Chapter.  

 
264.1084(e)(1)   (A) The tank shall be equipped with a fixed roof  

and an internal floating roof in accordance with th e following 
requirements: 

 
..(i)     (I) The internal floating roof shall be 

designed to float on the liquid surface except when  the floating 
roof must be supported by the leg supports. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The internal floating roof shall be 

equipped with a continuous seal between the wall of  the tank and the 
floating roof edge that meets either of the followi ng requirements: 

 
      (1.) A single continuous seal that is 

either a liquid-mounted seal or a metallic shoe sea l, as defined in 
Chapter  1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations;  or 

 
      (2.) Two continuous seals mounted one 

above the other. The lower seal may be a vapor-moun ted seal. 
 
..(iii)     (III) The internal floating roof shall meet 

the following specifications: 
 
      (1.) Each opening in a noncontact 

internal floating roof except for automatic bleeder  vents (vacuum 
breaker vents) and the rim space vents is to provid e a projection 
below the liquid surface. 

 
      (2.) Each opening in the internal 

floating roof shall be equipped with a gasketed cov er or a gasketed 
lid except for leg sleeves, automatic bleeder vents , rim space 
vents, column wells, ladder wells, sample wells, an d stub drains. 
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      (3.) Each penetration of the internal 

floating roof for the purpose of sampling shall hav e a slit fabric 
cover that covers at least 90 percent of the openin g. 

 
      (4.) Each automatic bleeder vent and 

rim space vent shall be gasketed. 
 
      (5.) Each penetration of the internal 

floating roof that allows for passage of a ladder s hall have a 
gasketed sliding cover. 

 
      (6.) Each penetration of the internal 

floating roof that allows for passage of a column s upporting the 
fixed roof shall have a flexible fabric sleeve seal  or a gasketed 
sliding cover. 

 
264.1084(e)(2)   (B) The owner or operator shall operate the tank  

in accordance with the following requirements: 
 
..(i)     (I) When the floating roof is resting on 

the leg supports, the process of filling, emptying,  or refilling 
shall be continuous and shall be completed as soon as practical. 

 
..(ii)     (II) Automatic bleeder vents are to be set 

closed at all times when the roof is floating, exce pt when the roof 
is being floated off or is being landed on the leg supports. 

 
..(iii)     (III) Prior to filling the tank, each cover, 

access hatch, gauge float well or lid on any openin g in the internal 
floating roof shall be bolted or fastened closed (i .e., no visible 
gaps). Rim space vents are to be set to open only w hen the internal 
floating roof is not floating or when the pressure beneath the rim 
exceeds the manufacturer's recommended setting. 

 
264.1084(e)(3)   (C) The owner or operator shall inspect the 

internal floating roof in accordance with the proce dures specified 
as follows: 

 
..(i)     (I) The floating roof and its closure 

devices shall be visually inspected by the owner or  operator to 
check for defects that could result in air pollutan t emissions. 
Defects include, but are not limited to: The intern al floating roof 
is not floating on the surface of the liquid inside  the tank; liquid 
has accumulated on top of the internal floating roo f; any portion of 
the roof seals have detached from the roof rim; hol es, tears, or 
other openings are visible in the seal fabric; the gaskets no longer 
close off the hazardous waste surface from the atmo sphere; or the 
slotted membrane has more than 10 percent open area . 

 
..(ii)     (II) The owner or operator shall inspect 

the internal floating roof components as follows ex cept as provided 
in Section 28(e)(v)(C)(III) of this Chapter: 

 
      (1.) Visually inspect the internal 

floating roof components through openings on the fi xed-roof (e.g., 
manholes and roof hatches) at least once every 12 m onths after 
initial fill, and 
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      (2.) Visually inspect the internal 
floating roof, primary seal, secondary seal (if one  is in service), 
gaskets, slotted membranes, and sleeve seals (if an y) each time the 
tank is emptied and degassed and at least every 10 years. 

 
..(iii)     (III) As an alternative to performing the 

inspections specified in Section 28(e)(v)(C)(II) of  this Chapter for 
an internal floating roof equipped with two continu ous seals mounted 
one above the other, the owner or operator may visu ally inspect the 
internal floating roof, primary and secondary seals , gaskets, 
slotted membranes, and sleeve seals (if any) each t ime the tank is 
emptied and degassed and at least every 5 years. 

 

..(iv)     (IV) Prior to each inspection required by 
Section 28(e)(v)(C)(II) or Section 28(e)(v)(C)(III)  of this Chapter, 
the owner or operator shall notify the Director in advance of each 
inspection to provide the Director with the opportu nity to have an 
observer present during the inspection. The owner o r operator shall 
notify the Director of the date and location of the  inspection as 
follows: 

 
      (1.) Prior to each visual inspection 

of an internal floating roof in a tank that has bee n emptied and 
degassed, written notification shall be prepared an d sent by the 
owner or operator so that it is received by the Dir ector at least 30 
calendar days before refilling the tank except when  an inspection is 
not planned as provided for in Section 28(e)(v)(C)( IV)(2.) of this 
Chapter. 

 
      (2.) When a visual inspection is not 

planned and the owner or operator could not have kn own about the 
inspection 30 calendar days before refilling the ta nk, the owner or 
operator shall notify the Director as soon as possi ble, but no later 
than 7 calendar days before refilling of the tank. This notification 
may be made by telephone and immediately followed b y a written 
explanation for why the inspection is unplanned. Al ternatively, 
written notification, including the explanation for  the unplanned 
inspection, may be sent so that it is received by t he Director at 
least 7 calendar days before refilling the tank. 

 
..(v)     (V) In the event that a defect is 

detected, the owner or operator shall repair the de fect in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 28(e)(x i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(vi)     (VI) The owner or operator shall maintain a 

record of the inspection in accordance with the req uirements 
specified in Section 28(j)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(e)(4)   (D) Safety devices, as defined in Chapter 1, 

Section 1(f)(i), may be installed and operated as n ecessary on any 
tank complying with the requirements of Section 28( e)(v) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1084(f)   (vi) The owner or operator who controls air poll utant 

emissions from a tank using an external floating ro of shall meet the 
requirements specified in Section 28(e)(vi)(A) thro ugh Section 
28(e)(vi)(C) of this Chapter. 
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264.1084(f)(1)   (A) The owner or operator shall design the 
external floating roof in accordance with the follo wing 
requirements: 

 
..(i)     (I) The external floating roof shall be 

designed to float on the liquid surface except when  the floating 
roof must be supported by the leg supports. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The floating roof shall be equipped 

with two continuous seals, one above the other, bet ween the wall of 
the tank and the roof edge. The lower seal is refer red to as the 
primary seal, and the upper seal is referred to as the secondary 
seal. 

 
      (1.) The primary seal shall be a 

liquid-mounted seal or a metallic shoe seal, as def ined in Chapter 
1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations. The total area of 
the gaps between the tank wall and the primary seal  shall not exceed 
212 square centimeters (cm 2) per meter of tank diameter, and the 
width of any portion of these gaps shall not exceed  3.8 centimeters 
(cm). If a metallic shoe seal is used for the prima ry seal, the 
metallic shoe seal shall be designed so that one en d extends into 
the liquid in the tank and the other end extends a vertical distance 
of at least 61 centimeters above the liquid surface . 

 
      (2.) The secondary seal shall be 

mounted above the primary seal and cover the annula r space between 
the floating roof and the wall of the tank. The tot al area of the 
gaps between the tank wall and the secondary seal s hall not exceed 
21.2 square centimeters (cm 2) per meter of tank diameter, and the 
width of any portion of these gaps shall not exceed  1.3 centimeters 
(cm). 

 
..(iii)     (III) The external floating roof shall meet 

the following specifications: 
 
      (1.) Except for automatic bleeder 

vents (vacuum breaker vents) and rim space vents, e ach opening in a 
noncontact external floating roof shall provide a p rojection below 
the liquid surface. 

 
      (2.) Except for automatic bleeder 

vents, rim space vents, roof drains, and leg sleeve s, each opening 
in the roof shall be equipped with a gasketed cover , seal, or lid. 

 
      (3.) Each access hatch and each gauge 

float well shall be equipped with a cover designed to be bolted or 
fastened when the cover is secured in the closed po sition. 

 
      (4.) Each automatic bleeder vent and 

each rim space vent shall be equipped with a gasket . 
 
      (5.) Each roof drain that empties 

into the liquid managed in the tank shall be equipp ed with a slotted 
membrane fabric cover that covers at least 90 perce nt of the area of 
the opening. 

 
      (6.) Each unslotted and slotted guide 

pole well shall be equipped with a gasketed sliding  cover or a 
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flexible fabric sleeve seal. 
 
      (7.) Each unslotted guide pole shall 

be equipped with a gasketed cap on the end of the p ole. 
 
      (8.) Each slotted guide pole shall be 

equipped with a gasketed float or other device whic h closes off the 
liquid surface from the atmosphere. 

 
      (9.) Each gauge hatch and each sample 

well shall be equipped with a gasketed cover. 
 
264.1084(f)(2)   (B) The owner or operator shall operate the tank  

in accordance with the following requirements: 
 
..(i)     (I) When the floating roof is resting on 

the leg supports, the process of filling, emptying,  or refilling 
shall be continuous and shall be completed as soon as practical. 

 
..(ii)     (II) Except for automatic bleeder vents, 

rim space vents, roof drains, and leg sleeves, each  opening in the 
roof shall be secured and maintained in a closed po sition at all 
times except when the closure device must be open f or access. 

 

..(iii)     (III) Covers on each access hatch and each 
gauge float well shall be bolted or fastened when s ecured in the 
closed position. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) Automatic bleeder vents shall be set 

closed at all times when the roof is floating, exce pt when the roof 
is being floated off or is being landed on the leg supports. 

 
..(v)     (V) Rim space vents shall be set to open 

only at those times that the roof is being floated off the roof leg 
supports or when the pressure beneath the rim seal exceeds the 
manufacturer's recommended setting. 

 
..(vi)     (VI) The cap on the end of each unslotted 

guide pole shall be secured in the closed position at all times 
except when measuring the level or collecting sampl es of the liquid 
in the tank. 

 
..(vii)     (VII) The cover on each gauge hatch or 

sample well shall be secured in the closed position  at all times 
except when the hatch or well must be opened for ac cess. 

 
..(viii)     (VIII) Both the primary seal and the 

secondary seal shall completely cover the annular s pace between the 
external floating roof and the wall of the tank in a continuous 
fashion except during inspections. 

 
264.1084(f)(3)   (C) The owner or operator shall inspect the 

external floating roof in accordance with the proce dures specified 
as follows: 

 
..(i)     (I) The owner or operator shall measure 

the external floating roof seal gaps in accordance with the 
following requirements: 
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      (1.) The owner or operator shall 
perform measurements of gaps between the tank wall and the primary 
seal within 60 calendar days after initial operatio n of the tank 
following installation of the floating roof and, th ereafter, at 
least once every 5 years. 

 
      (2.) The owner or operator shall 

perform measurements of gaps between the tank wall and the secondary 
seal within 60 calendar days after initial operatio n of the tank 
following installation of the floating roof and, th ereafter, at 
least once every year. 

 
      (3.) If a tank ceases to hold 

hazardous waste for a period of 1 year or more, sub sequent 
introduction of hazardous waste into the tank shall  be considered an 
initial operation for the purposes of Section 28(e) (vi)(C)(I)(1.) 
and Section 28(e)(vi)(C)(I)(2.)of this Chapter. 

 
      (4.) The owner or operator shall 

determine the total surface area of gaps in the pri mary seal and in 
the secondary seal individually using the following  procedure: 

 
       a. The seal gap measurements 

shall be performed at one or more floating roof lev els when the roof 
is floating off the roof supports. 

 
       b. Seal gaps, if any, shall 

be measured around the entire perimeter of the floa ting roof in each 
place where a 0.32-centimeter (cm) diameter uniform  probe passes 
freely (without forcing or binding against the seal ) between the 
seal and the wall of the tank and measure the circu mferential 
distance of each such location. 

 
       c. For a seal gap measured 

under Section 28(e)(vi)(C) of this Chapter, the gap  surface area 
shall be determined by using probes of various widt hs to measure 
accurately the actual distance from the tank wall t o the seal and 
multiplying each such width by its respective circu mferential 
distance. 

 
       d. The total gap area shall 

be calculated by adding the gap surface areas deter mined for each 
identified gap location for the primary seal and th e secondary seal 
individually, and then dividing the sum for each se al type by the 
nominal diameter of the tank. These total gap areas  for the primary 
seal and secondary seal are then compared to the re spective 
standards for the seal type as specified in Section  28(e)(vi)(A)(II) 
of this Chapter. 

 
      (5.) In the event that the seal gap 

measurements do not conform to the specifications i n Section 
28(e)(vi)(A)(II) of this Chapter, the owner or oper ator shall repair 
the defect in accordance with the requirements of S ection 28(e)(xi) 
of this Chapter. 

 
      (6.) The owner or operator shall 

maintain a record of the inspection in accordance w ith the 
requirements specified in Section 28(j)(ii) of this  Chapter. 

 



10-227 

 

..(ii)     (II) The owner or operator shall visually 
inspect the external floating roof in accordance wi th the following 
requirements: 

 
      (1.) The floating roof and its 

closure devices shall be visually inspected by the owner or operator 
to check for defects that could result in air pollu tant emissions. 
Defects include, but are not limited to: Holes, tea rs, or other 
openings in the rim seal or seal fabric of the floa ting roof; a rim 
seal detached from the floating roof; all or a port ion of the 
floating roof deck being submerged below the surfac e of the liquid 
in the tank; broken, cracked, or otherwise damaged seals or gaskets 
on closure devices; and broken or missing hatches, access covers, 
caps, or other closure devices. 

 
      (2.) The owner or operator shall 

perform an initial inspection of the external float ing roof and its 
closure devices on or before the date that the tank  becomes subject 
to Section 28(e) of this Chapter. Thereafter, the o wner or operator 
shall perform the inspections at least once every y ear except for 
the special conditions provided for in Section 28(e )(xii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
      (3.) In the event that a defect is 

detected, the owner or operator shall repair the de fect in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 28(e)(x i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
      (4.) The owner or operator shall 

maintain a record of the inspection in accordance w ith the 
requirements specified in Section 28(j)(ii) of this  Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) Prior to each inspection required by 

Section 28(e)(vi)(C)(I) or Section 28(e)(vi)(C)(II)  of this Chapter, 
the owner or operator shall notify the Director in advance of each 
inspection to provide the Director with the opportu nity to have an 
observer present during the inspection. The owner o r operator shall 
notify the Director of the date and location of the  inspection as 
follows: 

 
      (1.) Prior to each inspection to 

measure external floating roof seal gaps as require d under Section 
28(e)(vi)(C)(I) of this Chapter, written notificati on shall be 
prepared and sent by the owner or operator so that it is received by 
the Director at least 30 calendar days before the d ate the 
measurements are scheduled to be performed. 

 
      (2.) Prior to each visual inspection 

of an external floating roof in a tank that has bee n emptied and 
degassed, written notification shall be prepared an d sent by the 
owner or operator so that it is received by the Dir ector at least 30 
calendar days before refilling the tank except when  an inspection is 
not planned as provided for in Section 28(e)(vi)(C) (III)(3.) of this 
Chapter. 

 
      (3.) When a visual inspection is not 

planned and the owner or operator could not have kn own about the 
inspection 30 calendar days before refilling the ta nk, the owner or 
operator shall notify the Director as soon as possi ble, but no later 
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than 7 calendar days before refilling of the tank. This notification 
may be made by telephone and immediately followed b y a written 
explanation for why the inspection is unplanned. Al ternatively, 
written notification, including the explanation for  the unplanned 
inspection, may be sent so that it is received by t he Director at 
least 7 calendar days before refilling the tank. 

 
264.1084(f)(4)   (D) Safety devices, as defined in Chapter 1, 

Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations, may  be installed and 
operated as necessary on any tank complying with th e requirements of 
Section 28(e)(vi) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(g) (vii) The owner or operator who controls air pollut ant 

emissions from a tank by venting the tank to a cont rol device shall 
meet the requirements specified in Section 28(e)(vi i)(A) through (C) 
of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(g)(1)   (A) The tank shall be covered by a fixed roof 

and vented directly through a closed-vent system to  a control device 
in accordance with the following requirements: 

 
..(i)     (I) The fixed roof and its closure devices 

shall be designed to form a continuous barrier over  the entire 
surface area of the liquid in the tank. 

 
..(ii)     (II) Each opening in the fixed roof not 

vented to the control device shall be equipped with  a closure 
device. If the pressure in the vapor headspace unde rneath the fixed 
roof is less than atmospheric pressure when the con trol device is 
operating, the closure devices shall be designed to  operate such 
that when the closure device is secured in the clos ed position there 
are no visible cracks, holes, gaps, or other open s paces in the 
closure device or between the perimeter of the cove r opening and the 
closure device. If the pressure in the vapor headsp ace underneath 
the fixed roof is equal to or greater than atmosphe ric pressure when 
the control device is operating, the closure device  shall be 
designed to operate with no detectable organic emis sions.  

 
..(iii)     (III) The fixed roof and its closure devices 

shall be made of suitable materials that will minim ize exposure of 
the hazardous waste to the atmosphere, to the exten t practical, and 
will maintain the integrity of the fixed roof and c losure devices 
throughout their intended service life. Factors to be considered 
when selecting the materials for and designing the fixed roof and 
closure devices shall include: Organic vapor permea bility, the 
effects of any contact with the liquid and its vapo r managed in the 
tank; the effects of outdoor exposure to wind, mois ture, and 
sunlight; and the operating practices used for the tank on which the 
fixed roof is installed. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) The closed-vent system and control 

device shall be designed and operated in accordance  with the 
requirements of Section 28(h) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(g)(2)   (B) Whenever a hazardous waste is in the tank, 

the fixed roof shall be installed with each closure  device secured 
in the closed position and the vapor headspace unde rneath the fixed 
roof vented to the control device except as follows : 
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..(i)     (I) Venting to the control device is not 
required, and opening of closure devices or removal  of the fixed 
roof is allowed at the following times: 

 
      (1.) To provide access to the tank 

for performing routine inspection, maintenance, or other activities 
needed for normal operations. Examples of such acti vities include 
those times when a worker needs to open a port to s ample liquid in 
the tank, or when a worker needs to open a hatch to  maintain or 
repair equipment. Following completion of the activ ity, the owner or 
operator shall promptly secure the closure device i n the closed 
position or reinstall the cover, as applicable, to the tank. 

 
      (2.) To remove accumulated sludge or 

other residues from the bottom of a tank. 
 
..(ii)     (II) Opening of a safety device, as defined 

in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and re gulations, is 
allowed at any time conditions require doing so to avoid an unsafe 
condition. 

 
264.1084(g)(3)   (C) The owner or operator shall inspect and 

monitor the air emission control equipment in accor dance with the 
following procedures:  

 
..(i)     (I) The fixed roof and its closure devices 

shall be visually inspected by the owner or operato r to check for 
defects that could result in air pollutant emission s. Defects 
include, but are not limited to, visible cracks, ho les, or gaps in 
the roof Sections or between the roof and the tank wall; broken, 
cracked, or otherwise damaged seals or gaskets on c losure devices; 
and broken or missing hatches, access covers, caps,  or other closure 
devices. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The closed-vent system and control 

device shall be inspected and monitored by the owne r or operator in 
accordance with the procedures specified in Section  28(h) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) The owner or operator shall perform an 

initial inspection of the air emission control equi pment on or 
before the date that the tank becomes subject to th is subsection 
(Section 28(e)of this Chapter). Thereafter, the own er or operator 
shall perform the inspections at least once every y ear except for 
the special conditions provided for in Section 28(e )(xii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) In the event that a defect is 

detected, the owner or operator shall repair the de fect in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 28(e)(x i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(v)     (V) The owner or operator shall maintain a 

record of the inspection in accordance with the req uirements 
specified in Section 28(j)(ii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(h)  (viii)The owner or operator who controls air poll utant 

emissions by using a pressure tank shall meet the f ollowing 
requirements. 
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264.1084(h)(1)   (A) The tank shall be designed not to vent to 

the atmosphere as a result of compression of the va por headspace in 
the tank during filling of the tank to its design c apacity. 

 
264.1084(h)(2)   (B) All tank openings shall be equipped with 

closure devices designed to operate with no detecta ble organic 
emissions as determined using the procedure specifi ed in Section 
28(d)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(h)(3)   (C) Whenever a hazardous waste is in the tank, 

the tank shall be operated as a closed system that does not vent to 
the atmosphere except under either or the following  conditions as 
specified in Section 28(e)(viii)(C)(I) or (II) of t his Chapter. 

 
..(i)     (I) At those times when opening of a 

safety device, as defined in Section 28(b) of this Chapter, is 
required to avoid an unsafe condition. 

 
..(ii)     (II) At those times when purging of inerts 

from the tank is required and the purge stream is r outed to a 
closed-vent system and control device designed and operated in  
accordance with the requirements of Section 28(h) o f this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(i)   (ix) The owner or operator who controls air poll utant 

emissions by using an enclosure vented through a cl osed-vent system 
to an enclosed combustion control device shall meet  the requirements 
specified in Section 28(e)(ix)(A) through (D) of th is Chapter. 

 
264.1084(i)(1)   (A) The tank shall be located inside an 

enclosure. The enclosure shall be designed and oper ated in 
accordance with the criteria for a permanent total enclosure as 
specified in "Procedure T--Criteria for and Verific ation of a 
Permanent or Temporary Total Enclosure" under 40 CF R 52.741, 
appendix B. The enclosure may have permanent or tem porary openings 
to allow worker access; passage of material into or  out of the 
enclosure by conveyor, vehicles, or other mechanica l means; entry of 
permanent mechanical or electrical equipment; or di rect airflow into 
the enclosure. The owner or operator shall perform the verification 
procedure for the enclosure as specified in Section  5.0 to 
"Procedure T--Criteria for and Verification of a Pe rmanent or 
Temporary Total Enclosure" initially when the enclo sure is first 
installed and, thereafter, annually. 

 
264.1084(i)(2)   (B) The enclosure shall be vented through a 

closed-vent system to an enclosed combustion contro l device that is 
designed and operated in accordance with the standa rds for either a 
vapor incinerator, boiler, or process heater specif ied in Section 
28(h) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(i)(3)   (C) Safety devices, as defined in Chapter 1, 

Section1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations, may be installed and 
operated as necessary on any enclosure, closed-vent  system, or 
control device used to comply with the requirements  of Section 
28(e)(ix)(A) through (B) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(i)(4)   (D) The owner or operator shall inspect and 

monitor the closed-vent system and control device a s specified in 
Section 28(h) of this Chapter. 
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264.1084(j)   (x) The owner or operator shall transfer hazardou s 

waste to a tank subject to this Section in accordan ce with the 
following requirements: 

 
264.1084(j)(1)   (A) Transfer of hazardous waste, except as 

provided in Section 28(e)(x)(B) of this Chapter, to  the tank from 
another tank subject to this Section or from a surf ace impoundment 
subject to Section 28(f) of this Chapter shall be c onducted using 
continuous hard-piping or another closed system tha t does not allow 
exposure of the hazardous waste to the atmosphere. For the purpose 
of complying with this provision, an individual dra in system is 
considered to be a closed system when it meets the requirements of 
40 CFR part 63, subpart RR--National Emission Stand ards for 
Individual Drain Systems. 

 
264.1084(j)(2)   (B) The requirements of Section 28(e)(x)(A) of 

this Chapter do not apply when transferring a hazar dous waste to the 
tank under any of the following conditions: 

 
..(i)     (I) The hazardous waste meets the average 

VO concentration conditions specified in Section 28 (c)(iii)(A) of 
this Chapter at the point of waste origination. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The hazardous waste has been treated 

by an organic destruction or removal process to mee t the 
requirements in Section 28(c)(iii)(B) of this Chapt er. 

 
..(iii)     (III) The hazardous waste meets the 

requirements of Section 28(c)(iii)(D) of this Chapt er. 
 
264.1084(k)  (xi) The owner or operator shall repair each defe ct 

detected during an inspection performed in accordan ce with the 
requirements of Section 28(e)(iii)(D), Section 28(e )(v)(C), Section 
28(e)(vi)(C) or Section 28(e)(vii)(C) of this Chapt er as follows: 

 
264.1084(k)(1)   (A) The owner or operator shall make first 

efforts at repair of the defect no later than 5 cal endar days after 
detection, and repair shall be completed as soon as  possible but no 
later than 45 calendar days after detection except as provided in 
Section 28(e)(xi)(B) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1084(k)(2)   (B) Repair of a defect may be delayed beyond 45 

calendar days if the owner or operator determines t hat repair of the 
defect requires emptying or temporary removal from service of the 
tank and no alternative tank capacity is available at the site to 
accept the hazardous waste normally managed in the tank. In this 
case, the owner or operator shall repair the defect  the next time 
the process or unit that is generating the hazardou s waste managed 
in the tank stops operation. Repair of the defect s hall be completed 
before the process or unit resumes operation. 

 
264.1084(l)   (xii) Following the initial inspection and monito ring of 

the cover as required by the applicable provisions of Section 28 of 
this Chapter, subsequent inspection and monitoring may be performed 
at intervals longer than 1 year under the following  special 
conditions: 

 
264.1084(l)(1)   (A) In the case when inspecting or monitoring 
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the cover would expose a worker to dangerous, hazar dous, or other 
unsafe conditions, then the owner or operator may d esignate a cover 
as an "unsafe to inspect and monitor cover" and com ply with all of 
the following requirements: 

 
..(i)     (I) Prepare a written explanation for the 

cover stating the reasons why the cover is unsafe t o visually 
inspect or to monitor, if required. 

 
..(ii)     (II) Develop and implement a written plan 

and schedule to inspect and monitor the cover, usin g the procedures 
specified in the applicable subsections of this Sec tion, as 
frequently as practicable during those times when a  worker can 
safely access the cover. 

 
264.1084(l)(2)   (B) In the case when a tank is buried partially 

or entirely underground, an owner or operator is re quired to inspect 
and monitor, as required by the applicable provisio ns of Section 
28(e) of this Chapter, only those portions of the t ank cover and 
those connections to the tank (e.g., fill ports, ac cess hatches, 
gauge wells, etc.) that are located on or above the  ground surface.  

 
264.1085    (f) STANDARDS: SURFACE IMPOUNDMENTS. 
 
264.1085(a)  (i) The provisions of Section 28(f) of this Chapte r 

apply to the control of air pollutant emissions fro m surface 
impoundments for which Section 28(c)(ii) of this Ch apter references 
the use of this subsection for such air emission co ntrol. 

 
264.1085(b)  (ii) The owner or operator shall control air pollu tant 

emissions from the surface impoundment by installin g and operating 
either of the following: 

 
264.1085(b)(1)   (A) A floating membrane cover in accordance with  

the provisions specified in Section 28(f)(iii) of t his Chapter; or 
 
264.1085(b)(2)   (B) A cover that is vented through a closed-vent  

system to a control device in accordance with the p rovisions 
specified in Section 28(f)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1085(c)  (iii) The owner or operator who controls air poll utant 

emissions from a surface impoundment using a floati ng membrane cover 
shall meet the requirements specified in Section 28 (f)(iii)(A) 
through (C) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1085(c)(1)   (A) The surface impoundment shall be equipped 

with a floating membrane cover designed to meet the  following 
specifications: 

 
..(i)     (I) The floating membrane cover shall be 

designed to float on the liquid surface during norm al operations and 
form a continuous barrier over the entire surface a rea of the 
liquid. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The cover shall be fabricated from a 

synthetic membrane material that is either: 
 
      (1.) High density polyethylene (HDPE) 

with a thickness no less than 2.5 millimeters (mm);  or 
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      (2.) A material or a composite of 

different materials determined to have both organic  permeability 
properties that are equivalent to those of the mate rial listed in 
Section 28(f)(iii)(A)(II)(1.) of this Chapter and c hemical and 
physical properties that maintain the material inte grity for the 
intended service life of the material. 

 
..(iii)     (III) The cover shall be installed in a 

manner such that there are no visible cracks, holes , gaps, or other 
open spaces between cover Section seams or between the interface of 
the cover edge and its foundation mountings. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) Except as provided for in Section 

28(f)(iii)(A)(V) of this Chapter, each opening in t he floating 
membrane cover shall be equipped with a closure dev ice designed to 
operate such that when the closure device is secure d in the closed 
position there are no visible cracks, holes, gaps, or other open 
spaces in the closure device or between the perimet er of the cover 
opening and the closure device. 

 
..(v)     (V) The floating membrane cover may be 

equipped with one or more emergency cover drains fo r removal of 
stormwater. Each emergency cover drain shall be equ ipped with a 
slotted membrane fabric cover that covers at least 90 percent of the 
area of the opening or a flexible fabric sleeve sea l. 

 
..(vi)     (VI) The closure devices shall be made of 

suitable materials that will minimize exposure of t he hazardous 
waste to the atmosphere, to the extent practical, a nd will maintain 
the integrity of the closure devices throughout the ir intended 
service life. Factors to be considered when selecti ng the materials 
of construction and designing the cover and closure  devices shall 
include: Organic vapor permeability; the effects of  any contact with 
the liquid and its vapor managed in the surface imp oundment; the 
effects of outdoor exposure to wind, moisture, and sunlight; and the 
operating practices used for the surface impoundmen t on which the 
floating membrane cover is installed. 

 
264.1085(c)(2)   (B)  Whenever a hazardous waste is in the 

surface impoundment, the floating membrane cover sh all float on the 
liquid and each closure device shall be secured in the closed 
position except as follows: 

 
..(i)     (I) Opening of closure devices or removal 

of the cover is allowed at the following times: 
 
      (1.) To provide access to the surface 

impoundment for performing routine inspection, main tenance, or other 
activities needed for normal operations. Examples o f such activities 
include those times when a worker needs to open a p ort to sample the 
liquid in the surface impoundment, or when a worker  needs to open a 
hatch to maintain or repair equipment. Following co mpletion of the 
activity, the owner or operator shall promptly repl ace the cover and 
secure the closure device in the closed position, a s applicable. 

 
      (2.) To remove accumulated sludge or 

other residues from the bottom of surface impoundme nt. 
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..(ii)     (II) Opening of a safety device, as defined 
in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and re gulations, is 
allowed at any time conditions require doing so to avoid an unsafe 
condition. 

 
264.1085(c)(3)   (C) The owner or operator shall inspect the 

floating membrane cover in accordance with the foll owing procedures: 
 
..(i)     (I) The floating membrane cover and its 

closure devices shall be visually inspected by the owner or operator 
to check for defects that could result in air pollu tant emissions. 
Defects include, but are not limited to, visible cr acks, holes, or 
gaps in the cover Section seams or between the inte rface of the 
cover edge and its foundation mountings; broken, cr acked, or 
otherwise damaged seals or gaskets on closure devic es; and broken or 
missing hatches, access covers, caps, or other clos ure devices. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The owner or operator shall perform an 

initial inspection of the floating membrane cover a nd its closure 
devices on or before the date that the surface impo undment becomes 
subject to this Section. Thereafter, the owner or o perator shall 
perform the inspections at least once every year ex cept for the 
special conditions provided for in Section 28(f)(vi i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) In the event that a defect is 

detected, the owner or operator shall repair the de fect in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 28(f)(v i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) The owner or operator shall maintain a 

record of the inspection in accordance with the req uirements 
specified in Section 28(j)(iii) of this Chapter.  

 
264.1085(d)  (iv) The owner or operator who controls air pollu tant 

emissions from a surface impoundment using a cover vented to a 
control device shall meet the requirements specifie d in Section  
28(f)(iv)(A) through (C) of this Chapter.  

 
264.1085(d)(1)   (A) The surface impoundment shall be covered by 

a cover and vented directly through a closed-vent s ystem to a 
control device in accordance with the following req uirements: 

 
..(i)     (I) The cover and its closure devices 

shall be designed to form a continuous barrier over  the entire 
surface area of the liquid in the surface impoundme nt. 

 
..(ii)     (II) Each opening in the cover not vented 

to the control device shall be equipped with a clos ure device. If 
the pressure in the vapor headspace underneath the cover is less 
than atmospheric pressure when the control device i s operating, the 
closure devices shall be designed to operate such t hat when the 
closure device is secured in the closed position th ere are no 
visible cracks, holes, gaps, or other open spaces i n the closure 
device or between the perimeter of the cover openin g and the closure 
device. If the pressure in the vapor headspace unde rneath the cover 
is equal to or greater than atmospheric pressure wh en the control 
device is operating, the closure device shall be de signed to operate 
with no detectable organic emissions using the proc edure specified 



10-235 

 

in Section 28(d)(iv) of this Chapter. 
 
..(iii)     (III) The cover and its closure devices 

shall be made of suitable materials that will minim ize exposure of 
the hazardous waste to the atmosphere, to the exten t practical, and 
will maintain the integrity of the cover and closur e devices 
throughout their intended service life.  Factors to  be considered 
when selecting the materials of construction and de signing the cover 
and closure devices shall include: Organic vapor pe rmeability; the 
effects of any contact with the liquid or its vapor s managed in the 
surface impoundment; the effects of outdoor exposur e to wind, 
moisture, and sunlight; and the operating practices  used for the 
surface impoundment on which the cover is installed . 

 
..(iv)     (IV) The closed-vent system and control 

device shall be designed and operated in accordance  with the 
requirements of Section 28(h) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1085(d)(2)   (B) Whenever a hazardous waste is in the surface  

impoundment, the cover shall be installed with each  closure device 
secured in the closed position and the vapor headsp ace underneath 
the cover vented to the control device except as fo llows: 

 
..(i)     (I) Venting to the control device is not 

required, and opening of closure devices or removal  of the cover is 
allowed at the following times: 

 
      (1.) To provide access to the surface 

impoundment for performing routine inspection, main tenance, or other 
activities needed for normal operations. Examples o f such activities 
include those times when a worker needs to open a p ort to sample 
liquid in the surface impoundment, or when a worker  needs to open a 
hatch to maintain or repair equipment. Following co mpletion of the 
activity, the owner or operator shall promptly secu re the closure 
device in the closed position or reinstall the cove r, as applicable, 
to the surface impoundment. 

 
      (2.) To remove accumulated sludge or 

other residues from the bottom of the surface impou ndment. 
 
..(ii)     (II) Opening of a safety device, as defined 

in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and re gulations, is 
allowed at any time conditions require doing so to avoid an unsafe 
condition. 

 
264.1085(d)(3)   (C) The owner or operator shall inspect and 

monitor the air emission control equipment in accor dance with the 
following procedures:  

 
..(i)     (I) The surface impoundment cover and its 

closure devices shall be visually inspected by the owner or operator 
to check for defects that could result in air pollu tant emissions. 
Defects include, but are not limited to, visible cr acks, holes, or 
gaps in the cover Section seams or between the inte rface of the 
cover edge and its foundation mountings; broken, cr acked, or 
otherwise damaged seals or gaskets on closure devic es; and broken or 
missing hatches, access covers, caps, or other clos ure devices. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The closed-vent system and control 
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device shall be inspected and monitored by the owne r or operator in 
accordance with the procedures specified in Section  28(h) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) The owner or operator shall perform an 

initial inspection of the air emission control equi pment on or 
before the date that the surface impoundment become s subject to this 
Section. Thereafter, the owner or operator shall pe rform the 
inspections at least once every year except for the  special 
conditions provided for in Section 28(f)(vii) of th is Chapter. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) In the event that a defect is 

detected, the owner or operator shall repair the de fect in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 28(f)(v i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(v)     (V) The owner or operator shall maintain a 

record of the inspection in accordance with the req uirements 
specified in Section 28(j)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1085(e)  (v) The owner or operator shall transfer hazardou s 

waste to a surface impoundment subject to this Sect ion in accordance 
with the following requirements:  

 
264.1085(e)(1)   (A) Transfer of hazardous waste, except as 

provided in Section 28(f)(v)(B) of this Chapter, to  the surface 
impoundment from another surface impoundment subjec t to this 
subsection (Section 28(f) of this Chapter) or from a tank subject to 
Section 28(e) of this Chapter shall be conducted us ing continuous 
hard-piping or another closed system that does not allow exposure of 
the waste to the atmosphere. For the purpose of com plying with this 
provision, an individual drain system is considered  to be a closed 
system when it meets the requirements of 40 CFR par t 63, subpart RR-
-National Emission Standards for Individual Drain S ystems. 

 
264.1085(e)(2)   (B) The requirements of Section 28(f)(v)(A) of 

this Chapter do not apply when transferring a hazar dous waste to the 
surface impoundment under any  of the following conditions: 

 
..(i)     (I) The hazardous waste meets the average 

VO concentration conditions specified in Section 28 (c)(iii)(A) of 
this Chapter at the point of waste origination. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The hazardous waste has been treated 

by an organic destruction or removal process to mee t the 
requirements in Section 28(c)(iii)(B) of this Chapt er. 

 
..(iii)     (III) The hazardous waste meets the 

requirements of Section 28(c)(iii)(D) of this Chapt er. 
 
264.1085(f)   (vi) The owner or operator shall repair each def ect 

detected during an inspection performed in accordan ce with the 
requirements of Section 28(f)(iii)(C) or Section 28 (f)(iv)(C) of 
this Chapter as follows: 

 
264.1085(f)(1)   (A) The owner or operator shall make first 

efforts at repair of the defect no later than 5 cal endar days after 
detection and repair shall be completed as soon as possible but no 
later than 45 calendar days after detection except as provided in 
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Section 28(f)(vi)(B) of this Chapter. 
 
264.1085(f)(2)   (B) Repair of a defect may be delayed beyond 45 

calendar days if the owner or operator determines t hat repair of the 
defect requires emptying or temporary removal from service of the 
surface impoundment and no alternative capacity is available at the 
site to accept the hazardous waste normally managed  in the surface 
impoundment. In this case, the owner or operator sh all repair the 
defect the next time the process or unit that is ge nerating the 
hazardous waste managed in the surface impoundment stops operation. 
Repair of the defect shall be completed before the process or unit 
resumes operation. 

 
264.1085(g)  (vii) Following the initial inspection and monitor ing of 

the cover as required by the applicable provisions of this Section, 
subsequent inspection and monitoring may be perform ed at intervals 
longer than 1 year in the case when inspecting or m onitoring the 
cover would expose a worker to dangerous, hazardous , or other unsafe 
conditions. In this case, the owner or operator may  designate the 
cover as an "unsafe to inspect and monitor cover" a nd comply with 
all of the following requirements: 

 
264.1085(g)(1)   (A) Prepare a written explanation for the cover 

stating the reasons why the cover is unsafe to visu ally inspect or 
to monitor, if required. 

 
264.1085(g)(2)   (B) Develop and implement a written plan and 

schedule to inspect and monitor the cover using the  procedures 
specified in the applicable subsection of this Sect ion as frequently 
as practicable during those times when a worker can  safely access 
the cover. 

 
264.1086    (g) STANDARDS: CONTAINERS. 
 
264.1086(a)  (i) The provisions of this subsection (Section 28( g) 

of this Chapter) apply to the control of air pollut ant emissions 
from containers for which Section 28(c)(ii) of this  Chapter 
references the use of this subsection (Section 28(g ) of this 
Chapter) for such air emission control. 

 
264.1086(b)  (ii) General requirements.  
 
264.1086(b)(1)   (A) The owner or operator shall control air 

pollutant emissions from each container subject to this subsection 
(Section 28(g) of this Chapter) in accordance with the following 
requirements, as applicable to the container, excep t when the 
special provisions for waste stabilization processe s specified in 
Section 28(g)(ii)(B) of this Chapter apply to the c ontainer.  

 
..(i)     (I) For a container having a design 

capacity greater than 0.1 m 3 and less than or equal to 0.46 m 3, the 
owner or operator shall control air pollutant emiss ions from the 
container in accordance with the Container Level 1 standards 
specified in Section 28(g)(iii) of this Chapter. 

 
..(ii)     (II) For a container having a design 

capacity greater than 0.46 m 3 that is not in light material service, 
the owner or operator shall control air pollutant e missions from the 
container in accordance with the Container Level 1 standards 
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specified in Section 28(g)(iii) of this Chapter. 
 
..(iii)     (III) For a container having a design 

capacity greater than 0.46 m 3 that is in light material service, the 
owner or operator shall control air pollutant emiss ions from the 
container in accordance with the Container Level 2 standards 
specified in Section 28(g)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1086(b)(2)   (B) When a container having a design capacity 

greater than 0.1 m 3 is used for treatment of a hazardous waste by a 
waste stabilization process, the owner or operator shall control air 
pollutant emissions from the container in accordanc e with the 
Container Level 3 standards specified in Section 28 (g)(v) of this 
Chapter at those times during the waste stabilizati on process when 
the hazardous waste in the container is exposed to the atmosphere.  

 
264.1086(c)  (iii) Container Level 1 standards.  
 
264.1086(c)(1)   (A) A container using Container Level 1 controls  

is one of the following: 
 
..(i)     (I) A container that meets the applicable 

U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT) regulations  on packaging 
hazardous materials for transportation as specified  in Section 
28(g)(vi) of this Chapter. 

 
..(ii)     (II) A container equipped with a cover and 

closure devices that form a continuous barrier over  the container 
openings such that when the cover and closure devic es are secured in 
the closed position there are no visible holes, gap s, or other open 
spaces into the interior of the container. The cove r may be a 
separate cover installed on the container (e.g., a lid on a drum or 
a suitably secured tarp on a roll-off box) or may b e an integral 
part of the container structural design (e.g., a "p ortable tank" or 
bulk cargo container equipped with a screw-type cap ). 

 
..(iii)     (III) An open-top container in which an 

organic-vapor suppressing barrier is placed on or o ver the hazardous 
waste in the container such that no hazardous waste  is exposed to 
the atmosphere. One example of such a barrier is ap plication of a 
suitable organic-vapor suppressing foam. 

 
264.1086(c)(2)   (B) A container used to meet the requirements of  

Section 28(g)(iii)(A)(II) or (III) of this Chapter shall be equipped 
with covers and closure devices, as applicable to t he container, 
that are composed of suitable materials to minimize  exposure of the 
hazardous waste to the atmosphere and to maintain t he equipment 
integrity, for as long as the container is in servi ce. Factors to be 
considered in selecting the materials of constructi on and designing 
the cover and closure devices shall include: Organi c vapor 
permeability; the effects of contact with the hazar dous waste or its 
vapor managed in the container; the effects of outd oor exposure of 
the closure device or cover material to wind, moist ure, and 
sunlight; and the operating practices for which the  container is 
intended to be used. 

 
264.1086(c)(3)   (C) Whenever a hazardous waste is in a container  

using Container Level 1 controls, the owner or oper ator shall 
install all covers and closure devices for the cont ainer, as 
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applicable to the container, and secure and maintai n each closure 
device in the closed position except as follows: 

 
..(i)     (I) Opening of a closure device or cover 

is allowed for the purpose of adding hazardous wast e or other 
material to the container as follows: 

 
      (1.) In the case when the container 

is filled to the intended final level in one contin uous operation, 
the owner or operator shall promptly secure the clo sure devices in 
the closed position and install the covers, as appl icable to the 
container, upon conclusion of the filling operation . 

 
      (2.) In the case when discrete 

quantities or batches of material intermittently ar e added to the 
container over a period of time, the owner or opera tor shall 
promptly secure the closure devices in the closed p osition and 
install covers, as applicable to the container, upo n either the 
container being filled to the intended final level;  the completion 
of a batch loading after which no additional materi al will be added 
to the container within 15 minutes; the person perf orming the 
loading operation leaving the immediate vicinity of  the container; 
or the shutdown of the process generating the mater ial being added 
to the container, whichever condition occurs first.  

 
..(ii)     (II) Opening of a closure device or cover 

is allowed for the purpose of removing hazardous wa ste from the 
container as follows: 

 
      (1.) For the purpose of meeting the 

requirements of this Section, an empty container as  defined in 
Chapter 2, Section 1(g)(ii) of these rules and regu lations may be 
open to the atmosphere at any time (i.e., covers an d closure devices 
are not required to be secured in the closed positi on on an empty 
container). 

 
      (2.) In the case when discrete 

quantities or batches of material are removed from the container but 
the container does not meet the conditions to be an  empty container 
as defined in Chapter 2, Section 1(g)(ii) of these rules and 
regulations, the owner or operator shall promptly s ecure the closure 
devices in the closed position and install covers, as applicable to 
the container, upon the completion of a batch remov al after which no 
additional material will be removed from the contai ner within 15 
minutes or the person performing the unloading oper ation leaves the 
immediate vicinity of the container, whichever cond ition occurs 
first. 

 
..(iii)     (III) Opening of a closure device or cover 

is allowed when access inside the container is need ed to perform 
routine activities other than transfer of hazardous  waste. Examples 
of such activities include those times when a worke r needs to open a 
port to measure the depth of or sample the material  in the 
container, or when a worker needs to open a manhole  hatch to access 
equipment inside the container. Following completio n of the 
activity, the owner or operator shall promptly secu re the closure 
device in the closed position or reinstall the cove r, as applicable 
to the container. 
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..(iv)     (IV) Opening of a spring-loaded pressure-
vacuum relief valve, conservation vent, or similar type of pressure 
relief device which vents to the atmosphere is allo wed during normal 
operations for the purpose of maintaining the inter nal pressure of 
the container in accordance with the container desi gn 
specifications. The device shall be designed to ope rate with no 
detectable organic emissions when the device is sec ured in the 
closed position. The settings at which the device o pens shall be 
established such that the device remains in the clo sed position 
whenever the internal pressure of the container is within the 
internal pressure operating range determined by the  owner or 
operator based on container manufacturer recommenda tions, applicable 
regulations, fire protection and prevention codes, standard 
engineering codes and practices, or other requireme nts for the safe 
handling of flammable, ignitable, explosive, reacti ve, or hazardous 
materials. Examples of normal operating conditions that may require 
these devices to open are during those times when t he internal 
pressure of the container exceeds the internal pres sure operating 
range for the container as a result of loading oper ations or diurnal 
ambient temperature fluctuations. 

 
..(v)     (V) Opening of a safety device, as defined 

in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and re gulations, is 
allowed at any time conditions require doing so to avoid an unsafe 
condition. 

 
264.1086(c)(4)   (D) The owner or operator of containers using 

Container Level 1 controls shall inspect the contai ners and their 
covers and closure devices as follows: 

 
..(i)     (I) In the case when a hazardous waste 

already is in the container at the time the owner o r operator first 
accepts possession of the container at the facility  and the 
container is not emptied within 24 hours after the container is 
accepted at the facility (i.e., does not meet the c onditions for an 
empty container as specified in Chapter 2, Section 1(g)(ii) of these 
rules and regulations), the owner or operator shall  visually inspect 
the container and its cover and closure devices to check for visible 
cracks, holes, gaps, or other open spaces into the interior of the 
container when the cover and closure devices are se cured in the 
closed position.  The container visual inspection s hall be conducted 
on or before the date that the container is accepte d at the facility 
(i.e., the date the container becomes subject to Se ction 28(g) of 
this Chapter). For purposes of this requirement, th e date of 
acceptance is the date of signature that the facili ty owner or 
operator enters on Item 20 of the Uniform Hazardous  Waste Manifest 
in Appendix A to Chapter 8 of these rules and regul ations (EPA forms 
8700-22 and 8700-22A), as required under Section 5( b) of this 
Chapter.  If a defect is detected, the owner or ope rator shall 
repair the defect in accordance with the requiremen ts of Section 
28(g)(iii)(D)(III) of this Chapter. 

 
..(ii)     (II) In the case when a container used for 

managing hazardous waste remains at the facility fo r a period of 1 
year or more, the owner or operator shall visually inspect the 
container and its cover and closure devices initial ly and 
thereafter, at least once every 12 months, to check  for visible 
cracks, holes, gaps, or other open spaces into the interior of the 
container when the cover and closure devices are se cured in the 
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closed position. If a defect is detected, the owner  or operator 
shall repair the defect in accordance with the requ irements of 
Section 28(g)(iii)(D)(III) of this Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) When a defect is detected for the 

container, cover, or closure devices, the owner or operator shall 
make first efforts at repair of the defect no later  than 24 hours 
after detection and repair shall be completed as so on as possible 
but no later than 5 calendar days after detection. If repair of a 
defect cannot be completed within 5 calendar days, then the 
hazardous waste shall be removed from the container  and the 
container shall not be used to manage hazardous was te until the 
defect is repaired. 

 
264.1086(c)(5)   (E) The owner or operator shall maintain at the 

facility a copy of the procedure used to determine that containers 
with capacity of 0.46 m 3 or greater, which do not meet applicable DOT 
regulations as specified in Section 28(g)(vi) of th is Chapter, are 
not managing hazardous waste in light material serv ice. 

 
264.1086(d)  (iv) Container Level 2 standards. 
 
264.1086(d)(1)   (A) A container using Container Level 2 controls  

is one of the following: 
 
..(i)     (I) A container that meets the applicable 

U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT) regulations  on packaging 
hazardous materials for transportation as specified  in Section 
28(g)(vi) of this Chapter. 

 
..(ii)     (II) A container that operates with no 

detectable organic emissions as defined in Chapter 1, Section 
1(f)(i) of these rules and regulation and determine d in accordance 
with the procedure specified in Section 28(g)(vii) of this Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) A container that has been demonstrated 

within the preceding 12 months to be vapor-tight by  using 40 CFR 
part 60, appendix A, Method 27 in accordance with t he procedure 
specified in Section 28(g)(viii) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1086(d)(2)   (B) Transfer of hazardous waste in or out of a 

container using Container Level 2 controls shall be  conducted in 
such a manner as to minimize exposure of the hazard ous waste to the 
atmosphere, to the extent practical, considering th e physical 
properties of the hazardous waste and good engineer ing and safety 
practices for handling flammable, ignitable, explos ive, reactive, or 
other hazardous materials. Examples of container lo ading procedures 
that the Department considers to meet the requireme nts of this 
subparagraph include using any one of the following : A submerged-
fill pipe or other submerged-fill method to load li quids into the 
container; a vapor-balancing system or a vapor-reco very system to 
collect and control the vapors displaced from the c ontainer during 
filling operations; or a fitted opening in the top of a container 
through which the hazardous waste is filled and sub sequently purging 
the transfer line before removing it from the conta iner opening. 

 
264.1086(d)(3)   (C) Whenever a hazardous waste is in a container  

using Container Level 2 controls, the owner or oper ator shall 
install all covers and closure devices for the cont ainer, and secure 
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and maintain each closure device in the closed posi tion except as 
follows: 

 
..(i)     (I) Opening of a closure device or cover 

is allowed for the purpose of adding hazardous wast e or other 
material to the container as follows: 

 
      (1.) In the case when the container 

is filled to the intended final level in one contin uous operation, 
the owner or operator shall promptly secure the clo sure devices in 
the closed position and install the covers, as appl icable to the 
container, upon conclusion of the filling operation . 

 
       (2.) In the case when discrete 

quantities or batches of material intermittently ar e added to the 
container over a period of time, the owner or opera tor shall 
promptly secure the closure devices in the closed p osition and 
install covers, as applicable to the container, upo n either the 
container being filled to the intended final level;  the completion 
of a batch loading after which no additional materi al will be added 
to the container within 15 minutes; the person perf orming the 
loading operation leaving the immediate vicinity of  the container; 
or the shutdown of the process generating the mater ial being added 
to the container, whichever condition occurs first.  

 
..(ii)     (II) Opening of a closure device or cover 

is allowed for the purpose of removing hazardous wa ste from the 
container as follows: 

 
      (1.) For the purpose of meeting the 

requirements of this Section, an empty container as  defined in 
Chapter 2, Section 1(g)(ii) of these rules and regu lations may be 
open to the atmosphere at any time (i.e., covers an d closure devices 
are not required to be secured in the closed positi on on an empty 
container). 

 
      (2.) In the case when discrete 

quantities or batches of material are removed from the container but 
the container does not meet the conditions to be an  empty container 
as defined in Chapter 2, Section 1(g)(ii) of these rules and 
regulations, the owner or operator shall promptly s ecure the closure 
devices in the closed position and install covers, as applicable to 
the container, upon the completion of a batch remov al after which no 
additional material will be removed from the contai ner within 15 
minutes or the person performing the unloading oper ation leaves the 
immediate vicinity of the container, whichever cond ition occurs 
first. 

 
..(iii)     (III) Opening of a closure device or cover 

is allowed when access inside the container is need ed to perform 
routine activities other than transfer of hazardous  waste.  Examples 
of such activities include those times when a worke r needs to open a 
port to measure the depth of or sample the material  in the 
container, or when a worker needs to open a manhole  hatch to access 
equipment inside the container. Following completio n of the 
activity, the owner or operator shall promptly secu re the closure 
device in the closed position or reinstall the cove r, as applicable 
to the container. 
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..(iv)     (IV) Opening of a spring-loaded, pressure-
vacuum relief valve, conservation vent, or similar type of pressure 
relief device which vents to the atmosphere is allo wed during normal 
operations for the purpose of maintaining the inter nal pressure of 
the container in accordance with the container desi gn 
specifications. The device shall be designed to ope rate with no 
detectable organic emission when the device is secu red in the closed 
position. The settings at which the device opens sh all be 
established such that the device remains in the clo sed position 
whenever the internal pressure of the container is within the 
internal pressure operating range determined by the  owner or 
operator based on container manufacturer recommenda tions, applicable 
regulations, fire protection and prevention codes, standard 
engineering codes and practices, or other requireme nts for the safe 
handling of flammable, ignitable, explosive, reacti ve, or hazardous 
materials. Examples of normal operating conditions that may require 
these devices to open are during those times when t he internal 
pressure of the container exceeds the internal pres sure operating 
range for the container as a result of loading oper ations or diurnal 
ambient temperature fluctuations. 

 
..(v)     (V) Opening of a safety device, as defined 

in Chapter 1, Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and re gulations, is 
allowed at any time conditions require doing so to avoid an unsafe 
condition. 

 
264.1086(d)(4)   (D) The owner or operator of containers using 

Container Level 2 controls shall inspect the contai ners and their 
covers and closure devices as follows: 

 
..(i)     (I) In the case when a hazardous waste 

already is in the container at the time the owner o r operator first 
accepts possession of the container at the facility  and the 
container is not emptied within 24 hours after the container is 
accepted at the facility (i.e., does not meet the c onditions for an 
empty container as specified in Chapter 2, Section 1(g)(ii) of these 
rules and regulations), the owner or operator shall  visually inspect 
the container and its cover and closure devices to check for visible 
cracks, holes, gaps, or other open spaces into the interior of the 
container when the cover and closure devices are se cured in the 
closed position.  The container visual inspection s hall be conducted 
on or before the date that the container is accepte d at the facility 
(i.e., the date the container becomes subject to Se ction 28(g) of 
this Chapter.  For purposes of this requirement, th e date of 
acceptance is the date of signature that the facili ty owner or 
operator enters on Item 20 of the Uniform Hazardous  Waste Manifest 
in Appendix A of Chapter 8 of these rules and regul ations (EPA Forms 
8700-22 and 8700-22A), as required under Section 5( b) of this 
Chapter.  If a defect is detected, the owner or ope rator shall 
repair the defect in accordance with the requiremen ts of Section 
28(g)(iv)(D)(III) of this Chapter. 

 
..(ii)     (II) In the case when a container used for 

managing hazardous waste remains at the facility fo r a period of 1 
year or more, the owner or operator shall visually inspect the 
container and its cover and closure devices initial ly and 
thereafter, at least once every 12 months, to check  for visible 
cracks, holes, gaps, or other open spaces into the interior of the 
container when the cover and closure devices are se cured in the 
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closed position. If a defect is detected, the owner  or operator 
shall repair the defect in accordance with the requ irements of 
Section 28(g)(iv)(D)(III) of this Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) When a defect is detected for the 

container, cover, or closure devices, the owner or operator shall 
make first efforts at repair of the defect no later  than 24 hours 
after detection, and repair shall be completed as s oon as possible 
but no later than 5 calendar days after detection. If repair of a 
defect cannot be completed within 5 calendar days, then the 
hazardous waste shall be removed from the container  and the 
container shall not be used to manage hazardous was te until the 
defect is repaired. 

 
264.1086(e)  (v) Container Level 3 standards. 
 
264.1086(e)(1)   (A) A container using Container Level 3 controls  

is one of the following: 
 
..(i)     (I) A container that is vented directly 

through a closed-vent system to a control device in  accordance with 
the requirements of Section 28(g)(v)(B)(II) of this  Chapter. 

 
..(ii)     (II) A container that is vented inside an 

enclosure which is exhausted through a closed-vent system to a 
control device in accordance with the requirements of Section 
28(g)(v)(B)(I) and (II) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1086(e)(2)   (B) The owner or operator shall meet the 

following requirements, as applicable to the type o f air emission 
control equipment selected by the owner or operator : 

 
..(i)     (I) The container enclosure shall be 

designed and operated in accordance with the criter ia for a 
permanent total enclosure as specified in "Procedur e T--Criteria for 
and Verification of a Permanent or Temporary Total Enclosure" under 
40 CFR 52.741, appendix B. The enclosure may have p ermanent or 
temporary openings to allow worker access; passage of containers 
through the enclosure by conveyor or other mechanic al means; entry 
of permanent mechanical or electrical equipment; or  direct airflow 
into the enclosure. The owner or operator shall per form the 
verification procedure for the enclosure as specifi ed in Section 5.0 
to "Procedure T--Criteria for and Verification of a  Permanent or 
Temporary Total Enclosure" initially when the enclo sure is first 
installed and, thereafter, annually. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The closed-vent system and control 

device shall be designed and operated in accordance  with the 
requirements of Section 28(h) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1086(e)(3)   (C) Safety devices, as defined in Chapter 1, 

Section 1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations, may  be installed and 
operated as necessary on any container, enclosure, closed-vent 
system, or control device used to comply with the r equirements of 
Section 28(g)(v)(A) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1086(e)(4)   (D) Owners and operators using Container Level 3  

controls in accordance with the provisions of Secti on 28 shall 
inspect and monitor the closed-vent systems and con trol devices as 
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specified in Section 28(h) of this Chapter. 
 
264.1086(e)(5)   (E) Owners and operators that use Container 

Level 3 controls in accordance with the provisions of Section 28 
shall prepare and maintain the records specified in  Section 
28(j)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1086(e)(6)   (F) Transfer of hazardous waste in or out of a 

container using Container Level 3 controls shall be  conducted in 
such a manner as to minimize exposure of the hazard ous waste to the 
atmosphere, to the extent practical, considering th e physical 
properties of the hazardous waste and good engineer ing and safety 
practices for handling flammable, ignitable, explos ive, reactive, or 
other hazardous materials.  Examples of container l oading procedures 
that the DEQ considers to meet the requirements of this paragraph 
include using any one of the following: A submerged -fill pipe or 
other submerged-fill method to load liquids into th e container; a 
vapor-balancing system or a vapor-recovery system t o collect and 
control the vapors displaced from the container dur ing filling 
operations; or a fitted opening in the top of a con tainer through 
which the hazardous waste is filled and subsequentl y purging the 
transfer line before removing it from the container  opening. 

 
264.1086(f)   (vi) For the purpose of compliance with Section 

28(g)(iii)(A)(I) or Section 28(g)(iv)(A)(I) of this  Chapter , 
containers shall be used that meet the applicable U .S. Department of 
Transportation (DOT) regulations on packaging hazar dous materials 
for transportation as follows: 

 
264.1086(f)(1)   (A) The container meets the applicable 

requirements specified in 49 CFR part 178--Specific ations for 
Packaging or 49 CFR part 179--Specifications for Ta nk Cars. 

 
264.1086(f)(2)   (B) Hazardous waste is managed in the container 

in accordance with the applicable requirements spec ified in 49 CFR 
part 107, subpart B--Exemptions; 49 CFR part 172--H azardous 
Materials Table, Special Provisions, Hazardous Mate rials 
Communications, Emergency Response Information, and  Training 
Requirements; 49 CFR part 173--Shippers--General Re quirements for 
Shipments and Packages; and 49 CFR part 180--Contin uing 
Qualification and Maintenance of Packagings. 

 
264.1086(f)(3)   (C) For the purpose of complying with this 

Section, no exceptions to the 49 CFR part 178 or pa rt 179 
regulations are allowed except as provided for in S ection 
28(g)(vi)(D) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1086(f)(4)   (D) For a lab pack that is managed in accordance  

with the requirements of 49 CFR part 178 for the pu rpose of 
complying with Section 28 of this Chapter, an owner  or operator may 
comply with the exceptions for combination packagin gs specified in 
49 CFR 173.12(b). 

 
264.1086(g)  (vii) To determine compliance with the no detecta ble 

organic emissions requirement of Section 28(g)(iv)( A)(II) of this 
Chapter, the procedure specified in Section 28(d)(i v) of this 
Chapter shall be used. 

 
264.1086(g)(1)   (A) Each potential leak interface (i.e., a 
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location where organic vapor leakage could occur) o n the container, 
its cover, and associated closure devices, as appli cable to the 
container, shall be checked. Potential leak interfa ces that are 
associated with containers include, but are not lim ited to: The 
interface of the cover rim and the container wall; the periphery of 
any opening on the container or container cover and  its associated 
closure device; and the sealing seat interface on a  spring-loaded 
pressure-relief valve. 

 
264.1086(g)(2)   (B) The test shall be performed when the 

container is filled with a material having a volati le organic 
concentration representative of the range of volati le organic 
concentrations for the hazardous wastes expected to  be managed in 
this type of container. During the test, the contai ner cover and 
closure devices shall be secured in the closed posi tion. 

 
264.1086(h)  (viii) Procedure for determining a container to b e 

vapor-tight using Method 27 of 40 CFR part 60, appe ndix A for the 
purpose of complying with Section (g)(iv)(A)(III) o f this Chapter. 

 
264.1086(h)(1)   (A) The test shall be performed in accordance 

with Method 27 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A ^. 
 
264.1086(h)(2)   (B) A pressure measurement device shall be used 

that has a precision of ±2.5 mm water and that is c apable of 
measuring above the pressure at which the container  is to be tested 
for vapor tightness. 

 
264.1086(h)(3)   (C) If the test results determined by Method 27 

indicate that the container sustains a pressure cha nge less than or 
equal to 750 Pascals within 5 minutes after it is p ressurized to a 
minimum of 4,500 Pascals, then the container is det ermined to be 
vapor-tight. 

 
264.1087  (h) STANDARDS: CLOSED-VENT SYSTEMS AND CONTROL DE VICES. 
 
264.1087(a)  (i) This subsection applies to each closed-vent sy stem 

and control device installed and operated by the ow ner or operator 
to control air emissions in accordance with standar ds of this 
Section. 

 
264.1087(b)  (ii) The closed-vent system shall meet the follow ing 

requirements: 
 
264.1087(b)(1)   (A) The closed-vent system shall route the 

gases, vapors, and fumes emitted from the hazardous  waste in the 
waste management unit to a control device that meet s the 
requirements specified in Section 28(h)(iii) of thi s Chapter. 

 
264.1087(b)(2)   (B) The closed-vent system shall be designed and  

operated in accordance with the requirements specif ied in Section 
26(d)(xi) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1087(b)(3)   (C) In the case when the closed-vent system 

includes bypass devices that could be used to diver t the gas or 
vapor stream to the atmosphere before entering the control device, 
each bypass device shall be equipped with either a flow indicator as 
specified in Section 28(h)(ii)(C)(I) of this Chapte r or a seal or 
locking device as specified in Section 28(h)(ii)(C) (II) of this 
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Chapter. For the purpose of complying with this sub paragraph, low 
leg drains, high point bleeds, analyzer vents, open -ended valves or 
lines, spring loaded pressure relief valves, and ot her fittings used 
for safety purposes are not considered to be bypass  devices. 

 
..(i)     (I) If a flow indicator is used to comply 

with Section 28(h)(ii)(C) of this Chapter, the indi cator shall be 
installed at the inlet to the bypass line used to d ivert gases and 
vapors from the closed-vent system to the atmospher e at a point 
upstream of the control device inlet. For this subp aragraph, a flow 
indicator means a device which indicates the presen ce of either gas 
or vapor flow in the bypass line. 

 
..(ii)     (II) If a seal or locking device is used to 

comply with Section 28(h)(ii)(C) of this Chapter, t he device shall 
be placed on the mechanism by which the bypass devi ce position is 
controlled (e.g., valve handle, damper lever) when the bypass device 
is in the closed position such that the bypass devi ce cannot be 
opened without breaking the seal or removing the lo ck. Examples of 
such devices include, but are not limited to, a car -seal or a lock-
and-key configuration valve. The owner or operator shall visually 
inspect the seal or closure mechanism at least once  every month to 
verify that the bypass mechanism is maintained in t he closed 
position. 

 
264.1087(b)(4)   (D) The closed-vent system shall be inspected 

and monitored by the owner or operator in accordanc e with the 
procedure specified in Section 26(d)(xii) of this C hapter. 

 
264.1087(c)  (iii) The control device shall meet the following 

requirements: 
 
264.1087(c)(1)   (A) The control device shall be one of the 

following devices: 
 

..(i)     (I) A control device designed and operated 
to reduce the total organic content of the inlet va por stream vented 
to the control device by at least 95 percent by wei ght; 

 
..(ii)     (II) An enclosed combustion device designed 

and operated in accordance with the requirements of  Section 
26(d)(iii) of this Chapter; or 

 
..(iii)     (III) A flare designed and operated in 

accordance with the requirements of Section 26(d)(i v) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1087(c)(2)   (B) The owner or operator who elects to use a 

closed-vent system and control device to comply wit h the 
requirements of this subsection shall comply with t he requirements 
specified in Section 28(h)(iii)(B)(I) through (VI) of this Chapter. 

 
..(i)     (I) Periods of planned routine maintenance 

of the control device, during which the control dev ice does not meet 
the specifications of Section 28(h)(iii)(A)(I), (II ), or (III) of 
this Chapter, as applicable, shall not exceed 240 h ours per year. 

 
..(ii)     (II) The specifications and requirements in 

Section 28(h)(iii)(A)(I), (II), and (III) of this C hapter for 
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control devices do not apply during periods of plan ned routine 
maintenance. 

 
..(iii)     (III) The specifications and requirements in 

Section 28(h)(iii)(A)(I), (II), and (III) of this C hapter for 
control devices do not apply during a control devic e system 
malfunction. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) The owner or operator shall 

demonstrate compliance with the requirements of Sec tion 
28(h)(iii)(B)(I) of this Chapter (i.e., planned rou tine maintenance 
of a control device, during which the control devic e does not meet 
the specifications of Section 28(h)(iii)(A)(I), (II ), or (III) of 
this Chapter, as applicable, shall not exceed 240 h ours per year) by 
recording the information specified in Section 28(j )(v)(A)(V) of 
this Chapter. 

 
..(v)     (V) The owner or operator shall correct 

control device system malfunctions as soon as pract icable after 
their occurrence in order to minimize excess emissi ons of air 
pollutants. 

 
..(vi)     (VI) The owner or operator shall operate 

the closed-vent system such that gases, vapors, or fumes are not 
actively vented to the control device during period s of planned 
maintenance or control device system malfunction (i .e., periods when 
the control device is not operating or not operatin g normally) 
except in cases when it is necessary to vent the ga ses, vapors, 
and/or fumes to avoid an unsafe condition or to imp lement 
malfunction corrective actions or planned maintenan ce actions. 

 
264.1087(c)(3)   (C) The owner or operator using a carbon 

adsorption system to comply with Section 28(h)(iii) (A) of this 
Chapter shall operate and maintain the control devi ce in accordance 
with the following requirements: 

 
..(i)     (I) Following the initial startup of the 

control device, all activated carbon in the control  device shall be 
replaced with fresh carbon on a regular basis in ac cordance with the 
requirements of Section 26(d)(vii) or Section 26(d) (viii) of this 
Chapter. 

 
..(ii)     (II) All carbon that is a hazardous waste 

and that is removed from the control device shall b e managed in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 26(d)(x iv) of this 
Chapter, regardless of the average volatile organic  concentration of 
the carbon. 

 
264.1087(c)(4)   (D) An owner or operator using a control device 

other than a thermal vapor incinerator, flare, boil er, process 
heater, condenser, or carbon adsorption system to c omply with 
Section 28(h)(iii)(A) of this Chapter shall operate  and maintain the 
control device in accordance with the requirements of Section 
26(d)(x) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1087(c)(5)   (E) The owner or operator shall demonstrate that  

a control device achieves the performance requireme nts of Section 
28(h)(iii)(A) of this Chapter as follows: 
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..(i)     (I) An owner or operator shall demonstrate 
using either a performance test as specified in Sec tion 
28(h)(iii)(E)(III) of this Chapter or a design anal ysis as specified 
in Section 28(h)((iii)(E)(IV) of this Chapter the p erformance of 
each control device except for the following: 

 
      (1.) A flare; 
 
      (2.) A boiler or process heater with 

a design heat input capacity of 44 megawatts or gre ater; 
 
      (3.) A boiler or process heater into 

which the vent stream is introduced with the primar y fuel; 
 
      (4.) A boiler or industrial furnace 

burning hazardous waste for which the owner or oper ator has been 
issued a final permit under Chapter 1, Section 1(h)  through (j); 
Chapter 3, Section 2; Chapter 4; Chapter 6, Section  2; Chapter 7; 
and Chapter 11, Section 2, and has designed and ope rates the unit in 
accordance with the requirements of Chapter 12, Sec tion 8 of these 
rules and regulations; or 

 
      (5.) A boiler or industrial furnace 

burning hazardous waste for which the owner or oper ator has designed 
and operates in accordance with the interim status requirements of 
40 CFR part 266, subpart H. See Chapter 12, Section 8(d) and Chapter 
7, Section 1(g)(vii) . 

 
..(ii)     (II) An owner or operator shall demonstrate 

the performance of each flare in accordance with th e requirements 
specified in Section 26(d)(v) of this Chapter. 

 
..(iii)     (III) For a performance test conducted to 

meet the requirements of Section 28(h)(iii)(E)(I) o f this Chapter, 
the owner or operator shall use the test methods an d procedures 
specified in Section 26(e)(iii)(A) through (D) of t his Chapter. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) For a design analysis conducted to 

meet the requirements of Section 28(h)(iii)(E)(I) o f this Chapter, 
the design analysis shall meet the requirements spe cified in Section 
26(f)(ii)(D)(III) of this Chapter. 

 
..(v)     (V) The owner or operator shall 

demonstrate that a carbon adsorption system achieve s the performance 
requirements of Section 28(h)(iii)(A) of this Chapt er based on the 
total quantity of organics vented to the atmosphere  from all carbon 
adsorption system equipment that is used for organi c adsorption, 
organic desorption or carbon regeneration, organic recovery, and 
carbon disposal. 

 
264.1087(c)(6)   (F) If the owner or operator and the Director do  

not agree on a demonstration of control device perf ormance using a 
design analysis then the disagreement shall be reso lved using the 
results of a performance test performed by the owne r or operator in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 28(h)(i ii)(E)(III) of 
this Chapter. The Director may choose to have an au thorized 
representative observe the performance test. 

 
264.1087(c)(7)   (G) The closed-vent system and control device 
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shall be inspected and monitored by the owner or op erator in 
accordance with the procedures specified in Section  26(d)(vi)(B) and 
Section 26(d)(xii) of this Chapter. The readings fr om each 
monitoring device required by Section 26(d)(vi)(B) of this Chapter 
shall be inspected at least once each operating day  to check control 
device operation. Any necessary corrective measures  shall be 
immediately implemented to ensure the control devic e is operated in 
compliance with the requirements of this subsection .  

 
264.1088  (i) INSPECTION AND MONITORING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.1088(a)  (i) The owner or operator shall inspect and monitor  

air emission control equipment used to comply with Section 28 in 
accordance with the applicable requirements specifi ed in Section 
28(e) through Section 28(h) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1088(b)  (ii) The owner or operator shall develop and imple ment 

a written plan and schedule to perform the inspecti ons and 
monitoring required by Section 28(i)(i) of this Cha pter. The owner 
or operator shall incorporate this plan and schedul e into the 
facility inspection plan required under Section 2(f ) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1089  (j) RECORDKEEPING REQUIREMENTS. 
 
264.1089(a)  (i) Each owner or operator of a facility subject t o 

requirements in this Section shall record and maint ain the 
information specified in Section 28(j)(ii) through (ix) of this 
Chapter, as applicable to the facility.  Except for  air emission 
control equipment design documentation and informat ion required by 
Section 28(j)(ix) and (x) of this Chapter, records required by this 
subsection shall be maintained in the operating rec ord for a minimum 
of 3 years.  Air emission control equipment design documentation 
shall be maintained in the operating record until t he air emission 
control equipment is replaced or otherwise no longe r in service. 
Information required by Section 28(j)(ix) and (x) o f this Chapter 
shall be maintained in the operating record for as long as the waste 
management unit is not using air emission controls specified in 
Section 28(e) through Section 28(h) of this Chapter  in accordance 
with the conditions specified in Section 28(a)(iv) or Section 
28(a)(ii)(G) of this Chapter, respectively. 

 
264.1089(b)  (ii) The owner or operator of a tank using air em ission 

controls in accordance with the requirements of Sec tion 28(e) of 
this Chapter shall prepare and maintain records for  the tank that 
include the following information: 

 
264.1089(b)(1)   (A) For each tank using air emission controls in  

accordance with the requirements of Section 28(e) o f this Chapter, 
the owner or operator shall record: 

 
..(i)     (I) A tank identification number (or other 

unique identification description as selected by th e owner or 
operator). 

 
..(ii)     (II) A record for each inspection required 

by Section 28(e) of this Chapter that includes the following 
information: 
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      (1.) Date inspection was conducted. 
 
      (2.) For each defect detected during 

the inspection:  The location of the defect, a desc ription of the 
defect, the date of detection, and corrective actio n taken to repair 
the defect. In the event that repair of the defect is delayed in 
accordance with the requirements of Section 28(e) o f this Chapter, 
the owner or operator shall also record the reason for the delay and 
the date that completion of repair of the defect is  expected. 

 
264.1089(b)(2)   (B) In addition to the information required by 

Section 28(j)(ii)(A) of this Chapter, the owner or operator shall 
record the following information, as applicable to the tank: 

 
..(i)     (I) The owner or operator using a fixed 

roof to comply with the Tank Level 1 control requir ements specified 
in Section 28(e)(iii) of this Chapter shall prepare  and maintain 
records for each determination for the maximum orga nic vapor 
pressure of the hazardous waste in the tank perform ed in accordance 
with the requirements of Section 28(e)(iii) of this  Chapter. The 
records shall include the date and time the samples  were collected, 
the analysis method used, and the analysis results.  

 
..(ii)     (II) The owner or operator using an 

internal floating roof to comply with the Tank Leve l 2 control 
requirements specified in Section 28(e)(v) of this Chapter shall 
prepare and maintain documentation describing the f loating roof 
design. 

 
..(iii)     (III) Owners and operators using an external 

floating roof to comply with the Tank Level 2 contr ol requirements 
specified in Section 28(e)(vi) of this Chapter shal l prepare and 
maintain the following records: 

 
      (1.) Documentation describing the 

floating roof design and the dimensions of the tank . 
 
      (2.) Records for each seal gap 

inspection required by Section 28(e)(vi)(C) of this  Chapter 
describing the results of the seal gap measurements . The records 
shall include the date that the measurements were p erformed, the raw 
data obtained for the measurements, and the calcula tions of the 
total gap surface area. In the event that the seal gap measurements 
do not conform to the specifications in Section 28( e)(vi)(A), the 
records shall include a description of the repairs that were made, 
the date the repairs were made, and the date the ta nk was emptied, 
if necessary.        

 
..(iv)     (IV) Each owner or operator using an 

enclosure to comply with the Tank Level 2 control r equirements 
specified in Section 28(e)(ix) of this Chapter shal l prepare and 
maintain the following records: 

 
       (1.) Records for the most recent set 

of calculations and measurements performed by the o wner or operator 
to verify that the enclosure meets the criteria of a permanent total 
enclosure as specified in "Procedure T--Criteria fo r and 
Verification of a Permanent or Temporary Total Encl osure" under 40 
CFR 52.741, appendix B. 
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      (2.) Records required for the closed-

vent system and control device in accordance with t he requirements 
of Section 28(j)(v) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1089(c)  (iii) The owner or operator of a surface impoundm ent 

using air emission controls in accordance with the requirements of 
Section 28(f) of this Chapter shall prepare and mai ntain records for 
the surface impoundment that include the following information: 

 
264.1089(c)(1)   (A) A surface impoundment identification number 

(or other unique identification description as sele cted by the owner 
or operator). 

 
264.1089(c)(2)   (B) Documentation describing the floating membra ne 

cover or cover design, as applicable to the surface  impoundment, 
that includes information prepared by the owner or operator or 
provided by the cover manufacturer or vendor descri bing the cover 
design, and certification by the owner or operator that the cover 
meets the specifications listed in Section 28(f)(ii i) of this 
Chapter. 

 
264.1089(c)(3)   (C) A record for each inspection required by 

Section 28(f) of this Chapter that includes the fol lowing 
information: 

 
..(i)     (I) Date inspection was conducted.  
 
..(ii)     (II) For each defect detected during the 

inspection the following information: The location of the defect, a 
description of the defect, the date of detection, a nd corrective 
action taken to repair the defect. In the event tha t repair of the 
defect is delayed in accordance with the provisions  of Section 
28(f)(vi) of this Chapter, the owner or operator sh all also record 
the reason for the delay and the date that completi on of repair of 
the defect is expected. 

 
264.1089(c)(4)   (D) For a surface impoundment equipped with a 

cover and vented through a closed-vent system to a control device, 
the owner or operator shall prepare and maintain th e records 
specified in Section 28(j)(v) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1089(d)  (iv) The owner or operator of containers using Co ntainer 

Level 3 air emission controls in accordance with th e requirements of 
Section 28(g) of this Chapter shall prepare and mai ntain records 
that include the following information: 

 
264.1089(d)(1)   (A) Records for the most recent set of 

calculations and measurements performed by the owne r or operator to 
verify that the enclosure meets the criteria of a p ermanent total 
enclosure as specified in "Procedure T--Criteria fo r and 
Verification of a Permanent or Temporary Total Encl osure" under 40 
CFR 52.741, appendix B. 

 
264.1089(d)(2)   (B) Records required for the closed-vent system 

and control device in accordance with the requireme nts of Section 
28(j)(v) of this Chapter.  
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264.1089(e)  (v) The owner or operator using a closed-vent sys tem and 
control device in accordance with the requirements of Section 28(h) 
of this Chapter shall prepare and maintain records that include the 
following information: 

 
264.1089(e)(1)   (A) Documentation for the closed-vent system and  

control device that includes: 
 
..(i)     (I) Certification that is signed and dated 

by the owner or operator stating that the control d evice is designed 
to operate at the performance level documented by a  design analysis 
as specified in Section 28(j)(v)(A)(II) of this Cha pter or by 
performance tests as specified in Section 28(j)(v)( A)(III) of this 
Chapter when the tank, surface impoundment, or cont ainer is or would 
be operating at capacity or the highest level reaso nably expected to 
occur. 

 
..(ii)      (II) If a design analysis is used, then 

design documentation as specified in Section 26(f)( ii)(D) of this 
Chapter. The documentation shall include informatio n prepared by the 
owner or operator or provided by the control device  manufacturer or 
vendor that describes the control device design in accordance with 
Section 26(f)(ii)(D)(III) of this Chapter and certi fication by the 
owner or operator that the control equipment meets the applicable 
specifications. 

 
..(iii)     (III) If performance tests are used, then a 

performance test plan as specified in Section 26(f) (ii)(C) of this 
Chapter and all test results. 

 
..(iv)     (IV) Information as required by Section 

26(f)(iii)(A) and Section 26(f)(iii)(B) of this Cha pter, as 
applicable. 

 
..(v)     (V) An owner or operator shall record, on 

a semiannual basis, the information specified in Se ction 
28(j)(v)(A)(V)(1.) and (2.) of this Chapter for tho se planned 
routine maintenance operations that would require t he control device 
not to meet the requirements of Section 28(h)(iii)( A)(I), (II), or 
(III) of this Chapter, as applicable. 

 
      (1.) A description of the planned 

routine maintenance that is anticipated to be perfo rmed for the 
control device during the next 6-month period. This  description 
shall include the type of maintenance necessary, pl anned frequency 
of maintenance, and lengths of maintenance periods.  

 
      (2.) A description of the planned 

routine maintenance that was performed for the cont rol device during 
the previous 6-month period. This description shall  include the type 
of maintenance performed and the total number of ho urs during those 
6 months that the control device did not meet the r equirements of 
Section 28(h)(iii)(A)(I), (II), or (III) of this Ch apter, as 
applicable, due to planned routine maintenance. 

 
..(vi)     (VI) An owner or operator shall record the 

information specified in Section 28(j)(v)(A)(VI)(1. ) through (3.) of 
this Chapter for those unexpected control device sy stem malfunctions 
that would require the control device not to meet t he requirements 
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of Section 28(h)(iii)(A)(I), (II), or (III) of this  Chapter, as 
applicable. 

 
      (1.) The occurrence and duration of 

each malfunction of the control device system. 
 
      (2.) The duration of each period 

during a malfunction when gases, vapors, or fumes a re vented from 
the waste management unit through the closed-vent s ystem to the 
control device while the control device is not prop erly functioning. 

 
      (3.) Actions taken during periods of 

malfunction to restore a malfunctioning control dev ice to its normal 
or usual manner of operation. 

 
..(vii)     (VII) Records of the management of carbon 

removed from a carbon adsorption system conducted i n accordance with 
Section 28(h)(iii)(C)(II) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1089(f)   (vi) The owner or operator of a tank, surface 

impoundment, or container exempted from standards i n accordance with 
the provisions of Section 28(c)(iii) of this Chapte r shall prepare 
and maintain the following records, as applicable: 

 
264.1089(f)(1)   (A) For tanks, surface impoundments, and 

containers exempted under the hazardous waste organ ic concentration 
conditions specified in Section 28(c)(iii)(A) or Se ction 
28(c)(iii)(B)(I) through (VI) of this Chapter, the owner or operator 
shall record the information used for each waste de termination 
(e.g., test results, measurements, calculations, an d other 
documentation) in the facility operating log. If an alysis results 
for waste samples are used for the waste determinat ion, then the 
owner or operator shall record the date, time, and location that 
each waste sample is collected in accordance with a pplicable 
requirements of Section 28(d) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1089(f)(2)   (B) For tanks, surface impoundments, or containe rs 

exempted under the provisions of Section 28(c)(iii) (B)(VII) or 
Section 28(c)(iii)(B)(VIII) of this Chapter, the ow ner or operator 
shall record the identification number for the inci nerator, boiler, 
or industrial furnace in which the hazardous waste is treated. 

 
264.1089(g)  (vii) An owner or operator designating a cover as  

"unsafe to inspect and monitor" pursuant to Section  28(e)(xii) or 
Section 28(f)(vii) of this Chapter shall record in a log that is 
kept in the facility operating record the following  information: The 
identification numbers for waste management units w ith covers that 
are designated as "unsafe to inspect and monitor," the explanation 
for each cover stating why the cover is unsafe to i nspect and 
monitor, and the plan and schedule for inspecting a nd monitoring 
each cover. 

 
264.1089(h)  (viii)The owner or operator of a facility that is  

subject to this Section and to the control device s tandards in 40 
CFR part 60, subpart VV, or 40 CFR part 61, subpart  V, may elect to 
demonstrate compliance with the applicable subsecti ons of this 
Section by documentation either pursuant to this Se ction, or 
pursuant to the provisions of 40 CFR part 60, subpa rt VV or 40 CFR 
part 61, subpart V, to the extent that the document ation required by 
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40 CFR parts 60 or 61 duplicates the documentation required by this 
subsection. 

 
264.1089(i)   (ix) For each tank or container not using air em ission 

controls specified in Section 28(e) through Section  28(h) of this 
Chapter in accordance with the conditions specified  in Section 
28(a)(iv) of this Chapter, the owner or operator sh all record and 
maintain the following information: 

 
264.1089(i)(1)   (A) A list of the individual organic peroxide 

compounds manufactured at the facility that meet th e conditions 
specified in Section 28(a)(iv)(A) of this Chapter.  

 
264.1089(i)(2)   (B) A description of how the hazardous waste 

containing the organic peroxide compounds identifie d in Section 
28(j)(ix)(A) of this Chapter are managed at the fac ility in tanks 
and containers. This description shall include: 

 
..(i)     (I) For the tanks used at the facility to 

manage this hazardous waste, sufficient information  shall be 
provided to describe for each tank: A facility iden tification number 
for the tank; the purpose and placement of this tan k in the 
management train of this hazardous waste; and the p rocedures used to 
ultimately dispose of the hazardous waste managed i n the tanks. 

 
..(ii)     (II) For containers used at the facility to 

manage these hazardous wastes, sufficient informati on shall be 
provided to describe: A facility identification num ber for the 
container or group of containers; the purpose and p lacement of this 
container, or group of containers, in the managemen t train of this 
hazardous waste; and the procedures used to ultimat ely dispose of 
the hazardous waste handled in the containers. 

 
264.1089(i)(3)   (C) An explanation of why managing the hazardous  

waste containing the organic peroxide compounds ide ntified in 
Section 28(j)(ix)(A) of this Chapter in the tanks a nd containers as 
described in Section 28(j)(ix)(B) of this Chapter w ould create an 
undue safety hazard if the air emission controls, a s required under 
Section 28(e) through Section 28(h) of this Chapter , are installed 
and operated on these waste management units. This explanation shall 
include the following information: 

 
..(i)     (I) For tanks used at the facility to manage 

these hazardous wastes, sufficient information shal l be provided to 
explain: How use of the required air emission contr ols on the tanks 
would affect the tank design features and facility operating 
procedures currently used to prevent an undue safet y hazard during 
the management of this hazardous waste in the tanks ; and why 
installation of safety devices on the required air emission 
controls, as allowed under this Section, will not a ddress those 
situations in which evacuation of tanks equipped wi th these air 
emission controls is necessary and consistent with good engineering 
and safety practices for handling organic peroxides . 

 
..(ii)     (II) For containers used at the facility to 

manage these hazardous wastes, sufficient informati on shall be 
provided to explain: How use of the required air em ission controls 
on the containers would affect the container design  features and 
handling procedures currently used to prevent an un due safety hazard 



10-256 

 

during the management of this hazardous waste in th e containers; and 
why installation of safety devices on the required air emission 
controls, as allowed under this Section, will not a ddress those 
situations in which evacuation of containers equipp ed with these air 
emission controls is necessary and consistent with good engineering 
and safety practices for handling organic peroxides . 

 
264.1089(j)   (x) For each hazardous waste management unit not using 

air emission controls specified in Section 28(e) th rough Section 
28(h) of this Chapter in accordance with the requir ements of Section 
28(a)(ii)(F) of this Chapter, the owner and operato r shall record 
and maintain the following information: 

 
264.1089(j)(1)   (A) Certification that the waste management unit  

is equipped with and operating air emission control s in accordance 
with the requirements of an applicable Clean Air Ac t regulation 
codified under 40 CFR part 60, part 61, or part 63.  

 
264.1089(j)(2)   (B) Identification of the specific requirements 

codified under 40 CFR part 60, part 61, or part 63 with which the 
waste management unit is in compliance. 

 
264.1090  (k) REPORTING REQUIREMENTS.  
 
264.1090(a)  (i) Each owner or operator managing hazardous was te in a 

tank, surface impoundment, or container exempted fr om using air 
emission controls under the provisions of Section 2 8(c)(iii) of this 
Chapter shall report to the Director each occurrenc e when hazardous 
waste is placed in the waste management unit in non compliance with 
the conditions specified in Section 28(c)(ii)(A) or  (B) of this 
Chapter, as applicable. Examples of such occurrence s include placing 
in the waste management unit a hazardous waste havi ng an average VO 
concentration equal to or greater than 500 ppmw at the point of 
waste origination; or placing in the waste manageme nt unit a treated 
hazardous waste of which the organic content has be en reduced by an 
organic destruction or removal process that fails t o achieve the 
applicable conditions specified in Section 28(c)(ii i)(B)(I) through 
(VI) of this Chapter.  The owner or operator shall submit a written 
report within 15 calendar days of the time that the  owner or 
operator becomes aware of the occurrence.  The writ ten report shall 
contain the EPA identification number, facility nam e and address, a 
description of the noncompliance event and the caus e, the dates of 
the noncompliance, and the actions taken to correct  the 
noncompliance and prevent recurrence of the noncomp liance. The 
report shall be signed and dated by an authorized r epresentative of 
the owner or operator.  

 
264.1090(b)  (ii) Each owner or operator using air emission co ntrols 

on a tank in accordance with the requirements Secti on 28(e)(iii) of 
this Chapter shall report to the Director each occu rrence when 
hazardous waste is managed in the tank in noncompli ance with the 
conditions specified in Section 28(e)(ii) of this C hapter. The owner 
or operator shall submit a written report within 15  calendar days of 
the time that the owner or operator becomes aware o f the occurrence. 
The written report shall contain the EPA identifica tion number, 
facility name and address, a description of the non compliance event 
and the cause, the dates of the noncompliance, and the actions taken 
to correct the noncompliance and prevent recurrence  of the 
noncompliance. The report shall be signed and dated  by an authorized 
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representative of the owner or operator. 
 
264.1090(c)  (iii) Each owner or operator using a control devi ce in 

accordance with the requirements of Section 28(h) o f this Chapter 
shall submit a semiannual written report to the Dir ector except as 
provided for in Section 28(k)(iv) of this Chapter. The report shall 
describe each occurrence during the previous 6-mont h period when 
either: 

 
264.1090(c)(1)   (A) A control device is operated continuously fo r 

24 hours or longer in noncompliance with the applic able operating 
values defined in Section 26(f)(iii)(D) of this Cha pter; or 

 
264.1090(c)(2)   (B) A flare is operated with visible emissions f or 

5 minutes or longer in a two-hour period, as define d in Section 
26(d)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
 The written report shall include the EPA identific ation number, 

facility name and address, and an explanation why t he control device 
could not be returned to compliance within 24 hours , and actions 
taken to correct the noncompliance. The report shal l be signed and 
dated by an authorized representative of the owner or operator. 

 
264.1090(d)  (iv) A report to the Director in accordance with the 

requirements of Section 28(k)(iii) of this Chapter is not required 
for a 6-month period during which all control devic es subject to 
this Section are operated by the owner or operator such that: 

 
264.1090(d)(1)   (A) During no period of 24 hours or longer did a  

control device operate continuously in noncomplianc e with the 
applicable operating values defined in Section 26(f )(iii)(D) of this 
Chapter; and 

 
264.1090(d)(2)   (B) No flare was operated with visible emissions  

for 5 minutes or longer in a two-hour period, as de fined in Section 
26(d)(iv) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1091   (l) RESERVED. 
 
 
264/Subpart DD Section 29.  CONTAINMENT BUILDINGS 
 
264.1100  (a) APPLICABILITY.  The requirements of this Sect ion apply 

to owners or operators who store or treat hazardous  waste in units 
designed and operated under Section 29(b) of this C hapter. These 
provisions will become effective on February 18, 19 93, although 
owner or operator may notify the Director of his or  her intent to be 
bound by this Section at an earlier time. The owner  or operator is 
not subject to the definition of land disposal in C hapter 1, Section 
1(f)(i) of these rules and regulations and W.S. 35- 11-503(d) 
provided that the unit: 

 
264.1100(a)  (i)  Is a completely enclosed, self-supporting st ructure 

that is designed and constructed of manmade materia ls of sufficient 
strength and thickness to support themselves, the w aste contents, 
and any personnel and heavy equipment that operate within the unit, 
and to prevent failure due to pressure gradients, s ettlement, 
compression, or uplift, physical contact with the h azardous wastes 
to which they are exposed; climatic conditions; and  the stresses of 
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daily operation, including the movement of heavy eq uipment within 
the unit and contact of such equipment with contain ment walls; 

 
264.1100(b)  (ii)  Has a primary barrier that is designed to b e 

sufficiently durable to withstand the movement of p ersonnel, wastes, 
and handling equipment within the unit; 

 
264.1100(c)  (iii)  If the unit is used to manage liquids, has : 
 
264.1100(c)(1)   (A)  A primary barrier designed and constructed of 

materials to prevent migration of hazardous constit uents into the 
barrier; 

 
264.1100(c)(2)   (B)  A liquid collection system designed and 

constructed of materials to minimize the accumulati on of liquid on 
the primary barrier; and 

 
264.1100(c)(3)   (C)  A secondary containment system designed and  

constructed of materials to prevent migration of ha zardous 
constituents into the barrier, with a leak detectio n and liquid 
collection system capable of detecting, collecting,  and removing 
leaks of hazardous constituents at the earliest pra cticable time, 
unless the unit has been granted a variance from th e secondary 
containment system requirements under Section 29(b) (ii)(D) of this 
Chapter; 

 
264.1100(d)  (iv)  Has controls sufficient to prevent fugitive  dust 

emissions to meet the no visible emission standard in Section 29 
28(b)(iii)(A)(IV) of this Chapter; and 

 
264.1100(e)  (v)  Is designed and operated to ensure containme nt and 

prevent the tracking of materials from the unit by personnel or 
equipment. 

 
264.1101  (b) DESIGN AND OPERATING STANDARDS. 
 
264.1101(a)  (i)  All containment buildings must comply with t he 

following design standards: 
 
264.1101(a)(1)   (A)  The containment building must be completely  

enclosed with a floor, walls, and a roof to prevent  exposure to the 
elements, (e.g., precipitation, wind, run-on), and to assure 
containment of managed wastes. 

 
264.1101(a)(2)   (B)  The floor and containment walls of the unit , 

including the secondary containment system if requi red under Section 
29(b)(ii) of this Chapter, must be designed and con structed of 
materials of sufficient strength and thickness to s upport 
themselves, the waste contents, and any personnel a nd heavy 
equipment that operate within the unit, and to prev ent failure due 
to pressure gradients, settlement, compression, or uplift, physical 
contact with the hazardous wastes to which they are  exposed; 
climatic conditions; and the stresses of daily oper ation, including 
the movement of heavy equipment within the unit and  contact of such 
equipment with containment walls. The unit must be designed so that 
it has sufficient structural strength to prevent co llapse or other 
failure. All surfaces to be in contact with hazardo us wastes must be 
chemically compatible with those wastes. The Depart ment will 
consider standards established by professional orga nizations 



10-259 

 

generally recognized by the industry such as the Am erican Concrete 
Institute (ACI) and the American Society of Testing  Materials (ASTM) 
in judging the structural integrity requirements of  Section 29(b)(i) 
of this Chapter. If appropriate to the nature of th e waste 
management operation to take place in the unit, an exception to the 
structural strength requirement may be made for lig ht-weight doors 
and windows that meet these criteria: 

 
...(i)     (I)  They provide an effective barrier 

against fugitive dust emissions under Section 29(b) (iii)(A)(IV) of 
this Chapter; and 

 
...(ii)     (II)  The unit is designed and operated in a 

fashion that assures that wastes will not actually come in contact 
with these openings. 

 
264.1101(a)(3)   (C)  Incompatible hazardous wastes or treatment 

reagents must not be placed in the unit or its seco ndary containment 
system if they could cause the unit or secondary co ntainment system 
to leak, corrode, or otherwise fail. 

 
264.1101(a)(4)   (D)  A containment building must have a primary 

barrier designed to withstand the movement of perso nnel, waste, and 
handling equipment in the unit during the operating  life of the unit 
and appropriate for the physical and chemical chara cteristics of the 
waste to be managed. 

 
264.1101(b)  (ii)  For a containment building used to manage 

hazardous wastes containing free liquids or treated  with free 
liquids (the presence of which is determined by the  paint filter 
test, a visual examination, or other appropriate me ans), the owner 
or operator must include: 
 

264.1101(b)(1)   (A)  A primary barrier designed and constructed of 
materials to prevent the migration of hazardous con stituents into 
the barrier (e.g., a geomembrane covered by a concr ete wear 
surface). 

 
264.1101(b)(2)   (B)  A liquid collection and removal system to 

minimize the accumulation of liquid on the primary barrier of the 
containment building: 

 
...(i)     (I)  The primary barrier must be sloped to 

drain liquids to the associated collection system; and 
 
...(ii)     (II)  Liquids and waste must be collected 

and removed to minimize hydraulic head on the conta inment system at 
the earliest practicable time. 

 
264.1101(b)(3)   (C)  A secondary containment system including a 

secondary barrier designed and constructed to preve nt migration of 
hazardous constituents into the barrier, and a leak  detection system 
that is capable of detecting failure of the primary  barrier and 
collecting accumulated hazardous wastes and liquids  at the earliest 
practicable time. 

 
...(i)     (I)  The requirements of the leak detection 

component of the secondary containment system are s atisfied by 
installation of a system that is, at a minimum: 
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...(i)(A)      (1.)  Constructed with a bottom slope 

of one (1) percent or more; and 
 
...(i)(B)      (2.)  Constructed of a granular 

drainage material with a hydraulic conductivity of 1 x 10 -2  cm/sec or 
more and a thickness of twelve (12) inches (30.5 cm ) or more, or 
constructed of synthetic or geonet drainage materia ls with a 
transmissivity of 3 x 10 -5  m2/sec or more. 

 
...(ii)     (II)  If treatment is to be conducted in the 

building, an area in which such treatment will be c onducted must be 
designed to prevent the release of liquids, wet mat erials, or liquid 
aerosols to other portions of the building. 

 
...(iii)     (III)  The secondary containment system must 

be constructed of materials that are chemically res istant to the 
waste and liquids managed in the containment buildi ng and of 
sufficient strength and thickness to prevent collap se under the 
pressure exerted by overlaying materials and by any  equipment used 
in the containment building. (Containment buildings  can serve as 
secondary containment systems for tanks placed with in the building 
under certain conditions. A containment building ca n serve as an 
external liner system for a tank, provided it meets  the requirements 
of Section 9(d)(iv)(A) of this Chapter. In addition , the containment 
building must meet the requirements of Section 9(d) (ii) of this 
Chapter and Sections 9(d)(iii)(A) and (B) of this C hapter to be 
considered an acceptable secondary containment syst em for a tank.) 

 
264.1101(b)(4)   (D)  For existing units other than 90-day 

generator units, the Director may delay the seconda ry containment 
requirement for up to two years, based on a demonst ration by the 
owner or operator that the unit substantially meets  the standards of 
Section 28 of this Chapter. In making this demonstr ation, the owner 
or operator must: 

 
...(i)     (I)  Provide written notice to the Director 

of their request by November 16, 1992. This notific ation must 
describe the unit and its operating practices with specific 
reference to the performance of existing containmen t systems, and 
specific plans for retrofitting the unit with secon dary containment; 

 
...(ii)     (II)  Respond to any comments from the 

Director on these plans within 30 days; and 
 
...(iii)     (III)  Fulfill the terms of the revised 

plans, if such plans are approved by the Director. 
 
264.1101(c)  (iii)  Owners or operators of all containment bui ldings 

must: 
 
264.1101(c)(1)   (A)  Use controls and practices to ensure 

containment of the hazardous waste within the unit;  and, at a 
minimum: 

 
...(i)     (I)  Maintain the primary barrier to be free 

of significant cracks, gaps, corrosion, or other de terioration that 
could cause hazardous waste to be released from the  primary barrier; 
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...(ii)     (II)  Maintain the level of the 
stored/treated hazardous waste within the containme nt walls of the 
unit so that the height of any containment wall is not exceeded; 

 
...(iii)     (III)  Take measures to prevent the tracking 

of hazardous waste out of the unit by personnel or by equipment used 
in handling the waste. An area must be designated t o decontaminate 
equipment and any rinsate must be collected and pro perly managed; 
and 

 
...(iv)     (IV)  Take measures to control fugitive dust 

emissions such that any openings (doors, windows, v ents, cracks, 
etc.) exhibit no visible emissions (see 40 CFR part  60, appendix A, 
Method 22-Visual Determination of Fugitive Emission s from Material 
Sources and Smoke Emissions from Flares). In additi on, all 
associated particulate collection devices (e.g., fa bric filter, 
electrostatic precipitator) must be operated and ma intained with 
sound air pollution control practices (see 40 CFR 6 0 subpart 292 for 
guidance). This state of no visible emissions must be maintained 
effectively at all times during routine operating a nd maintenance 
conditions, including when vehicles and personnel a re entering and 
exiting the unit. 

 
264.1101(c)(2)   (B)  Obtain certification by a qualified 

registered professional engineer that the containme nt building 
design meets the requirements of Sections 29(b)(i) through (iii) of 
this Chapter. For units placed into operation prior  to February 18, 
1993, this certification must be placed in the faci lity's operating 
record (on-site files for generators who are not fo rmally required 
to have operating records) no later than 60 days af ter the date of 
initial operation of the unit. After February 18, 1 993, PE 
certification will be required prior to operation o f the unit. 

 
264.1101(c)(3)   (C)  Throughout the active life of the containme nt 

building, if the owner or operator detects a condit ion that could 
lead to or has caused a release of hazardous waste,  must repair the 
condition promptly, in accordance with the followin g procedures. 

 
...(i)     (I)  Upon detection of a condition that has 

lead to a release of hazardous waste (e.g., upon de tection of 
leakage from the primary barrier) the owner or oper ator must: 

 
...(i)(A)      (1.)  Enter a record of the discovery 

in the facility operating record; 
 
...(i)(B)      (2.)  Immediately remove the portion 

of the containment building affected by the conditi on from service; 
 
...(i)(C)      (3.)  Determine what steps must be 

taken to repair the containment building, remove an y leakage from 
the secondary collection system, and establish a sc hedule for 
accomplishing the cleanup and repairs; and 

 
...(i)(D)      (4.)  Within 7 days after the 

discovery of the condition, notify the Director of the condition, 
and within 14 working days, provide a written notic e to the Director 
with a description of the steps taken to repair the  containment 
building, and the schedule for accomplishing the wo rk. 

 



10-262 

 

...(ii)     (II)  The Director will review the 
information submitted, make a determination regardi ng whether the 
containment building must be removed from service c ompletely or 
partially until repairs and cleanup are complete, a nd notify the 
owner or operator of the determination and the unde rlying rationale 
in writing. 

 
...(iii)     (III)  Upon completing all repairs and 

cleanup the owner or operator must notify the Direc tor in writing 
and provide a verification, signed by a qualified, registered 
professional engineer, that the repairs and cleanup  have been 
completed according to the written plan submitted i n accordance with 
Section 29(b)(iii)(C)(I)(4.) of this Chapter. 

 
264.1101(c)(4)   (D)  Inspect and record in the facility's 

operating record, at least once every seven days, d ata gathered from 
monitoring equipment and leak detection equipment a s well as the 
containment building and the area immediately surro unding the 
containment building to detect signs of releases of  hazardous waste. 

 
264.1101(d)  (iv)  For containment buildings that contain area s both 

with and without secondary containment, the owner o r operator must: 
 
264.1101(d)(1)   (A)  Design and operate each area in accordance 

with the requirements enumerated in Sections 29(b)( i) through (iii) 
of this Chapter; 

 
264.1101(d)(2)   (B)  Take measures to prevent the release of 

liquids or wet materials into areas without seconda ry containment; 
and 

 
264.1101(d)(3)   (C)  Maintain in the facility's operating log a 

written description of the operating procedures use d to maintain the 
integrity of areas without secondary containment. 

 
264.1101(e)  (v)  Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section 

the Director may waive requirements for secondary c ontainment for a 
permitted containment building where the owner oper ator demonstrates 
that the only free liquids in the unit are limited amounts of dust 
suppression liquids required to meet occupational h ealth and safety 
requirements, and where containment of managed wast es and liquids 
can be assured without a secondary containment syst em. 

 
264.1102  (c) CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CARE. 
 
264.1102(a)  (i)  At closure of a containment building, the ow ner or 

operator must remove or decontaminate all waste res idues, 
contaminated containment system components (liners,  etc.,) 
contaminated subsoils, and structures and equipment  contaminated 
with waste and leachate, and manage them as hazardo us waste unless 
Chapter 2, Section 1(c)(iv) of these rules and regu lations applies. 
The closure plan, closure activities, cost estimate s for closure, 
and financial responsibility for containment buildi ngs must meet all 
of the requirements specified in Section 7 of this Chapter and 
Chapter 5 of these rules and regulations. 

 
264.1102(b)  (ii)  If, after removing or decontaminating all r esidues 

and making all reasonable efforts to effect removal  or 
decontamination of contaminated components, subsoil s, structures, 
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and equipment as required in Section 29(c)(i) of th is Chapter, the 
owner or operator finds that not all contaminated s ubsoils can be 
practicably removed or decontaminated, he or she mu st close the 
facility and perform post-closure care in accordanc e with the 
closure and post-closure requirements that apply to  landfills 
(Section 13(k) of this Chapter). In addition, for t he purposes of 
closure, post-closure, and financial responsibility , such a 
containment building is then considered to be a lan dfill, and the 
owner or operator must meet all of the requirements  for landfills 
specified in Section 7 of this Chapter and Chapter 5 of these rules 
and regulations. 

  
264.1103-1110 (d) - (k)  RESERVED. 
 
264/SubpartEE Section 30. HAZARDOUS WASTE MUNITIONS AND EXPLOSIV ES STORAGE 
 
264.1200  (a) APPLICABILITY. The requirements of Section 30  of this Chapter 

apply to owners or operators who store munitions an d explosive 
hazardous wastes, except as Section 1(a) of this Ch apter provides 
otherwise. (NOTE: Depending on explosive hazards, h azardous waste 
munitions and explosives may also be managed in oth er types of 
storage units, including containment buildings (Sec tion 29 of this 
Chapter), tanks (Section 9 of this Chapter), or con tainers (Section 
8 of this Chapter); See Chapter 12, Section 19(f) o f these rules and 
regulations for storage of waste military munitions ). 

 
Sec. 264.1201   (b) DESIGN AND OPERATING STANDARDS. 
 
264.1201(a)      (i) Hazardous waste munitions and explosives storage 

units shall be designed and operated with containme nt systems, 
controls, and monitoring, that:     

 
264.1201(a)(1)   (A) Minimize the potential for detonation or 

other means of release of hazardous waste, hazardou s constituents, 
hazardous decomposition products, or contaminated r un-off, to the 
soil, ground water, surface water, and atmosphere; 

 
264.1201(a)(2)       (B) Provide a primary barrier, which may be a 

container (including a shell) or tank, designed to contain the 
hazardous waste; 

 
264.1201(a)(3)       (C) For wastes stored outdoors, provide that  the 

waste and containers will not be in standing precip itation; 
 
264.1201(a)(4)       (D) For liquid wastes, provide a secondary 

containment system that assures that any released l iquids are 
contained and promptly detected and removed from th e waste area, or 
vapor detection system that assures that any releas ed liquids or 
vapors are promptly detected and an appropriate res ponse taken 
(e.g., additional containment, such as overpacking,  or removal from 
the waste area); and 

 
264.1201(a)(5)       (E) Provide monitoring and inspection proced ures 

that assure the controls and containment systems ar e working as 
designed and that releases that may adversely impac t human health or 
the environment are not escaping from the unit. 

 
264.1201(b)      (ii) Hazardous waste munitions and explosives  stored 

under this Section may be stored in one of the foll owing: 
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264.1201(b)(1)       (A) Earth-covered magazines. Earth-covered 

magazines must be: 
 
264.1201(b)(1)(i)       (I) Constructed of waterproofed, 

reinforced concrete or structural steel arches, wit h steel doors 
that are kept closed when not being accessed; 

 
264.1201(b)(1)(ii)       (II) Designed and constructed: 
 
264.1201(b)(1)(ii)(A)       (1.) To be of sufficient strength and 

thickness to support the weight of any explosives o r munitions 
stored and any equipment used in the unit; 

 
264.1201(b)(1)(ii)(b)       (2.) To provide working space for 

personnel and equipment in the unit; and 
 
264.1201(b)(1)(ii)(C)       (3.) To withstand movement activities 

that occur in the unit; and 
 
264.1201(b)(1)(iii)       (III) Located and designed, with walls and 

earthen covers that  direct an explosion in the uni t in a safe 
direction, so as to minimize the propagation of an explosion to 
adjacent units and to minimize other effects of any  explosion. 

 
264.1201(b)(2)       (B) Above-ground magazines. Above-ground 

magazines must be located and designed so as to min imize the 
propagation of an explosion to adjacent units and t o minimize other 
effects of any explosion. 

 
264.1201(b)(3)       (C) Outdoor or open storage areas. Outdoor o r 

open storage areas must be located and designed so as to minimize 
the propagation of an explosion to adjacent units a nd to minimize 
other effects of any explosion. 

 
264.1201(c)      (iii) Hazardous waste munitions and explosive s shall be 

stored in accordance with a Standard Operating Proc edure specifying 
procedures to ensure safety, security, and environm ental protection. 
If these procedures serve the same purpose as the s ecurity and 
inspection requirements of Section 2(e) of this Cha pter, the 
preparedness and prevention procedures of Section 3  of this Chapter, 
and the contingency plan and emergency procedures r equirements of  
Section 4 of this Chapter, then these procedures wi ll be used to 
fulfill those requirements. 

 
264.1201(d)      (iv) Hazardous waste munitions and explosives  shall be 

packaged to ensure safety in handling and storage. 
 
264.1201(e)      (v) Hazardous waste munitions and explosives shall be 

inventoried at least annually. 
 
264.1201(f)      (vi) Hazardous waste munitions and explosives  and their 

storage units shall be inspected and monitored as n ecessary to 
ensure explosives safety and to ensure that there i s no migration of 
contaminants out of the unit. 

 
264.1202   (c) CLOSURE AND POST-CLOSURE CARE. 
 
264.1202(a)      (i) At closure of a magazine or unit which st ored 
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hazardous waste under this Section, the owner or op erator shall 
remove or decontaminate all waste residues, contami nated containment 
system components, contaminated subsoils, and struc tures and 
equipment contaminated with waste, and manage them as hazardous 
waste unless Chapter 2, Section 1(c)(iv) of these r ules and 
regulations applies. The closure plan, closure acti vities, cost 
estimates for closure, and financial responsibility  for magazines or 
units shall meet all of the requirements specified in Sections 6 and 
7 of this Chapter, except that the owner or operato r may defer 
closure of the unit as long as it remains in servic e as a munitions 
or explosives magazine or storage unit. 

 
264.1202(b)      (ii) If, after removing or decontaminating al l residues 

and making all reasonable efforts to effect removal  or 
decontamination of contaminated components, subsoil s, structures, 
and equipment as required in Section 30(c)(i)of thi s Chapter, the 
owner or operator finds that not all contaminated s ubsoils can be 
practicably removed or decontaminated, he or she sh all close the 
facility and perform post-closure care in accordanc e with the 
closure and post-closure requirements that apply to  landfills 
(Section 13(k) of this Chapter). 
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Appendix A - Recordkeeping Instructions 
 

 
The recordkeeping provisions of Chapter 10, Section  5(d)of 

these rules and regulations specify that an owner o r operator must 
keep a written operating record at his facility. Th is appendix 
provides additional instructions for keeping portions of the 
operating record. See Chapter 10, Section 5(d)(ii) of these rules and 
regulations for additional recordkeeping requiremen ts. 
 

The following information must be recorded, as it b ecomes 
available, and maintained in the operating record u ntil closure of 
the facility in the following manner: 
 

Records of each hazardous waste received, treated, stored, or 
disposed of at the facility which include the follo wing: 
 

(1) A description by its common name and the EPA Ha zardous 
Waste Number(s) from Chapter 2, Sections 1 through 4 of these rules 
and regulations which apply to the waste. The waste  description also 
must include the waste's physical form, i.e., liqui d, sludge, solid, 
or contained gas. If the waste is not listed in Cha pter 2, Section 4 
of these rules and regulations, the description als o must include the 
process that produced it (for example, solid filter  cake from 
production of ----, EPA Hazardous Waste Number W051 ). 
 

Each hazardous waste listed in Chapter 2, Section 4  of these 
rules and regulations, and each hazardous waste cha racteristic 
defined in Chapter 2, Section 3 of these rules and regulations, has a 
four-digit EPA Hazardous Waste Number assigned to i t. This number 
must be used for recordkeeping and reporting purpos es. Where a 
hazardous waste contains more than one listed hazar dous waste, or 
where more than one hazardous waste characteristic applies to the 
waste, the waste description must include all appli cable EPA 
Hazardous Waste Numbers. 
 

(2) The estimated or manifest-reported weight, or v olume and 
density, where applicable, in one of the units of m easure specified 
in Table 1; 
 
 

Table 1 
 
Unit of Measure 

 
Code1 

 
Gallons........................ 

 
G 

 
Gallons per Hour............... 

 
E 

 
Gallons per Day................ 

 
U 

 
Liters......................... 

 
L 

 
Liters per Hour................ 

 
H 

 
Liters per Day................. 

 
V 

 
Short Tons per Hour............ 

 
D 

 
Metric Tons per Hour........... 

 
W 

 
Short Tons per Day............. 

 
N 
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Unit of Measure 

 
Code1 

Metric Tons per Day............ S 
 
Pounds per Hour................ 

 
J 

 
Kilograms per Hour............. 

 
R 

 
Cubic Yards.................... 

 
Y 

 
Cubic Meters................... 

 
C 

 
Acres.......................... 

 
B 

 
Acre-feet...................... 

 
A 

 
Hectares....................... 

 
Q 

 
Hectare-meter.................. 

 
F 

 
Btu's per Hour................. 

 
I 

 
 

FOOTNOTE: 1Single digit symbols are used here for data 
processing purposes. 

 
(3) The method(s) (by handling code(s) as specified  in Table 2) 

and date(s) of treatment, storage, or disposal. 
 

Table 2 -- Handling Codes for Treatment, Storage, a nd Disposal 
Methods 
 

Enter the handling code(s) listed below that most c losely 
represents the technique(s) used at the facility to  treat, store, or 
dispose of each quantity of hazardous waste receive d. 
 
1. Storage 
 

S01 Container (barrel, drum, etc.) 
S02 Tank 
S03 Waste pile 
S04 Surface impoundment 
S05 Drip Pad 
S06 Containment Building (Storage) 
S99 Other Storage (specify) 

 
2. Treatment 
 

(a) Thermal Treatment- 
 

T06 Liquid injection incinerator 
T07 Rotary kiln incinerator 
T08 Fluidized bed incinerator 
T09 Multiple hearth incinerator 
T10 Infrared furnace incinerator 
T11 Molten salt destructor 
T12 Pyrolysis 
T13 Wet Air oxidation 
T14 Calcination 
T15 Microwave discharge 
T18 Other (specify) 

 
(b) Chemical Treatment- 
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T19 Absorption mound 
T20 Absorption field 
T21 Chemical fixation 
T22 Chemical oxidation 
T23 Chemical precipitation 
T24 Chemical reduction 
T25 Chlorination 
T26 Chlorinolysis 
T27 Cyanide destruction 
T28 Degradation 
T29 Detoxification 
T30 Ion exchange 
T31 Neutralization 
T32 Ozonation 
T33 Photolysis 
T34 Other (specify) 

 
(c) Physical Treatment- 

 
(1) Separation of components: 

 
T35 Centrifugation 
T36 Clarification 
T37 Coagulation 
T38 Decanting 
T39 Encapsulation 
T40 Filtration 
T41 Flocculation 
T42 Flotation 
T43 Foaming 
T44 Sedimentation 
T45 Thickening 
T46 Ultrafiltration 
T47 Other (specify) 

 
(2) Removal of Specific Components: 

 
T48 Absorption-molecular sieve 
T49 Activated carbon 
T50 Blending 
T51 Catalysis 
T52 Crystallization 
T53 Dialysis 
T54 Distillation 
T55 Electrodialysis 
T56 Electrolysis 
T57 Evaporation 
T58 High gradient magnetic separation 
T59 Leaching 
T60 Liquid ion exchange 
T61 Liquid-liquid extraction 
T62 Reverse osmosis 
T63 Solvent recovery 
T64 Stripping 
T65 Sand filter 
T66 Other (specify) 

 
(d) Biological Treatment 
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T67 Activated sludge 
T68 Aerobic lagoon 
T69 Aerobic tank 
T70 Anaerobic tank 
T71 Composting 
T72 Septic tank 
T73 Spray irrigation 
T74 Thickening filter 
T75 Tricking filter 
T76 Waste stabilization pond 
T77 Other (specify) 
T78 [Reserved] 
T79 [Reserved] 

 
(e) Boilers and Industrial Furnaces 
 
T80 Boiler 
T81 Cement Kiln 
T82 Lime Kiln 
T83 Aggregate Kiln 
T84 Phosphate Kiln 
T85 Coke Oven 
T86 Blast Furnace 
T87 Smelting, Melting, or Refining Furnace 
T88 Titanium Dioxide Chloride Process 

Oxidation Reactor 
T89 Methane Reforming Furnace 
T90 Pulping Liquor Recovery Furnace 
T91 Combustion Device Used in the Recovery of Sulfu r Values 

  
from Spent Sulfuric Acid 

T92 Halogen Acid Furnaces 
T93 Other Industrial Furnaces Listed in Chapter 1, Section 1(f) 
of these rules and regulations [40 CFR 260.10] (spe cify) 

 
(f) Other Treatment 

 
T94 Containment Building (Treatment) 

 
3. Disposal 
 

D79 Underground injection 
D80 Landfill 
D81 Land treatment 
D82 Ocean disposal 
D83 Surface impoundment (to be closed as a landfill ) 
D99 Other Disposal (specify) 

 
4. Miscellaneous (Chapter 10, Section 23 of these r ules and 
regulations 

[Subpart X]) 
 

X01 Open Burning/Open Detonation 
X02 Mechanical Processing 
X03 Thermal Unit 
X04 Geologic Repository 
X99 Other Chapter 10, Section 23 of these rules and  regulations 

 [Subpart X] (specify) 
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Appendix B 

 
 
 
Reserved. 
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Appendix C  

 
 
 
Reserved. 
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Appendix D - Cochran's Approximation to the Behrens -Fisher Students' 

T-Test 
 

 
Using all the available background data (n b readings), 

calculate the background mean (X b) and background variance (s b
2). For 

the single monitoring well under investigation (n m reading), 
calculate the monitoring mean (X m) and monitoring variance (s m

2). 
 

For any set of data (X 1, X 2, . . ., X n) the mean is calculated 
by: 
 

 x = 
n

xxx n++ ...21

 

 
 
and the variance is calculated by: 
 

 s2 = 1
222 )(.......)()( 21

−
−+−+−

n
xxxxxx n

 

 
 
where "n" denotes the number of observations in the  set of data. 
 

The t-test uses these data summary measures to calc ulate a t-
statistic ( t * ) and a comparison t-statistic ( t c). The t *  value is 
compared to the t c value and a conclusion reached as to whether there  
has been a statistically significant change in any indicator 
parameter. 
 

The t-statistic for all parameters except pH and si milar 
monitoring parameters is: 
 

 t*= 

bm

m

bm

n

s

n

s b

xx
22

+

−
 

 
If the value of this t-statistic is negative then t here is no 
significant difference between the monitoring data and background 
data. It should be noted that significantly small n egative values may 
be indicative of a failure of the assumption made f or test validity 
or errors have been made in collecting the backgrou nd data. 
 

The t-statistic ( t c),  against which t *  will be compared, 
necessitates finding t b and  t m from standard (one-tailed) tables 
where,  
 
t b = t-tables with (n b - 1) degrees of freedom, at the 0.05 

level of significance. 
 
t m = t-tables with (n m - 1) degrees of freedom, at the 0.05 

level of significance. 
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Finally, the special weightings W b and W m are defined as: 
 
 

 
b

b

n
W

s
b

2

=  and 
m

m

n
W

s
m

2

=  

 
  
and so the comparison t-statistic is: 
 
 

 
mb

mmbb
c

WW

WW
t

tt
+
+=  

 
 
The t-statistic ( t * )  is now compared with the comparison t-statistic 
( t c)  using the following decision-rule: 
 

If t*  is equal to or larger than t c, then conclude that there 
most likely has been a significant increase in this specific 
parameter. 
 

If t* is less than t c, then conclude that most likely there has 
not been a change in this specific parameter. 
 

The t-statistic for testing pH and similar monitori ng 
parameters is constructed in the same manner as pre viously described 
except the negative sign (if any) is discarded and the caveat 
concerning the negative value is ignored. The stand ard (two-tailed) 
tables are used in the construction t c for pH and similar monitoring 
parameters. 
 

If t*  is equal to or larger than t c, then conclude that there 
most likely has been a significant increase (if the initial t *  had 
been negative, this would imply a significant decre ase). If t*  is 
less than t c, then conclude that there most likely has been no 
change. 
 

A further discussion of the test may be found in St atistical 
Methods  (6th Edition, Section 4.14) by G. W. Snedecor and W. G. 
Cochran, or Principles and Procedures of Statistics  (1st Edition, 
Section 5.8) by R. G. D. Steel and J. H. Torrie. 
 

 
Standard T-Tables 0.05 Level of Significance 

 
Degrees of 

freedom 

 
t-values 

(one-tail) 

 
t-values 

(two-tail) 
 
1 

 
6.314 

 
12.706 

 
2 

 
2.920 

 
4.303 

 
3 

 
2.353 

 
3.182 

 
4 

 
2.132 

 
2.776 
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Standard T-Tables 0.05 Level of Significance 

5 2.015 2.571 
 
6 

 
1.943 

 
2.447 

 
7 

 
1.895 

 
2.365 

 
8 

 
1.860 

 
2.306 

 
9 

 
1.833 

 
2.262 

 
10 

 
1.812 

 
2.228 

 
11 

 
1.796 

 
2.201 

 
12 

 
1.782 

 
2.179 

 
13 

 
1.771 

 
2.160 

 
14 

 
1.761 

 
2.145 

 
15 

 
1.753 

 
2.131 

 
16 

 
1.746 

 
2.120 

 
17 

 
1.740 

 
2.110 

 
18 

 
1.734 

 
2.101 

 
19 

 
1.729 

 
2.093 

 
20 

 
1.725 

 
2.086 

 
21 

 
1.721 

 
2.080 

 
22 

 
1.717 

 
2.074 

 
23 

 
1.714 

 
2.069 

 
24 

 
1.711 

 
2.064 

 
25 

 
1.708 

 
2.060 

 
30 

 
1.697 

 
2.042 

 
40 

 
1.684 

 
2.021 

 
 
Adopted from Table III of "Statistical Tables for B iological, 
Agricultural, and Medical Research" (1947, R. A. Fi sher and F. 
Yates). 
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Appendix E - Examples of Potentially Incompatible W aste 

 
 

Many hazardous wastes, when mixed with other waste or materials 
at a hazardous waste facility, can produce effects which are harmful 
to human health and the environment, such as (1) he at or pressure, 
(2) fire or explosion, (3) violent reaction, (4) to xic dusts, mists, 
fumes, or gases, or (5) flammable fumes or gases. 
 

Below are examples of potentially incompatible wast es, waste 
components, and materials, along with the harmful c onsequences which 
result from mixing materials in one group with mate rials in another 
group. The list is intended as a guide to owners or  operators of 
treatment, storage, and disposal facilities, and to  enforcement and 
permit granting officials, to indicate the need for  special 
precautions when managing these potentially incompa tible waste 
materials or components. 
 

This list is not intended to be exhaustive. An owne r or 
operator must, as the regulations require, adequate ly analyze his 
wastes so that he can avoid creating uncontrolled s ubstances or 
reactions of the type listed below, whether they ar e listed below or 
not. 
 

It is possible for potentially incompatible wastes to be mixed 
in a way that precludes a reaction (e.g., adding ac id to water rather 
than water to acid) or that neutralizes them (e.g.,  a strong acid 
mixed with a strong base), or that controls substan ces produced 
(e.g., by generating flammable gases in a closed ta nk equipped so 
that ignition cannot occur, and burning the gases i n an incinerator). 
 

In the lists below, the mixing of a Group A materia l with a 
Group B material may have the potential consequence  as noted. 
 
Group 1-A 
 

Acetylene sludge 
Alkaline caustic liquids 
Alkaline cleaner 
Alkaline corrosive liquids 
Alkaline corrosive battery fluid 
Caustic wastewater 
Lime sludge and other corrosive alkalies 
Lime wastewater 
Lime and water 
Spent caustic 

 
Group 1-B 
 

Acid sludge 
Acid and water 
Battery acid 
Chemical cleaners 
Electrolyte, acid 
Etching acid liquid or solvent 
Pickling liquor and other corrosive acids 
Spent acid 
Spent mixed acid 
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Spent sulfuric acid 
 

Potential consequences: Heat generation; violent re action. 
 
Group 2-A 
 

Aluminum 
Beryllium 
Calcium 
Lithium 
Magnesium 
Potassium 
Sodium 
Zinc powder 
Other reactive metals and metal hydrides 

 
Group 2-B 
 

Any waste in Group 1-A or 1-B 
 

Potential consequences: Fire or explosion; generati on of 
flammable hydrogen gas. 
 
Group 3-A 
 

Alcohols 
Water 

 
Group 3-B 
 

Any concentrated waste in Groups 1-A or 1-B 
Calcium 
Lithium 
Metal hydrides 
Potassium 
SO2Cl 2, SOCl 2, PCl 3, CH 3SiCl 3 
Other water-reactive waste 

 
Potential consequences: Fire, explosion, or heat ge neration; 
generation of flammable or toxic gases. 

 
Group 4-A 
 

Alcohols 
Aldehydes 
Halogenated hydrocarbons 
Nitrated hydrocarbons 
Unsaturated hydrocarbons 
Other reactive organic compounds and solvents 

 
Group 4-B 
 

Concentrated Group 1-A or 1-B wastes 
Group 2-A wastes 

 
Potential consequences: Fire, explosion, or violent  reaction. 

 
Group 5-A 
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Spent cyanide and sulfide solutions 
 
Group 5-B 
 

Group 1-B wastes 
 

Potential consequences: Generation of toxic hydroge n 
cyanide or hydrogen sulfide gas. 

 
Group 6-A 
 

Chlorates 
Chlorine 
Chlorites 
Chromic acid 
Hypochlorites 
Nitrates 
Nitric acid, fuming 
Perchlorates 
Permanganates 
Peroxides 
Other strong oxidizers 

 
Group 6-B 
 

Acetic acid and other organic acids 
Concentrated mineral acids 
Group 2-A wastes 
Group 4-A wastes 
Other flammable and combustible wastes 

 
Potential consequences: Fire, explosion, or violent  reaction. 

 
Source: "Law, Regulations, and Guidelines for Handl ing of 

Hazardous Waste." California Department of Health, February 1975. 
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Appendix F - Political Jurisdictions 1 in Which Compliance With 

Chapter 10, Section 2(i)(ii)(A) of these rules and regulations Must 
Be Demonstrated 

 
 

FOOTNOTE: 1These include counties, city-county consolidations,  
and independent cities. In the case of Alaska, the political 
jurisdictions are election districts, and, in the c ase of Hawaii, the 
political jurisdiction listed is the island of Hawa ii. 
 
Alaska: Aleutian Islands 

Anchorage 
Bethel 
Bristol Bay 
Cordova-Valdez 
Fairbanks-Fort Yukon 
Juneau 
Kenai-Cook Inlet 
Ketchikan-Prince of Wales 
Kodiak 
Lynn Canal-Icy Straits 
Palmer-Wasilla-Talkeena 
Seward 
Sitka 
Wade Hampton 
Wrangell Petersburg 
Yukon-Kuskokwim 

 
Arizona: Cochise 

Graham 
Greenlee 
Yuma 

 
California: All 
 
Colorado: Archuleta 

Conejos 
Hinsdale 
Mineral 
Rio Grande 
Saguache 

 
Hawaii: Hawaii 
 
Idaho: Bannock 

Bear Lake 
Bingham 
Bonneville 
Caribou 
Cassia 
Clark 
Franklin 
Fremont 
Jefferson 
Madison 
Oneida 
Power 

  Teton 
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Montana: Beaverhead 

Broadwater 
Cascade 
Deer Lodge 
Flathead 
Gallatin 
Granite 
Jefferson 
Lake 
Lewis and Clark 
Madison 
Meagher 
Missoula 
Park 
Powell 
Sanders 
Silver Bow 
Stillwater 
Sweet Grass 
Teton 
Wheatland 

 
Nevada: All 
 
New Mexico: Bernalillo 

Catron 
Grant 
Hidalgo 
Los Alamos 
Rio Arriba 
Sandoval 
Sante Fe 
Sierra 
Socorro 
Taos 
Torrance 
Valencia 

 
Utah:  Beaver 

Box Elder 
Cache 
Carbon 
Davis 
Duchesne 
Emery 
Garfield 
Iron 
Juab 
Millard 
Morgan 
Piute 
Rich 
Salt Lake 
Sanpete 
Sevier 
Summit 
Tooele 
Utah 
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Wasatch 
Washington 
Wayne 
Weber 

 
Washington: Chelan 
  Clallam 
  Clark 
  Cowlitz 

Douglas 
Ferry 
Grant 
Grays Harbor 
Jefferson 
King 
Kitsap 
Kittitas 
Lewis 
Mason 
Okanogan 
Pacific 
Pierce 
San Juan Islands 
Skagit 
Skamania 
Snohomish 
Thurston 
Wahkiakum 
Whatcom 
Yakima 

 
Wyoming: Fremont 

Lincoln 
Park 
Sublette 
Teton 
Uinta 
Yellowstone National Park 
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Appendix G 

 
 
 
Reserved. 
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 Appendix H 

 
 
 
Reserved. 
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Appendix I - Groundwater Monitoring List 1 

 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
Common name2 

 
CAS RN3 

 
Chemical abstracts service 
index name 4 

 
Suggested 
methods 5 

 
PQL 
( ΦG/l)
6 

 
Acenaphthene 

 
83-32-9 

 
Acenaphthylene, 1,2-dihydro- 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Acenaphthylene 

 
208-96-8 

 
Acenaphthylene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Acetone 

 
67-64-1 

 
2-Propanone 

 
8240 

 
100 

 
Acetophenone 

 
98-86-2 

 
Ethanone, 1-phenyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Acetonitrile; Methyl 
cyanide 

 
75-05-8 

 
Acetonitrile 

 
8015 

 
100 

 
2-Acetylaminofluorene; 2-
AAF 

 
53-96-3 

 
Acetamide, N-9H-fluoren-2-yl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Acrolein 

 
107-02-8 

 
2-Propenal 

 
8030 
8240 

 
5 
5 

 
Acrylonitrile 

 
107-13-1 

 
2-Propenenitrile 

 
8030 
8240 

 
5 
5 

 
Aldrin 

 
309-00-2 

 
1,4:5,8-Dimethanonaphthalene, 
1,2,3,4,10,10-hexachloro- 
1,4,4a,5,8,8a-hexahydro- 
(1alpha,4alpha,4abeta,5alpha, 
8alpha,8abeta)- 

 
8080 
8270 

 
0.05 
10 

 
Allyl chloride 

 
107-05-1 

 
1-Propene, 3-chloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
5 
100 

 
4-Aminobiphenyl 

 
92-67-1 

 
[1,1'-Biphenyl]-4-amine 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Aniline 

 
62-53-3 

 
Benzenamine 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Anthracene 

 
120-12-7 

 
Anthracene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Antimony 

 
(Total) 

 
Antimony 

 
6010 
7040 
7041 

 
300 
2,000 
30 

 
Aramite 

 
140-57-8 

 
Sulfurous acid, 2-chloroethyl 
2-[4-(1,1-
dimethylethyl)phenoxy]-1-
methylethyl ester 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Arsenic 

 
(Total) 

 
Arsenic 

 
6010 
7060 
7061 

 
500 
10 
20 

 
Barium 

 
(Total) 

 
Barium 

 
6010 
7080 

 
20 
1,000 

 
Benzene 

 
71-43-2 

 
Benzene 

 
8020 
8240 

 
2 
5 

 
Benzo-[a]anthracene; 
Benzanthracene 

 
56-55-3 

 
Benz[a]anthracene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 
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Benzo-[b]fluoranthene 205-99-2 Benz[e]acephenanthry lene 8100 
8270 

200 
10 

 
Benzo-[k]fluoranthene 

 
207-08-9 

 
Benzo[k]fluoranthene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Benzo[ghi]-perylene 

 
191-24-2 

 
Benzo[ghi]perylene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Benzo[a]pyrene 

 
50-32-8 

 
Benzo[a]pyrene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Benzyl alcohol 

 
100-51-6 

 
Benzenemethanol 

 
8270 

 
20 

 
Beryllium 

 
(Total) 

 
Beryllium 

 
6010 
7090 
7091 

 
3 
50 
2 

 
alpha-BHC 

 
319-84-6 

 
Cyclohexane, 1,2,3,4,5,6-
hexachloro-
,(1alpha,2alpha,3beta,4alpha,
5beta,6beta)- 

 
8080 
8250 

 
0.05 
10 

 
beta-BHC 

 
319-85-7 

 
Cyclohexane, 1,2,3,4,5,6-
hexachloro-
,(1alpha,2beta,3alpha,4beta,5
alpha,6beta)- 

 
8080 
8250 

 
0.05 
40 

 
delta-BHC 

 
319-86-8 

 
Cyclohexane, 1,2,3,4,5,6-
hexachloro-,(1alpha,2alpha, 
3alpha,4beta,5alpha,6beta)- 

 
8080 
8250 

 
0.1 
30 

 
gamma-BHC; Lindane 

 
58-89-9 

 
Cyclohexane, 1,2,3,4,5,6-
hexachloro-
,(1alpha,2alpha,3beta,4alpha,
5alpha,6beta)- 

 
8080 
8250 

 
0.05 
10 

 
Bis(2-chloroethoxy)-
methane 

 
111-91-1 

 
Ethane, 1,1'-[methylenebis 
(oxy)]bis[2-chloro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Bis(2-chloroethyl)- ether 

 
111-44-4 

 
Ethane, 1,1'-oxybis[2-chloro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Bis(2-chloro-1-
methylethyl) ether; 2,2'-
Di-chlorodiiso-propyl 
ether 

 
108-60-1 

 
Propane, 2,2'-oxybis[1-
chloro- 

 
8010 
8270 

 
100 
10 

 
Bis(2-ethylhexyl) 
phthalate 

 
117-81-7 

 
1,2-Benzenedicarboxylic acid, 
bis(2-ethylhexyl)ester 

 
8060 
8270 

 
20 
10 

 
Bromodi-chloromethane 

 
75-27-4 

 
Methane, bromodichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
1 
5 

 
Bromoform; 
Tribromomethane 

 
75-25-2 

 
Methane, tribromo- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
2 
5 

 
4-Bromophenyl phenyl 
ether 

 
101-55-3 

 
Benzene, 1-bromo-4-phenoxy- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Butyl benzyl phthalate; 
Benzyl butyl phthalate 

 
85-68-7 

 
1,2-Benzenedicarboxylic acid, 
butyl phenylmethyl ester 

 
8060 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
Cadmium 

 
(Total) 

 
Cadmium 

 
6010 
7130 
7131 

 
40 
50 
1 

 
Carbon disulfide 

 
75-15-0 

 
Carbon disulfide 

 
8240 

 
5 

 
Carbon tetrachloride 

 
56-23-5 

 
Methane, tetrachloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
1 
5 

 
Chlordane 

 
57-74-9 

 
4,7-Methano-1H-indene, 
1,2,4,5,6,7,8,8-octachloro-

 
8080 
8250 

 
0.1 
10 
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2,3,3a,4,7,7a-hexahydro- 
 
p-Chloroaniline 

 
106-47-8 

 
Benzenamine, 4-chloro- 

 
8270 

 
20 

 
Chlorobenzene 

 
108-90-7 

 
Benzene, chloro- 

 
8010 
8020 
8240 

 
2 
2 
5 

 
Chlorobenzilate 

 
510-15-6 

 
Benzeneacetic acid, 4-chloro-
alpha-(4-chlorophenyl)-alpha- 
hydroxy-, ethyl ester 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
p-Chloro-m-cresol 

 
59-50-7 

 
Phenol, 4-chloro-3-methyl- 

 
8040 
8270 

 
5 
20 

 
Chloroethane; Ethyl 
chloride 

 
75-00-3 

 
Ethane, chloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
5 
10 

 
Chloroform 

 
67-66-3 

 
Methane, trichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
0.5 
5 

 
2-Chloronaphthalene 

 
91-58-7 

 
Naphthalene, 2-chloro- 

 
8120 
8270 

 
10 
10 

 
2-Chlorophenol 

 
95-57-8 

 
Phenol, 2-chloro- 

 
8040 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
4-Chlorophenyl phenyl 
ether 

 
7005-72-
3 

 
Benzene, 1-chloro-4-phenoxy- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Chloroprene 

 
126-99-8 

 
1,3-Butadiene, 2-chloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
50 
5 

 
Chromium 

 
(Total) 

 
Chromium 

 
6010 
7190 
7191 

 
70 
500 
10 

 
Chrysene 

 
218-01-9 

 
Chrysene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Cobalt 

 
(Total) 

 
Cobalt 

 
6010 
7200 
7201 

 
70 
500 
10 

 
Copper 

 
(Total) 

 
Copper 

 
6010 
7210 

 
60 
200 

 
m-Cresol 

 
108-39-4 

 
Phenol, 3-methyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
o-Cresol 

 
95-48-7 

 
Phenol, 2-methyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
p-Cresol 

 
106-44-5 

 
Phenol, 4-methyl- 

 
 

 
 

 
Cyanide 

 
57-12-5 

 
Cyanide 

 
9010 

 
40 

 
2,4-D; 2,4-Dichloro-
phenoxyacetic acid 

 
94-75-7 

 
Acetic acid, (2,4-
dichlorophenoxy)- 

 
8150 

 
10 

 
4,4'-DDD 

 
72-54-8 

 
Benzene 1,1'-(2,2-
dichloroethylidene)bis[4-
chloro- 

 
8080 
8270 

 
0.1 
10 

 
4,4'-DDE 

 
72-55-9 

 
Benzene, 1,1'-
(dichloroethenylidene)bis[4-
chloro- 

 
8080 
8270 

 
0.05 
10 

 
4,4'-DDT 

 
50-29-3 

 
Benzene, 1,1'-(2,2,2-
trichloroethylidene)bis[4-
chloro- 

 
8080 
8270 

 
0.1 
10 

 
Diallate 

 
2303-16-
4 

 
Carbamothioic acid, bis(1-
methylethyl)- , S- (2,3-
dichloro-2-propenyl) ester. 

 
8270 

 
10 
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Dibenz[a,h]-anthracene 

 
53-70-3 

 
Dibenz[a,h]anthracene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Dibenzofuran 

 
132-64-9 

 
Dibenzofuran 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Dibromochloro-methane; 
Chlorodibromo-methane 

 
124-48-1 

 
Methane, dibromochloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
1 
3 

 
1,2-Dibromo-3-
chloropropane; DBCP 

 
96-12-8 

 
Propane, 1,2-dibromo-3-
chloro- 

 
8010 
8240 
8270 

 
100 
5 
10 

 
1,2-Dibromo-ethane; 
Ethylene dibromide 

 
106-93-4 

 
Ethane, 1,2-dibromo- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
10 
5 

 
Di-n-butyl phthalate 

 
84-74-2 

 
1,2-Benzenedicarboxylic acid, 
dibutyl ester 

 
8060 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
o-Dichlorobenzene 

 
95-50-1 

 
Benzene, 1,2-dichloro- 

 
8010 
8020 
8120 
8270 

 
2 
5 
10 
10 

 
m-Dichlorobenzene 

 
541-73-1 

 
Benzene, 1,3-dichloro- 

 
8010 
8020 
8120 
8270 

 
5 
5 
10 
10 

 
p-Dichlorobenzene 

 
106-46-7 

 
Benzene, 1,4-dichloro- 

 
8010 
8020 
8120 
8270 

 
2 
5 
15 
10 

 
3,3'-Dichlorobenzidine 

 
91-94-1 

 
[1,1'-Biphenyl]-4,4'-diamine, 
3,3'-dichloro- 

 
8270 

 
20 

 
trans-1,4-Dichloro-2-
butene 

 
110-57-6 

 
2-Butene, 1,4-dichloro-, (E)- 

 
8240 

 
5 

 
Dichlorodifluoro-methane 

 
75-71-8 

 
Methane, dichlorodifluoro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
10 
5 

 
1,1-Dichloroethane 

 
75-34-3 

 
Ethane, 1,1-dichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
1 
5 

 
1,2-Dichloroethane; 
Ethylene dichloride 

 
107-06-2 

 
Ethane, 1,2-dichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
0.5 
5 

 
1,1-Dichloroethylene; 
Vinylidene chloride 

 
75-35-4 

 
Ethene, 1,1-dichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
1 
5 

 
trans-1,2-
Dichloroethylene 

 
156-60-5 

 
Ethene, 1,2-dichloro-, (E)- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
1 
5 

 
2,4-Dichlorophenol 

 
120-83-2 

 
Phenol, 2,4-dichloro- 

 
8040 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
2,6-Dichlorophenol 

 
87-65-0 

 
Phenol, 2,6-dichloro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
1,2-Dichloropropane 

 
78-87-5 

 
Propane, 1,2-dichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
0.5 
5 

 
cis-1,3-Dichloropropene 

 
10061-
01-5 

 
1-Propene, 1,3-dichloro-, 
(Z)- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
20 
5 

 
trans-1,3-Dichloropropene 

 
10061-
02-6 

 
1-Propene, 1,3-dichloro-, 
(E)- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
5 
5 

 
Dieldrin 

 
60-57-1 

 
2,7:3,6-Dimethanonaphth[2,3-
b]oxirene, 3,4,5,6,9,9-
hexachloro-1a,2,2a,3,6,6a,-
7,7a-octahydro-, 

 
8080 
8270 

 
0.05 
10 
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(1aalpha,2beta,2aalpha,3beta,
6beta,6aalpha,7beta,7aalpha)- 

 
Diethyl phthalate 

 
84-66-2 

 
1,2-Benzenedicarboxylic acid, 
diethyl ester 

 
8060 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
O,O-Diethyl O-2-pyrazinyl 
phosphoro-thioate; 
Thionazin 

 
297-97-2 

 
Phosphorothioic acid, O,O-
diethyl O-pyrazinyl ester 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Dimethoate 

 
60-51-5 

 
Phosphorodithioic acid, O,O-
dimethyl S-[2-(methylamino)-
2-oxoethyl] ester 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
p-(Dimethyl-amino)azo-
benzene 

 
60-11-7 

 
Benzenamine, N,N-dimethyl-4-
(phenylazo)- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
7,12-Dimethyl-
benz[a]anthracene 

 
57-97-6 

 
Benz[a]anthracene, 7,12-
dimethyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
3,3'-Dimethylbenzidine 

 
119-93-7 

 
[1,1'-Biphenyl]-4,4'-diamine, 
3,3'-dimethyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
alpha, alpha-
Dimethylphenethylamine 

 
122-09-8 

 
Benzeneethanamine, 
alpha,alpha-dimethyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
2,4-Dimethylphenol 

 
105-67-9 

 
Phenol, 2,4-dimethyl- 

 
8040 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
Dimethyl phthalate 

 
131-11-3 

 
1,2-Benzenedicarboxylic acid, 
dimethyl ester 

 
8060 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
m-Dinitrobenzene 

 
99-65-0 

 
Benzene, 1,3-dinitro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
4,6-Dinitro-o-cresol 

 
534-52-1 

 
Phenol, 2-methyl-4,6-dinitro- 

 
8040 
8270 

 
150 
50 

 
2,4-Dinitrophenol 

 
51-28-5 

 
Phenol, 2,4-dinitro- 

 
8040 
9270 

 
150 
50 

 
2,4-Dinitrotoluene 

 
121-14-2 

 
Benzene, 1-methyl-2,4-
dinitro- 

 
8090 
8270 

 
0.2 
10 

 
2,6-Dinitrotoluene 

 
606-20-2 

 
Benzene, 2-methyl-1,3-
dinitro- 

 
8090 
8270 

 
0.1 
10 

 
Dinoseb; DNBP; 2-sec-
Butyl-4,6-dinitrophenol 

 
88-85-7 

 
Phenol, 2-(1-methylpropyl)-
4,6-dinitro- 

 
8150 
8270 

 
1 
10 

 
Di-n-octyl phthalate 

 
117-84-0 

 
1,2-Benzenedicarboxylic acid, 
dioctyl ester 

 
8060 
8270 

 
30 
10 

 
1,4-Dioxane 

 
123-91-1 

 
1,4-Dioxane 

 
8015 

 
150 

 
Diphenylamine 

 
122-39-4 

 
Benzenamine, N-phenyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Disulfoton 

 
298-04-4 

 
Phosphorodithioic acid, O,O-
diethyl S-[2-
(ethylthio)ethyl]ester 

 
8140 
8270 

 
2 
10 

 
Endosulfan I 

 
959-98-8 

 
6,9-Methano-2,4,3-
benzodioxathiepin, 
6,7,8,9,10,10-hexachloro-
1,5,5a,6,9,9a-hexahydro-, 3-
oxide, 
(3alpha,5abeta,6alpha,9alpha,
9abeta)- 

 
8080 
8250 

 
0.1 
10 

 
Endosulfan II 

 
33213-
65-9 

 
6,9-Methano-2,4,3-
benzodioxathiepin, 
6,7,8,9,10,10-hexachloro- 
1,5,5a,6,9,9a-hexahydro-, 3-
oxide, 

 
8080 

 
0.05 
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(3alpha,5aalpha,6beta,9beta,9
aalpha)- 

 
Endosulfan sulfate 

 
1031-07-
8 

 
6,9-Methano-2,4,3-
benzodioxathiepin, 
6,7,8,9,10,10-hexachloro- 
1,5,5a,6,9,9a-hexahydro-, 
3,3-dioxide 

 
8080 
8270 

 
0.5 
10 

 
Endrin 

 
72-20-8 

 
2,7:3,6-Dimethanonaphth[2,3-
b]oxirene, 3,4,5,6,9,9-
hexachloro-
1a,2,2a,3,6,6a,7,7a-
octahydro-, (1aalpha, 
2beta,2abeta,3alpha,6alpha, 
6abeta,7beta,7aalpha)- 

 
8080 
8250 

 
0.1 
10 

 
Endrin aldehyde 

 
7421-93-
4 

 
1,2,4-
Methenocyclopenta[cd]pentalen
e-5-carboxaldehyde, 
2,2a,3,3,4,7-
hexachlorodecahydro-, 
(1alpha,2beta,2abeta,4beta,4a
beta,5beta,6abeta,6bbeta,7R*)
- 

 
8080 
8270 

 
0.2 
10 

 
Ethylbenzene 

 
100-41-4 

 
Benzene, ethyl- 

 
8020 
8240 

 
2 
5 

 
Ethyl methacrylate 

 
97-63-2 

 
2-Propenoic acid, 2-methyl-, 
ethyl ester 

 
8015 
8240 
8270 

 
10 
5 
10 

 
Ethyl methanesulfonate 

 
62-50-0 

 
Methanesulfonic acid, ethyl 
ester 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Famphur 

 
52-85-7 

 
Phosphorothioic acid, O-[4-
[(dimethylamino)sulfonyl]phen
yl]-O,O-dimethyl ester. 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Fluoranthene 

 
206-44-0 

 
Fluoranthene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Fluorene 

 
86-73-7 

 
9H-Fluorene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Heptachlor 

 
76-44-8 

 
4,7-Methano-1H-indene, 
1,4,5,6,7,8,8-heptachloro-
3a,4,7,7a-tetrahydro- 

 
8080 
8270 

 
0.05 
10 

 
Heptachlor epoxide 

 
1024-57-
3 

 
2,5-Methano-2H-indeno[1,2-
b]oxirene, 2,3,4,5,6,7,7-
heptachloro-1a,1b,5,5a,6,6a,-
hexahydro-,(1aalpha,1bbeta, 
2alpha,5alpha,5abeta,6beta,6a
alpha) 

 
8080 
8270 

 
1 
10 

 
Hexachloro-benzene 

 
118-74-1 

 
Benzene, hexachloro- 

 
8120 
8270 

 
0.5 
10 

 
Hexachloro-butadiene 

 
87-68-3 

 
1,3-Butadiene, 1,1,2,3,4,4-
hexachloro- 

 
8120 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
Hexachlorocyclo-
pentadiene 

 
77-47-4 

 
1,3-Cyclopentadiene, 
1,2,3,4,5,5-hexachloro- 

 
8120 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
Hexachloroethane 

 
67-72-1 

 
Ethane, hexachloro- 

 
8120 
8270 

 
0.5 
10 

 
Hexachlorophene 

 
70-30-4 

 
Phenol, 2,2'-
methylenebis[3,4,6-trichloro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Hexachloropropene 

 
1888-71-

 
1-Propene, 1,1,2,3,3,3-

 
8270 

 
10 
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7 hexachloro- 
 
2-Hexanone 

 
591-78-6 

 
2-Hexanone 

 
8240 

 
50 

 
Indeno(1,2,3-cd)pyrene 

 
193-39-5 

 
Indeno[1,2,3-cd]pyrene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Isobutyl alcohol 

 
78-83-1 

 
1-Propanol, 2-methyl- 

 
8015 

 
50 

 
Isodrin 

 
465-73-6 

 
1,4,5,8-Dimethanonaphthalene, 
1,2,3,4,10,10-hexachloro-
1,4,4a,5,8,8a hexahydro-
(1alpha,4alpha,4abeta,5beta, 
8beta,8abeta)- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Isophorone 

 
78-59-1 

 
2-Cyclohexen-1-one, 3,5,5-
trimethyl- 

 
8090 
8270 

 
60 
10 

 
Isosafrole 

 
120-58-1 

 
1,3-Benzodioxole, 5-(1-
propenyl)- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Kepone 

 
143-50-0 

 
1,3,4-Metheno-2H-cyclobuta- 
[cd]pentalen-2-one, 
1,1a,3,3a,4,5,5,5a,5b,6-
decachlorooctahydro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Lead 

 
(Total) 

 
Lead 

 
6010 
7420 
7421 

 
40 
1,000 
10 

 
Mercury 

 
(Total) 

 
Mercury 

 
7470 

 
2 

 
Methacrylo-nitrile 

 
126-98-7 

 
2-Propenenitrile, 2-methyl- 

 
8015 
8240 

 
5 
5 

 
Methapyrilene 

 
91-80-5 

 
1,2,Ethanediamine, N,N-
dimethyl-N'-2-pyridinyl-N'- 
(2-thienylmethyl)- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Methoxychlor 

 
72-43-5 

 
Benzene, 1,1'-
(2,2,2,trichloroethylidene)bi
s [4-methoxy- 

 
8080 
8270 

 
2 
10 

 
Methyl bromide; 
Bromomethane 

 
74-83-9 

 
Methane, bromo- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
20 
10 

 
Methyl chloride; 
Chloromethane 

 
74-87-3 

 
Methane, chloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
1 
10 

 
3-Methyl-cholanthrene 

 
56-49-5 

 
Benz[j]aceanthrylene, 1,2-
dihydro-3-methyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Methylene bromide; 
Dibromomethane 

 
74-95-3 

 
Methane, dibromo- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
15 
5 

 
Methylene chloride; 
Dichloromethane 

 
75-09-2 

 
Methane, dichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
5 
5 

 
Methyl ethyl ketone; MEK 

 
78-93-3 

 
2-Butanone 

 
8015 
8240 

 
10 
100 

 
Methyl iodide; 
Iodomethane 

 
74-88-4 

 
Methane, iodo- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
40 
5 

 
Methyl methacrylate 

 
80-62-6 

 
2-Propenoic acid, 2-methyl-, 
methyl ester 

 
8015 
8240 

 
2 
5 

 
Methyl methanesulfonate 

 
66-27-3 

 
Methanesulfonic acid, methyl 
ester 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
2-Methyl-naphthalene 

 
91-57-6 

 
Naphthalene, 2-methyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Methyl parathion; 

 
298-00-0 

 
Phosphorothioic acid, O,O-

 
8140 

 
0.5 
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Parathion methyl dimethyl O-(4-nitrophenyl) 
ester. 

8270 10 

 
4-Methyl-2-pentanone; 
Methyl isobutyl ketone 

 
108-10-1 

 
2-Pentanone, 4-methyl- 

 
8015 
8240 

 
5 
50 

 
Naphthalene 

 
91-20-3 

 
Naphthalene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
1,4-Naphthoquinone 

 
130-15-4 

 
1,4-Naphthalenedione 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
1-Naphthylamine 

 
134-32-7 

 
1-Naphthalenamine 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
2-Naphthylamine 

 
91-59-8 

 
2-Naphthalenamine 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Nickel 

 
(Total) 

 
Nickel 

 
6010 
7520 

 
50 
400 

 
o-Nitroaniline 

 
88-74-4 

 
Benzenamine, 2-nitro- 

 
8270 

 
50 

 
m-Nitroaniline 

 
99-09-2 

 
Benzenamine, 3-nitro- 

 
8270 

 
50 

 
p-Nitroaniline 

 
100-01-6 

 
Benzenamine, 4-nitro- 

 
8270 

 
50 

 
Nitrobenzene 

 
98-95-3 

 
Benzene, nitro- 

 
8090 
8270 

 
40 
10 

 
o-Nitrophenol 

 
88-75-5 

 
Phenol, 2-nitro- 

 
8040 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
p-Nitrophenol 

 
100-02-7 

 
Phenol, 4-nitro- 

 
8040 
8270 

 
10 
50 

 
4-Nitroquinoline 1-oxide 

 
56-57-5 

 
Quinoline, 4-nitro-, 1-oxide 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
N-Nitrosodi-n-butylamine 

 
924-16-3 

 
1-Butanamine, N-butyl-N-
nitroso- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
N-Nitrosodiethyl-amine 

 
55-18-5 

 
Ethanamine, N-ethyl-N-
nitroso- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
N-Nitrosodi-methylamine 

 
62-75-9 

 
Methanamine, N-methyl-N-
nitroso- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
N-Nitrosodiphenyl-amine 

 
86-30-6 

 
Benzenamine, N-nitroso-N-
phenyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
N-Nitrosodipropyl-amine; 
Di-n-propylnitrosamine 

 
621-64-7 

 
1-Propanamine, N-nitroso-N-
propyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
N-Nitroso-
methylethylamine 

 
10595-
95-6 

 
Ethanamine, N-methyl-N-
nitroso- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
N-Nitrosomorpholine 

 
59-89-2 

 
Morpholine, 4-nitroso- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
N-Nitrosopiperidine 

 
100-75-4 

 
Piperidine, 1-nitroso- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
N-Nitroso-pyrrolidine 

 
930-55-2 

 
Pyrrolidine, 1-nitroso- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
5-Nitro-o-toluidine 

 
99-55-8 

 
Benzenamine, 2-methyl-5-
nitro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Parathion 

 
56-38-2 

 
Phosphorothioic acid, O,O-
diethyl-O-(4-nitrophenyl) 
ester 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Polychlorinated 
biphenyls; PCBs 

 
See Note 
7 

 
1,1'-Biphenyl, chloro 
derivatives 

 
8080 
8250 

 
50 
100 

 
Polychlorinated dibenzo-
p-dioxins; PCDDs 

 
See Note 
8 

 
Dibenzo[b,e][1,4]dioxin, 
chloro derivatives 

 
8280 

 
0.01 

 
Polychlorinated 
dibenzofurans; PCDFs 

 
See Note 
9 

 
Dibenzofuran, chloro 
derivatives 

 
8280 

 
0.01 
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Pentachloro-benzene 

 
608-93-5 

 
Benzene, pentachloro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Pentachloroethane 

 
76-01-7 

 
Ethane, pentachloro- 

 
8240 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
Pentachloro-nitrobenzene 

 
82-68-8 

 
Benzene, pentachloronitro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Pentachlorophenol 

 
87-86-5 

 
Phenol, pentachloro- 

 
8040 
8270 

 
5 
50 

 
Phenacetin 

 
62-44-2 

 
Acetamide, N-(4-ethoxyphenyl) 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Phenanthrene 

 
85-01-8 

 
Phenanthrene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Phenol 

 
108-95-2 

 
Phenol 

 
8040 
8270 

 
1 
10 

 
p-Phenylene-diamine 

 
106-50-3 

 
1,4-Benzenediamine 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Phorate 

 
298-02-2 

 
Phosphorodithioic acid, O,O-
diethyl S-[(ethylthio)methyl] 
ester 

 
8140 
8270 

 
2 
10 

 
2-Picoline 

 
109-06-8 

 
Pyridine, 2-methyl- 

 
8240 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
Pronamide 

 
23950-
58-5 

 
Benzamide, 3,5-dichloro-N-
(1,1-dimethyl-2-propynyl)- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Propionitrile; Ethyl 
cyanide 

 
107-12-0 

 
Propanenitrile 

 
8015 
8240 

 
60 
5 

 
Pyrene 

 
129-00-0 

 
Pyrene 

 
8100 
8270 

 
200 
10 

 
Pyridine 

 
110-86-1 

 
Pyridine 

 
8240 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
Safrole 

 
94-59-7 

 
1,3-Benzodioxole, 5-(2-
propenyl)- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Selenium 

 
(Total) 

 
Selenium 

 
6010 
7740 
7741 

 
750 
20 
20 

 
Silver 

 
(Total) 

 
Silver 

 
6010 
7760 

 
70 
100 

 
Silvex; 2,4,5-TP 

 
93-72-1 

 
Propanoic acid, 2-(2,4,5-
trichlorophenoxy)- 

 
8150 

 
2 

 
Styrene 

 
100-42-5 

 
Benzene, ethenyl- 

 
8020 
8240 

 
1 
5 

 
Sulfide 

 
18496-
25-8 

 
Sulfide 

 
9030 

 
10,000 

 
2,4,5-T; 2,4,5-
Trichlorophenoxy-acetic 
acid 

 
93-76-5 

 
Acetic acid, (2,4,5-
trichlorophenoxy)- 

 
8150 

 
2 

 
2,3,7,8-TCDD; 2,3,7,8- 
Tetra-chlorodibenzo-p-
dioxin 

 
1746-01-
6 

 
Dibenzo[b,e][1,4]dioxin, 
2,3,7,8-tetrachloro- 

 
8280 

 
0.005 

 
1,2,4,5-Tetrachloro-
benzene 

 
95-94-3 

 
Benzene, 1,2,4,5-tetrachloro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
1,1,1,2-Tetrachloroethane 

 
630-20-6 

 
Ethane, 1,1,1,2-tetrachloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
5 
5 
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1,1,2,2-Tetrachloroethane 79-34-5 Ethane, 1,1,2,2-t etrachloro- 8010 
8240 

0.5 
5 

 
Tetrachloro-ethylene; 
Perchloroethylene; 
Tetrachloro-ethene 

 
127-18-4 

 
Ethene, tetrachloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
0.5 
5 

 
2,3,4,6-Tetrachlorophenol 

 
58-90-2 

 
Phenol, 2,3,4,6-tetrachloro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Tetraethyl dithiopyro-
phosphate; Sulfotepp 

 
3689-24-
5 

 
Thiodiphosphoric acid 
([(HO) 2P(S)] 2O), tetraethyl 
ester 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Thallium 

 
(Total) 

 
Thallium 

 
6010 
7840 
7841 

 
400 
1,000 
10 

 
Tin 

 
(Total) 

 
Tin 

 
7870 

 
8,000 

 
Toluene 

 
108-88-3 

 
Benzene, methyl- 

 
8020 
8240 

 
2 
5 

 
o-Toluidine 

 
95-53-4 

 
Benzenamine, 2-methyl- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Toxaphene 

 
8001-35-
2 

 
Toxaphene 

 
8080 
8250 

 
2 
10 

 
1,2,4-Tri-chlorobenzene 

 
120-82-1 

 
Benzene, 1,2,4-trichloro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
1,1,1-Tri-chloroethane; 
Methylchloroform 

 
71-55-6 

 
Ethane, 1,1,1-trichloro- 

 
8240 

 
5 

 
1,1,2-Trichloroethane 

 
79-00-5 

 
Ethane, 1,1,2-trichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
0.2 
5 

 
Trichloroethylene; 
Trichloro-ethene. 

 
79-01-6 

 
Ethene, trichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
1 
5 

 
Trichloro-fluoromethane 

 
75-69-4 

 
Methane, trichlorofluoro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
10 
5 

 
2,4,5-Trichlorophenol 

 
95-95-4 

 
Phenol, 2,4,5-trichloro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
2,4,6-Trichlorophenol 

 
88-06-2 

 
Phenol, 2,4,6-trichloro- 

 
8040 
8270 

 
5 
10 

 
1,2,3-Trichloropropane 

 
96-18-4 

 
Propane, 1,2,3-trichloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
10 
5 

 
O,O,O-Triethyl 
phosphorothioate 

 
126-68-1 

 
Phosphorothioic acid, O,O,O-
triethyl ester 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
sym-Trinitrobenzene 

 
99-35-4 

 
Benzene, 1,3,5-trinitro- 

 
8270 

 
10 

 
Vanadium 

 
(Total) 

 
Vanadium 

 
6010 
7910 
7911 

 
80 
2,000 
40 

 
Vinyl acetate 

 
108-05-4 

 
Acetic acid, ethenyl ester 

 
8240 

 
5 

 
Vinyl chloride 

 
75-01-4 

 
Ethene, chloro- 

 
8010 
8240 

 
2 
10 

 
Xylene (total) 

 
1330-20-
7 

 
Benzene, dimethyl- 

 
8020 
8240 

 
5 
5 

 
Zinc 

 
(Total) 

 
Zinc 

 
6010 
7950 

 
20 
50 

 
 

FOOTNOTE: 1The regulatory requirements pertain only to the lis t of substances; the 
right hand columns (Methods and PQL) are given for informational purposes only. See 
also footnotes 5 and 6. 
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FOOTNOTE: 2Common names are those widely used in government re gulations, scientific 
publications, and commerce; synonyms exist for many  chemicals. 
 
FOOTNOTE: 3Chemical Abstracts Service registry number. Where " Total" is entered, all 
species in the ground water that contain this eleme nt are included. 
 
FOOTNOTE: 4CAS index names are those used in the 9th Cumulativ e Index. 
 
FOOTNOTE: 5Suggested methods refer to analytical procedure num bers used in EPA 
publication, SW-846, "Test Methods for Evaluating S olid Waste", Third Edition. 
Analytical details can be found in SW-846 and in do cumentation on file at the Agency. 
The packed column gas chromatography methods 8010, 8020, 8030, 8040, 8060, 8080, 8090, 
8110, 8120, 8140, 8150, 8240, and 8250 were promulg ated methods through Update IIB of 
SW-846 and, as of Update III, the Agency has replac ed these methods with "capillary 
column GC methods", as the suggested methods. 
 
FOOTNOTE: 6Practical Quantitation Limits (PQLs) are the lowest  concentrations of 
analytes in ground waters that can be reliably dete rmined within specified limits of 
precision and accuracy by the indicated methods und er routine laboratory operating 
conditions. The PQLs listed are generally stated to  one significant figure. CAUTION: 
The PQL values in many cases are based only on a ge neral estimate for the method and 
not on a determination for individual compounds; PQ Ls are not a part of the regulation. 
 
FOOTNOTE: 7Polychlorinated biphenyls (CAS RN 1336-36-3); this category contains 
congener chemicals, including constituents of Arocl or-1016 (CAS RN 12674-11-2), 
Aroclor-1221 (CAS RN 11104-28-2), Aroclor-1232 (CAS  RN 11141-16-5), Aroclor-1242 (CAS 
RN 53469-21-9), Aroclor-1248 (CAS RN 12672-29-6), A roclor-1254 (CAS RN 11097-69-1), and 
Aroclor-1260 (CAS RN 11096-82-5). The PQL shown is an average value for PCB congeners. 
 
FOOTNOTE: 8This category contains congener chemicals, includin g tetrachlorodibenzo-p-
dioxins (see also 2,3,7,8-TCDD), pentachlorodibenzo -p-dioxins, and hexachlorodibenzo-p-
dioxins. The PQL shown is an average value for PCDD  congeners. 
 
FOOTNOTE: 9This category contains congener chemicals, includin g 
tetrachlorodibenzofurans, pentachlorodibenzofurans,  and hexachlorodibenzofurans. The 
PQL shown is an average value for PCDF congeners. 

 


